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ARCTIC COASTAL PLAIN LEASING

THURSDAY, AUGUST 3, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on Resources,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:10, in room 1324,

Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Ken Calvert (Chairman,
Subcommittee on Energy and Mineral Resources) presiding,

STATEMENT OF HON. KEN CALVERT, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM CALIFORNIA; AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON
ENERGY AND MINERAL RESOURCES
Mr. Calvert. The committee will come to order. I am sorry to

report that the Chairman is unable to be with us today. He is re-

covering from a medical procedure he underwent on Monday at Be-
thesda Naval Hospital. The procedure involved the insertion of a
small pipe called a stent into an artery to improve his blood flow.

He is in good condition, resting comfortably and is expected to be
released from the hospital soon, so I know our prayers are with
him. The Chairman has asked me to preside over this hearing in
his absence.
The committee today will hear testimony regarding leasing of the

1002 area of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, referred to as
ANWR, to the oil exploration and development industry.
As everyone is aware, the Budget Resolution recently adopted by

the House and Senate contains provision requiring a leasing pro-
gram to take place in ANWR. The resolution estimates that such
a program would raise over $1 billion over the next five to seven
years. Any future development could produce billions in the form
of royalties and taxes to states and Federal Government.

It is therefore incumbent upon this committee to craft imple-
menting legislation, through the Reconciliation process, which al-

lows the government to reach targets set forth in the Budget Reso-
lution.

In order to best examine this issue, it is important to examine
it from an economic- and oil-dependence perspective.
Last year the Department of Commerce issued a report to the

President which concluded that we are over 50 percent dependent
on imports for our oil, and as such, net imports present a threat
to our national security.

In the latest report, May 1995, Commerce reported the highest
trade deficit we have ever experienced. The largest single trade def-

icit commodities are crude oil and refined products, which total

over $50 billion annually.

(1)



We have done little in the country over the past decade to en-

courage domestic production. In fact, the oil industry has lost near-

ly 500,000 good-paying jobs in the last decade. That is more than
the auto, steel and textile industries combined. We must encourage
domestic production, and developing ANWR is a step in the right

direction.

At present price, every 100,000 barrels of oil that we can produce
per day to replace imports will decrease our trade deficit by $600
million annually.

It is against that backdrop that I encourage members to examine
this issue. We have £in opportunity to allow leasing to take place

in our continent's best oil and gas prospect. Exploration will only

occur during the winter when the ground is frozen so there will be
minimal surface disruption. If no oil is found, the government will

still receive revenues from leasing, and there will be virtually no
impact on the Coastal Plain.

The question no longer is should we develop ANWR, but how can
it best be done.

Many of the members are new to the Congress and committee
and, like myself, may not be totally familiar with this issue. For
that reason, the Chairman has asked that I provide members with
some background.
The majority of what now makes up ANWR was set aside in

1960. It consists of approximately 19 million acres in the northeast
comer of Alaska, an area about the size of South Carolina, as you
can see on that map. 8 million acres or 42 percent has been des-

ignated wilderness.

The wilderness was established in 1980 pursuant to passage of

the Alaska National Interest Lands Conservation Act, ANILCA.
ANILCA also directed the Secretary of Interior to study the oil

and gas potential of the 1002 area, which consists of 1.5 million

acres and is often referred to as the Coastal Plain.

The maximum area which would be used for surface facilities, if

development takes place, is approximately 12,000 acres or less

than one percent of the Coastal Plain. This is an area about the

size of Dulles Airport.

Energy potential of the Coastal Plain: The Interior Department
study completed in 1987 estimated there was a 119 percent chance
of finding from 3.2 to 9.2 billion barrels of recoverable oil under the

Coastal Plain.

In 1991, the Interior Department revised these estimates and
said there is a 46 percent chance of finding similar quantities of

recoverable oil in the Coastal Plain.

The GAO in 1993 reviewed the 1991 BLM update and agreed

that ANWR is likely to contain a substantial amount of oil. I don't

think anyone disagrees with that.

A great deal of attention has been paid recently to resource esti-

mates generated by USGS and others. The Chairman questions the

purposes for which they are being used. In any event, the USGS
estimates do not differ in any meaningful way from the estimates

of BLM or GAO. The fact of the matter is no one will really know
what lies under ANWR until it is drilled.



Since history shows that unexplored areas result in oil discov-

eries only two percent of the time, a 46 percent chance of finding

oil deposits in this small area is an excellent probability.

The Prudhoe Bay currently accounts for about 24 percent of

United States oil production. It is now at 1.5 million barrels a day
and rapidly declining, down from over 2 million barrels per day in

1988. The decline continues in spite of aggressive exploration and
development efforts aimed at reversing that trend. Despite reports

to the contrary, there is a consensus among geologists that ANWR
offers the only chance to offset that decline.

DOE predicted in 1991 that the Trans-Alaska Pipeline might
cease operation as early as 2008. That underscores the importance
of ANWR as the great remaining opportunity in Alaska. New pro-

duction from ANWR would also accelerate the development of pre-

viously discovered uneconomic fields elsewhere on the North Slope.

If exploration was authorized today, it would be at least ten to

fifteen years before oil production could begin under existing regu-

lations.

There are about 33 caribou herds in Alaska. Four of them are

found in Alaska's North Slope. Three of the herds have been ex-

posed to oil and gas development in their ranges. Based on this ex-

perience, we are confident, with the appropriate stipulations in

place, exploration and development can proceed in ANWR while
protecting the Porcupine Caribou Herd. This herd of approximately
150,000 animals is present on the Coastal Plain of ANWR for six

to eight weeks each summer during its migration.

The two decades of exploration and development on the North
Slope have clearly demonstrated what works in the Arctic environ-

ment, where improvements are needed. Similarly, Federal and
state regulations are in place that will protect the environment.
The state and others believe development on the North Slope has

been positive. Congress can direct the regulatory tools necessary to

permit exploration and development on the Coastal Plain of ANWR
while protecting the environment.

In May of 1990, a study revealed that development could create

732,000 new jobs throughout the nation. This study also found that
development would raise the gross national product, result in lower
world oil prices and reduce the outflow of U.S. dollars to other na-
tions. While these figures may be somewhat outdated, they will

continue to illustrate the point that ANWR development would
bring hundreds of thousands of jobs and billions of revenue to this

nation.

We have assembled a variety of witnesses Mr. Young has
brought with us today that he hopes will provide members with a
balanced view from which they can make informed decisions. I look
forward to hearing from each one of them and would like to now
turn the mike over to the ranking member, Mr. Miller from Califor-

nia.

Mr. Miller. Thank you. Chairman. I am going to yield my mike
for an opening statement from Mr. Vento.



STATEMENT OF HON. BRUCE VENTO, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM MINNESOTA

Mr, Vento. Mr. Chairman, let me convey my wish to Chairman
Young for a speedy recovery. I am sorry to learn of his setback.

Probably for the good of his heart, it is better he isn't here to hear
me in any case.

Mr. Calvert. I am sure you are right.

Mr. Vento. As we disagree about this and disagree sharply. You
know, Mr. Chairman, the argument here has gone from energy se-

curity to deficit reduction to job production and I think that there
obviously are sharp differences over much of what has been por-

trayed. For the new members, and we have many new members on
this committee, the rules of the budget did not provide for counting
an asset sale as a deficit reduction for the purposes of scoring, so

the rules had to be changed this year in the context to accomplish
that, which I think is telling because the asset is really something
in the bank so if you take it out and spend it you lose the money
in the bank. And that was the concept behind it.

Obviously, I think that many of the economic projections with re-

gards to jobs and so forth are far-fetched and are not necessarily

accurate. I think there are many other ways and activities we
should be involved with.

In terms of the issue, the price of oil, the initial studies here in-

dicated there is probably a one in five chance of discovering oil in

this area and that it would be economically productive if the cost

today in 1995 dollars was $38 a barrel. Well, if you have checked
the world market, I think the highest price this year has been
something like $19.13. So the point is in terms of putting leases

forward and moving in the direction we are there is not much of

a probability that you are going to raise the t5T)es of dollars that

are being suggested and in fact the leases that would be achieved

or provided here based on renewed efforts of assessments by USGS
would be abysmally low.

The fact is, of course, that while there is maybe a 20 percent

chance of finding oil, irrespective the footprint and the impact that

this would have by not occupying a lot of space, has a broad im-

pact. And there is probably a 100 percent chance of in fact perma-
nently changing the biological diversity and the important charac-

teristics of this area which has been known or been referred to as

America's Serengeti.
Historically, the traditional rationale for opening it, of course,

has been national security. But now we are moving to, in fact, take

the oil from Alaska and sell it on a broader world market. That
was the point, in fact, of legislation that passed last week. So en-

ergy security, budget reduction, the fact is in terms of even filling

the pipeline and other areas of Alaska there are numerous areas

where due diligence in terms of development of leases that are out-

standing would probably yield in fact more production of oil.

And so I just think that the issue is one in which we have to go

back to square one. We don't have a national security problem
here. We still have the tremendous resources. The studies that

went forth even in the mid-'SO's by the BLM, the late '80's, pointed

out the importance of this area to literally millions of migrating

waterfowl such as the 160,000 herd of caribou and the Porcupine



Caribou Herd. I, of course, had the opportunity, and I hope many
members of the committee will have the opportunity to visit this

area and to get on the ground and take a look at what we are talk-

ing about. You know, I think they will recognize the tremendous
problems in terms of development and exploration that will occur.

And of course when you just say it is just a small area, you have
to look at what that footprint does. I mean, you are dealing with
a key interface in terms of the ecosystem in this area. Developing
the Arctic range would indeed be profitable for oil companies and
for the state of Alaska, at least if they get the 90 percent that they
are pursuing in court with regard to this. But I am not convinced
that the American people are willing to trade an internationally ac-

claimed natural legacy and a future generation's inheritance for to-

day's political gains, for the expedience of full profits.

The Caribou calving ground in the Coastal Plain is a unique eco-

svstem. It is recognized for its diversity. And I mentioned that

there are over 200 notable species of wildlife dependent upon the
Coastal Plain for survival. And of course key in that is a native

Alaskan group as a representative by the Gwich'in Tribe will tes-

tify today.
I doubt that there will be much disagreement regarding ANWR's

world class ecosystem status. The Arctic Refuge wasn't hap-
hazardly thrown into a mix of wilderness protection. The fact is we
specifically protected that in the 1980 law so that it wouldn't be
available for development, so that there would be a careful review
of this. I recall that it was a pragmatic, careful Republican inciden-

tally. President Eisenhower, who initiated the process for protec-

tion of this critically biological area.

For the past 14 years the plain has been in a twilight zone, en-
joying the status of wilderness without the full force of protection

of law. Today the failure to designate the Coastal Plain as wilder-

ness of course has a shadow and places this unique ecosystem at

risk.

As a principle sponsor of legislation in the House this year, I am,
with 80 sponsors to date this session, offering legislation which will

permanently protect the Arctic Refuge as wilderness. And I would
recall that the initial sponsor of this legislation and advocate was
one of our mentors and friends. Chairman Mo Udall. And I quote
what he said. "Not in our generation, nor ever again will we have
a land and wildlife opportunity approaching the scope and impor-
tance of this one. In terms of wilderness preservation, Alaska is the
last frontier. This time, given one great final chance, let us strive

to do it right."

The American people want adequate protections for special natu-
ral resource areas such as ANWR, this Caribou calving grounds.
Neither America nor Alaska is rich enough to lose this precious re-

source nor poor enough to need to spend it.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to the hearing.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Saxton has something.

STATEMENT OF HON. JIM SAXTON, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM NEW JERSEY

Mr. Saxton. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very brief. First

I just would like to welcome Senator Stevens to the House side this
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morning. Senator Stevens probably doesn't remember, but in 1984
when I was elected, the very first thing I did when I came here was
to meet Senator Stevens, the first Senator I had met outside of my
home state, and together we held a news conference in November
or December to designate 1985 as the Year of the Ocean. And I will

always remember that and appreciate the good help that you gave
me that day and in the days to follow.

As I look around the room, when I came in the room I looked at

the map, and I looked around the room, and I listened to two very
articulate opening statements. And then I realized that I am the
only person today sitting on the panel who was a member of the
Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee in 1988, the last time
we had this war. And it is a little like deja vu all over again. And
I would just say to the members who haven't heard this issue in-

depth yet that it is really intriguing. It is really interesting and
whether you come down on the side of energy security and the is-

sues that have to do with our country's tenuous situation relative

to foreign imported oil and maybe domestic exported oil, whatever,
those are important issues as well as the economic ramifications of

this. And there are also some very important issues that have to

do with the ecological balance or the potential damage that could

be done to it in the ANWR area. And frankly, as I listened to all

these arguments the last time, and as the Merchant Marine and
Fisheries Committee reported the bill to permit development, I

came down as a no. Now I am not saying that I will do that this

time, but just to demonstrate the tenuous nature of that success,

it was shortly after the bill was reported that the Exxon Valdez in-

cident occurred. And that was enough to bury this thing since

1988. And so it is really—^you are all going to hear a very interest-

ing set of facts, different opinions and it is really important. And
so I, once again, look forward to hearing testimony and to taking
part in this very, very important process. Thank you,

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Saxton. We are pleased to have
with us today the distinguished senior senator from Alaska, Sen-
ator Ted Stevens, who would like to make some comments on this

issue which is of great importance to the state of Alaska. Senator,

I know Chairman Young is happy that you are able to come here
in his absence and he appreciates it very much. Senator.

STATEMENT OF HON. TED STEVENS, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
ALASKA

Mr. Stevens. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is nice to

be back in this room again. I spent a lot of time in this room in

the '50's when some of the issues that have just been discussed

were reviewed by this committee. I am pleased to be here with you
and members of the committee, Mr. Miller, again.

I am sad that my good friend Don Young, my Congressman, is

not here. I did talk to him this morning. He is doing very well. He
is no longer in the ICU, the Intensive Care Unit. He is feeling very

well. I told him about some of my friends at home that had the

same procedure, the stent. It works very well. I have known people

who have had it, so it will be a great relief to him, I think, when
he gets used to this new concept. He has been a great leader in this



area and I am sad that he is not here when I have this opportunity
to appear before this committee once again.

I was the Assistant to the Secretary of Interior in 1957 when this

area originally was set aside as the Arctic Wildlife Range, At that
time, we were dealing with an issue that was very difficult for

Alaska, and that was that the entire Arctic had been withdrawn
during the conduct of World War II from all forms of activity. At
the time we announced this designation of the area as a Range in

November of 1957, I was Assistant to the Secretary of Interior,

Fred Seaton. Later as Solicitor of the Interior Department I came
up here and discussed the future of the Alaska lands with this

committee.
I think it is important to note that the day that we announced

that this area was set aside was the day that also opened the rest

of the Arctic, other than Naval Petroleum Reserve Number 4, to

mineral leasing. We established the largest wildlife range in the
country of 9 million acres. At the time that that was announced

—

I want to submit this to you for your record—^we, in creating the
Arctic Wildlife Range, an enormous area of 9 million acres, specifi-

cally provided that that land was available for mineral leasing
under stipulations approved by the Secretary of the Interior to pro-

tect the fish and wildlife. We also opened the balance of the Arctic,

except for the public, the Naval Petroleum Reserve to mineral leas-

ing in general.

I think it is important to note that the Arctic Wildlife Range, ul-

timately led to the creation in 1980 of the Arctic National Wildlife

Refuge. At the time it was created. Senator Jackson, who was the
principal proponent of the Alaska National Interest Lands Con-
servation Act (ANILCA), insisted and did protect under Section
1002, a million and a half acres of the ANWR Coastal Plain for oil

and gas exploration.

We have this map here today to show you the location on the
upper northeast comer of Alaska of the total area known as ANWR
now, with the Coastal Plain in yellow. The 1-1/2 million acres that
is set aside for oil and gas exploration was never wilderness. It was
never withdrawn from oil and gas leasing. It had to have approval
by Congress of an environment impact statement prepared by the
Department of Interior.

We have had that Environmental Impact Statement before us for

many years. I hope that you will keep in mind that 85 percent of
all the Fish and Wildlife Service lands are in Alaska, 76 million
acres in total. 68 percent of all the National Park Service lands are
in Alaska, another 54 million acres; and 60 percent of all the wil-

derness that has been designated by Congress is in Alaska, 57 mil-
lion acres. Senator Jackson was the leader in creating all that, and
I would like to continue to remind people he was the one that said
that it has to be determined whether the Arctic Coastal Plain can
produce oil and gas.

The Arctic Coastal Plain has a fantastic potential. There is no
question that we are now dealing with a national issue, as Mr.
Saxton has said. And there are pros and cons. There are assertions
on each side.

I have come today to try to deal with some of the history because
I am one person in government that has lived through it all. And
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I can never remember an action of the Federal Government that
has denied that this area should be open to oil and gas exploration.

It has never been closed since the days of the 1920 Mineral Leasing
Act. Most people don't know that at the time that act was under
consideration by Congress there were three teams in Alaska out up
in this north country checking out the traces of oil that were found
along the coast of the Arctic Ocean. Really, that action led to the
1920 Mineral Leasing Act, because there were some people that be-

lieved that those lands should not be staked under the Oil Mining
Law but we should have a new means of making lands available

for oil and gas exploration.
The difficulty came, of course, with World War II. The area was

closed for that whole period. After World War II it was, as I SEiid,

1957 before we got that Public Land Order 82 lifted, and by that
time we had the request for establishing the Arctic National Wild-
life Range.
That request originated, Mr. Chairman, with a request from the

Fairbanks Women's Garden Club for action by the Federal Govern-
ment to protect the flora and fauna of the Arctic while oil and gas
exploration proceeded. Their letter, if you want that, specifically re-

ferred to the pressure they knew that was coming, and they want-
ed some action by the government to assure that when that went
forward the fish and wildlife would be considered. They did not
want the Arctic Coastal Plain closed.

The order issued in 1957 did not close it and no action taken by
Congress yet has closed it. And we vigorously oppose closing it. As
a matter of fact, we believe that this is an area of^ substantial inter-

est to the Federal Grovernment and to the people of the United
States.

I remember so well when we tried to proceed with Prudhoe Bay,
which is in the area you see on the map west of the Coastal Plain,

we had this tremendous battle concerning whether we should be
able to proceed. It just so happens that the state of Alaska selected

under the Statehood Act some of those lands around Prudhoe Bay.
We were not able to select the lands in the area at issue now be-

cause of the reservation of those lands by the order that was issued
in '57 creating the Arctic Wildlife Range. We also felt we didn't

have to select these lands because oil and gas leasing was per-

mitted there pursuant to the 1920 act under regulations to be is-

sued by the Secretary of the Interior.

Now we are here today because of the budget resolution. I hasten
to comment, Mr. Vento, that the President of the United States,

and we are indebted to President Clinton for this action, asked for

the change in consideration of assets. He asked to be able to score

assets because he wanted to sell Elk Hills and he wanted to sell

the helium reserve. And Congress has acceded to that. This poten-
tial lease sale for oil and gas exploration in the 1002 area benefits

from the President's suggestion. We are not capable of bringing
that about alone or we would have done it a long time ago, and I

was delighted to see President Clinton take that initiative.

With new technology we have to look at what we did in Prudhoe
Bay. By the way, when you talk about Prudhoe Bay, remember,
that we heard all of these arguments when we tried to get the pipe-

line right-of-way for the transportation of oil from Prudhoe Bay to



market in Valdez. All of the arguments, particularly one about the
caribou, that we were going to destroy the caribou, came at us. It

is just absolutely not true.

The Central Arctic Herd, which is the one that is in the vicinity

of Prudhoe Bay, has grown from a herd of 3000 animals to some-
where in the vicinity of 23,000 animals. It no longer even migrates
because of the positive changes that were made in the area when
the University of Alaska discovered a new form of grass that could

be planted up there after there was any intrusion. They now have
such good feed that they don't migrate. At issue now is the even
more prolific Porcupine Caribou herd. If this herd does in fact mi-
grate, the Porcupine Herd migrates from the Gwich'in country over
in Canada up to the Coastal Plain and back. As the Chairman has
said, these animals are not in Alaska more than six weeks per
year. The only reason they are there at all is to do their calving

in and around the Arctic Plain. As a matter of fact, this year none
of them calved in that area. I think it is noteworthy that the
Central Herd that is in the Prudhoe Bay area do their calving right

in the Kuparuk Oil Field. You can go up there. I invite you to come
back, Mr. Vento, during the calving season and see them out there
standing right simong the rigs, right among the oil facilities. And
they are there, they have their calves, and they are not disturbed.

As a matter of fact, the Central herd have increased in numbers
more than any caribou herd in the world. And people tell us that
this operation at issue now is going to disturb the Porcupine cari-

bou herd. It is not true.

Now when we deal with this, even since the day of developing
the Prudhoe Bay, technology has changed. The drill pads at

Prudhoe Bay were 20 acres apiece for every drill pad. Today the
drill pad is going to be less than five acres. The total footprint of

the oil industry to recover this oil if it is there—^we believe it is

—

will be, as you said, Mr. Chairman, less than the land dedicated
to Dulles Airport. Now we have—the oil industry has now planned
and are seeking permits for what we call roadless drilling pads.
The Prudhoe Bay pads were connected by roads and by pipelines

above ground. Future drill pads and pipelines will all be below
ground and they will be roadless. They will do this by helicopter.

We are dealing with a different situation now in terms of what
we have learned, and we did learn, unfortunately, a lot from the
Exxon Valdez, also, Mr, Vento, If you want to go back and look and
see what we did after that, we required tugs for these tankers
when they come into our waters. We now require them to be double
hulled. We now have vessel traffic control for the vessels, and not
just down to the Bligh Reef where the Exxon Valdez ran aground.
We have it all the way out to where they enter the Pacific Ocean.
We have control over these tankers now every minute they are in

the Prince William Sound. They are escorted by tugs.

That was a terrible lesson we learned, but it should not deter-

mine the future, whether we look at this vast area for its oil and
gas potential. At the time the state selected its lands, we thought
we had a potential there at Prudhoe Bay. The Department of Inte-

rior had projected that there was a 99 percent chance that there
was less than a billion barrels. We have now produced 11 billion

barrels of oil from Prudhoe Bay,
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The projections you hear today are from conservative people who
make estimates in the U.S. Geological Survey. And I don't blame
them for being conservative, but just think of this—^we built the
pipeline from Prudhoe Bay to Valdez. It has supplied, at the height
of the Gulf War, 2. 1 million barrels a day to the United States. As
a matter of fact, it has been transporting 25 percent of the domes-
tic oil to market.

It is declining now. It is down below one and a half million bar-

rels a day. We have already lost 600,000 barrels a day because the
production at Prudhoe Bay is starting to play out. It is not going
to disappear overnight, but it is starting to play out. We believe it

is absolutely essential to open this area now to oil and gas explo-

ration so that we can keep that pipeline filled and we can provide
the type of security that we need to have the oil production capabil-

ity to meet our basic national needs.

Now let me close with this, Mr. Chairman and members of the

committee, I am always concerned when I have to publicly disagree

with some of our people. The Gwich'in people have been brought
here, I think, by those who are extremists, who try to portray that

they are being picked on by other Alaskans. Almost all Alaskans
support what I am testif5dng for today.

I know that the vast majority of Alaska natives do, and you will

hear from them, but the Gwich'in people come in with claims about
the potential harm to this Porcupine Caribou Herd. They will not
tell you that in the area of the Porcupine's home over in Canada
there has in fact been oil and gas exploration. They will not tell

you that they themselves sought to lease—and here I have got a
copy of the lease—their own lands through which this caribou herd
transit. And the caribou are there in the Gwich'in lands longer

than they are on the North Slope, that they started to—they want-
ed to lease. They did lease their lands for oil and gas exploration.

And in 1980 when the leases expired they tried again.

Remember, this is one of the three areas of Alaska that did not

participate in the Alaska Native Land Claim Settlement Act. These
people have their own reservation. The opted to take their own res-

ervation, primarily because they are part of the Gwich'in from Can-
ada.
The rest of the Alaska natives settled on an approved act passed

by Congress to settle the claims of Alaska natives against the Unit-

ed States. The Gwich'in people took the lands that they had at the

time under a semi-reservation status and made it their reservation.

These people now are opposing all of their brothers and sisters in

the native movement in Alaska, and I think that is wrong.
I particularly urge that you not listen to them with regard to the

concept of whether we are going to risk the Porcupine Caribou
Herd with the activities of the oil and gas industry in the Arctic

Plain if it takes place. Now I think that it is time for us to get this

done.
Even if we approve it this year, Mr. Chairman and members of

the committee, it will be about 2005 before oil would be able to flow

from this area, the Arctic Coastal Plain area, into the pipeline. By
that time, the through-put of the pipeline will be down to about
100,000 barrels a day.
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Let me take you back to the map. The pipeline coming out of the
coastal plain does not have to go through wilderness to get to the
Trans-Alaska Pipeline. That is another assertion I have just heard
recently.

This is an area that has never been closed to oil and gas explo-

ration and production. It is not wilderness. In order to get the oil

out of the coastal plain over to our pipeline, the Trans-Alaska Pipe-
line, it can be done very easily without going through wilderness,
and it would be, I think, very much in the best interests of the
United States.

Now I will be glad to answer any questions you may have, Mr.
Chairman. It is obvious that I still feel very strongly about this. I

really did participate in the drafting, not only of the release that
I am going to give you to put in your record, but of the order that
created the Arctic Wildlife Range, and I know that we intended at

that time that the whole area would be subject to oil and gas leas-

ing.

Now, the only area that is going to be subject to oil and gas leas-

ing is the million and a half acres. And it is part of the original

area set as it will be open to oil and gas leasing, I trust, when Con-
gress takes the action that we request this year.

I am grateful to you for your time and if you have any questions
for me I would be pleased to answer them.

[1957 Department of Interior release may be found at end of
hearing.]
Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Senator. I don't have any questions,

however I think several members up here would like to ask you
some questions. And certainly if there is no objection, if your time
permits after that period, you would be invited to join us here on
the dias to ask any questions of any of our witnesses if you would
like.

Mr. Stevens. Well, that is an opportunity I have never had with
this committee. I would love to do it, but the Defense Bill is on the
floor, and as Chairman of the Defense Appropriations Committee,
I think my place is on the floor during this debate on the authoriz-
ing of the bill.

Mr. Calvert. Me, too. With that, I believe Mr. Miller would like

to

Mr. Miller. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And, Senator, welcome
to the committee, and thank you for your testimony.

If I just might in the manner of a general discussion for a minute
here, you stated, and I think correctly so, that we have learned a
lot on both sides of the ledger from Prudhoe Bay and that the ex-

ploration and development industry is far different today almost
everywhere in the world than it was when that venture was start-

ed. And it is certainly different even in Prudhoe Bay today than it

was when it was started. And at the same time we have also

learned a lot since the 1002 report was put out because that proc-

ess has continued about the caribou.
And you mentioned that the herd at Prudhoe Bay has increased

substantially. Some would suggest that it should have, instead of

being 23,000 it should be 48,000. I am not doing this for argumen-
tative purposes, but, I mean, a lot of data has changed. And that
has to be considered.
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And I think the chances of passing this bill and the signature are

pretty iffy. And I don't know which way it is iffy, but I think it is

iffy one way or the other. It is relatively close in the two bodies

here on whether or not it could ever be made acceptable to the Ad-
ministration.

One of my concerns is that at the moment this starts to appear
to be sort of a budget-driven process. And as you know, there is a
lot of emotion, a lot of interest on either side. And the questions

about this herd of caribou that migrate and whether or not the core

calving area is as we thought it was and whether it changes, and
a lot of data that has come to light today in the technology of the

oil industry, whether or not stipulations can be developed which in

terms of surface occupancy, whether some of these areas can be
beached out through directional drilling, that wasn't available in

the early '60's but is today and well known and capable of doing
those kinds of things, time of year, usage of lands is, you know, one
of the early exploratory sites was developed in the winter and ex-

pensive to do it that way.
But I don't think the sponsors would have a problem with that.

But the footprint of that site is almost indistinguishable from the

surrounding area because of the way it was done and the care that

was taken. And you have now talked about much smaller paths,

use of helicopters, work done in the winter. Again, some data on
this area suggests that may be somewhat more difficult because of

a lack of snowfall compared to—and water that is used to build ice

roads and the work that we have witnessed at Prudhoe.
I am just wondering how do we get a full debate and discussion

around a number of these issues, because I am concerned at some
point these stipulations and that start to take a hit on expected

revenues that we have for the purposes of budget. And at some
point, you know, how tightly is this linked into the process that we
are going to go through later in terms of reconciliation. And this

has been put into the budget for—what is the—^this is assigned a
figure in the budget. What is the—$1.3 billion or something over

the seven yesirs?

Mr. Stevens. That is just for leasing, Mr. Miller.

Mr. Miller. I understand that, but that goes to where you are

going to lease, and what is available and what isn't, and what is

attractive and what isn't.

Mr. Stevens. Well, they paid $900 million just to look for the

leases there on the lands at Prudhoe Bay, and that was 1966. You
know, we are talking about a very smsill amount of money for this

potential. It is discounted, I think, because of the probability that

whoever gets those leases is going to have to live through a law-

suit. It undoubtedly will be brought, but I do think that there is

a lot more money out there for these leases than you realize. You
know, I disagree with you there. The lease

Mr. Miller. Well, that might be so, but I want to know to what
extent we can deal with environmental concerns and using state-

of-the-art technology which may diminish, eventually, the expected

royalties and/or the value of the lease. It may be more expensive

to develop, and they will make economic decisions when they bid

like anyone else.
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But my concern is that we are driven into holding onto a figure

here that doesn't allow discussions of these other matters that are

of concern to a great many people if development should in fact

take place.

Mr. Stevens. Well, those people should go up and go across the

border in Canada and look at the Tuktoyaktuk area. You know,
they have been drilling up there and drilling wells. They have
drilled over 150 of them. They have drilled wells right up to the

Canadian border, and we didn't hear any of this concern at that

time. We only hear concerns when we start dealing with the Alaska
Arctic.

This one area was set aside for oil and gas exploration. It was
not set aside for wilderness, and what you are saying is we ought

to apply to it wilderness characteristics.

Mr. Miller. No, no. I am asking. I mean, maybe your answer is

that you will not accept any stipulations on how this area is devel-

oped.
Mr. Stevens. I never said that. As a matter of fact, I am one
Mr. Miller. That is what I am asking.

Mr. Stevens [continuing], one of the ones back in 1957 who said

there ought to be stipulations to protect the fish and wildlife. We
think we have done that. That is what has led to the smaller pad.

That is what has led to the roadless pad. That is what has led to

the concept they will drill only in the wintertime. That is what has
led to some of the stipulations that are currently in effect at

Prudhoe Bay itself

Now we have not, as I have said, we have not allowed anyone
to interfere with those caribou. The caribou around Prudhoe Bay
are protected as well as any animals in this world. They have not

been able to be harvested by the people who have worked there.

They had to comply with Alaska laws.

The native people do. The native people take those caribou, and
they are a substantial meat resource for them, that increase in that

herd. It might well have been a doubling of that herd if it had not

been available to the native people for taking the caribou for their

own use.

But as a practical matter, we have those stipulations, Mr. Miller.

They are in the negotiations that have been going on now since

1981 for proceeding for leasing on this land. They are ready to go
now and we—^there is no reason for any additional stipulations be-

cause due to the negotiation that has taken place already, they
have reduced the size of the land to be used, they have changed
the method of exploration.

Even the technology that has been developed, Mr. Miller, we
used to talk about one out of nine wells being successful. You don't

drill eight bad wells in the Arctic. It costs too much money. There
is going to be one major well that will determine whether or not

there is oil or gas there. And I think that is another thing you
ought to keep in mind. This is not an area of rampant kind of drill

a hole here and there and there. It just costs too much. These are

deep wells, very deep wells.

Drilling through frozen subsurface permafrost is exceedingly dif-

ficult to do. It has high technology involved, and no one risks that

kind of technology because of environmental hazards. They are not
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making those mistakes, Mr. Miller. I would urge you to come up
and take a look at what is up there now.
What is more, once you go look at some of the places that were

the pipeline camps during the pipeline days and try to find them
today. Come try to find them. Under our stipulations they had to

close them down when the pipeline construction period was over.

You go find where they were.
We restored the surface of that land. As I said, we made it better

because we planted those new grasses that the University of Alas-
ka developed. But people don't give us credit for being environ-
mentalists. We live in this land. We are not going to destroy it.

Those native people live up there, in particular, they are the pre-

dominant population. They believe in protecting their land, and we
are going to do it very carefully. I do think we don't get credit for

that.

Let me call you George. George, you and I know each other. I do
not lie, and I have got to tell you I think if you bring people up,
you would see what we have done.
Mr. Miller. Senator, I will ask you some other day because obvi-

ously you missed the import of my question. It wasn't about what
you have done or what you are prepared to do. We have got to ask
a question if we are going to write a bill, if we are simply going
to just say the area shall be open, that is probably—^you are going
to find that is an unsuccessful vehicle.

The question then is as to whether or not you take the best of
what the industry is capable of doing in this today and you match
that against both their technology and concerns that are being
raised about some of the habitat site-specific in ANWR, and wheth-
er or not that can be dealt with and you can still meet your budget
targets or whether or not the budget is going to come back to bite

you in the rear end so that you can't do both of those, you know.
And that is what I am sa3dng.

If this was outside the budget process, and you were just talking
about terms and conditions, it would be a different debate than if

it is going to be driven by somebody's belief, in the Senate or else-

where, that you have got to meet these hard budget targets, and
then pretty soon they are saying well, we can't drill it that way and
still give you this money.
Mr. Stevens. I have to tell you. Congressman, and then I will

not answer any more. I see the
Mr. Miller. I am assuming the best of both sides here for the

minute. I am not asking
Mr. Stevens. Let me just put it this way. If I ever dreamed of

a place which would be in a, you know, an enormous worldwide
fishbowl, it will be the activities that take place on this land. You
and I know that. Whoever drills this well knows that they are
going to have 24-hour-a-day cameras on them. They are going to

have 24-hour-a-day camera on whoever works there. This is

going—this is the cause celebre now.
If we open this, you and I know it is the cause celebre. There will

be no opportunity for mistakes. They can't afford mistakes. The
reason the money is not what reflects the value that was offered

for Prudhoe Bay, as I said, because it has already been discounted
because these people know what they are going to face once they
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try to exercise the rights we are trying to give them. This is going

to be the model development of the oil and gas industry. You ought
to come over to our neighbors across the Bering Straights and see

how they drill wells and see how they build roads and see how they
build pipelines, and you would see the difference.

Mr. Calvert. I know the Senator's time is constrained. If anyone
on our side would like to ask any questions and then—^yes, the gen-

tleman from Tennessee.
Mr. Duncan. Senator Stevens, I have noticed over the years that

some of the people who proclaim the loudest their concern for poor
and working people always never seem to want us to develop any
of our natural resources, and yet it seems to me if we develop some
of this oil and gas that not only would it provide jobs in Alaska but
it would help poor and lower income people all over this country
because they are the ones that are hurt the most if prices for oil

and gas go out of sight. And I just wonder if you have noticed that

same thing or what your thoughts are.

I read an article a few months ago that said the average income
of a Sierra Club member was $77,000 a year, the average income,

which is about four or five times what the average income of the

citizens I represent is. And so some of these environmental extrem-
ists seem to be wealthy enough to be insulated from the harm of

their policies.

I just wonder if you think that this development of ANWR could

help the poor and working people of this country.

Mr. Stevens. It certainly will. And we estimate the minimum
735,000 jobs nationally would be created by the movement to ex-

plore and develop the Arctic Plain. And I share with you the view-

points about those who are dilettantes in terms of environmental
protection. I used to ask them when they became before Senate
committee in years gone by how they got to Washington, did they
fly a jet or did they walk, how many cars did they have in their

garage. We have too many examples of people that have private

airplanes and their own private gas reserves who complain about
the increased consumption of gas by the United States citizens.

You are right on. In our state I represent—90 percent of our peo-

ple work for small businesses. And most of those small businesses
are associated with some type of resource development, whether it

is mining oil or gas, timber, fishing. We are people who are related

as working people to large industries, and we know we need this

one opened because of what is happening to our economy.
85 percent of the money that we use to support schools in rural

Alaska comes from the current income we receive from the produc-
tion that is carried through the Alaska oil pipeline. That is decreas-

ing. We are going to have to start closing schools. We are going to

have to stop some of the programs we have for assistance to these
people who live in these rural villages. It worries me very much.
We will pass—even with the passage of this bill, there is going

to be a dip in that income a long time before it goes back up again.

There are going to be a lot of native kids that don't go to college

because we didn't do this ten years ago.

Mr. Duncan. Well, I will simply say that I think if we could de-

velop some of these resources that it would help, like I say, the
middle or lower income people even in Tennessee where I am from.
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And let me just ask you one other brief question. What percent-
age of the state of Alaska are you talking about working in here?
Mr. Stevens. We are 375 million acres and this a million and

a half acres. It is about one-third of one percent of Alaska when
you are talking about the million and a half acres.

Mr. Duncan. One-third of one percent?
Mr. Stevens. And of that area, as I said, of the million and a

half acres less than one-tenth of one percent of that will be touched
by this development.
Mr. Duncan. I thought you probably would have
Mr. Stevens. Well, a thousand acres.

Mr. Duncan. I am sorry I didn't get to hear your testimony ear-

lier, but one-third of one percent and less than what, now?
Mr. Stevens. 1200 acres is what they tell us will be needed out

of—pardon me, 12,000 acres out of a million and a half will be
needed for the actual development once they have located the place
to start the production.

Mr. Duncan. All right.

Mr. Stevens. A very, very small area. The size of Dulles Airport
in an area that is one-fifth the size of the United States.

Mr. Duncan. All right, thank you very much.
Mr. Stevens. Thank you.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you. The gentleman from New Mexico has

unanimous
Mr. Richardson. Mr. Chairman, I just would ask unanimous

consent to insert my statement in the record expressing concern
over drilling in ANWR.
Mr. Calvert. Without objection.

[Statement of Hon. Bill Richardson follows:]

Statement of Hon. Bill Richardson, a U.S. Representative from New Mexico

Mr. Chairman, as we meet today to discuss expansion of oil exploration in yet an-
other pristine natural environment in this country, I would Like to remind my col-

leagues of the devastation wrought by the Exxon Valdez accident in 1989. At that
time, more than 10 million gallons of oU were dumped in the beautiful waters of
Prince William Sound off the coast of Alaska. Although this single biggest oil disas-

ter in ovu* nation's history was less than 10 years ago, we are here today to consider
the opening up to oil exploration of yet another undisturbed natural resource.
The new oil and gas development pondered by this hearing comes on the heels

of House passage of H.R. 70, which would stimulate new oil production in the areas
of Alaska which currently sustain oil exploration and development operations. De-
spite this huge new mandate for production, which I supported in Committee and
on the Floor, today we're being told industry wants more. Ninety percent of the Arc-
tic coastline is already open to oil exploration or development. Is it really too ex-

treme to protect 10% of this spectacular natural wilderness for the benefit of all

Americans?
The American people certainly do not believe that protection of ANWR is too ex-

treme. In a nationwide survey of 1000 voters, conducted just two weeks ago, voters
strongly opposed allowing oil drilling in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge even if

funds derived from such activity wovild be used to reduce the deficit. When asked
if the government should allow oil drilling and exploration in ANWR, voters rejected

the idea by more than three-to-one: 57 percent were opposed and only 17 percent
were in favor. Seventy percent agreed that protecting tnis area should be our first

priority while only 20 percent believe that we should use the fees from oil drilling

to help reduce the deficit.

The coastal plain was part of the original wildlife range established by President
Eisenhower in 1960. All of the original refuge was protected as wilderness by the
Alaska Lands Act, except the coastal plain area. Even then, the House of Represent-
atives voted twice to make it wilderness.
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The Arctic Refuge is the only conservation system unit in North America that pro-

tects, in an undisturbed condition, a complete spectrum of arctic and subarctic

ecosystems. The coastal plain is unique not only to the North Slope, but to the

World and is the biological heart of tne refuge. Many biologists refer to it as the

American Serengeti in recognition of the rich diversity of wildlife which it supports.

Ambassador I^ymond Chretien of Canada has written to me of his government's

opposition to the approval of oil and gas exploration and development on the coastal

plain. Per the Ambassador's request, I seek unanimous consent to insert his letter

into the record for today's hearing.

Unlike Prudhoe Bay, the coastal plain is the nation's most significant polar bear

denning habitat on land, supports up to 300,000 snow geese and the very con-

centrated Porcupine caribou calving ground. The 1987 "1002" Report to Congress

submitted with ttie Environmental Impact Statement concluded there would be

major negative effects to tiie Porcupine caribou herd, muskox, water quaUty and
quantity, subsistence, and wildUfe from leasing and development of the Arctic Ref-

uge coastal plain.

The 1987 study of the area by the Department of Interior found that there was
only a 1 in 5 chance of finding oil in tiie coastal plsln, and a one in 100 chance

that a Prudhoe Bay-sized field would be found there. Even if oil were found, experts

estimate full production of tiie field would likely only provide enough oil to satisfy

two percent of U.S. oil needs, or a total of 200 days' worth of oil.

What price do we put on our natural places? What price do we place on our his-

tory? What price do we place on wilderness and wild tilings? Certainly, our nation's

heritage is worth more tnan six months of oil.

In closing, Mr. Chairman, I would like to commend you for bringing this issue to

the attention of the Committee. I realize we have different views on the protection

of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, and I hope we can work together to support

responsible oil and gas development while protecting our environment and our na-

tion's natural heritage. Thank you.

[The letter submitted may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Calvert. The gentleman from California.

Mr. Farr. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Senator.

Mr. Stevens. Yes, sir.

Mr. Farr. I am very—I tend to agree with you that if indeed this

is opened up technology and conditions will prevail in doing, sort

of, the best management practices. You have been involved in this

debate for a long time. You have essentially the resource. We have
the people that are dependent on it in California. I have often said

that oil is the drug of the industrial revolution. You are the sup-

plier. We are the user.

One of the concerns I have is that we have not done a very good
job in public policy in really allowing the revenues derived at the

Federal level to be utilized by the communities that have the ad-

verse impact, the overdependence on automobiles, the air pollution

that it causes and so on. And I am concerned we have in the Fed-
eral Gk>vemment—^you talked about Alaska having revenues and
you have a pretty good program there in Alaska. The state allows

the state revenues to get right into the pockets of people in your
dividend.

But in our conservation efforts we have created this oil—I mean,
the Land Water Conservation Fund, we have $11.2 billion in that
fund. We are only appropriating $50 million. My concern is if these
revenues keep coming back into the same pot they really aren't

reaching the environmental needs that we need to pay for. Califor-

nia hasn't been approving bond acts and yet we have 32 million

people that need to recreate. We need more money to buy more
land and to do more efforts. And I am concerned that we will not
find a better way to get those revenues into the hands of users.

And I wondered if you had ever thought about developing better
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Federal policy to ensure that state and local governments could
benefit from the resources derived if indeed ANWR is opened up?
Mr. Stevens. Well, as a matter of fact, it was at the time when

we were thinking about trying to bring the oil pipeline—the oil

ashore in California and put it through the Old El Paso Gas Line
and send it to Texas so it would not have to go down and go around
the Horn or else build a pipeline through Panama, at that time we
had—I conducted some hearings in Los Angeles and we were look-

ing at trjdng to create a fund that would be derived from the sav-

ings if that had happened. It would have been substantial savings,

all the shipping down there and the pipeline was built and so many
costs were incurred. We were looking at trying to find ways to as-

sist in the area. I remember that we got the statistics on the num-
ber of plants there in the Long Beach area that were very pollut-

ing, drycleaning plants and whatnot. We were trying to create a
fund to contribute to the area that might be impacted onshore to

the oil that was coming from our state. It is like any other coming
from offshore.

I don't know why we don't do that with oil that comes in from
offshore. We let 50 percent or more of our oil that we consume
come in from offshore and it pays nothing toward what it costs us
onshore. I agree with you, but we have not been able to do that,

primarily because we do have the Superfund. We had funds that
were created to deal with it on a national basis, albeit in a dif-

ferent way.
We were looking to try and deal with it in California, obviously

to get some support for what we wanted to do, and that was reduce
the cost of transportation. I think that we ought to look to find

ways where we save money from the system to do what you sug-

gest.

Mr. Faer. My point is that I don't think we ought to allow this

money to come to the Federal Government and sit here in Wash-
ington so that we can use it for deficit reduction when it can't get

down to the need of the communities and that we ought to come
up with a new paradigm of how money resources can be given di-

rectly as we do in duck stamp money, as we do in trust fund mon-
eys in the oil and in the highway funds. We need to have money
that—the process ensures that the revenues get to the commu-
nities. And we haven't devised that system very well yet at the
Federal level.

Mr. Stevens. Well, you know, not far off the mark I one time
suggested we ought to take part of the money we get from tobacco
taxes and dedicate it to the veterans hospitals which are full of

people that had too many cigarettes during the war. You know, I

think there is a similar thinking out there with a lot of people that

we ought to find some way to deal with problems directly rather

than to bring the money in here and devise v/ays to deal with prob-

lems generally. And I don't disagree that you should think about
it. I don't know how we can participate in that now. We were
knocked down in our attempt to try to help in California with re-

gard to pollution reduction in exchange for the ability to bring our
oil ashore there.
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Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Senator. I think we may have time for

one more questions. Maybe-—OK, let us try to make it brief because
I know the Senator was in a hurry. So, the gentlemen
Mr. Stevens. I talk too much for someone
Mr. Calvert [continuing]. Maryland and then-
Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon. Sen-

ator. Your testimony is striking and informative. I have a question
about the royalty split. Understanding the royalty split on state
land, the royalty split on Federal land at this point and the royalty
split, which I think I am correct is 50/50 on 1002, is there any ef-

fort on your part depending on what the suit is on Federal lands
to change the split on 1002.
Mr. Stevens. Well, that is a very interesting question. Before we

got statehood, revenues from Federal lands were split with western
states 52-1/2 percent to the states and 37-1/2 percent went to the
Reclamation Fund, 10 percent went to the Federal treasury. Since
we were not going to have any reclamation projects, the territory

of Alaska was granted 90 percent to pay to the territory of Alaska
and 10 percent to the Federal treasury of any income from Federal
lands. You have got to remember that there were none, so it was
90 percent of nothing, right.

Now when we got statehood, this committee put that bill that
was part of the territorial. Federal Territorial Law, it was an ad-
dendum to the Mineral Leasing Act, really, into the Statehood Act.

Contrsiry to the procedure for every other act, statehood act, the
Federal Government required that the Alaska people vote to accept
the Statehood Act. It became a compact with the Federal Govern-
ment because we gave up rights that other western states had in

order to become a state. That compact was entered into.

One of the benefits we got was 90 percent of the revenue from
oil and gas. Now since that time, the split has been changed. It is

50/50. The money no longer goes into the reclamation fund. 50 per-
cent goes into the Federal treasury. 50 percent goes to the western
state. That is the provision that is in the bill now that is being con-
sidered for this act. Alaskans have not accepted that yet.

Frankly, there never will be a court case until we some time get
less than 90 percent. Our statehood act, which is a compact with
the United States, says we get 90 percent of the revenues from oil

and gas on Federal lands. The Federal Government now says we
get 50 percent and the Mineral Leasing Act generally was changed
for all western states to 50 percent. We do not believe that changed
it for Alaska. The court may disagree with us. We will have to pur-
sue that.

But in any event, we have agreed for the purpose of this concept
here that the leasing provisions under this bill will be 50/50.
Mr. GiLCHREST. Thank you.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Senator.
Mr. Vento. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. Senator, I know you have to

go. I don't want to keep you. I just wanted to at least chime in on
some of the opinions and views that you expressed with regards to

Alaska.
I was claiming poverty with 104 million acres of land to the state

and 44 million to the native Americans. I think it is an extraor-
dinary amount of land. It is twice the size of my state of Min-



20

nesota. I recognize that it gives a substantial base to the popu-
lation of Alaska, and I understand the importance of Federal land
policy. I was here in the late '70's. We worked in Alaska lands. I

can't claim the length of service that you can with regards to work-
ing on those issues or the assignments in the Administration, but
I am quite aware of the importance of this acreage.

And, you know, we want to make the right policies with regards
to this. I am reminded of the fact that just this week or late last

week an announcement was made in regards to the purchase back
of Bristol Bay leases because of the environmental concerns. So the
fact is in the past we have made some mistakes with regard to

this. There are values that are sometimes more important than
leasing in terms of the fisheries and the other resources. We are
certainly reminded of that and have a lively debate going on in the
Pacific northwest today because of it.

Similarly, I think Alaska has been prudent in establishing a fund
for its revenues that come from the mineral resources, oil and gas
and others, a $15 billion fund that exists today to smooth out the
variations in income. You know, I think that obviously living in

Alaska is a different world than most of us face in terms of state

taxation.

And I was interested to hear that you are embracing the Admin-
istration with regards to the 0MB and its asset sales. I wonder if

CBO is going to take all the Administration's recommendations
with regards to dynamic scoring. I don't think it would be prudent.
And I think it is a high-risk option, incidentally, putting it into rec-

onciliation. I don't agree with the basic policy and I think that
some of the environmental concerns which you have expressed and
embraced here today would not likely be within the context of rec-

onciliation.

I note that today we are having a hearing. We sire not even hav-
ing a hearing on any legislation. We are only having a hearing on
the discussion of the budget implications and the change. There is

no legislation today before the committee in terms of what the pol-

icy is going to be.

I further wanted to comment about the Gwich'in and the entire

exposure. I don't know, I suppose the first one that hasn't commit-
ted any error could step forward and make the statement. I don't

know that it would be me. I won't make a judgment, but I don't

think there is any denying that the Gwich'in do in fact utilize the
caribou, this Porcupine herd, as a subsistence source of income and
food and so forth.

And the issue here, of course, is the whole dynamic of the fauna
and flora, not simply whether you can produce more caribou or less

caribou. A non-migrating herd, I think, says a lot to those of us
that claim some knowledge of biology in this process.

So, Senator, as I said, I don't want to keep you. Your discussion

of the fact that it is only 12,000 acres, that doesn't occupy much
of the ocean area, but it has a big impact in terms of what gets

snared in the nets. I mean, the idea of how much space is occupied
here really understates what the impact of this will be. It will be
substantial. There are any number of treaties and other agree-

ments we have and other types of species that are impacted by it.

I know Polar bears don't get along too well with people. There are
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a small number in this area, but it is one of our only areas in

America, in the United States that has, for instance, tnis species

present. We have, obviously, agreements with it.

So I don't know what is going to happen in the end. Like you say,

it is 13 years. Maybe they will drill a well. I think the prospects
of what is going to be discovered here have been overstated and the
fact is that we can't get all the information. JAO couldn't get it

from the Exxons and from British Petroleum and the many others
that have an interest in this issue. We don't have any large scale

example of the type of environmental safeguards that you are talk-

ing about occurring in the 12,000-acre area. Maybe that is as it is

because no new oil fields have been opened in recent years in these

areas, but there are many, many unknowns and at the very least

that is why I am pursuing the position I am.
And I think it is time to resolve it. And I am not dissuaded by

your rather passionate and articulate defense of opening this and
advocacy of opening it. I did want to share that with you before you
departed. I appreciate you being here. I think it underlines the im-
portance of this to the state of Alaska.
Mr. Stevens. Well, I thank you very much. I don't want to pro-

long it either. We have land we got in the Statehood Act. Don't for-

get we could not select it until the Federal Government took its

first, our land first. In 1980 we got our selections after all these
other reservations. So if you want to look at a map that shows
where minerals are, where oil and gas potential is, come we will

show you the map. And the wilderness areas, all these other areas
overlie the great mining districts, the oil and gas potential. We
didn't get to select that as state's. The only area we selected as a
state before all that started in 1980 was the Prudhoe Bay area.

Other than that, I understand you, we are at disagreement. The
great thing in our country is we can disagree. I only say that the
result of our disagreement has been now since the oil income has
started going down slowly but surely our state is being strangled.

And it is being strangled by overregulation from the Federal Gov-
ernment.
We have—we had an agreement in 1980 to get an environment

impact statement, let Congress approve the findings of the Sec-
retary of Interior and you can go ahead with oil and gas leasing
in the 1002 area. Congress has reneged on its commitment. It was
never fairly reviewed. This committee never voted on that. We have
not been able to get a vote since the first environment impact
statement was made following the 1980 law.

All we are asking for is fairness. We are asking to be treated like

Americans. That was an agreement we made. That bill just cut our
throat as far as the number of lands, amount of lands that were
taken from us that were ours under the Statehood Act. We had the
right to select 103.5 million acres of vacant unappropriated, unre-
served lands. After the Statehood Act passed the Federal Govern-
ment reserved more than 100 million acres. Now you ask yourself
what would the people of your state do if that happened to you.
We have been seriously harmed, I think, by the decision that was

made in 1980 to withdraw those lands. The only thing in that bill

that was in our favor was that, the Jackson Amendment. They
gave us the right to explore the 1002 area. And Congress has not
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kept its word on that. This Congress has the ability now to keep
the word the Congress gave us. That report was favorable. It was
made three times and it should be approved by Congress.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Vento. Mr. Chairman
Mr, Calvert, Thank you, Mr. Stevens.
Mr. Vento [continuing], the Senator has to "leave. I would just

say that, you know, obviously there is a difference on what the
word was. The House twice passed legislation that designated this

wilderness. The legislation prohibits development without the ac-

tion of Congress,
Mr, Stevens, Well, that is the point. It didn't have the authority

to do that. All it had the authority to do was to approve or dis-

approve the environment impact statement.
Mr. Calvert. I would like to thank the Senator for coming today

and testifying,

Mr. Abercrombie. Mr, Stevens, Senator, Mr. Stevens
Mr. Calvert. And we appreciate your testimony,
Mr, Abercrombie, Senator Stevens,
Mr, Calvert. Thank you very much.
Mr, Abercrombie, If I might?
Mr, Stevens. Yes, sir.

Mr, Abercrombie. From Hawaii, I just want to say to you as one
of the other states, a sister state to Alaska, I appreciate your sen-
sitivity and all the work that you have done on behalf of the people
in Hawaii, and we will certainly take into account what was said
today and we will do our best,

Mr, Stevens, Thank you, sir.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Senator.
Now, we would like to hear from the government witnesses. The

first panel is Mr. John Leshy, the Solicitor of the Department of

Interior; Mr. John Shively, Commissioner of the Department of

Natural Resources of the State of Alaska; and Mr. Delbert Rexford,
representing the North Slope Borough.
Now this is going a little longer than we anticipated, so in the

interest of time I would ask that you limit your oral remarks to no
more than five minutes, less if possible. Your entire statements will

appear in the record. We will be using the lights in front of you.
When you see the yellow light you will have one minute remaining,
Mr, Leshy.

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. LESHY, SOLICITOR, U.S.
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

Mr. Leshy. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members of

the committee. I will be as brief as I can.

The Secretary of the Interior very much wanted to be here today.

He was unexpectedly called away by the death of a close friend.

This is a very important issue to him and so I am here to state

the Administration position on maintaining the integrity of the
Arctic Wildlife Refuge.
The Secretary urges this committee to follow these hearing with

a full debate on legislation that is independent of the budget rec-

onciliation process. We agree with the sentiments of Congressman
Miller that the fate of the Arctic Refuge is a matter of great na-
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tional significance and should not be summarily treated by this

Congress as just another revenue item.

The Clinton Administration strongly supports the domestic oil

and gas industry. We have supported efforts in the Congress to in-

crease oil recovery in deep waters of the Gulf of Mexico through ap-
propriate royalty incentives. We have supported repeal of the ban
on exporting Alaska crude oil subject to condition in order to in-

crease production in Alaska and prolong the life of the existing oil

fields. We have conducted a numijer of extremely successful outer-

continental shelf oil and gas sales and we plan to conduct more. We
have leased more onshore oil and gas acreages annually than the
previous administration. We have worked cooperatively with the
industry to address ongoing problems and issues and streamline
necessary regulatory oversight.

Yet this Administration opposes allowing oil and gas develop-
ment on the Coastal Plain of the Arctic Refuge. And the Secretary
would recommend to the President that he veto any legislation that
would authorize it.

Let me add in response to Senator Stevens' comments that Con-
gress decided in 1980 by law that there should be no exploration
or development of the Arctic Range without further action by Con-
gress. In other words, this Administration could not lease and de-

velop this area if it wanted to. It does not want to and it opposes
efforts by Congress to change the current law to allow leasing ex-

ploration and development.
The Administration believes it is in the best interests of the peo-

ple and the industry to follow a balanced energy policy consisting
of promoting exploration and development, protecting our natural
heritage, promoting energy efficiency. So far the proponents of
drilling have not offered to consider the refuge in the context of an
overall national energy policy. They ask us to offer up this last pro-

tected part of the Arctic coastline, a small part of—as a small part
of a plan to eliminate the deficit and balance the budget.
The refuge here, the Coastal Plain, is the last protected fragment

of the great Coastal Plain where America goes down to the coast-

al—I am sorry, to the Polar Ocean. The Refuge is the crown jewel
of the National Wildlife Refuge System. The Coastal Plain is the
biological heart of the refuge. More than 85 percent of the Arctic
Coastal Plain has already been opened and is now opened to oil

and gas exploration and development.
The story of Prudhoe Bay is well know. Less well known is the

fact that the entire area west of Prudhoe Bay, all the way to Ber-
ing Sea, is also open for oil development. The oil companies could
go west from Prudhoe Bay under existing law. Indeed, there is

growing interest on the part of some companies to go west, but
they are clamoring to go east, straight into this last protected frag-

ment of the Arctic Slope. They are now asking for the right to in-

vade this last Arctic sanctuary for what under the most optimistic

estimates would be the equivalent of about six months of national
oil consumption.

Recognition of the unique wilderness character of the refuge goes
back a long way. Senator Stevens spoke of the origins. President
Eisenhower's Secretary of the Interior first preserved the Arctic
Refuge by order and called it one of the most magnificent wildlife
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and wilderness areas in North America, a wilderness experience
that could not be duplicated elsewhere.

In 1978 Cecil Andrus pointed out that minerals are finite. Pro-
duction in this area inevitably means changes where impacts will

be measured in geologic time in order to gain marginal benefits
that may last a few years. He opposed oil and gas development of

the refuge.

Secretary Babbitt spent time there in 1993 and his experience
there convinced him more than ever that the area should not be
open to exploration and development.

It is easy to see why Americans want this special place protected.

It is harder to understand why we should want to develop it. The
proposal to develop oil on the refuge is most often justified on na-
tional security grounds, but no single oil discovery, even a very
large one, can fundamentally alter our nation's oil security situa-
tion. We are much better off, as we have done in the past, to pro-
mote energy efficiency and other mechanisms than to pursue addi-
tions to domestic supply at such a cost to the environment as here.

I should also point out that the revenue estimates in receipts
under this bill, we have great concern that they are simply wishful
thinking. As was discussed in the colloquy with Senator Stevens,
the state of Alaska is actually now in court arguing that Congress
has no power to change the 90/10 revenue split. They had filed the
lawsuit a couple of years ago. We are defending that lawsuit. If

they win that lawsuit and in fact it is beyond Congress' power to

change the revenue split, then the revenue estimates from opening
up the oil and gas—from opening up the refuge will be dramati-
cally reduced because the Federal treasury will only get 10 percent,
not 50 percent.

World oil prices, of course, are really at a nearly all-time low,

lower than they were in real dollars than in 1973. And this obvi-

ously also affects the revenue estimates and Congress needs to take
that into account.

I see my time is up. I will be happy to answer questions. Let me
just conclude briefly by sa5dng that the Secretary strongly urges
the Congress to reconsider its rush to lease the Coastal Plain of the
refuge. The Secretary believes strongly that opening this refuge to

oil drilling is the equivalent of offering Yellowstone National Park
for geothermal leasing or calling for bids to construct hydropower
dams in the Grand Canyon. It is that important. We can surely
find a better way to produce energy and conserve our national her-
itage. Thank you very much.
[Statement of Bruce Babbitt may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Leshy. Mr. John Shively, Commis-

sioner of the Department of Natural Resources with the State of

Alaska.

STATEMENT OF JOHN SHIVELY, COMMISSIONER,
DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES, STATE OF ALASKA
Mr. Shively. Mr. Chairman, my name is John Shively. I am the

Commissioner of Natural Resources, and I am here today on behalf
of Governor Tony Knowles. Thank you for submitting the written
testimony for the record.
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I think a couple things on introduction. Grovemor Knowles is a
Democrat. Three out of the last four governors of the state of Alas-
ka have been Democrats. All three of those governors have sup-
ported the opening of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge for poten-
tial exploration, and development, so in Alaska at least this is a
bipartisan issue. It is not a partisan issue.

I would also like to say in opening that some people, I think,
have tried to make this an issue of oil versus caribou, you know.
It can—and I will have to tell you if we believed in Alaska, particu-
larly this administration, that if the choice were oil or caribou, we
would choose the caribou. We just do not believe that that is the
choice here. We believe that you can have responsible development
at ANWR and you can protect the caribou herd. And we think our
experience at Prudhoe Bay shows that.

Now why are we here debating this? We are debating it because
although, as the Secretary has represented and pointed out, a great
deal of the Arctic's coast is open to oil and gas leasing, the biggest
part of it, what is known as the National Petroleum Reserve, is

controlled, I believe at this point, by the Secretary. They have held
no lease sales recently and the last lease sale they held nobody
showed up for because people are concerned that there really is not
potential there.

The reason that we are here debating this is because after Con-
gress authorized some minimal seismic exploration of the 1002
area it was clear that there were some major geological structures
there that show the potential for large Prudhoe Bay type oil fields.

And that is why the interest in ANWR. And of course nobody
knows. We could sit here and debate for the next 30 weeks how
much oil the U.S. Geological Survey thinks and how much BLM
and how much I think, but nobody knows until it is drilled. And
so what we are asking for at this point is the right to have it leased
to go in and explore.

Now exploration will take place in the wintertime. It will have
really no environmental damage and certainly will not interfere
with the calving which takes place for three weeks in the spring.

If there is no oil, then there is really no debate about the Coastal
Plain because people will go away. If there is oil, we are convinced
that it does have a national impact, it does help reduce our reliance
on foreign oil, which has now grown to over 50 percent. At the
time—I might point out at the time of the embargo in 1973 we
were at 36 percent and we know what the embargo did to our econ-
omy then, so we can imagine what one will do now.
Alaska has contributed about 25 percent of the nation's domestic

oil supply since 1977. Our percentage has remained about the
same, but the national production of oil has gone down. And that
is the reason we are more reliant on foreign oil right now.
The other, I think, major public policy reason that this committee

should consider in opening ANWR is we have a huge national asset
in the Trans-Alaska Pipeline. That asset can carry over 2 million
barrels of oil a day. This year it will average about 1,050,000 bar-
rels a day—1,500,000 barrels a day, and that is going to decline
over the years. So there is room for that oil. And if indeed Prudhoe
Bay declines at faster rates than people are presently predicting,
the actual operation of that pipeline could be in jeopardy.
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We also think that the development of ANWR has potential eco-

nomic positive aspects for the whole nation's economy. In a study
we had done in 1990, we showed that since 1980 over $22 billion

has been spent on the development of North Slope. And remember,
after 1980 is after the pipeline and after the aevelopment of the
initial oil field. That $22 billion was spent at every state in the
union. So we are not just talking about Alaska here. We are talk-

ing about economic impacts nationwide.
We are firmly convinced in Alaska that this resource, if it exists,

can be developed in an environmentally responsible manner. If it

couldn't, we wouldn't want to develop it. So I think the issue is ripe

for a decision by Congress and we support our Congressional dele-

gation in their desire to see the 1002 are opened for exploration
and development if there is any oil.

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
[Submited material from Grovernor Tony Knowles may be found

at end of hearing.]

[Pamphlet on ANWR was placed in the hearing files of the com-
mittee.]

[Statement of John Shively may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Shively. Next, Mr. Delbert Rexford
representing the North Slope Borough.

STATEMENT OF DELBERT REXFORD, NORTE SLOPE BOROUGH
Mr, Rexford. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, For the record, my

name is Delbert Rexford, Special Assistant to George N.
Ahmaogak, Sr., Mayor of the North Slope Borough in the State of
Alaska. I come before your committee today in support of legisla-

tion to open up the Coastal Plains of the Arctic National Wildlife
Refuge to oil and gas exploration and development, I would like to

take a few minutes just to inform you and share with you my
home, the North Slope Borough.
The North Slope Borough encompasses 89,000 square miles of

land mass from the Canadian border to the Chukchi Sea to the
west. There are 6,500 residents, a large majority being Inupiat just
like me. Our borough is the largest municipality in this country, if

not in the world. It is made up of mountains, rivers, permafrost
covered tundra and 2,600 miles of Arctic coastline.

Again, a large majority of the residents of the North Slope are
Inupiat Eskimo. Out of the 6,500 I estimate that 85 percent are
Inupiat. Like myself, Inupiat Eskimos live in the North Slope Bor-
ough. Like our forefathers and our ancestors who lived on the land
for thousands of years in what was termed and still is termed a
harsh, barren, flat, cold desolate land. But that land is our home
and it has been our home for centuries. Like most of my people,

I am a subsistence hunter. I whale. I hunt seals, waterfowl, cari-

bou, fish through the ice in the rivers and the lakes to help supple-

ment the nutritional needs of my family and my extended family

members. I am passing on the tradition of subsistence hunting and
living off the land to my children and my grandson. The tradition

of subsistence activities is important to us and it will always be.

Inupiat people have no desire to harm the environment, the ecol-

ogy, the habitat of the wildlife that they depend on that sustains

their culture.
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Some people state that the Coastal Plains of the Arctic National
Wildlife Refuge are pristine. This is not so in some cases. Congress
is aware that the military sites, the DEW Line Early Warning
sites, were constructed during the Cold War era. These facilities

still exist within the ANWR region.

The Coastal Plain is also the subsistence traditional hunting
grounds of the Kaktovik Inupiat people. My great uncle, Herman
Rexford, and my uncles Fenton and Eddie still live off the land.

They have a right to have a voice in this matter as the opportuni-
ties for economic growth, jobs for their people and a brighter future
are in question. And they should be represented here.

Kaktovik Inupiat Corporation shareholders supported the devel-

opment and exploration of oil and gas in ANWR through a resolu-

tion overwhelmingly without objections. The benefits of oil and gas
to the borough are numerous, just to begin: basic life, health and
safety services, sanitation delivery, fire and police protection,

search and rescue operations in a country with 89,000 square miles
to save a single life is tremendous, also the educational facilities,

the infrastructures that have been constructed, millions of dollars

worth of facilities to educate our children, our Inupiat children, our
future. They need the support of Congress as we embark on the fu-

ture of our people.

Through the base, our tax revenue base, we receive no royalties

and therefore by taxing oil and gas properties we are most fortu-

nate to have a revenue base to provide and improve the quality of

life to over 6,500 of our residents.

Oil development can coexist with the wildlife, with the environ-
ment and the habitats. This is proven from the early 1970*s when
I had an opportunity to work on the Trans-Alaska pipeline. I had
an opportunity to work in the Prudhoe Bay oil field and then in

the 1980's when the North Slope Borough committed their efforts

to improve technology and to centrally locate infrastructures so

that the footprint technology would be improved. And now the En-
dicott project. That is a new technology that we can look forward
to to minimize any environmental, ecological or habitat impacts,
potential impacts.
As Inupiat we have been the stewards of the land for centuries

and we feel that our land management regulations in the North
Slope Borough Municipal Code adequately address any environ-
mental, ecological and habitat concerns. We are involved in the
day-to-day implementation of policies, of permitting and working
with the oil and gas industry to assure that residents £ind their

lifestyle are not adversely impacted. We need prompt ANWR explo-

ration and leasing. It is in the best interest of not only the North
Slope Borough as a home-rule government providing basic life,

hesdth and safety services to its constituency, but also to the people
of the state of Alaska and the citizens of the United States.

The other issue that I would like to strongly encourage Congress
to consider is Impact Aid to the impacted community. Kaktovik
Inupiat Corporation and the residents of Kaktovik number in 250
people. If and when development and exploration occurs, there will

be social impacts. We encourage that Impact Aid be provided to

those impacted communities similar to the NPRA impact funds
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that were appropriated to the communities of Atkasuk, Nuiqsut,
Barrow and Wainwright under the Sheffield Administration.
Mr. Chairman, in closing I would like to conclude my remarks

on behalf of the people of the North Slope. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to present this testimony to your committee. As the Mayor's
Special Assistant, I can state decisively that the vast majority of

people of the North Slope enthusiastically support the presence of

the oil industry on our lands.

Opening the small, 1.5 million acre Coastal Plain ofANWR to oil

and gas leasing and exploration is the right thing to do. This con-
clusion is based on both analysis and 25 years of experience at

Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope oil fields. As I discussed about,
the potential resources of ANWR's Coastal Plain are of critical im-
portance to the future of current North Slope Borough residents,

the future of their children and the future of generations yet to

come.
On behalf of Mayor Ahmaogak and all the residents of the North

Slope, I implore this Congress to make the only logical, rational

and reasonable decision it can on this issue. Vote to open the
Coastal Plain ofANWR to environmentally sound and properly reg-

ulated oil and gas leasing exploration and development.
Mr, Chairman, I thank you for the opportunity to address this

committee. Thank you very much.
[Statements of Mayor George Ahmaogak and Delbert Rexford

may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Calvert. Thank you very much, Mr. Rexford. I appreciate

your testimony.
Mr. Leshy, have you ever been to ANWR or the Coastal Plain?
Mr. Rexford. Yes, I have on a number of occasions.

Mr. Calvert. I was asking—excuse me, the question was to Mr.
Leshy.
Mr. Rexford. I thought I heard Mr. Rexford. Excuse me.
Mr. Leshy. Mr. Chairman, no, I have not. The Secretary has

been there, spent a few days there a couple of years ago.

Mr. Calvert. Is oil development presently taking place in any of
our natural—excuse me, National Wildlife Refuges?
Mr. Leshy. Excuse me, I will have to consult on it. Yes, I think

there is some limited oil development in the Kenai Refuge south of
Anchorage.
Mr. Calvert. If, hypothetically, ANWR development was enacted

into law, would the Department cooperate by offering the appro-
priate area for leasing?
Mr. Leshy. If we were directed to do so, we would certainly com-

ply with the will of Congress and carry out the law.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Rexford, have the residents of the
North Slope Borough always supported oil development?
Mr. Rexford. No, you are looking at the strongest opposer of oil

and gas development. During my younger days I was pretty radical

and opposed all oil and gas development. But I have had oppor-
tunity to actually witness the caretakership and the great respon-
sibility oil and gas industry has taken upon themselves to be re-

sponsible to sound oil and gas development in Alaska.
Mr. Calvert, As part of your job for the North Slope govern-

ment, I understand you visit most of the North Slope villages
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monthly. That is a lot of territory to cover. Can you give the com-
mittee an idea of the level of support, as you mentioned in your tes-

timony, but again, you mentioned it was almost unanimous, is that
the case?
Mr. Rexford. Yes, this is the case. The residents of the North

Slope Borough support oil and gas exploration and development
overwhelmingly. When you sit down to speak with our Inupiat peo-
ple and non-Inupiat people, they are in support because they know
that without ANWR the infrastructures in place to provide basic
life, health and safety services are in jeopardy. The millions of dol-

lars worth of infrastructures that are taken for granted, I feel, by
our fellow citizens in the Lower 48 would be in jeopardy due to the
harsh climate and the maintenance and operating costs. And so we
do need ANWR as another tax revenue base to make sure and as-

sure our citizens the proper care and maintenance of those infra-

structures.

Mr. Calvert. I understand. Mr. Shively, is it fair to say that the
issue of development in ANWR, and you mentioned this, again, in

your testimony, is pretty much a non-partisan issue in Alaska
throughout the territory out there?
Mr. Shively. Mr. Chairman, yes, as I mentioned three Demo-

cratic governors have supported it. The previous governor, who at
one time was a Republican, supported it. Our—^yesterday in front
of the Senate the President of the State Senate, who is a Repub-
lican, was testifying with me and she supports it. So yes, it has
been a bipartisan issue in the state.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you very much. Mr. Miller.

Mr. Miller. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Leshy, John, for

you. Your testimony raises a couple issues. First of all, let me go
to the issue of the split with the 90/10, the Statehood Act. That is

currently being litigated, you point out?
Mr. Leshy. Yes, the state of Alaska filed under the Hickle Ad-

ministration, I think, a $29 billion lawsuit against the Federal Gov-
ernment raising all sorts of claims. One of them concerns the power
of Congress to change the revenue split.

Mr. Miller. As I understand it, the—if they are successful it will

make little difference what this bill would say or what they say
they will accept or not accept. It will be governed by that and peo-
ple in Alaska. The government would have the standing to seek en-
forcement if they get a ruling in their favor in that case, is that
not correct?

Mr. Leshy. That is my understanding too. In other words, the
legal issue being pursued there is does Congress simply have the
power to alter the arrangement of the Statehood Act. And if Con-
gress—if the court agrees with the state and says that Congress
does not have the power, then even though Congress would enact
a piece of legislation here that says it is a 50/50 split in ANWR,
if Congress doesn't have the power to do that the courts say, then
that arrangement, that 50/50 arrangement would be void and you
would go back to the 90/10 arrangement.
Mr. Miller. On the—^you know, we were talking earlier about

the comparisons with Prudhoe Bay and the 1002 report that was
done earlier in anticipation of this issue and then again what we
have learned since that as the Department and others and the

20-275 0-95-2
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state have continued to monitor some of the concerns in this area.

I don't know if you can do it this morning, but I would like to be
able to ask you for the record if I can, for you to submit on, you
know, sort of what are the new concerns that have been raised.

As I have looked at some of the information that was done inde-

pendently, again, this question of the core calving area and what
the caribou in fact really are doing both in and outside of the core

calving area, where they are going now, I think we know more
than when that was originally drawn in the 1002 report.

And also the question is being raised about the quantity of water
and whether or not it is in fact available. I think there is popular
belief that a lot of this would be done through ice roads and pads
would be done in the winter and all that. And the question is are

there water resources to support that or are we in a position as

—

again as I look at some of the information, it suggests almost that

you would have to de-water some of the rivers to create the roads
that would be necessary.
Now maybe some of that is answered by helicopters and the rest,

but again, there is some assumptions what we learned in ANWR
and how you can do this with little, you know, very little impact
if you do it at certain times of the year using those water resources.

And those were an issue in Prudhoe and apparently may be more
of an issue here because there is not a clear match between avail-

able water resources and the infrastructure needs.

So if I could ask that you might submit what concerns have been
raised along those lines, I would appreciate it.

Mr. Shively, let me ask you a question here on the calving area.

The governors approach is what on that issue, on the core calving

area, the migration paths of the caribou? You mentioned this isn't

oil versus caribou. Aiid hopefully that issue can be resolved, but it

seems to me there needs to be some stipulations.

Mr. Shively. Well, of course we have stipulations relating to

wildlife management as part of our permitting process. And I think
that all of this would probably be largely a Department of Interior

permitting process. We have often shared with them as we—for in-

stance, on OCS sales—what we think is correct.

In terms of the core calving area, one of the problems is even our
biologists, as stated in the most recent piece of information I have
from them, say that you can't really precisely define what the core

calving area is. This is some discussion about even if you define the

core calving area how often and what percentage of the caribou use
it. So it is not the kind of or sort of static area that one would hope
for. And we have now, I think, 17 or 18 years worth of data on
that. We are reviewing that. But I think the main thing is that if—
let us take the worse case situation. If indeed as a result of even-

tual development there were a decline in calving, you could deal

with that by closing down a substantial part if not all of the devel-

opment during the three week period that was necessary.

So I think there are lots of opportunities to manage that and the

governor is comfortable with that.

Mr. Miller. The core calving area isn't as speculative as you
suggest it is. I mean, those 18, 19 years we have done the overlays.

We have done the patterns and you start to see a substantial area
that is involved in the core calving area, not substantial in terms
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of the slope, but where you are going to get a high density, high
probability that this activity is going to take on. And again, that
goes to the people's confidence about what you can and cannot do.

And it may be under the rules of the Senate that none of this can
be set forth in the legislation, so, you know, you are asking people
to fly blind, and I think people have to know what they would an-
ticipate if they were to vote for this bill we could do and not do.

Mr. Shively. I think under existing law, both state and Federal,
there is a tremendous amount you can do. I mean, I am not sure
that Congress needs to set new additional requirements. Certainly
this Secretary
Mr. Miller. Let us suggest that Prudhoe Bay was developed in

a much different regulatory mood than the Congress is in today
and maybe the American people. So there may be a lot you can do.

Whether or not that would be done or not would suggest something
other than that.

Mr. Shively. I think all you need to do is look at some of the
stipulations that we are putting on in terms of our OCS and on-
land lease sales and you will see that we are still very serious

about the kind of
Mr. Miller. Well, I am out of time and I don't want to get—^but

if I might, Mr. Chairman, I am going to—I would like to submit
some questions to you as I have asked Mr. Leshy.
And I just might ask Mr. Rexford one question. Has the Borough

changed its position on offshore leasing and exploration and devel-

opment? Are you in favor or opposed to that or v/here are you now?
Historically you have been opposed to that.

Mr. Rexford. The North Slope Borough historically has opposed
all offshore development where the migratory path of bowhead are
jeopardized. However, we do support nearshore development.

Mr. Miller. OK, thank you for your confidence in the industry
in relationship to their distance from the shore.

Mr. Rexford. The dynamics of the Arctic Ice Ocean are a ques-
tion that need to be proven by the oil and gas industry.
Mr. Miller. OK.
Mr. Rexford. That is a lot of pressure to study and measure.
Mr. Miller. Thank you.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Miller. Mr. Cooley.
Mr. Cooley. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Leshy, our informa-

tion shows here in what we have been provided that the USGS ge-

ologists in 1987 estimated there could be from 3.2 to 9.2 billion bar-
rels of recoverable oil in the Coastal Plain with an estimate that
chance of about 46 percent finding if we did some drilling. No addi-

tional tests have been done on the 1002, yet the USGS now is

working on a report which substantially downgrades the estimated
reserves. How do you downgrade the estimated reserves when you
haven't done anything since the time when you did do some reserve
checking?
Mr. Leshy. I think, Mr. Chairman—Congressman Cooley, I think

what happened here is the USGS went back and looked at the un-
derlying strata under the Coastal Plain. And if you can look at the
map here over on the right, that actually doesn't show the Brooks
Range, the mountain range that comes through here, but the
Brooks Range actually sort of pinches off toward the Arctic Ocean



32

and the Coastal Plain gets narrower as you go further east into the
1002 area. And I believe, and I am speaking as a lay person and
I would be happy to supply you with more detailed information
from the USGS, they simply determined the oil traps, et cetera, be-

cause of the underlying geology, would produce less oil than they
had previously thought. But I am happy to supply more informa-
tion on that.

And I might state for the record, Mr. Chairman, in response to

Congressman Miller's question, we would be happy to supply the

updated information he wants. What we have done with both the

USGS and BLM and the Fish and Wildlife Service have all been
looking at the impact assessments that were done in the Depart-
ment in 1987 and the other studies and information gathering and
have been updating that. We should have at least the bulk of it

available in a couple of weeks and we will make that available to

members of the committee.
Mr. CooLEY. Well, you haven't done any testing. This is just an

"estimate" by what you think may or may not be there, so I guess
the position of the Department is you would rather seal the area
off than drill a well and find out if there is anything there?
Mr. Leshy. There was no, as I understand it, there was no test-

ing, further testing wells for example, in the 1002 area. But there
has, of course, been a lot of activity up on the North Slope in gen-
eral since 1987. There are new wells onshore, outside of the 1002
area. There are new wells offshore and they have taken the new
information from those wells, put them back with the data they al-

ready had and reanalyzed it.

And by the way, let me emphasize the USGS does this all the

—

I mean periodically. This is not something that they have never
done before. They periodically keep current their resource and re-

serve estimates for oil and gas throughout the United States. And
this was part of their periodic updating.
Mr. CooLEY. Except that it apparently hasn't been done in this

area since '87, is that correct?

Mr. Leshy. Right, but I will have to check, but I don't think that

is really different from their past practice.

Mr. CooLEY. So a periodical, eight, ten years down the road? One
other thing as we have had a lot of discussions, the two of us
here
Mr. Leshy. Right.
Mr. CoOLEY [continuing], over the recent days. And I am very cu-

rious for my own information and for the record. Before you came
to the Department of Interior, where were you, sir?

Mr. Leshy. I was—immediately before I came into the Depart-
ment of the Interior—I was working on the staff of this committee
for the chairman. Prior to that I was on leave at that point from
a teaching position at Arizona State University out in Tempe, right

outside of Phoenix. I had been there for 12 years, the previous 12

years. And before that I worked in the Department of the Interior

for a period of years.

Mr. CoOLEY. So you were at Department of Interior, teaching,

then on staff and here?
Mr. Leshy. Right. I can go back further if you would like.



33

Mr. COOLEY. No, no, that is good. I was just curious. I am trying

to understand your philosophy as we go through this process. We
have had a lot of interchange here in the last several weeks, need-

less to say.

I understand from what we have been able to read in the infor-

mation sent to us that there has been virtually no adverse impact
on Coastal Plains environmentally to wildlife or exploration activi-

ties if they are done in the winter months. Is that what your De-
partment has determined as well?

Mr. Leshy. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Cooley, let me address

that. I am happy to have the opportunity because there has been
a lot of talk here this morning so far about the impacts of past de-

velopment and what that might tell us about the proposed develop-

ment in the 1002 area. First of all, the Prudhoe Bay area, of

course, to the west of this area has been developed substantially

over the last 20 years, and there has been a good deal of data gath-

ered from that area. The fundamental question is can the impacts
as determined in that area be translated into similar impacts if the

1002 area were developed.
For one thing, there has been talk here about the caribou herd.

It is a different caribou herd around Prudhoe Bay. It is much
smaller herd and it has a much wider area to roam in. And there-

fore, the biologists from the Fish and Wildlife Service who have
looked at this issue think it is not readily translatable. What has
happened to the Central Arctic Herd may not tell us much about
what happens to the Porcupine Herd, which is a much larger herd.

The Coastal Plain, as I said before, pinches in and that area is

much smaller. We do know a good deal about the calving areas. We
do know that and fully illustrate it in the 1987 studies that were
done during the Reagan Administration. We are in the process of,

as I mentioned, updating those studies. And they show that the im-
pacts are certainly potentially very significant on the caribou herd.

Let me also mention there has been discussion here of the explo-

ration issue and whether or not exploration would have minimal
impact, particularly under modem conditions of doing it through
ice roads and the like. Again, I would make two points here. Num-
ber one, ice roads, et cetera, depends upon freshwater in the vicin-

ity, and it is not clear there is enough freshwater in the 1002 area
to sustain that kind of exploration. And number two and more im-
portant, the proposal is to lease for exploration and development so

that even if exploration is determined to have relatively minimal
impacts, the development that would follow from discoveries would
have much different impacts.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you.
Mr. Cooley. Well, let me finish this up, Mr. Chairman. Just

one
Mr. Calvert. In the interest of time, we are running behind here

a little bit.

Mr. Cooley. One second. May 15 to June 1, according to the
publication, is the calving period. So you see no—is there any cre-

dence in what we have been talking about that if we were to ex-

plore this area during the winter months, being November through
maybe February, that we would not impact the calving process? Is

that not true? Are your biologists on the same fact?
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Mr. Leshy. Again, it depends upon whether you could do explo-

ration only by ice roads where there is enough water in the vicinity

or whether you have to do it at other times of the year. And num-
ber two, if development follows exploration, then you would cer-

tainly get into the calving period and have the disruption that the

biologists fear.

Mr. COOLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate it.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Well, Mr. Leshy, Secretary, they have discussed only

a small amount of the area; a footprint would be very small. How
would you describe that 12,500 acre footprint?

Mr. Leshy. Well, I suppose the comments, understanding a foot-

print is a confined area. These development fields basically are spi-

der webs of pipelines, ancillary facilities, roads and that sort of

thing. So while the on the ground—while the impact of those facili-

ties may only be felt directly on 12,000 acres, the actual area of de-

velopment could encompass a much larger area.

Mr. Vento. And that doesn't occupy very much of the ocean ei-

ther, but it affects the fish a lot. Please describe the temporary
moratorium that is currently in place. Do you share—^you noticed

the spirited reaction between myself and the Senior Senator.

Mr. Leshy. That is right. I was here, as you were, in 1980, '79

and '80 when this issue was being debated. And as I recall, and you
would remember better than I, the House voted to put—twice voted

to put the 1002 area in wilderness, formally designated wilderness.

The Senate would not go along with it. The compromise was that

there would be no development unless Congress at some point in

the future opened it up. So the status quo legally is that there is

no exploration or development prohibited—I am sorry, there is no
exploration or development allowed in the 1002 area. And it will

remain that way forever unless Congress gives us a different direc-

tion.

Mr. Vento. There is a prohibition in the law.

Mr. Leshy. Exactly. I can read it if you would like.

Mr. Vento. No, it is not necessary. I would just direct my col-

leagues to it.

You know, one of the things that, Mr. Shively, you commented
on is that if there was a problem with regards to caribou, that you
obviously wouldn't be in favor of this. The new Alaska Department
of Fish and Game Information Impacts To Caribou said that they

are significant. It is already well documented that the development
of Prudhoe Bay displaced caribou and disrupted their movements.
This is from your Fish and Game Department.

Calving within the Prudhoe field had already largely ceased by
the time oil first began flowing south. Alaska Department of Fish

and Game biologists reported in a 1994 study that the Central Arc-

tic Herd in the Kuparuk oil fields had a declining growth rate due
to low calf production. Oil field development caused displacement

of female caribou and their calves during the calving period and
during insect relief.

In a study currently in press, scientists concluded that the long-

term displacement is occurring elsewhere, even in the new
Kuparuk and Milne Point oil fields. As the Kuparuk and Milne
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Point fields became more heavily developed, caribou used them less

and less.

The International Porcupine Caribou Board, of course, published
sensitive habitat reports in 1993 which concluded there is no alter-

native to the sensitive habitats in the Coastal Plain used for

calving and post calving by the herd. These are the International
Porcupine Caribou Board, the Alaska Game and Fish Department,
you know.

I know it is erratic. I mean, the Porcupine Caribou don't always
even go to the North Slope, this area we are talking about right

now. But notwithstanding that, you suggested in your comments if

there was any conflict. I would say that there are some pretty seri-

ous questions here.

Mr. Shively. Well, what I said was, I think, is if there is a choice

between caribou and oil, we would choose caribou. We do not be-

lieve that choice. And the report I think you were just reading from
concludes caribou and oil development need not be mutually exclu-

sive, but we are unlikely to adequately protect the Coastal Plain
habitat of the Porcupine Herd unless we fully recognize and ac-

knowledge its importance to the caribou.

We agree with that. That is why we have been spending a lot of

money of the Federal Grovemment looking at these issues. I mean,
we want to minimize the impact. And I have never—I didn't mean
to maintain that there would be no impact, but our experience is

that the caribou adjust to development, that herds continue to

grow. You can debate why caribou herds go up and down. They go
up and down now, the Western Arctic Caribou Herd is right now,
which is the largest caribou herd, is having some problems with de-

clining. Some people think because it is too large for its range. It

is a thing that
Mr. Vento. What some people think and what subjective infor-

mation I might have is probably very interesting, but the thing is

I am quoting from the study talking about the effects due to the
oil development that is occurring there. This is from your own
Game and Fish Department.
Mr. Shively. As am I. And if they felt that they should shut

down or change some of the operations, they would recommend
that. They have not recommended that.

Mr. Vento. Well, how many full-time personnel do they have at

the Prudhoe Bay site?

Mr. Shively. Full time at the Prudhoe Bay site? I don't think
they have any.
Mr. Vento. They don't have any. Well, what is the compliment

in terms of the careful monitoring that goes on there from Fish and
Wildlife?

Mr. Shively. I don't—I can get you those figures. I don't know,
but the Fish and Game Department has a number of biologists that
do a wide variety of
Mr. Vento. How about the Department of Environmental—the

DEC?
Mr. Shively. The DEC, I think, has one person that goes up and

back to the North Slope and two or three people that work all

along the pipeline on oil issues.
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Mr. Vento. Well, it isn't much. I mean, considering the nature
and the importance of this, it doesn't seem like a very significant

contribution of people.

Mr. Shively. Well, that is

Mr, Vento. My time is limited. Mr. Rexford, what is the impact
in terms of access to the general public to Prudhoe Bay today, do
you know?
Mr. Rexford. Would you rephrase that?

Mr. Vento. What is the access of individuals to the Prudhoe Bay
area today?
Mr. Rexford. The—are you referring to access to

Mr. Vento. Yeah, people being able to go onto the lands where
these oil fields are.

Mr. Rexford. The Prudhoe Bay area is an industrial area, and
so due to the possible risks of danger by subsistence hunting or

high power rifle usage, it is—^there is limitations in that respect.

Is that what you are seeking?

Mr. Vento. There are limitations. Well, I was seeking an an-

swer. I think for the general public there is no access. For subsist-

ence you are telling us there are limitations. And of course that

would be true of this area as well, is that correct?

Mr. Rexford. Let me answer the first part of your question first,

Congressman Vento. The Delta Highway was recently opened up to

the general public all the way up to Prudhoe Bay. And so that is

an access road. However within the industrial complex and the in-

frastructure of the oil and gas industry, there are limitations. Bus
tours are provided.
Now what was the second portion of your question?

Mr. Vento. Well, now I think that you are doing fine in your bus
tours if you want to go. I know they will fly us around if we go

up, the oil companies will, but the general public and others are

very limited in terms of these areas. Even though they don't occupy
any space, just try walking on it. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Vento. Ms. Chenoweth.
Ms. Chenoweth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Leshy, it is, as

you know from having been a staffer for Congressman Miller, how
important it is that the information we receive from you is entirely

accurate. Now Chairman Calvert asked you a very interesting

question, which was is oil development presently taking place on
any of our National Wildlife Refuges. You indicated there may be

one. Would you check with your legal counsel again, because the

committee did not get an accurate answer on that.

Mr. Leshy. I think I can elaborate, actually, without checking

with my legal counsel. The development I referred to was in Alas-

ka, the Kenai, which actually, I think, was first developed in the

early or mid 1950's before, incidentally. Congress changed the law
to say that wildlife—that mineral development in wildlife refuges

could only take place when it was determined to be compatible

with the wildlife purpose of the refuge. I think there may be some
limited oil and gas development in the Lower 48, either old pre-

that change in the law or occasional I know the Fish and Wildlife

Service leases oil and gas in refuges where there is drainage from
outside, in other words that the only way you can protect the Fed-



37

eral treasury from having people suck the oil out from under the
refuges to drill and produce offsetting wells in

Ms. Chenoweth. That is in Louisiana and a couple in the mid-
west.
Mr. Leshy. Yes, I think those are drainage situations.

Ms. Chenoweth. You stated, and your map shows, that all the
area west of Prudhoe Bay is open for leasing. Just—and you talked
about the data that was retrieved under the Reagan Administra-
tion, but just how much is presently leased and how many acres

is development taking place on now?
Mr. Leshy. I would have to furnish you figures after the hearing.

I am sorry. I don't have that at my fingertips. The area, if you look

at the map here, the area immediately to the west of the 1002 area
where Prudhoe Bay is is largely state land and leased and devel-

oped under state authority. There is also some native land there.

Then the big chunk, the National Petroleum Reserve, is adminis-
tered by the Bureau of Land Management. And as was previously
mentioned here, there have been several lease sales in the Pet
Four, so called Pet Four area.

Ms. Chenoweth. I think your counsel knows that answer. If we
could just bend our time, could you please for the record check with
him and let us know for the record.

Mr. Leshy. Yes. So I can understand, you want the acres leased
in the area west of the Arctic Range?
Ms. Chenoweth. That there—in fact there is

Mr. Leshy. On state £ind Federal land, all land? I mean, I am
not sure we will have actually the state figures.

Ms. Chenoweth. On Federal land. In fact, there is very little

leasing going on and very, very little development if any, right?

Mr. Leshy. Well, as was mentioned here earlier, in the past the
oil industry has not been all that interested in going into Pet Four.
We have had some interesting discussions quite recently, actually,

with a couple of companies who are interested in moving into that
area because of some newly emerging geologic data. So the picture

there may be beginning to change somewhat.
Ms. Chenoweth. I think that is more accurate. Mr. Leshy, you

stated on page 2 of your testimony that so far the proponents of

drilling have not offered to consider the Arctic National Wildlife
Refuge System in the context of an overall national energy policy

encompassing a review of alternative energy resources and the
prospect for conservation. Can you state for me what the National
Energy Policy is?

Mr. Leshy. Well, I am a little bit out of my expertise here since

the National Energy Policy is—^the current Administration is essen-
tially done over at the Department of Energy. I know they have
sent up a number of proposals for various things like the continu-
ing programs to promote energy efficiency and that sort of thing.

And I think, as I recall, a year or so ago put out a national energy
strategy, but I am happy to get a hold of that and send that to you.
Ms Chenoweth. Let me just ask you, you were here in 1978,

weren't you?
Mr. Leshy. Yes.
Ms. Chenoweth. OK, and that was in the Carter Administration

and a law called the Public Utility Regulatory Policy Act was
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passed then. And in the debate and so forth that created—and the
action that created this law, it was pretty well stated that it is in

the national interest to become energy independent, didn't it?

And in fact, in two United States Supreme Court cases that
were—came out of this particular law Mississippi v. The Federal
Energy Regulatory Commission, decided in 1980 by the Supreme
Court, American Electric Producers v. The Federal Energy Regu-
latory Commission, I think it was 1981, United States Supreme
Court stated it is in the national public interest, which is rare for

the Supreme Court to do. It is in the national public interest that
this nation be energy independent.
And, you know, when that law in 1978 was passed we were 40

percent dependent on foreign oil. And today we are 50 percent de-

pendent on foreign oil. And I think the Supreme Court and this

body has already stated what the energy policy is.

Aiid I don't know about the Porcupine Caribou that once in

awhile may make it up to the North Slope or not, but I know what
this body and the Supreme Court has said about a national energy
policy.

And so, you know, when we hear the Secretary of State, James
Baker, say we are going to war, a lot of mothers had to send their

sons to Desert Storm and the Administration said we were going
to war to fight for oil. You know, it pretty well brings it into per-

spective how important ANWR is to the national public interest

and to the lives of young men and women. I think it is pretty im-
portant.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Ms. Chenoweth. Mr. Abercrombie.
Mr. Abercrombie. Thank you. Let me follow up on that last

point first, if I might. Mr. Shively, if this oil is brought out, will

it be exported to foreign countries?
Mr. Shively. I don't know the answer to that question. It really

depends on the timing of the oil and the marketing on the west
coast.

Mr. Abercrombie. Well, if the bill passes that we have now that
would allow for the export of Alaskan oil away from United States,

is it likely that this oil would be included in the oil that would be
eligible for export out of the United States?
Mr. Shively. This oil would clearly be eligible for export outside

the United States, but in the case of emergency the President has
the power to stop any export and keep the oil in

Mr. Abercrombie. I understand, but if the argument is that we
are facing emergency anyway, which by the way I think we do, we
are now importing more oil than we ever have before, but—and I

would like to see our own needs met first, but I understand the

revenue questions and all the rest. I just don't want to leave on the

record that this is a question of oil being gained that would not
otherwise be gained and that it accrues necessarily to the total that

would be retained within the boundaries of the United States.

Mr. Leshy, I want to make sure that I understood what you said

originally. Now I am looking at the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge,

Its People, Wildlife Resources, Oil and Gas Potential, a brochure
which you may perhaps have or could be furnished to you by some-
one there. Maybe the committee has a copy that I could give to you.
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The reason I am asking is if you look on page 16 and 17 I am try-

ing to figure out what you meant by your statement, if I heard it

correctly, that there is interest in drilling for oil west of the current
drilling, and that that would—^that there would be—^that is already
eligible. That area, I presume, is below the Barrow Arch and some-
where between the Thrust Belt and the Colville Trough. In other
words, between the Brooks Range and the Beaufort Sea. Is that
correct? Did I understand you correctly that if we went west from
ANWR, and I presume west of Prudhoe or Kuparuk or Milne that
that is what you are talking about, or am I misunderstanding your
point.

Mr. Leshy. No, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Abercrombie, that
is basically right. I have not been personally involved in those dis-

cussions, but I know there have been discussions between the De-
partment and some oil companies concerning proposed exploration
and development. This is in the Naval Petroleum Reserve and my
understanding is the area is somewhere between Fish Creek and
Simpson on that map. In other words, it is west of the state lands
around Prudhoe and the development there.

Mr. Abercrombie. Between, I am sorry, what and Simpson?
Mr. Leshy. Well, west of Harrison Bay between Fish Creek and

Simpson.
Mr. Abercrombie. OK.
Mr. Leshy. Onshore in that area.

Mr. Abercrombie. Do you have any more information or could
you provide it to the committee with respect to the likelihood or the
prospects, or perhaps, Mr. Shively, you might know something
about that?
Mr. Shively. Well, Mr. Chairman, there has been some interest

because of a recent discovery of what is marked as Colville on your
map, but going further west. However, the geology would show not
the kind of Prudhoe Bay size fields that the potential geology
shows in the 1002 area, but probably more likely 100 million to

maybe 300 or 400 million size fields, much smaller fields.

Mr. Abercrombie. What are we talking about in terms of years
of production, current technology? Well, that is OK if you
Mr. Shively. Probably ten to 15 years for a small
Mr. Abercrombie. I see. Are you familiar, Mr. Leshy, and I want

to know what your—the Department position if you are familiar
with a discussion that I have had previously in this committee
about the idea that where Kaktovik is concerned, the area around
ICaktovik, that that clearly is native Alaskan land and that from
my point of view, speaking as a representative from Hawaii, my in-

terest in this, and you should know this for the record, because I

don't believe we talked before, is that I believe native peoples have
the right to make decisions about land. There has been quite
enough decisionmaking made for them. The difficulty here is there
is a dispute that—as to what should be done among native peoples,
but nonetheless where Kaktovik is concerned I concluded that if

the people in Kaktovik wanted to drill or slant drill. I call it slant
drilling, but there is another name for it which escapes me at the
moment.
Mr. Leshy. Directional.
Mr. Abercrombie. Pardon me?



40

Mr. Leshy. Directional drilling.

Mr. Abercrombie. Yeah. And that that has improved consider-

ably, the technology has improved considerably. And that might go
under the ANWR Coastal Plain to some degree. Do you oppose that
as well, because I am going to have difficulty in dealing with your
opposition in the ANWR if you are also opposed to native—I want
to be frank with you why I am asking the question. I have dif-

ficulty in countenancing your opposition in the Coastal Plain if you
are also opposing the people in Kaktovik being able to exercise

what drilling they might find suitable if they do.

Mr. Leshy. Yes, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Abercrombie, I am
happy to address that. A little history is necessary here. The lands
controlled by the Kaktovik came about, that is their ownership in-

terest in those lands came about as a result of an exchange that
was done, you are probably familiar, in the Reagan Administration,
I think. In the mid-1980's they were given rights to select and did
select rights, did select lands in the Coastal Plain. It was very clear

at the time, understood by everybody and certainly by the KaJctovik
people that they had no right to develop that land, that in other
words their rights for oil and gas purposes. Their rights, their se-

lection rights were exercised with the clear understanding that if

Congress decided to open up the area, then they could develop
it

Mr. Abercrombie. The question-
Mr. Leshy [continuing], like anybody else in the 1002 area.

Mr. Abercrombie. I understand that. Mr. Chairman, I realize I

am at the end here, so I want it clear on the record. I understand
that, but that is like—native people have been through this before.

If you would never get a shot at getting the land in the first place
unless you knuckle under to that. So what I am saying is do you
oppose the Congress enabling the people of Kaktovik to engage in

drilling if they desire to do it?

Mr. Leshy. We oppose
Mr. Abercrombie. If this proposition was put forward in the

Congress.
Mr. Leshy. We oppose Congress changing the law which cur-

rently prohibits any drilling in the 1002 area.

Mr. Abercrombie. Well, I want to go on the record and say I

can't agree with that but that is another issue, I think, that will

come up in this.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your indulgence. Thank you, Mr.
Leshy. If you have anything further on that, I would appreciate you
making it available to the Chair.
Mr. Leshy. OK, I would just—if I could have 30 seconds. The

Secretary spent a lot of time in Alaska. He spent a lot of time with
native people in Alaska and working on native Alaskan issues. This
is a difficult question because, as you and others have pointed out,

the native peoples of Alaska are divided on this issue, the general
issue of the 1002 area development.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Farr.

Mr. Farr. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I can't help but
sit here and think about the policy implications that Congress is

asked to make here in 1995. When you think about this issue is

that if this were private land and private minerals we wouldn't be
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here talking about it. It would be developed. We are talking about
what is owned by the public, what is owned by all the people of

the United States. It is publicly owned land which has been des-

ignated as Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. There is no other Arctic

except in Alaska, just like there is no other Sequoia giganteums ex-

cept in California, so the area is unique to Alaska but owned by
all people in this country.

It is a National Wildlife Refuge, meaning that it has already
been signified that the resources that is most important to the pub-
lic are the refuge, are the wildlife. And now we are talking about
needing to open that up to sell it to the private market and we do
that by defending the fact that we need to be more reliant on do-

mestic supply.

You know, it is ironic that debate goes on at the same time we
are talking about already selling that supply to Japan. It is also

ironic if we were so dependent on domestic resources why then is

the largest developer of oil in Alaska a foreign owned corporation.

So it is—what I would like to talk about is sort of the big picture.

And I want to—^the question really is to all of you in a big picture

sense.
One is first to John Leshy. I can't help but think that if Sec-

retary Babbitt were here the better question I would like to ask
him is his wife Hatty is our representative, our ambassador to the
Organization of American States. One of the big issues in Latin
America is try to make Latin America, particularly Colombia, less

dependent on having to produce drugs that are consumed in the
United States by being more reliant on other types of natural re-

sources.

British Petroleum just went into partnership with the Colombian
government for one of the biggest oil finds in Latin America.
Wouldn't it be better in our national security policy to develop

the Cusiana oil field and to develop, bring that oil into the United
States rather than to rush to judgment on the Arctic wildlife?

I would hope that you might share that question with Secretary
Babbitt to see if we could look at the big picture of oil economics
and see whether there is better benefits to the United States to im-
port Colombian oil before exporting Alaskan oil. I don't know if you
want to comment on that.

I would like to also ask John Shively if indeed the resource is in

Alaska and it belongs to all the public, what galls me as a lower
state, I think every member of this committee other than the chair,

is that we also have national lands in our states. And if you de-

velop those lands for oil £ind gas, the states only get 50 percent.
Alaska is claiming 90. If you cut our trees, we only get 25 percent
out of it from the local state. Why is this balance that Alaska gets

so much more than the other states, and frankly, doesn't have the
adverse impacts of all the people that we have down here. I mean,
we are the consumers of our local resources and that is why I am
very interested if indeed this goes through.
You know, I frankly hope that this is a debate that our great,

great grandchildren can have because I don't think that we need
to rush to judgment right now. I don't see the national security
issue and I frankly don t see the economics of it helping us at all

here in the Lower 48 or 49, because I think Hawaii needs it also.
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But we—why should we support a formula that isn't going to guar-
antee that any of the revenues come to our local governments and
our cities and counties in the United States.

And lastly, Mr, Rexford, I would like to ask one of the things
that everybody has talked about is the great job growth that is

going to be there, this great employment as you develop ANWR
and yet you sit here and tell us that if indeed it develops you want
Impact Aid. Impact Aid, that is Federal, you know, welfare pro-

gram for an area that is supposed to be hot for job opportunity. I

don't see the rationale in requesting Impact Aid for something that
is going to be so job producing.
So any of you want to respond?
Mr. Shively. Yeah, let me take the 90—Mr. Chairman, Rep-

resentative Farr, let me take the 90/10 issue. We would not expect
Congress to open ANWR and take only ten percent. The lawsuit we
have is over an issue that we have where Congress has already
taken revenues from us under a current formula. We testified yes-

terday in the Senate that we would support 50 percent. And we be-

lieve there is a way to do it. We just believe it cannot be done uni-

laterally. It would take the consent of the state.

Mr. Farr. If indeed 50 percent, I want to insure that that money
gets right to local governments in the United States for use on en-

vironmental mitigation on other, you know, impacts, because we
don't have—^that money comes here to the Water and Land Con-
servation Funds and Congress doesn't appropriate it, so it doesn't

help anybody. It is just sitting here, you know, to look good on our
ledgers.

Mr. Shively. Well, Governor Knowles has supported a similar

concept, but how Congress appropriates the money, of course, is not
something the state of Alaska can control.

Mr. Leshy. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Farr, I am happy to re-

spond briefly. I am happy to share your concerns with the Sec-

retary and Mrs. Babbitt. I strongly suspect he is going to agree
with just about everjrthing that you said. Opening up the Arctic

Refuge has very little, next to nothing frankly, to do with energy
security. And he strongly believes that.

Mr. Rexford. Representative Farr, I thank you for the question
that you have asked me about Impact Aid. I would like to share
with you the types of benefits that we have received in Wain-
wright, Atkasuk, Nuiqsut and Barrow. The Children's Receiving
Home was constructed for $3.7 million from the NPRA impact
funds. The Congress in its infinite wisdom was able to foresee that

there would be impact and so these funds were appropriated and
allocated.

The impact to the community of Kaktovik could be tremendous.
During the 1970's the construction of the Trans-Alaska Pipeline

System, there was impact to every community across the state of

Alaska, some social impacts, some impacts dealing with illicit drug
use and abuse, those are the type of things that we would like to

be able to avoid and prepare for in the future.

To me Impact Aid provides an opportunity to prevent and pro-

vide services for social ills that may possibly emerge in the future.

And in terms of job growth, there will be employment opportuni-
ties. Again, the opportunities for the Inupiat people are tremendous
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provided that oil is found. And I want to note that, again, over and
over again it has been emphasized that when—if oil is not found,
there will be no adverse or virtually no impact.

But we do not want to become welfare recipients to the United
States of America when we can become self-reliant, be independent
of welfare, have the opportunity to hold up our head high and say
yes, we can stand on our own two feet as indigenous people and
as a home-rule government to provide the basic life, health and
safety services in the name of taxing oil and gas properties.

I do not know where else in this world that you can go and
have—go to a land of opportunity and to provide for your people.

In this great country of ours, ANWR is an opportunity for the
Inupiat people, the residents and constituency of the North Slope
Borough. And we are committed to sound environmental develop-
ment. We have land management regulations and policies to pro-

tect the life ways of the Inupiat people and we respect the rights

or the Gwich'in and other indigenous people who are dependent on
the living resources of the air, land and sea.

We too depend on those resources, but we do it in a way that we
respect and conserve those resources without impacting them. And
I thank you for your question.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Rexford. I thank this panel. I ap-
preciate your testimony. Our next panel will consist of Mr. Mike
Joyce of ARCO Alaska; Ms. Judi Brady, Executive Director of Alas-
ka Oil and Gas Association; Mr. Roger Herrera, a consultant with
Arctic Power; Mr. Dave Cline with the National Audubon Society
in Alaska. I understand that some of the folks on the next panel
need to catch some airplanes and so we will try to get you out of
here as soon as possible and stay on our time line.

Mr. Joyce, if you are prepared, please proceed.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL R. JOYCE, CONSULTANT, ARCO
ALASKA, INC.

Mr. Joyce. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-
tee. My name is Mike Joyce. I am the Senior Biologist with ARCO
Alaska. The perspectives I want to share with you here today are
based on my 21 years of direct experience in planning, building,
managing how oil field operations interact with Arctic wildlife.

We have learned much since Congress last debated the question
of ANWR, Section 1002 and the Arctic Oil Reserve. Yet still today
I am puzzled why so little credibility is given to the existing bio-

logical record of the North Slope oil fields. Those opposed to oil de-
velopment in the Arctic Oil Reserve most frequently state that
their opposition is based on their assumptions of the serious dam-
age that will occur to local wildlife and their habitats. Yet they
have no credible evidence to support those concerns. Why do these
opponents continue to either ignore or discredit the evidence col-

lected from over 20 years of continuous monitoring in the Prudhoe
Bay region? Much of that monitoring is conducted by the state and
Federal resource agencies themselves. Why is it that only their as-

sumed negative impacts from existing operations, by the way which
are all based on old technologies and no longer relevant, will trans-
fer to new locations and new activities, but yet the positive conclu-
sions from existing operations, like caribou will pass under an ele-
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vated pipeline, somehow will not correlate to a new development in

a new location? Why do they expect animals located 80 miles apart
from one another to behave completely differently. The evidence is

clear, by all defensible scientific accounts, the fish and wildlife re-

sources in the Prudhoe Bay region are healthy, productive and per-

form normal behaviors in normal patterns. Animals living 80 miles

to the east should be expected to behave the same way.
Let me update you on some of the recent biological record of the

existing oil field. Let us look at the two animals that are most sen-

sitive to development, one mammal, one bird. Most of you know the

record of the population growth of the Central Arctic Caribou Herd.
I want to focus on other aspects of caribou ecology.

Many hours of debate have centered around how often and how
many caribou calve in any given year inside Section 1002. In fact,

in the past few days the Alaska Department of Fish and Game has
released a report stating that over 90 percent of the collared Porcu-
pine cows calved in 1995 in the 1002 area. Even if that estimate
is correct, 1995 does not represent the normal condition. The record

will show that. And even if it did represent a normal condition, the

question of whether caribou do or do not usually calve at some per-

centage in any specific location is not the question that should be
debated.
The question is if during any given year caribou decide to go to

any given location to calve or perform any other activity will an oil

field prohibit them from doing what they want when they want and
where they want to do it. For that question we have to turn to the
available data on oil field and caribou interactions. Those data tell

us that from the 20 years of observation on the Central Arctic

Herd, oil fields do not impede caribou from doing what they want,
including calving where they want. And since CEiribou are caribou,

whether they are members of the Porcupine or Central Arctic

Herds, that conclusion should apply to animals located 80 miles
apart.

Indeed, in 1992 the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the Alaska
Department of Fish and Game and the North Slope Borough in co-

operation with the Alaska Oil and Gas Association formed a joint

caribou steering committee to look at this question of what the ef-

fects have been of mitigation measures on caribou movement and
normal behavior inside the existing oil fields. The final report was
issued last fall and its conclusions were approved by all participat-

ing groups. Concurrent signatures of the Regional Director of the

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the Commissioner of the Alaska De-
partment of Fish and Game and the Director of the North Slope

Wildlife Department are inside the report's covers.

That report's basic conclusion is that with the exception of cows
with newborn two to three week old calves, the mitigation meas-
ures implemented by the industry have been fully effective in al-

lowing free movement of caribou throughout the oil fields. After

calves mature past this two to three week period in time, they as

well move freely throughout the fields.

Let us look at another question, though, about caribcu ecology

—

insect harassment. The Beaufort Sea Coastal Strip is very impor-

tant to caribou during the July insect harassment season. The ex-

isting oil fields, as you know, are mostly located within this ten to
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12 mile coastal strip. Thus another important question of the evi-

dence is have the existing oil fields impeded relief from the annual
harassment by flies and mosquitoes.
Again, the data are clear and the data say no. In fact, we had

seen a very interesting positive adaptation in the way these cari-

bou respond during this insect season. During hot, wind free peri-

ods when insects are most active, hundreds and collectively thou-

sands of caribou, will move onto our gravel pads and stand there

for hours to minimize their insect harassment. They used to go to

the coast. Now many of them simply go to the nearest drill pad.

The two exhibits that are displaved snow this behavior.

The Porcupine Caribou Herci, as you know, also move to the

coastal strip and depend on it for insect relief. I believe we should
expect the same type of adaptation and beneficial response to grav-

el pads by Porcupine Caribou.
Let us look at the other sensitive animal I have mentioned, the

Tundra Swan.
Mr. Calvert. If you could finish your testimony. I am sorry, Mr.

Joyce. There are some members on the panel that need to leave

early and we need to have some time for questions.

Mr. Joyce. Can do. Yes, sir. We use Tundra Swans as an indica-

tor of waterfowl health inside the oil fields. We have been monitor-
ing swans for nine years. That monitoring has shown us that those
swan populations are healthy and stable. In 1995 we had 108 swan
nests inside the Kuparuk Oil Field. Thus, the only conclusion log-

ical people can draw is Arctic oil field development is fully compat-
ible with the maintenance of healthy fish and wildlife resources

and this issue should not be the reason for disallowing develop-
ment in the Arctic Oil Reserve.

[Statement of Michael R. Joyce may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Joyce. Ms. Judi Brady,
Executive Director of the Alaska Oil and Gas Association.

STATEIVIENT OF JUDITH BRADY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
ALASKA OIL AND GAS ASSOCLATION

Ms Brady. Mr. Chairman, for the record my name is Judith
Brady and I am Executive Director of Alaska Oil and Gas Associa-
tion. Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony on leasing

the 1002 portion of the Coastal Plain of ANWR. For the record,

AOGA is a trade association whose 18 member companies account
for the majority of oil and gas exploration and production activities

in Alaska.
And just for your information, the kind of things that we do in

AOGA is just what Mike Joyce was just talking about. We spend
a good deal of time doing cooperative studies, environmental stud-

ies with state and Federal agencies. We respond to technical ques-
tions. We comment on state and Federal regulations and studies

and we recommend best interest practices.

AOGA strongly supports legislation allowing Congress to open
the 1002 area to oil and gas competitive leasing exploration and de-

velopment.
We would like to point out—I am going—I am just going to make

two points because all the other points are in the record and people
have made them before. The first important point is how many
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Alaskans do support opening this portion of the Coastal Plain to oil

and gas development.
The dynamic in Alaska is very special. We have a limited num-

ber of people there and we have all been there—a lot of us have
been there a long time, worn a lot of different hats through the
years. You couldn't get anybody in this room to say they wanted
oil and gas development if they hadn't seen it done correctly. And
you couldn't get 75 percent of Alaskans to say they supported oil

and gas development if they had not seen it done correctly.

As the oil and gas industry, we see this as a very important vote

of confidence in what we have done so far in Prudhoe Bay. You
have heard testimony that we have been operating there for the
last 20 years at least. And even in the '70's oil and gas develop-

ment in Prudhoe Bay was model development. Things have
changed a lot. We have improved a lot. We have improved by 20
years and all of those improvements will go forward to be devel-

oped if 1002 area can be developed.
I wanted to say we talked about—^because this is a budget bill

there has been some questions about would the industry be inter-

ested and would the money that has been talked about be there.

The industry depends on two things, production and reserves. And
reserves are—^future reserves are very, very important. So there

will be a lot of interest in the opening of the 1002 area, because
the geology, even though there is difference in how much is there,

the geology certainly indicates that there are vast amounts of po-

tential there.

For the record, we had in Alaska sale in 1969 at Prudhoe Bay
and the bonus bids were 900 million. Senator Stevens alluded to

that. That would be $3.6 billion in today's dollars and five years
from now it would be $4.2 billion in bonus bids. And we expect that

the bonus bids for this area would be similar to that at Prudhoe
Bay. Bonus bids received in the 1979 Federal state Beaufort sale

was 567 million for the state and 491 million for the Federal Gov-
ernment. The total was over a billion dollars. The Mukluk Beaufort
Sea sale in 1982 brought Federal bonus bids of $2 billion and com-
panies paid more than 877 million for leases in the Volferd in 1985.

So if the question is will the money be there in bonus bids, again,

past experience says it will just like past experience says we can
develop without having to choose between the caribou and the oil,

which Alaskans truly would not do. Thank you.

[Statement of Judith Brady may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Ms. Brady. Mr. Roger Herrera, Con-
sultant with the Arctic Power Company.

STATEMENT OF ROGER HERRERA, CONSULTANT, ARCTIC
POWER

Mr. Herrera. Mr. Chairman, I am representing Arctic Power
today and I should explain that organization. It is a not for profit

grassroots citizen's organization. It has about 12,000 members,
mainly in Alaska, some in the lower 48 states. Its sole purpose in

life is to educate and persuade Congress to open up the Coastal

Plain to responsible oil and gas leasing. As you have heard, it is

very bipartisan as it represents really a cross section of approxi-

mately 80 percent of Alaskans that do support this effort.
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If I may, I want to divert a little from my prepared remarks and
just address one or two things which have clearly been of interest

today and have come up. Firstly, let us talk about OPEC. We have
become very fat and happy in this country about energy, probably
fat because we don't walk enough and happy because of the price

of a gallon of gas, but really we shouldn't be.

In 1973 when the first oil embargo happened the market share
that OPEC commanded has never yet been recaptured by OPEC.
They still have less world market share today than they did at that
time when they were able to use their monopoly to create the first

energy upset. However, they will be reaching that same percentage
market share in the next three, four, five years, something like

that. Watch out America when that happens because then clearly

they have the same ability as they used in '73 and '79 to put us
in real energy jeopardy. And that jeopardy will be far greater next
time round than it was on those occasions.

Then we were producing in this country 9.2 million barrels of oil

a day. Now we are producing six and a half. Now we are 50 percent
dependent on foreign oil. So to ignore those threats and sort of
make easy decisions on the Coastal Plain of ANWR would be very
irresponsible in my view.
Let me present one other world viewpoint which is interesting

and never seems to be considered, the role of Asia in the energy
equation in the world today. Right now America imports something
like 25, 26 percent of the marketed oil in the world. Asia imports
34 percent, something like that today, more than we do. They are
a greater force than we are in impacting and effecting the price of
oil. But in ten years time Asia will be importing something like 75
percent of the traded oil in the world.
Now to ignore that and say that oh, well, we are really the driv-

ers of the world price of oil, obviously would be to our peril. All of
that is obviously pointing to making a responsible decision about
the Coastal Plain.

Let me address one other point or one point which was brought
up here today. And it is one of those red herrings that we periodi-
cally get from the Department of Interior and others. And this is

this business about water in the Arctic. Well, perhaps to a lay per-
son water in the Arctic, especially in ten months of the year when
it is frozen, is somewhat difficult. I should ask you how do you
think wells are drilled in Saudi Arabia or in the middle of the Sa-
hara Desert? There is no water there either.

You can drill wells in identical fashion in the middle of the win-
tertime on the Coastal Plain. You don't have to have freshwater
from the surface. You can use the sea water if you are close to the
coast. You can drill a slim hole down 2000 feet beneath the perma-
frost and you can retrieve so much water you would be drowned
in the stuff. All you have to do is desalinate it to make it fresh-

water to build pads and roads and so on. Water is not an issue.

It is a total non-issue in practical terms.
If I may, I would like to comment on the footprint because we

have heard today by several people the estimation that was made
way back in 1987 that the footprint on the Coastal Plain will be
a spider's web and all this other stuff, and it will occupy perhaps
12-1/2 thousand acres. Well, let us look what has happened since
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1987 on the North Slope of Alaska. As Senator Stevens mentioned,
you don't have roads necessarily any longer. Your pads are very
small. Your pipelines are buried. Gone, therefore, is your spider's

web.
More importantly, if the Coastal Plain contains the sort of esti-

mates of oil that we are talking about, one can expect, depending
on how that oil is distributed, obviously, that a maximum of 2000
acres of land is going to be covered up, not 12,000, not 1-1/2 mil-

lion. It gets smaller and smaller with time. Another ten years and
undoul3tedly the facilities will be designed so the caribou will love

them even more than they do now. So again, I think we have got

to be realistic in understanding what has happened over the last

decade or so in the Arctic.

One last thing and I will close. And there are lots of other things

that are worth mentioning, for example, about the willingness to

develop oil in other wildlife refuges, eight of them around the coun-

try. I mean. Department of Interior saying that was a drainage sit-

uation is nonsense. You don't have to drain oil from anywhere or

at least produce oil from anywhere to prevent drainage. You can
unitize and happily share the oil. That is done routinely. Oil is de-

veloped on other wildlife refuges because it can be done safely. If

it can be done in eight, why can't it be done in the ninth one? In

fact, we do have it in the ninth one and in any of the previous eight

ones.

One last point and that is the position of the Administration op-

posed to this and yet that same Administration spends a lot of

time, Vice President Gk)re in particular, trying to coerce American
oil companies and businesses to allow oil or to help oil development
in Russia. Now give me a break. There is no way Russian oil is

going to be developed under any auspices with the care and atten-

tion to the environment that will happen in Alaska. There is no
contest in that. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Statement of Roger C. Herrera may be found at end of hearing.]

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Dave Cline with the National Au-
dubon Society.

STATEMENT OF DAVID R. CLINE, VICE PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
AUDUBON SOCIETY

Mr. Cline. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name
is Dave Cline. I am Regional Vice President for the National Audu-
bon Society and I reside in Anchorage where I have lived for some
24 years. Our organization's position on this contentious issue re-

mains exactly the same as it was in 1960 when we supported es-

tablishment of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge by President Ei-

senhower to preserve for the American people unique wildlife, wil-

derness and recreation values.

Since oil development on any scale is totally incompatible with
protection of the most superlative wilderness in the National Wild-

life Refuge System, we recommend strongly that it should be pro-

hibited. We feel that what we are really dealing with here is a
choice of value more than numbers of caribou or swans or 2iny

other wildlife species that we can speak about.

As a member of Alaska CJovemor Tony Knowles' Oil and Gas Pol-

icy Council I have had the good fortune to sit around the table with
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the executives of major oil companies operating in Alaska. These
include Exxon, British Petroleum and ARCO. And I find that most
of the debate at the table is focused on all the oil reserves already
known or those that could be discovered in and around the Prudhoe
Bay complex and what could be done to shape Alaska's tax and roy-

alty regime to make this oil more globally competitive.

And just what do these North Slope oil reserves consist of that
it is of such concern to the companies now operating in the state?

Information recently provided by British Petroleum to the state's

Oil and Gas Conservation Commission reveals that Prudhoe Bay,
the nation's major oil field, remains the mainstay of Alaska's oil

patch. It is now expected to provide nearly 200,000 barrels of oil

a day as far into the future as the year 2030. Other overlapping
fields containing known oil reserves at different depths enhance
the North Slope's long-term value.

In a presentation to the Oil and Gas Council by a company
known as OXY USA, a Houston-based oil firm—this report was
given to the council on June 19, 1995—and along with it a report
entitled "Unlocking the Heavy Oil Potential on Alaska's North
Slope," company executives stressed the importance of royalty relief

in Alaska as an incentive to develop some 26 billion barrels of oil

that stands in place in oil fields such as West Sak, Kuparuk and
Milne Point. Those kinds of estimates are more than the most wild-

ly optimistic estimates of light oil reserves at Prudhoe Bay and the
Arctic National Wildlife Refuge combined.
Not to be overlooked in this discussion is the fact that the North

Slope gas owners, principally ARCO, BP and Exxon, are sitting on
some 37 trillion cubic feet of proven gas reserves. The Yukon Pa-
cific Corporation is vigorously trying to build a pipeline to deliver

this gas to Asian markets. Should that pipeline be approved and
construction begin, we are talking about a cost of in the neighbor-
hood of $14 billion and as many as 10,000 construction jobs. The
point is, there is an awful lot of oil that the companies already are
sitting on along with gas. So, it is not like we Alaskans are going
broke.

So why are we proposing to invite both U.S. and foreign owned
oil companies into a flagship wildlife refuge in the wilderness area
when they haven't even developed what they've got? This doesn't
make sense to me.

Drilling proponents say it would lessen, however, our oil depend-
ency. That is, our dependence on foreign oil reserves. But there is

no evidence that we can drill our way to energy independence here
in the United States. Our country will remain dependent on foreign

oil whether or not we drill the Coastal Plain of the Arctic Refuge.
Evidence indicates that Americans account for 26 percent of the
world's annual oil consumption while proven U.S. reserves com-
prise merely 3.5 percent of the world supply.

It is just simply a fallacy more North Slope oil would have a sig-

nificant effect on our control over the world oil market. And that
can be seen in the history of the 1980's. During that decade produc-
tion at Prudhoe Bay peaked, but we still imported more oil than
ever before. An Oil and Gas Journal editorial of June 13, 1994,
said that imported oil doesn't harm U.S. security.
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So I ask you, Mr. Chairman and members of this committee,
what is really going on here? It just doesn't add up. The worst case
scenario that I can see coming out of this proposal is a sacrifice of

a national treasure important to millions of Americans, that is the
Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, simply to sell off some of our last

energy assets at rock bottom world prices of anywhere from 16 to

19 dollars a barrel to foreign consumers living in countries that are
most fierce economic competitors. It seems to me the height of folly

to suggest that this is in the long-term national security interest

of the United States.

So with that I would close, Mr. Chairman, and request that a
news release of 1987 from Audubon be entered in the record since

some of our drilling proponents charge that two small gas wells in

a non-wilderness area that is in the Rainey Sanctuary owned by
the National Audubon Society in Louisiana somehow makes our no
drilling position in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge indefensible.

I respectfully request that our clear explanation be entered in the
hearing record.

Mr, Calvert. Without objection.

[Statement of David R. Cline may be found at end of hearing.]

[National Audubon Society News Release may be found at end of

hearing.]
Mr. Cline. And show that our impact in Louisiana is like a foot-

print of a mouse compared to what we are seeing on the North
Slope of Alaska, which is more analogous to the footprint of a dino-

saur. Thank you very much.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you for your testimony.
Ms. Brady, with respect to the figures in the budget resolution

you heard today that is 1.3 billion, do you feel that they represent
a fair assessment of the money that would be brought in from the
leases?

Ms. Brady. Mr. Chairman, if the lease sales of the past in areas
that were considered highly prospective are any indication, they
are probably low. And again, those figures were for the Mukluk
sale $2 billion. That was in 1982, so that wouldn't even be in to-

day's dollars. And the 900 million in '69 would be $3.6 billion

today. So the figures in the—for the budget are probably low.

Mr. Calvert. Could we be certain that numerous oil companies
will compete in a lease sale in the 1002 area?
Ms. Brady. Well, only the companies can answer that. The com-

panies don't discuss their leasing plans with each other, but again,

I think the point is historically that the two things companies must
have is oil and production reserves. And to continue production and
to have the reserves they will need for the future, they are going
to be interested in any potential oil area. And right now what the

United States is faced with is most of these potential oil areas are

in other countries.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr, Herrera, there has been a lot of

talk today about national security and certainly no one disagrees

that we are dependent on foreign oil. Right now the mid-east oil

is somewhat plentiful. It is reasonably priced. Why do we need to

address the issue as it regards to ANWR today?
Mr. Herrera. I think, Mr. Chairman, because almost inevitably

the amount of oil we produce from this country will continue to de-
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cline in the future as it has over the last five or six years. So con-
sequently, our reliance, even if we indulge in huge conservation
more than we are now, our reliance on foreign crude oil is going
to only increase. Now as I said in my testimony, I think that it is

almost inevitable that the price of that oil will go up. We already
have a huge balance to pay on this deficit caused by importing for-

eign oil, which impacts our economy negatively. We can look for-

ward to that worsening very considerably.
Mr. Calvert. Certainly there has been a lot of discussion, Mr.

Herrera, about the Alaskans who benefit by opening ANWR and
certainly we heard from the native Americans along the Coastal
Plain who testify to the benefits they have accrued over the years,

but are the Alaskans the only ones to gain from production of oil?

There seems to be some discussion that whatever happens will be
just a momentary bright spot and nothing lasting of the benefit will

continue. What is your opinion on that?
Mr. Herrera. No, I think the experience of the last 20 years

would suggest rather the opposite. Actually, Alaska is a minor
player as far as the benefits to its economy of jobs and such like

good things. When one looks at how the money has been spent for

existing development, and I think the Commissioner of Natural Re-
sources mentioned a sum of 22.5 billion which has been tracked,
if you will, over six billion of that was spent in the state of Texas.
Well, that is—even for a state with the number of people that
Texas has, that is a considerable boost to its economy. And that
has been over a fair period of time. One can see similar effects all

across the nation. So irrespective whether the money goes into the
Federal treasury, the benefits of jobs that accrue are all across all

50 states, in fact.

Mr. Calvert. Thank you. Mr. Vento.
Mr. Vento. Well, on this job issue, there has been some analysis

of that, Mr. Herrera, by others. They claim 3/4 of a million new
jobs would be derived, I guess, depending upon if they discovered
oil, I guess. But isn't most of that—are you familiar with the study
on the jobs? You speak as though you are.

Mr. Herrera. Yes, I am.
Mr. Vento. Isn't it based on $34 a barrel oil?

Mr. Herrera. Yes, it is.

Mr. Vento. The entire study is all predicated on the fact that oil

will be $34 a barrel.

Mr. Herrera. Well, may I ask you, what is going to be the price
of oil in about ten years' time? We don't know. We have to make
an estimate of that. And all those people did was make an esti-

mate, state what their estimate was and also make an estimate of
how much oil will be beneath the Coastal Plain, which is smother
thing we don't know.
Mr. Vento. Well, I know, but, I mean
Mr. Herrera. Actually, they might be wrong.
Mr. Vento. Yeah, well they might be wrong.
Mr. Herrera. But they might be right, too.

Mr. Vento. But they are wrong based on 1995 dollars. Oil prices

have not—^the study produced in 1988 had quite a different ex-

trapolation than the extrapolation that was used in this particular
study. So it has greatly been changed. Furthermore, I think that
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they get into not direct jobs but indirect jobs which is, you know,
you may know as someone that has studied this, is very speculative

in terms of what it points out. Of course this was done by the API,
so I don't know, obviously they have a goal in mind there in exactly

where we go for objective information.

You have been involved in some activity. You have been a geolo-

gist that worked on the Prudhoe Bay project, were you not?
Mr. Herrera. Yes, I went to Alaska in 1960 and actually at that

time Senator Ted Stevens was around. I assure you he was much
more ornery then than he is now. He has matured and mellowed
since that time, but I have been there a long time.

Mr. Vento. Yeah, we will learn some day, I guess, yeah.
Mr. Herrera. That is right. But with regard to your job esti-

mates, don't believe them. I don't really mind. I mean, you can take
an alternate study done by the Department of Energy which sug-
gested that 250,000 jobs might be created. Take your pick, 250,000
to 735,000. It is still a lot of jobs.
Mr. Vento. I think that either one of them are very speculative

because they are in terms of the discoverv or price of oil and the
value of these leases, which was referred to here by Ms. Brady,
both of them are based on only two sales that occurred at high end
times by the BLM. And so when you look at the amount of money
that is going to be raised, you can't just take rifle shots. You have
to take a look at what the leasing has done and what is going on
right now.
Mr. Herrera. Well, let me
Mr. Vento. Ms. Brady.
Ms. Brady. Well, let us talk about-
Mr. Vento. DOE was also based on high prices at-

Ms. Brady. Let us talk about the rifle shot. The first time in

1969 when we started, when Prudhoe Bay opened up for the lease

sale there was no pipeline. Oil was under $5. There were lawsuits.
The Inupiat people were very much opposed. There were many
Alaskans that were very much opposed. Every national conserva-
tion group in the United States was opposed and the companies
still bid $900 million. Today is much different. Today the oil indus-
try working with the people of the area and the conservation
groups have improved mightily. We have proved our case. There is

a pipeline in place and so we are assuming that in this different

world we will get at least as much money as we did from the Muk-
luk sale in '82, which was $2 billion.

Mr. Vento. Let me interrupt you. What has been the recent
trend in Alaska right now in terms of bids. Hasn't the trend been
down in terms of lease values?
Ms. Brady. The trend in terms of lease values has been down all

over the country.
Mr. Vento. Except for the gulf, I guess. The gulf has been up

based on the recent sales that we noted.

I might just say, Mr. Cline, I appreciated your insights. Both you
and Mr. Joyce use this information from the Department, the Alas-
ka Department of Fish and Game, at cross purposes. Everybody
seems to be using it for their own purpose. It seems to me that it

was pretty explicit, at least the portions I have read. I am obvi-

ously not in the position to read all the studies. You actually spent
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some time doing some studies in this area as a Fish and Wildlife
Service biologist in the 1970's, is that correct?

Mr. Cline. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. My first assignment
in moving to Alaska in 1971 was to undertake a study of the Arctic
National Wildlife Refuge under direction of the Wilderness Act of
1964 to determine whether it qualified for inclusion in the National
Wilderness Preservation System, So a small team of biologists and
myself looked at it very carefully. That was one of the most re-

warding and I would say easiest jobs of my career because it all

qualified except for the mess at the DEW Line sites along the
coast.

Mr, Vento, My time is going to run out, but the point is in terms
of establishing the wildlife refuge, there are a lot of purposes for

which it was established, most of them would be compromised by
the development path that is being proposed with regards to leas-

ing, would it not?
Mr, Cline, Oil and gas development on any scale in a wilderness

such as this is, like, totally incompatible. The issue is wildlife in

a wild setting, not wildlife in an industrial complex. There is a
world of difference between the two. This is a superlative wilder-
ness area which I think we need to set aside for this generation
and those to follow. And if there is oil there, maybe our kids would
like to decide whether it should be developed or not, because we
are developing 95 percent of oil that is known in the state of Alas-
ka—or planning to develop it. So we are talking about our chil-

dren's future here and the values they choose.
Mr. Vento. Sir, my time is expired. I just would want to com-

ment that it is, you know, sort of like an Arctic desert in terms of
the rainfall, in terms of its ability to heal itself, these particular
lands, very, very fragile lands. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,
Mr. Calvert, Thank you, Mr, Vento. Ms. Chenoweth.
Ms. Chenoweth. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As I understand it,

and I realize that I arrived late, a little bit late for the testimony
from Senator Stevens, but as I understand it, the ANWR area we
are talking about represents about 1/5 of the total land mass in the
Lower 48, is that a comparative—how big is ANWR compared to

the Lower 48?
Mr. Herrera. No, the whole state of Alaska is 1/5 of the con-

tinental United States. The state of Alaska is 375 million acres.

ANWR is approximately 20 million acres.

Ms. Chenoweth. And that would compare
Mr. Herrera. The Coastal Plain is 1.5.

Ms. Chenoweth. OK, all right. And the footprint will be about
the size of Dulles Airport, did I hear that?
Mr, Herrera. Well, I testified it would be much, much smaller

than that.

Ms. Chenoweth. Much smaller?
Mr. Herrera. Yes.
Ms. Chenoweth. Mr. Herrera, I thank you for setting the record

straight. I was shocked to hear you say that our dependence on for-

eign oil now is up to 60 percent.
Mr. Herrera. No, I think it is just over 50 percent.
Ms. Chenoweth. 50, OK, that is what I

Mr. Herrera. But it is increasing, unfortunately.
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Ms. Chenoweth. I appreciate all of your testimony. It is very,
very informative. I was almost left questionless until Mr. Cline
made a comment about the development in Louisiana and the foot-

print that is left there. I think that is sort of hard to equate, but
I appreciate your opening that up and admitting to that situation.
You know, Mr. Cline, Senator Stevens spoke about the Gwich'in
leasing their lands. Well, I am curious, what was your organiza-
tion's position on that decision at that time to lease the lands?
Mr. Cline. I don't even recall that we were aware of it at that

time, so we did not take a position.

Ms. Chenoweth. You may want to look that up, you know. Your
testimony says that you want ANWR to be protected for the
Gwich'in Indians. Why haven't you considered the wishes of the Es-
kimo people who actually live on that Coastal Plain? The Gwich'in
live south and I didn't hear any reference about your concerns
about the Eskimo people who actually live there.

Mr. Cline. That gets very personal with me, Congresswoman,
because I have dealt with native and wildlife issues during my en-
tire career in Alaska. My record will show that I have time and
time again taken the position on the side of their subsistence argu-
ments, including getting a specific purpose for the Arctic National
Wildlife Refuge in ANILCA of 1980 which actually says one of the
purposes of this refuge is to provide ongoing opportunities for na-
tive subsistence. That and many other examples are on the record
of my position in support of their requests. It is also in recognition
of the fact they own some 5 million acres on the North Slope. They
have gathered some of the oil wealth through their taxation poli-

cies, and I fully expect them to continue taking advantage of oil de-
velopment in their region. It wouldn't be realistic to think that they
wouldn't. So I totally honor and respect their choice for now and
the future of their children. And if there is going to be oil develop-
ment in the region, I think they should fully benefit from it.

Ms. Chenoweth. Mr. Cline, I guess I can't resist saying that I

appreciated your comment about our children and grandchildren. I

have six grandchildren and I just truly hope that my grandchildren
too can make decisions as to whether we drill for oil or not instead
of whether they will follow their countrj^s command to go to an-
other Desert Storm. I think we cannot lose that perspective.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman,
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Ms. Chenoweth. Mr. Abercrombie.
Mr. Abercrombie. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I hope

you folks heard my question to the previous panel with respect to

whether or not it might be possible to have drilling done in the
Kaktovik area. The conditions under which that land was received
would prevent that at the present time. Is that your conclusion as
well, any of you? Mr. Herrera.
Mr. Herrera. Well, one well is

Mr. Abercrombie. Mr. Herrera, didn't we meet in Hawaii?
Mr. Herrera. No, we met on the North Slope of Alaska.
Mr. Abercrombie. No, I know, but we met in Hawaii too, did we

not, some years back?
Mr. Herrera. Yes, I think so.

Mr. Abercrombie. Yes, OK, I thought so.
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Mr. Herrera. We bump into each other in all sorts of strange
places, don't we?
Mr. Abercrombie. Right. I appreciate your hospitality and I

hope we can show you the same in Hawaii again sometime soon.

Mr. Herrera. Well, thank you. The—as you know, one well has
been drilled on the Kaktovik village lands. And I believe they still

have the ability to drill on that specific part of their acreage. But
they do have some acreage which cannot be drilled upon until Con-
gress makes a decision on the Coastal Plain as a whole.
Mr. Abercrombie. Right. Now when that takes place, I want to

make sure I understand. Isn't the original—wasn't the original con-

cept that if oil was drilled any place that all of the native Alaskans
would benefit, because obviously some villages, some areas are not
in areas in which oil could be drilled. And the thought was, was
it not, that if there was oil drilled and profits made, that some por-

tion of the income would be shared throughout the state? Am I cor-

rect in that?
Mr, Herrera. Mr. Abercrombie, you know one picks up this in-

formation as an Alaskan resident, but I am really not an expert at

it. I

Mr. Abercrombie. Well, perhaps-
Mr. Herrera [continuing], hesitate to answer questions about it,

but I am aware of what you say, yes.

Mr. Abercrombie. Is that the understanding of the rest of the
panel? Mr. Cline?
Mr. Cline. My understanding is that under terms of the land ex-

change, which I have to say was very controversial because it

didn't go through a thorough public process, is that the Arctic Slope
Regional Corporation was given subsurface estate. And because of
a quirk in the law under the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act,
because it is subsurface estate, any wealth derived from resources
there do not have to be shared with other native corporations. It

is just a rule that applies when they are sharing surface estate re-

sources.

Mr. Abercrombie. What would be the situation here if the now
non-drillable lands were opened up?
Mr. Cline. If they were—they would have to be permitted by

Congress to drill for oil. If it was discovered, it would be theirs to

do with as they chose. And any profits derived would not have to

be shared with other native groups. That is my understanding of
the law.

Mr. Abercrombie. Is that—now I am talking about not just nec-
essarily Kaktovik, but I am talking about any of the land now in

dispute as to whether drilling should occur or not. Would your an-
swer still be the same?
Mr. Cline. All the other lands on the Coastal Plain belong to the

Federal Government, so the royalty share between the state and
the Federal Government would apply there, not between native
corporations, not involving native corporations.
Mr. Abercrombie. The native corporations wouldn't necessarily

benefit, then?
Mr. Herrera. Not directly, no. Indirectly, obviously, they would,

as you heard from them today.
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Mr. Abercrombie. Well, if this was to move forward—see, this

is—you—Mr. Herrera, and I know that you are particularly aware
of my concern about native peoples, why hasn't this whole question

been cast in a vein different from one group of native people versus
another, say inland native people versus coastal native people? If

the whole—if everybody was to benefit, now I am not saying they

would still agree, but if it comes to a point where drilling is allowed

on these lands, why can't the legislation be written in such a way
that all the native peoples would be beneficiaries, not just the state

or the Federal Government? Why shouldn't all of the native peoples

be the beneficiaries?

Mr. Herrera. Well, Mr. Abercrombie, as you know, this

Mr. Abercrombie. Particularly if you—let me follow up. Particu-

lar if you have questions about the caribou herd and ancient cul-

ture and all the rest of it. I mean, that is what this whole argu-

ment is about. I hate like hell to see this argument come down in

the end where it ends up at the Federal Government and the state

arguing it out and the native peoples in the end are pawns in the

argument,
Mr. Herrera. May I

Mr. Abercrombie. And then benefit only indirectly.

Mr. Herrera. Yes. May I answer your question from a sort of

common sense viewpoint rather than a legal viewpoint, because I

am not qualified to talk in legal terms. Common sense would sug-

gest that what you are saying has lots of merit and that the differ-

ing sides should get together and talk out their problems and per-

haps reach a negotiated settlement or whatever. This has not hap-

pened, though, with regard to the position, for example, of the

Gwich'in opposed to development and the Inupiat. And the fact

that it hasn't happened isn't because people haven't tried to make
it happen. There has been an unwillingness on one side not to get

with the other.

Mr. Abercrombie. I understand. Mr. Chairman, I will conclude

simply by saying again for the record that should this come to a
conclusion, that is to say those of us with either the authority, the

responsibility, I am not even going to comment on whether we have
the justification or the brains to do it, if we end up making some
decision, I for one—in which the drilling does take place, I for one
would hope that we would fashion the legislation in such a way as

to see to it that the native corporations are the beneficiaries or are

at least a major shareholder in the beneficiary. And that might
help in turn then to allow the native either tribal entities or cor-

porations or whatever institutional framework has been established

for native people to come to a conclusion or resolution they might
not otherwise feel the necessity of coming to.

Mr. Vento. Will the gentleman yield, please?

Mr. Abercrombie. Well, I think I am out of time, but I certainly

would.
Mr. Cal'/ERT. I think that the next panel would probably illu-

minate this issue considerably, but the next gentleman to be recog-

nized is Mr. Farr.

Mr. Farr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I really appreciate that.

Mr. Herrera, it is good to see you again. I don't know if you remem-
ber when we met in Alaska. I think it was Betty Fairencamp who



57

introduced me to you and some of the other—^weren't you working
at that time with British Petroleum?
Mr. Herrera. Yes, that is correct. I worked for them for 33 years

before I retired and became a free man a couple of years ago.

Mr. Fare. Well, I just have an interesting question because you
now represent the not-for-profit grassroots citizen organization.

And, you know, Congress is debating right now a law that would
say that if your organization received any Federal moneys, you
couldn't be sitting at that table.

Mr. Herrera. Yes, but we don't receive any Federal moneys.
Mr. Farr. And, Mr. Cline, if he were with the Audubon Society

and received any Federal moneys, he couldn't be at the table ei-

ther. But the law doesn't prohibit any organization that receives

state moneys. Do you receive any money from the state of Alaska?
Mr. Cline. Myself? No!
Mr. Farr. No, Mr. Herrera's organization.

Mr. Herrera. Arctic Power does, yes. It receives money from the
state of Alaska for specific actions concerning this effort to open up
the Coastal Plain.

Mr. Farr. Well, the point, and it doesn't really need a response
from my colleagues and it is too bad so many have left because the
law that we are adopting would ban some organizations from sit-

ting at that table because they advocate environmental interests

and they receive Federal dollars, but it wouldn't ban organizations
that support lobbying for mineral exploration as long as they didn't

get any Federal dollars, but they could get from the state of inter-

est. So that is just a comment that you might think about.
What I really want to focus on, one thing that I really enjoyed

about Alaska, probably the most thing, I came home and I told my
wife. She said what do you think of Alaska and I said it is incred-

ible. I said I have never been more impressed by the vastness, by
the quantity of everything, the quantity of mountains, the quantity
of wetlands, the quantity of rivers. I said it is just as far as the
eye can see, that is all you can see. You know, for those of us living

in the Lower 48, we are just, particularly in California where
urban sprawl seems to be our best economic product, we need the
Alaskas to go to.

And that is why the issue of this wilderness, this idea that the
vastness of Alaska, I think in the long curb, is going to be your
greatest economic asset. There are people that are going to want
to come to see things that you can't see anywhere else. And I think
that will be a world attraction because the world is getting homog-
enized. All our communities are looking exactly alike.

So the question—and it is interesting in the book that you gave
us, this is a beautiful book, the Alaskan National Wildlife Refuge,
the only full page photograph in here is of just the vastness of wil-

derness. There was nothing on it.

You know, Congress' biggest debate right now down on the floor

that we are missing is whether cities will have the power to ban
a utility pole being put up for these—^for the cellular telephones.
And the biggest debate is that the cities want that power to be able
to say no, but they want to keep development, even something like

that, out of their communities and yet when we get to developing
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oil we can't really put that into the formula of the value of not de-

veloping it.

So the question I really have, and it goes to Ms Brady, is why
now. Why develop now? Why not with the picture of where the oil

is going in the world, why not just set that aside and say essen-
tially this is an oil and gas reserve and indeed when there is be-

yond a reasonable doubt, then we can revisit it. I just can't see the
urgency with this thing. And it is always jobs and money, but
frankly opening up jobs in Alaska and developing more jobs in

Alaska will curtail the development of oil in my own county.

We have got expensive oil to drill. If the price goes up and they
will go—^Texaco will drill more oil in my county, so it is my advan-
tage not to see you open. I mean, this oil bounces all over the
world. It is international market, as you indicated.

What is the need to do the Alaskan National Wildlife Refuge
now?
Ms. Brady. The question is one of infrastructure that is already

in place and keeping that infrastructure in place. We do have a
pipeline now that can access that oil.

Mr. Farr. So it is the need to fill the pipeline?

Ms. Brady. That is—sir, there is several issues. That is one of

the issues. The other issue is that we have been looking at this

question for a very long time. You mentioned earlier, you said let

us not rush into judgment. This has not been a rush into judgment.
This has been a very, very long process. And one thing you talked
about that is very interesting, all of us came to Alaska about the
same time and have known each other a long time, sometimes on
the same side of the table and sometimes on the other side of the
table.

I came in '63 and spent a lot of time in Gwich'in country on the
Yukon River in those areas. And Sarah will tell you what it was
like to live, to grow up in Arctic Village and Venetie then. Some-
times the caribou didn't come around. And, you know, we talk

about kids going out to Chamawa and Chelako, the little six-year-

olds with the buttons on to go out to school because that was the
only place to go. But apart from that, there was about 3000 kids

that never got to go to school. We had the highest TB rate in the
country. We had the highest infant mortality death rate in the
country and oil changed that for us.

Oil gave us the money to have schools in every village. The jobs

that are in the village, a lot of them come from—and the larger

communities, as well, come from, you know, money from oil. We
are a very different society. I have three children that live there.

They can all get jobs. So this is not just big oil. This is people living

well without sacrificing their wilderness values. We didn't choose
to live in California. A lot of us moved from California, you know,
to live the life.

Mr. Calvert. In the interests of time, and I know Mr. Joyce has
a plane to catch, I want to thank this panel for coming here such
a long distance. We certainly appreciated your testimony and
thank you very much.
The next panel, third panel, will consist of Mr. Oliver Leavitt,

the Vice President of the Arctic Slope Regional Corporation and
Ms. Sarah James with the Gwich'in Steering Committee.
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Mr. Leavitt, you could go ahead and-
Mr. Leavitt. If you don't mind, Mr. Chairman, as I have been

taught as I was young, ladies first.

Mr. Calvert. OK, that is perfectly correct. Ms. Sarah James, you
may begin your testimony.

STATEMENT OF SARAH JAMES, GWICITIN STEERING
COMMITTEE

Ms. James. That is fine with me. I am a squaw. I walk behind
the man, supposed to be. I respect that.

I have a written testimony that is handed to the committee and
thanks for being here and allowing me to talk about my people. Ex-
cuse me, I am just kind of unorganized right here.

[Ms. James' comments in Gwich'in available through Chris Ken-
nedy.]

I said today I speak for water, air, land. They cannot speak. The
creator put us here to speak for the earth, to talk for them. So I

am here today to talk for especially caribou. And I said my
grandpa, Albert E. Tritt, spoke on the same issue. My father Usias
[ph] James spoke on the same issue and my sister, my great sister

Ena Ursol [ph]. And they pass on and here I will be talking about
it today.
My name is Sarah James and I am a Netsi Gwich'in from Arctic

Village, Alaska. Thank you for inviting me to speak for my
Gwich'in people. I am here with the direction of the Elders of the
15 Gwich'in villages.

Earlier Senator Stevens was saying this is just only two village

that is—he was talking about the two village that didn't go with
Alaska Land Claims Settlement Act. That was Arctic Village and
Venetie. We have land of 1.85 million acres under ownership of the
land. We are the ownership of the land and we govern ourself of
that. Plus this other village that signed on to protect the Porcupine
Caribou calving ground and they came together back in 1988 and
they still united on this issue. The other Alaska villages are Steven
Village, Fort Yukon, Chalkyitsik, Beaver, Birch Creek, Circle, Can-
yon and Eagle sign on with us on U.S. side. And then Canada side

for same people, same caribou, same relation there is a Aklavik,
Inuvik, Fort McPherson, Arctic Red River and Old Crow. So all

these villages sign on with one voice to protect Porcupine Caribou
herd. I just want to clarify that.

My hardest part of my job is to explain this whole thing from
English into my Gwich'in language to the Elders when I get home.
My language is still Gwich'in language, first language. English is

my second language. I feel that I have a right to speak. I have this

constitutionzd right to speak as a first nation.

One of the things that we don't see in Arctic Village since where
it is located, every summer lots of people from Congress come to

Alaska to see Prudhoe Bay and to visit the oil company. They fly

over the refuge and go to Kaktovik, but they never stop in Arctic

Village. We always invite them to come to Arctic Village so we can
show them our way of life.

Earlier there was mention that we were poor. I am not going to

cry about my childhood. I think my childhood was great because
my parents taught me how to take care of the land £ind in order
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to take care of me in return. So if I don't have one button, nature
can take care of it. And I can—I would be more willing to cry about
my—the children of the future. That is why we are here and con-
cerned about what is going on with our caribou and what is going
on with the earth.
My people have lived on this land for thousands of years. You

cannot understand this issue by flying over the refuge and meeting
only with the people who want oil development. So today I invite
you all to stop in Arctic Village during your visit to Alaska this

summer or any time of the year, like in the winter, January. See
us, how we live the middle of the winter. If there is nothing up
there, we still live up there.

What happens to Arctic Refuge is not only the environment
issue. It is human rights issue too, because the survival of the
Gwich'in culture depends on the protection of birthplace of Porcu-
pine Caribou Herd. It is the basic tribal rights we have to carry on
our tradition way. Yesterday I was talking to this one person and
he doesn't know what a traditional way means. I said well, like to

me traditional way, it doesn't have to be—that is how we got to-

gether and that is how we made this decision back in 1988. We
talk in the Gwich'in and the Elders direct us to protect the Porcu-
pine Caribou Herd.

[Statement of Sarah James may be found at end of hearing.]
Mr. Calvert. Ms. James, I am sorry to interrupt. We are expect-

ing a vote, I understand, anywhere within the next five to 15 min-
utes. And if you could finish up your testimony in a little bit, then
we can move on over to the next witness and then we will have
time for questions.
Ms. James. OK, thank you.
Mr. Calvert. I appreciate that.

Ms. James. And I got it all written up in my testimony and I al-

ready—I have additional that I want to hand in because there is

always a question about the oil exploration on Gwich'in land. I

have got a fact sheet on that I would like to hand in.

Mr. Calvert. Without objection any information that you have
there we will insert into the record.

Ms. James. OK, good. Thank you. And all I can say is that we
remain united against the oil development within the Porcupine
Caribou calving ground. And it is a sacred ground to us because we
are caribou people and we won't be there today if it wasn't for cari-

bou. So thank you again and I am willing to answer questions.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you very much for your testimony, Ms.

James. Mr. Leavitt.

Mr. Leavitt. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the commit-
tee. In the interest of time I would like to submit for the record
my full testimony and my summary. I would just like to addition-
ally say a few words.
Mr. Calvert. Without objection.

[Statement of Oliver Leavitt may be found at end of hearing.]

STATEMENT OF OLIVER LEAVITT, VICE PRESIDENT, ARCTIC
SLOPE REGIONAL CORPORATION

Mr. Leavitt. Mr. Chairman, my name is Oliver Leavitt. I am the
Vice President of ttie Arctic Slope Regional Corporation, and I ap-
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pear before you as the Vice President of the Regional Corporation
in that capacity. I am also the President of Borough Assembly in

the North Slope Borough.
The Regional Corporation which derived—which came about

from the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, is in full support
of the development for leasing in the Coastal Plain. Initially in the
very beginning, I think if you heard Judi Brady suggesting that
there was lawsuits by the Eskimos, that was us, because at that
time we had the fear of the unknown. We thought that the caribou
would be decimated. We thought the waterfowl, the fish would be
all gone because of the development on the North Slope. We have
since changed our mind.
We are in support of development in the Arctic. We have seen

what the development can do, the jobs it provides, the security that
it provides. In those days we didn't have the discovery at Prudhoe
Bay. We did not have the facilities, the schools, the hospitals, the
clinics, the airports, police protection, fire protection, those simple
things did not exist. I had to go 2000 miles just to get a high school
education. Those now do exist. We enjoy the development of

Prudhoe Bay and it has been done with a sound environmental
protection.

The future of our kids is at hand in the question of the leasing
and the development of ANWR. What really scares us is that we
understand now that Prudhoe Bay is now starting to decline and
that makes any people nervous. Once we got the comforts that we
have derived because of the discovery of Prudhoe Bay, it makes us
nervous about our schools, about our airports, police protection, fire

protection, medical things that we now have. We have created com-
panies through the Regional Corporation in providing jobs for our
shareholders in Prudhoe Bay. Most of our companies are with oil.

We have started to diverse from oil development in our company
as the Regional Corporation, but by and large it is still largely de-

pendent on Prudhoe Bay and the oil pipeline.

And so—and what I would like to further say is that the people
up there were initially scared and they are not scared anymore.
They have seen what has happened to the caribou in Prudhoe Bay,
what these people previously before me stated. They have grown to

large numbers. We have seen the caribou in the western Arctic, in

the central Arctic, they have not diminished. We don't think that
the development of ANWR would have an adverse impact on the
caribou or any waterfowl.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, in the interest of time.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Leavitt. We appreciate your testi-

mony. I have a couple of questions. Ms. James, by the way, I thank
you for your invitation, and if I have the opportunity I would love

to come up to your village and visit your area. I understand it is

a couple of hundred miles away from the North Slope and a little

difficult to get to, but hopefully we could work out some kind of ar-

rangement. It is possible.

Isn't it true that several thousand Eskimos live on the North
Slope as well and they, as you are aware of, and they are pretty
much totally in support of the development of oil resources along
the Coastal Plain.

20-275 0-95-3
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Ms, James. Yes, I know that and I have no question and they
are in the process of their development with oil and gas develop-
ment, with the Prudhoe Bay, ever3?thing else like that, but what we
are saying is that no development within the Porcupine Caribou
calving ground of the 1002 area. And that is popular interest land.
Federal public interest land. And they have their own, under
ANSCA, selections of lands that I don't have no word to say about
it and I can't speak for them,
Mr, Calvert, Do caribou migrate across your village lands also?

Have they ever have?
Ms, James, Yes, every year. Every year, mainly into Canada and

back and some over—it varies, but they tend to come by there
every year.

Mr, Calvert, Mr. Leavitt, doesn't your people rely on the Porcu-
pine Caribou Herd for subsistence also?

Mr. Leavitt. Yes, they do, Mr. Chairman. The village of
Kaktovik, which is located within the so-called ANWR, do subsist
off the migrating caribou.

Mr, Calvert, So it is fair to say that you care as deeply about
the future of the Porcupine Caribou as much as the people from,
as your neighbors 200 miles to the
Mr. Leavitt. Yes, we do very much. We would be opposed to it

if we thought—like 20 plus years ago, we would have the same re-

action. But now I think it is very, very different. We see the cari-

bou is a lot more compatible toward development than we pre-

viously thought.
Mr, Calvert, I can only imagine what life must have been like

30 years ago. You were raised in that area, very cold, very desolate,

very few people. Being from southern California, the desolate part
sounds nice sometimes, but it must have been a very hard life. You
had to go out and obtain your own food, hunt for your own food.

Life is a lot different today, I suspect,

Mr, Leavitt, Yes, it is. And I was—^when I was a child, matter
of fact I was probably one of the best students because I loved
going to school because the government buildings were the only
ones that were warm 24 hours a day. When I woke up if I had a
glass like this and it had a little bit of water in it, it was broken
because there was no heat in the house. And until the discovery
of Prudhoe Bay, we didn't have 24-hour heating in our homes.
Mr. Calvert. So there is fear on the part of your people that as

this production declines and if the production cannot maintain
enough oil to go into the pipeline, that all of that may just go away.
Mr. Leavitt. That is very true, Mr. Chairman. We are afraid to

turn the page back. Anybody would.
Mr. Calvert. I see. Ms. James, how many—I mentioned a couple

hundred miles. I am not quite sure of that. How many miles is it

from your village to the southern border of the 1002 area?
Ms. James. A hundred miles. And it is within Inupiat traditional

land, but we are not sa3dng they can't subsist or hunt and fish,

whatever, in their traditional land, but then what we are saying
is that Porcupine Caribou calving ground is sacred and shouldn't
be disturbed at any rate. And we have no control where caribou.
Porcupine Caribou, want to calve. And this is where they calve for

thousands of years.
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Mr. Calvert. Have you been able to continue to have a reason-
able supply of caribou in the last 20 years since oil production has
taken place right next door at Prudhoe Bay?
Ms. James. Oh, yeah. It is—^we still practice—every year we go

out and—like, right now we go out and hunt and smoke and dry
fish for the winter and we also have a solar system freezer where
we save our meat and it is really—I mean, life is good and we want
to keep it that way. And we still live off the land and still drink
water from the stream and we don't have running water but we are

happy with what we have got and we are rich in our heart with
the land and what is up there that is natural world.

Mr. Calvert. That is certainly—^that is good. I understand from
the testimony today, however, and this is my last comment, that
the caribou population has done quite well since oil production has
taken place in Prudhoe and
Ms. James. Oh, you are talking about—excuse me.
Mr. Calvert. And that enough studies have taken place to show

that the populations would be protected if not continue to rise,

but—possibly rise, but continue to be protected from everything we
see. But I am out of time and I will pass the questioning to Mr.
Vento.
Mr. VE^^^o. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think that

obviously we will disagree about the Central Caribou Herd. Obvi-
ously the Gwich'in people rely on the Porcupine Caribou Herd and
this calving. I mean, the issue here is absolutely unique. Here you
have two native American, indigenous groups that are surviving in

a different way. Obviously Sarah James is living within the culture
and the traditional manner and obviously Mr. Leavitt has chosen
a different path. I think it is great that you have these choices, but
I think that here we have, ironically, a potential conflict that argu-
ably is certainly a conflict between development of the caribou
calving grounds and the impact that would have in terms of the
traditional life of the Gwich'in groups and tribe.

And so it is a very interesting testimony that we are receiving
on this and I think it, you know, it points out that not only do you
need a sort of ecosystem management, but here you have these
wandering type of migratory herds that really don't really occur in

the Lower 48 anjnnore. How do you deal with this particular type
of problem? Obviously it is a very, very serious matter in terms of
the way of life. It is easy to talk about problems in Amazonia. It

is a little more difficult when they are occurring in Alaska.
But, Mr. Leavitt, your organization and Department of Interior

structured a 1983 exchange so that the Arctic Slope Regional Cor-
poration could acquire some of the most prospective oil and gas
rights in the ANWR, but at the same time avoid sharing 70 percent
of the revenues with other Alaska native corporations as required
by Section 7(i) of the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act. I might
add which the Gwich'in, of course, are not part of. So they don't

really have an interest in this. But would you accept compliance
with 7(i) as a condition for Congress to authorize the development
of your lands?
Mr. Leavitt. I am not sure that I quite understand your ques-

tion.
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Mr. Vento. Well, would you share the revenues if your lands
were to be developed. Woula you accept as a condition of develop-
ment the sharing of revenues from those lands.

Mr. Leavitt. Unless Congress changed that, and
Mr. Vento. I am asking your position. I know
Mr. Leavitt. No, I woula not.

Mr. Vento. You would not.

Mr. Leavitt. I am a director of the Arctic Slope Regional Cor-
poration and any way that I can protect the people of the North
Slope I will do so, as long as it is legal.

Mr. Vento. Well, I mean, I am just—so you are sajdng no, that
you would not accept that. Obviously some of us
Mr. Leavitt. Well, I should be fired for even thinking it.

Mr. Vento. Yes, well, I am just asking a question. I am not sug-
gesting what your answer should be. You know, you are free to an-
swer yes or no or explain. If you want more time to answer, I will

give you more time. Do you want more time?
Mr. Leavitt. There was a deal that was cut in the settlement of

7(i) between the 12 regions. And one of the stipulations was that
if you exchange surface for subsurface there was not 7(i) involved.
We exchanged a piece of property with the United States Grovem-
ment which was surface lands to subsurface, which precludes it

from being 7(i).

Mr. Vento. Are there other exchanges that have occurred like

that in regional corporations that you can point out to me?
Mr. Leavitt. No, not that I know of.

Mr. Vento. I don't know of any others either. It is my under-
standing that the Village Corporation may have an additional enti-

tlement to some 4200 acres of surface within the Coastal Plain,
thus giving the Arctic Slope Regional Corporation an additional en-
titlement, the same amount of subsurface, in other words, another
4000. This actually projects down into the Arctic National Wildlife
Refuge considerably. Is it your view that this additional selection

is subject to Congressional approval? Do you have a view with re-

gard to that, the splitting off oi this

Mr. Leavitt. Yes, I believe that is subject to Congressional ap-
proval, yes.

Mr. Vento. You do believe it is?

Mr. Leavitt. That was amended—that was made subject to the
approval.
Mr. Vento. These have substantial economic benefit that inures

obviously to the benefit, if there is oil, of the regional corporation.
But at the same time, these types of exchanges diminish greatly
the value of what the lease value might be that flows to the Fed-
eral Cjovemment. So I think for the record it is important to note
here, and I only can do it orally, I don't have any documentation,
but I think the record should reflect that if indeed these types of

exchanges were to go through, and even what has gone through
here substantially diminishes the value of what we might get in

terms of leases because of the way that this has been extrapolated
and cantilevered during the early 1980's and might be done right

now.
So I appreciate the fact that you believe it would be subject to

Congressional approval. It would also, of course, reduce state reve-
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nues and reduce Federal revenues and it would provide access to

the KICX explanatory well data, because they do have more infor-

mation. In other words, they are in turn leasing these to a couple
select companies. And in fact, they have done that and have earned
revenue.
What has been the revenue from the leases that you have made

with these private companies? I can't remember them right now,
but Chevron is one and
Mr. Leavitt. Well, Congressman, with all due respect, do you be-

lieve in private property rights?

Mr. Vento. Well, I do believe in private property rights. I was
just wondering here. You don't want to answer the question as to

what the revenue is that has been acquired?
Mr. Leavitt. We have received some revenues. Initially we re-

ceived $24 million for the right to explore.

Mr. Vento. From one company and then you received something
else from another one? My information is it was a little bit higher
than that.

Mr. Leavitt. Well, no, there is another $12 million that is in

—

that has been in escrow.
Mr. Vento. OK.
Mr. Leavitt. Then we received some
Mr. Vento. We are just trying to get information for the record

so that we can make decisions on this. That is what we are doing.
Obviously you have to conduct your business as a business. I ex-

pect you to do that and
Mr. Leavitt. Well, I would expect that Congress would also re-

spect their deal that they made with the Alaskan natives that if

I am entitled to another 4000 acres that I should be entitled to it

and be given so.

Mr. Vento. No, I think the question here is whether or not that
would be a subject of 7(i), whether or not it would be in areas that
are not available for exploration. The issue is that we have a prohi-
bition in this area against exploration. That is the issue we are
talking about, who the beneficiaries are, who gets impacted, what
the revenue stream is to the Federal Government, what the impact
is on others. I think that the Gwich'in people may feel that they
have rights, too, in subsistence existence. The exchange by the DLI,
incidentally, in 1983 was something that was done by Secretary
Watt. No one in Congress had any voice in that. In other words,
it was not our deal and I don't

Mr. Leavitt. But under the Alaska Native Settlement Act it was
permitted.
Mr. Vento. Well, it was not something that came before Con-

gress. It was hotly contested. As a matter of fact, there are several
GAO reports and other information out on it. We suspect, of course,

that the Secretary of Interior at that time did that as a basis to

try to provide leverage for in fact opening this up to oil develop-
ment and in fact putting before us the type of blunder we have ex-

actly here today.
Mr. Calvert. One thing I want to do before we move over to Mr.

Abercrombie to kind of lay to rest native Americans, whether or
not they should share the revenues any more than the Indian
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tribes in Connecticut or Minnesota share their revenue with poorer
tribes in California, Nevada or Arizona, which they don't.

Mr. Vento. Well
Mr. Calvert. Which is a contingent with the Indian tribes

that
Mr. Vento. Well, the Chairman, I believe-

Mr. Calvert. Which is their decision to make.
Mr. Vento. Other members, it is not the decision of the native

American tribes to make in this particular instance because this is

part of the law, 7(i) is part of the Federal law in terms of sharing
of the revenues from mineral receipts. Obviously, the Gwich'in peo-

ple are not part of that regional corporation or part of the law.

They did not get under the selection, but that was the issue. And
this of course, I think, circumvents it. I think the fact that it hasn't

occurred in any other native American groups or regional corpora-

tions stands in itself.

Now if we want to pursue that, you can bring an amendment up,

Mr. Chairman, and you can pursue it in terms of letting them
make the decisions on their own. But that wasn't the deal that was
passed in ANSCA or ANILCA.
Mr. Calvert. I will leave that to you to

Mr. Vento. That was not the deal.

Mr. Calvert [continuing], do that, Mr. Vento. Mr. Abercrombie.
Mr. Abercrombie. Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vento. It

is nice to see both of you folks again. Aloha. I hope that this issue

can be resolved in some manner that will be beneficial to the na-
tive people in a way that doesn't leave you at odds with one an-

other.

Ms. James, I don't know as we have had a chance to discuss very
much before. Can you give me your view as to the proposition I put
forward that should the people in Kaktovik wish to pursue drilling,

subsurface drilling on the slant drilling that might come in under
the plain but be from the land that is legally theirs now, would you
object to that?
Ms. James. I would object to it now because I don't know any-

thing about it. I have to learn about it before I

Mr. Abercrombie. OK, that—all right, that is a good answer.
Ms. James [continuing], can say yes or—it is up to my leaders.

Mr. Abercrombie. I withdraw, actually, that question. I mean,
you heard me make this proposition. What I am saying is that I

would hope that you would look into it to see whether or not that
would violate your sense of the rightness of things in terms of the
proper use of the plain and the role of the herd.
Ms. James. Yean, I don't know how safe it is

Mr. Abercrombie. I understand.
Ms. James [continuing], or anything like that. So I can't give you

the answer
Mr. Abercrombie. I just put forward to you the proposition. It

might be worth looking into.

Ms. James. Yeah.
Mr. Abercrombie. Just as a way possibly of meeting at least

some of the desires of Mr. Leavitt and the Arctic Slope Corporation.

Mr. Leavitt, can I ask you, have you had am opportunity at all

to think along those lines at all about the idea of drilling in the
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land which is now not disputed, which your corporation has respon-
sibility for and authority over, and doing some drilling there pos-

sibly even with the idea of doing what I call slant drilling.

Mr. Leavitt. We would love to slant drill if we can keep the oil

and produce it. Right now we have 92,160 acres. Initially Kaktovik
had that right to select that much. And in any other area we
could—we had to pick up a subsurface of whatever they selected.

In this case we had to go through a land deal to get a land ex-

change.
Mr. Abercrombie. Right.
Mr. Leavitt. To get the 192,000 acres, but Kaktovik was only al-

lowed to get 69,000 acres. The fourth township was outside the
wildlife refuge so we brought that back in when we made this land
exchange to make their lands whole, to be contiguous. And so it is

that fourth township that we don't have a right to drill on. We
have the right to drill on the three townships, which is 69,000
acres, but there is a prohibition upon
Mr. Abercrombie. Well, maybe that could be addressed at some

point.

Mr. Leavitt [continuing], upon production on development. We
don't have the right to develop it. We have the right to drill it.

Mr. Abercrombie. I understand.
Mr. Leavitt. But we don't have the right to drill that
Mr. Abercrombie. All I am suggesting is that absent a resolu-

tion about ANWR, you know, the whole argument that goes on
here year after year, maybe there is something that still could be
done which accommodates Ms. James' position and would nonethe-
less enable you to involve yourself in production. And both sides
maybe would not be totally satisfied at that point, but both sides
would be not put at a disadvantage and you might find that the
Arctic Slope Regional Corporation is able to get something rather
than nothing. And the something might be considerable.
Mr. Leavitt. Well, I appreciate that, Congressman. The only

problem is if there is not enough oil within the Arctic Slope Re-
gional Corporation as Kaktovik lands we need that other for fur-

ther development for the future use.
Mr. Abercrombie. I understand that, but I am saying that my

understanding as a lay person about the technology as it is devel-
oped is that it is now possible to go beneath the surface without
starting right above it, but go beneath the surface and go at an
angle, a considerable angle.
Mr. Leavitt. Directional drilling.

Mr. Abercrombie. Up to three miles, even. And the Kaktovik
land now extends out into the plain and three miles from that it

might in effect be like six miles. You go in different directions. In
other words, the technology is very sophisticated now that enables
drilling and production to take place without hitting the surface or
causing you to have to go directly down from the surface. And all

I am suggesting, Mr. Chairman, is that I have been told that that
is something that is worth exploring with the idea of protecting the
surfaces Ms. James would like to see and at the same time ena-
bling the Arctic Slope Regional Corporation to have a good shot at
getting developable, retrievable oil without having to go directly
down from the surface.
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I will just leave it at that because it is something that needs to

be explored. But I am hopeful that this could be worked out, be-
cause I think you both know that the native Hawaiian people have
great love and aloha for you and identify with their Alaskan neigh-
bors and friends and hope that this situation can be resolved on be-
half of the ancient and honorable culture that exists in Alaska.
Mr. Calvert. Thank you, Mr. Abercrombie. In closing, I think

Eart of the problem here is the amount of reduction that needs to

e obtained in order to keep the pipeline open, which the infra-

structure of which would be probably impossible to replace. And
under the agreement in which the pipeline was installed, if produc-
tion ceases then that pipeline has to be removed and taken back
to its original condition underneath it.

I would like to thank all the witnesses today for attending. You
came a great distance to be with us. We certainly appreciate your
testimony. It helps us as we determine what will occur in Alaska,
in your beautiful country—^your state I should say. Thank you very
much. We are adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 3:00 p.m., the committee was adjourned; and the

following was submitted for the record:]
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INFORMATION SERVICE

OFFICE OF THE SECRETAR'i

For Release N0VEI1BER 20, 1957

SEGHETAIII SEATON PLANS TO OPEN 20 MILLION ACRES IM ALASKA

TO MDraiG, HHIERAL lEASDIGj BIGGEST V/ILDLIFE RANGE SOUGHT

Initial steps have been taken to open to mineral leasing and mining claims 20

million acres of northern Alaska public lands, and nine million acres in northeast

•Alaska have teen set aside temporarily for fut;:re establishment of the Nation's

largest wildlife range, Secretary of the Interior Fred A. Seaton announced today

after conferences in Washington with Alaska Governor Mike Stepovich.

The proposed action announced by Secretary Seaton would leave unaffected the

23-million acre Naval Petroleum Reserve No. U, which area was included in a 19A3

public land order (PLO 82) withdrawing more than 18 million acres in northern

Alaska from all forms of entry under the public land laws, including mineral leas-

ing SLnd mining entry,

Sec-etary Seaton said a notice of intention to modify PLC 82 so as to perait

resource development outside of the Naval petroled reserve was signed today after

he was assured that the Eenartment of the Navy does not oppose the move, ana

further absured by the Geological Smr/ey that the petroleum reserve will be ade-

quately pt-otected by a two-mile strip around its perimeter. The Secretary poinxed

out that this "buffer zone" is double the area presently required by cepartmental

regulations.

The action taken by the Secretary today would operate to provide a 30-day

period during which the public may suhnlt written ocanents on the proposed PLO S2

action.

Governor Steoovich hailed the proposal opening the area
°^*f^^^J^^

P^^^";'^

reserve to oil, gks and other mineral leasing, and to mining as "a tremenaous step

forward in developing of Alaska's natural resources."
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The separate action announced involves temporary withdrawal cf approxinately
nine million acres in northeastern Alaska—of which five million acres are located
in the eastern end of ohe PLO 82 area—pending final determination of boundaries of
a proposed Arctic Wildlife Range. The Secretary said that the Fish and Wildlife
Ser^/ice, at his direction, had filed the application in the Fairbanks land office
on November 19, as the initial step in segregation of these lands from entry under
the public land laws.

Not any of the 20 million acres proposed for release are expected to be open to
staking of mining claims \mtil about September 1, 1958, Secretary Seaton said. Much
of the area is unsurveyed, and he said no acreage would be available for oil and
gas leasing until leasing maps are prepared for the affected lands. He also empha-
sized that the modification order will not be signed until after its terns are
published in the Federal Register and a stud;' is made of comments received in a 30-
day period following publication.

The Secretary explained that PLO 82 withdrew a total of about 4.8.3 million
acres in Alaska from sale, location, selection and entry under the public land laws.
It also withdrew other lands in southern Alaska, but those withdrawals have already
been revoked. Secretary Seaton said the sew modification would:

A, Keep Pet. Z.'s 23 million acres intact behind the additional buffer acreage.

B, Release approxLnately 20 million acres for oil and gas leases and mining.

C, Put aside some five million acres for potential wildlife range use.

The remaining land under PLO 82 would be accounted for by the buffer zone.

The lands lie above a line approximately 150 miles north of the Arctic Circle,
Most of the 20 million acres proposed for release are east and west of Pet. 4.,

From 194.3 to 1953 the Navy and the Department of the Interior's Geological
Survey explored the withdrawn lands. They found one oil field (Umiat) within
Pet, 4; one very promising gas field (Cubik) partly inside btrt mostly outside
Pet, 4., and several minor or prospective oil and gas deposits.

The proposed modification would open approximately 16,000 acres in the Gubik
gas field to competitive leasing. Secretary Seaton said, while about four million
acres flanking the Gubik structure vrould be opened to noncompetitive leasing, with
a 60-day period for simultaneous filings.

Additional leasing periods will be provided as maps are prepared and published,

he said.

The area sought for the proposed Arctic Wildlife Range extends from the

Canada-Alaska border westward to the Canning River, in some places 120 miles dis-

tant. From the Arctic Ocean it extends as fax south as 14.0 miles to the south

slopes of the Brooks Range,
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The request asks that the withdrawal preclude all forms of public land appro-

priation, except that mineral leasing would be permitted after next September 1, as

would T"i "•! "g operations.

However, hunting and taking of game and fur-trapping would be permitted in

accord^of^th Department regulations and Alaska game laws. Secretary Seaton said.

The Secretary stated that the Fish and Wildlife Service of the Department of

the iSerior stressed the area-s urdque values in wildlife, wilaerness values and

scenery.

states. The fowl are among nearly 100 bird species in

land creatures abound.

Mom.t Michelson and Mount Cham-cerlain, each more than 9,000 feet in altitude,

are arresting scenic aspects.

P.N. 27263
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501 Pennsylvania Ave N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20001

July 31, 1995

The Honourable Bill Richardson
House of Representatives
Rayburn House Office Bldg., Rm

.

Washington DC 20515-3103

Dear Congressman Richardson,

RECEIVED

AU'J 2 1995

WASHMMQTON. DC

On the occasion of your corr.mittee hearing on the Arctic
National Wildlife Refuge, I am writing to express Canada's
concern about proposals to open the coastal plain to oil and gas
exploration and development. Canada believes that opening the
Refuge to such development will disrupt the sensitive calving
grounds and the migratory patterns of the Porcupine Caribou Herd
on which thousands of Canadian and American Aboriginal people
depend

.

Last week I visited the village of Old Crow, Yukon
Territory, to meet with the Gwich' in community there. I came
away with three basic impressions. The first was the utter
dependence of the Gwich' in on the Porcupine Caribou Herd, not
only for their nutrition but also for their social cohesion and
cultural identity. They are truly "People of the Caribou".

The second impression was of tremendous anxiety among
the Gwich' in about development in the 1002 lands disrupting the
natural cycle that has been followed by the caribou and by
extension, the Gwich' in people for many hundreds, perhaps
thousands of years.

The third impression was the sense of grievance among
both the Canadian and American Gwich' in that it is they who will
assume the greatest risks, with no apparent means of redress, if

the assurances of modern industry prove false.

In 1984, Canada gave wilderness protection to its
portion of the caribou calving grounds by creating the Northern
Yukon (now Ivvavik) National Park. In signing the 1987 Canada-
U.S. Agreement on the Conservation of the Porcupine Caribou Herd,
both nations recognized the transboundary nature of these
wildlife resources and our joint responsibility for protecting
them. Canada believes that the best way to ensure the future of

.../2
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the shared wildlife populations of the Arctic Coastal Plain is
for the United States to designate the 1002 lands as wilderness,
thereby providing equal protection to this irreplaceable living
resource on both sides of the border.

Canada is not opposed to environmentally responsible
northern development . But it is a principal of good
neighbourliness and international law that states have the
responsibility to ensure that activities within their
jurisdiction or control do not cause damage to other states.

I hope that you will find Canadian views helpful in
considering these important questions. I would appreciate it if
this letter could be included in the record of the hearing.

Yours sincerely,

Raymond Chretien
Ambassador
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TESTIMONY OF THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR
BRUCE BABBITT

BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON RESOURCES
LTNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
ON THE ARCTIC NATIONAL WILDLIFE REFUGE

,

August 3, 1995

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Corrjnittee,

I very much appreciate the opportunity to appear before the

Committee to discuss the Administration's position on maintaining

the integrity of the Arctic Mational Wildlife P.efuge.

Mr. Chairm.an, I commend you for holding this hearing and

providing all interested parties an opportunity to be heard. And

I urge this Coirar.ittee to follow these hearings with a full debate

of legislation independent of the Budget Resolution ar.d

reconciliation process. The fate of the Arctic National Wildlife

Refuge is a m.atter of great national significance, and it should

not be suiTJTiarily treated by this Congress as just ancther revenue

item. The wildlife and wilderness values of the refuge are

irreplaceable resources that we have the opportunity to pass on

to future generations.

I would like to briefly state the Administration's perspective on

the fundamental question before us and then turn to the issue of

the revenue projections which appear to be driving this issue in

the Congress.

Mr. Chairman, the Clinton Administration supports the U.S.

domestic oil and gas industry. We have supported efforts to

increase oil recovery in the deep waters of the Gulf of Me::ico by

allowing appropriate royalty incentives. We have also supported

the repeal of the ban on e::porting Alaskan crude oil, subject to

conditions, in order to increase production in Alaska and prolong

the life of existing oil fields. We have conducted a number of
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e;:trenely successful environmentally sound OCS lease sales -- and

we plan to conduct more. We have leased more onshore oil and gas

acreage annually than was leased in the previous administration.

We have worked cooperatively with the industry to address ongoing

problems and issues and to streamline necessary regulatory

oversight -- both at my Department and at the Energy Department.

Yet this Administration opposes allowing oil and gas development

on the coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge and I

would recommend to the President that he veto any legislation

that would authorize it. This Administration believes that the

best interest of the American people and the oil and gas industry

is served by a balanced policy consisting of promoting

exploration and development, protecting our natural heritage, and

fostering the development of conservation and alternative energy

sources. So far the proponents of drilling have not offered to

consider the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge System in the

context of an overall national energy policy, encompassing a

review of alternative energy sources and the prospect for

conservation.

Instead, the proponents are asking us to offer up the last

protected part of the Arctic coastline as part of a plan to

eliminate the deficit and balance the budget in seven years,

instead of ten years as President Clinton has proposed. In

effect, we are being asked to jeopardize an irreplaceable piece

of our national heritage over a three year difference in budget

projections by the people in green eyeshades.

The Arctic National Wildlife Refuge is the last protected

fragment of the great coastal plain where America goes down to

the polar ocean. More than 85b of the Arctic coastal plain has

already been opened to oil e::ploration and development. The

story of Prudhoe Bay in the central coastal plain is well known.

Less known is that the entire coastal plain west from Prudhoe Bay

2
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to Icy Cape and the shores of Siberia 15 also designated for oil

development, most of it within the Congressionally designated

Arctic National Petroleum Reserve.

The oil companies could go west from Pr'jdhoe Bay under existing

law. Instead they are clamoring to go east, straight into the

last protected fragment of the Arctic slope. Perhaps it is a

sign of the times that certain segments of the oil and gas

industry, emboldened by electoral changes, are now asking for

everything, for the right to invade our last Arctic sanctuary for

the sake, even by most optimistic estimates, of the equivalent of

six months of national oil consumption.

Recognition of the unique wilderness character of the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge, and of the refuge's coastal plain goes

back a long way. In 1959, Fred Seaton, the Eisenhower

Administration Interior Secretary testified before the Senate

calling the proposed Arctic National Wildlife Range "One of the

most magnificent wildlife and wilderness areas in North

America... a wilderness experience not duplicated elsewhere."

Another of my predecessors, Cecil Andrus, in 1978, encapsulated

it most eloquently: "In some places, such as the Arctic Refuge,

the wildlife and natural values are so m.agnificent and so

enduring that they transcend the value of any mineral that m.ay

lie beneath the surface. Such minerals are finite. Production

inevitably means changes whose im.pacts will be measured in

geologic time in order to gain marginal benefits that may last a

few years."

It was true then, Mr. Chairman, and it remains true today. I

spent some time in the refuge during m.y trip to Alaska in 1993.

What I saw and heard and felt as I crossed the tundra and

followed the streams up toward the mountains can hardly be

3
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described. The tundra, a thousand sr.ades of emerald and jade,

sparkled in the soft light of the midnight sun. On a field of

cotton flowers and saxifrage, musk o::en circled to protect their

calves as a pack of wolves stalked nearby. It was late summer

and the caribou had already trekked southward into the passes of

the Brooks Range; the tundra was already touched with the scarlet

hues of autumn, and the snow geese would soon be coming down from

Wrangell Island to fatten up before the long flight southward.

One night at Peters Lake, I read the words of Barry Lopez:

"Twilight lingers -- the ice floes, the caribou, the musk oxen,

all drift -- the stillness, the pure light -- you can feel the

silence stretching all the way to Asia."

The Congress is now proposing to interrupt this ancient pageant

of wildlife moving through the seasons of an enchanted landscape.

Its action will inevitab.y shatter the delicate balance of land

and life into a thousand fragments, like pan ice in the spring

breakup.

Mr. Chairman, it is easy to see why so many Americans want this

special place protected. It is harder to understand why we would

want to develop it -- because, of the many arguments that have

been made for development, none has stood the test of time.

The proposal to develop oil in the Arctic Refuge has most often

been justified on national security grounds. This argument was

never very strong, for the simple reason that no single oil

discovery, even a large one, can be e;:pected to fundamentally

alter our nation's oil security situation.

History has shown that national efforts to improve energy

efficiency and to buffer short term disruptions through the
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creation of the strategic petroleum reserve and other mechanisms

have had much more impact on our oil security than have additions

to domestic supply.

This is so because U.S. production is limited largely by the

world price of oil. As stated in a recent Commerce Department

report on the issue, "The United States is a high-cost producer

compared to other countries because we have already depleted our

known low-cost reserves."

The Administration recognizes the importance of U.S. energy

security, and will continue to support steps that, as shown by

past experience, can help us minimize the risks associated with

short-term supply disruptions. We also continue to support a

variety of supply enhancement and energy efficiency policies to

help limit our long-term oil dependence.

The environmental arguments traditionally made by supporters of

development seem to have e;:pired along with the national security

argument. Proponents of development have consistently argued

that drilling and producing oil on the fragile Arctic coastal

plain can be accomplished without damage to the wildlife values

for the protection of which the refuge was established.

But this year, I note, your delegation has declared that the very

name of the refuge -- the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge --

should be changed, so that the coastal plain -- the biological

heart of one of America's greatest wildlife refuges -- would, in

your new nomenclature, be called the "Arctic Oil Reserve."

The American people will see right through this name change, Mr.

Chairman, and will understand immediately what it really

signifies: that even those who are dedicated to opening this

area to the oil industry understand that to do so will be its

death knell as a wildlife refuge.
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The Arctic Refuge is the only conservation area in the Nation

that provides a complete range of Arctic ecosystems, functioning

in balance to perpetuate wildlife populations. The area offers

more wildlife diversity than any other region of the Arctic. The

Coastal Plain, as noted in the 1987 Legislative Environmental

Impact Statement (LEIS) , is the most biologically productive part

of the refuge and the heart of the refuge's wildlife activity.

The centerpiece of this living system, the Porcupine River

Caribou Herd, depends upon the coastal plain for the most

important part of its life cycle, for giving birth to its young,

and harboring them until they are able to m.ake the long journey

south through the Brooks range to the interior.

The 1987 LEIS, on the basis of which Secretary Hodel made his

recommendation to lease the coastal plain, contains a wealth of

information on the potentially serious impacts to wildlife and

habitat resources that are likely to occur from e::tensive oil and

gas development of this fragile area. Biological studies since

1987 have, if anything, enlarged our understanding of wildlife

use of the coastal plain, including by caribou and polar bears,

and confirmed the likelihood of significant impacts. There was

no question, even in 1987, that full-scale development would

devastate the area's wilderness character, and there is no reason

to doubt that result now.

For these and many other reasons, Mr. Chairman, it is the view of

the Administration, from the President on down, that the wise and

responsible course would be to continue to protect the coastal

plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge as wilderness, for

its wilderness and wildlife values.

Mr. Chairman, I must also tell you that, in the view of the

Administration, the revenue estimate of $1.<5 billion in receipts
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over a five year period is wishful thinking. In our view, this

revenue projection is too high as a result of four factors:

o The State of Alaska has giver, every indication that it

will challenge in court any revenue split other than

the 90% share it believes it is guaranteed in the

Alaska Statehood Act;

o World oil prices are far below the levels projected in

earlier estimates, thus increasing the necessary size

of any viable comir,ercial deposits;

o Congress should take into account the fact that net

returns to the Treasury from projected royalty income

are likely to be significantly lowered by offsetting

tax losses; and, as you heard at your earlier technical

hearing,

o New information regarding the geological structures

underlying the coastal plain has led the USGS to

conclude that earlier high estimates of petroleum

resources should be revised downward.

Let me review each of these factors in slightly more detail.

The revenue projections from proposed Arctic Refuge leasing and

development assume that the Federal Government would share

revenues with the State on a 50-50 basis. Current law, which is

referenced in the Alaska Statehood Act, gives Alaska 905 of

Federal revenues from mineral leasing. The Department has long

taken the position that Congress has the authority to change this

revenue split. The State of Alaska has long taken the opposite

position; namely, that the 90-10 split was in effect a commitment

made as part of the Statehood compact that cannot be modified by

the Congress without Alaska's consent.

7
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The State of Alaska is currently trying to persuaae the Federal

courts that its position is correct. Its claim is part of an

omnibus lawsuit the State has brought seeking $29 billion in

damages from the Federal treasury for assorted wrongs allegedly

committed by the Federal Government. While the Depart.'uent has

full confidence in the legal position we are defending, any

litigation involves some element of uncertainty, which has to be

taken into account in making revenue projections from leasing of

the Arctic Refuge.

As you are aware, Mr. Chairman, previous versions of legislation

authorizing the development of the coastal plain have contained

provisions to prevent the State of Alaska from bringing suit to

force a 901 revenue split for the State. Considering the fact

that, if successful, such a suit would reduce the Federal revenue

split to 101, which even in an optimistic projection would amount

to only $280 million in the budget period for which Congress has

assumed receipts of $1.4 billion, the Administration presumes

that Congress would include similar language m any leasing

authorization

.

Your revenue estimates are also questionable because of changes

in the economics of oil. The most notable and important change

has been in oil prices and ov.r eripectations for future oil

prices. As Figure 1 shows, oil prices in real or constant

dollars have declined since 1984 instead of increasing as was

then forecast.

Furthermore, oil prices projected for 2000 have dropped nearly

501 since preparation of the 1987 study of the 1002 area.

o In 1987 when the Reagan Administration proposed leasing

the coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge, oil prices in

2000 were e::pected to be $33 (in 1934 dollars).
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Adjusted for inflation and expressed in 1995 dollars,

this oil price assu.T.ption f^r 2000 would be $39.^0.

o Now in 1995, however, oil prices in 2C0O are e;:pected

to be less than $20.00 ($19.13 in 1995 dollars is the

avei;age of High and Low World Oil Price Projections

from EIA Annual Energy Outlook, 1995) .

This sharp decline in oil price expectations must inevitably

affect the willingness of industry to invest in e;:pensive new

prospects, no matter how attractive. Clearly, it should give

pause for thought regarding the revenues being shown for Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge leasing in the current proposal.

An additional uncertainty regarding the projected revenue arises

from the fact that the net gam to the Treasury is very much

affected by the relationship between bonuses, royalties. State

severance and conservation ta;:es and the State's share of Federal

leasing revenues. The State of Alaska has many opportunities to

take a piece of this pie. Furthermore, since bonuses, royalties

and State ta::es are deductible e::penses in comiputing Federal

income ta::es, the net gain to the U.S. Treasury may turn out to

be much less than the estimated revenue from sale of these

leases

.

Given all of these factors, Mr. Chairman, I urge this Congress to

reconsider its rush to lease the coastal plain of the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge.

Opening the Arctic Wildlife Refuge to oil drilling is the

equivalent of offering Yellowstone National Park for geothermal

drilling, or calling for bids to construct hydropower dams in the

Grand Canyon. We can surely find a better way to both produce

energy and conserve our natural heritage.
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TESTIMONY OF
COMMISSIONER JOHN SHIVELY

STATE OF ALASKA, DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES

BEFORE THE
HOUSE RESOURCES COMMITTEE

REGARDING
LEASING OF THE 1002 STUDY AREA OF THE COASTAL PLAIN

TO OIL EXPLORATION AND DEVELOPMENT
August 3, 1995

Thank you and good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the

Committee. For the record, my name is John Shively, and I am here

on behalf of Alaska Governor Tony Knowles in my capacity as the

Commissioner of the Alaska Department of Natural Resources.

The Knowles Administration welcomes this opportunity to share an

Alaska perspective on the issue of responsible development in the

Coastal Plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR). We
believe that opening ANWR for responsible o: production is vital to

the well-being of Alaska and the nation.

The debate about oil and gas development in /vNWR is, rightfully, a

national one because the issues at stake impact the entire nation. At

the same time, because Alaskans would be the most affected by

development of the Refuge, we have considered this issue very

carefully.

Alaskans have a long history of being responsible stewards of our

environment. Whether it is managing our abundant fisheries or

producing oil and gas at Prudhoe Bay, we have a record of

accomplishments of which we are justifiably proud.

Alaskans genuinely care about our environment — it comes from

living in such a spectacular and special place. Alaskans also are

dependent on our environment and natural resources to provide jobs

and to sustain the industries that fuel our economy -- fishing,

mining, forestry, tourism, and oil and gas. Alaskans have achieved a

responsible and balanced approach to protecting the environment

while providing for our economic needs.

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively • Page 1
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That is why a vast majority of Alaskans support the opening of the

coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge for oil and gas

exploration and development. We know that oil development in

ANWR can be done right and that it would generate many benefits.

In short, opening ANWR would be good for the nation and good for

people, and can be done in a way that mininndzes adverse

environmental impacts.

Good for the Nation

ANWR oil development can play a major and positive role in

addressing important national and international issues. It is not a

parochial Alaska issue (though we would like our views to be given

careful consideration in the debate on this matter).

Energy Policy. While conservation and alternative energy sources

must be pursued vigorously, petroleum, which accounts for about

40% of our national energy supply, must be a principal component of

any national energy policy. Development of significant domestic

resources is a logical part of such a policy. Experts agree that ANWR
represents the nation's most promising unexplored petroleum

province, with an excellent chance of containing one or more giant oil

fields.

National Economy. According to an economic analysis prepared by

Wharton Econometrics Forecasting Associates (WEFA) in May 1990,

ANWR development could raise the U.S. gross national product by

$50.4 billion and increase employment nationwide by 735,000 jobs

by the year 2005. The study found that every state would benefit

economically in supplying the billions of dollars of equipment and

services needed to develop new fields on the coastal plain of ANWR.

National Security. In December 1994, the U.S. Department of

Commerce issued a report to the President which concluded that

rising oil imports present a threat to U.S. national security. The
report found that ".

. . the reduction in exploration, dwindling

reserves, falling production, relatively high cost of U.S. production,

and the resulting low rates of return on investments all point toward

a contraction of the U.S. petroleum industry and increasing imports

from OPEC sources. Growing import dependence, in turn, increases

U.S. vulner^b'Mty to a supply disruption."

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively - Page 2
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To illustrate this trend, in 1973, the year of the Arab oil embargo,

the U.S. was dependent on foreign oil for 36% of our needs. In 1991,

the year of Desert Storm, the U.S. imported 46% of our oil from

foreign sources. Today, the U.S. is dependent on foreign countries for

more than 50% of our oil. Furthermore, the Department of Energy

estimates that in 2010 we will be over 60% dependent on foreign oil.

It is important to remember that the Persian Gulf war was fought, in

part, to protect global oil supplies.

North Slope oil production has accounted for about 25 percent of the

total daily domestic production since shortly after production began

there in 1977. However, since the beginning of Prudhoe Bay field's

production decline in 1988, North Slope production has declined

about 24 percent from its historic high to less than 1.6 million

barrels per day currently. This decline has occurred despite the

addition of four new fields since 1993 and aggressive exploration

elsewhere across the North Slope over the last several years. North

Slope production would have declined 31% since 1988 if these new
fields had not been brought on line.

Absent major new oil discoveries from ANWR, that trend is expected

to continue, with production falling approximately 10 percent per

year. Oil development in ANWR can help reduce this dependence on

foreign oil and help bridge the gap until alternative energy sources

can contribute a greater percentage of our needs.

Balance of Trade. Oil development in ANWR can help address the

U.S. trade deficit by reducing U.S. dependence on foreign oil. The U.S.

is the largest debtor nation in the world. According to the U.S.

Department of Commerce, the largest single trade deficit corrmiodity

is crude oil and refined products totaling over a $40 billion deficit

annually.

In fact, in the latest reporting month (May 1995), the U.S.

Department of Commerce reported that the trade deficit reached an

all-time high. The record deficit was primarily attributable to oil and

petroleum products, which accounted for over 43% of the trade

imbalance.

Testimony of Commissioner John Shiveiy • Page 3
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Good for People

Development of oil and gas in ANWR would enhance the quality of

life for Alaskans and all Americans and could provide a source of

energy that would literally fuel the economy.

Jobs and Families. Development of ANWR could create as many as

735,000 jobs, according to the Wharton study. These jobs would

benefit workers and families in every state of the union.

All 50 states have received revenues from the development of

Alaska's existing North Slope oil fields. In fact, $22.5 billion was

spent for salaries, materials, design and engineering services and

pre-development construction of production modules by North Slope

lessees during the period 1980-1994 alone. These numbers do not

include the significant pre-development investments made for

development of the Prudhoe Bay field, the nation's largest oil field,

prior to the start-up of the field. Nor do they include many of the

pre-production expenditures related to the Kuparuk River field, the

nation's second largest oil field, incurred prior to its December 1981

start-up.

It is worth noting that seventy-eight percent of the $22.5 billion was

spent outside Alaska. By way of examples: California received more

than $3.2 billion; Texas received more than $6.8 billion; Washington

received almost $1.7 billion and Minnesota received almost $84

million.

Government Revenues. Increased jobs and a more stable supply

of oil due to development of ANWR would stimulate the economy.

Increased economic activity, in turn, would increase tax revenues.

Combined with lease-sale receipts from companies bidding for rights

to explore and produce oil in ANWR, annual rents, production

royalties, and taxes would add billions of dollars to the federal and

state treasuries, thereby reducing the need for other sources of

government revenue.

Minimizing the Environmental Impact

Careful development of the Refuge, under strict regulatory

guidelines, can provide the nation a vital reso'jrre while minimizing

the environmental impact on the coastal plain and its wildlife.

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively - Page 4



87

Success at Prudhoe Bay. The experience at Alaska's existing

North Slope oil fields provides strong evidence that oil and gas

development at nearby ANWR (approximately 70 miles to the east of

Prudhoe Bay field) would pose little threat to the ecology of the

coastal plain. In addition to the technological improvements made as

a result of the development of Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope

fields, government, industry and the public have learned much about

managing oil and gas activities over the past twenty years of

development experience in a way that safeguards the surrounding

environment and wildlife.

Compatibility with Nature. The record reveals that

notwithstanding more than two decades of oil and gas development

on the North Slope, air quality remains good, drilling wastes have

been well managed, and wildlife and their habitat have been

minimally impacted. Most notably, the Central Arctic caribou herd,

which occupies the Prudhoe Bay area throughout the year, has grown

steadily from a population of 6,000 in 1978, the year after North

Slope oil production began, to over 23,000 by 1994. Just as

importantly, the Eskimos who reside on the North Slope and who are

dependent on the resources of the region are among the strongest

supporters for the develop,' Tient of ANWR.

The State recognizes that part of the Refuge is an important area for

calving and rearing of young calves from the Porcupine Caribou hard.

The State is committed to ensuring that development in ANWR is

done in an ecologically responsible manner and that productivity of

the Porcupine Caribou herd is maintained. Experience on the North

Slope demonstrates that mitigation measures exist to minimize

disturbance to this area and ensure its continued protection.

Science, Technology and Human Ingenuity. Experience and

technological advancements made in North Slope oil fields mean that

the amount of land needed for oil field facilities in ANWR would be

vastly reduced relative to the size of all previous North Slope oil

fields. This evolution in technology minimizes the "footprint" of oil

activities. In fact, the Department of the Interior has estimated that

less than one-tenth of 1 percent of the entire refuge, and less than 1

percent of the coastal plain, would likely be affected by oil and gas

development. That means that more than 99.9% of ANWR would be

unaffected by petroleum operations. For comparative purposes

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively • Page 5
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ANWR is approximately the size of South Carolina, and the aica

directly affected by oil and gas development in ANWR is estimated to

be equivalent in size to Dulles International Airport in Washington,

D.C

Addressing Other Environmental Needs. In addition to

providing needed energy, oil from ANWR could generate billions of

dollars for state and federal governments to use on important social

and environmental needs such as enhancing parks and refuges

nationwide.
Conclusion

The State of Alaska recognized that in some ways the public policy

debate about what to do with the coastal plain of ANWR is complex.

At the same time, we think the issue can be framed fairly simply:

can we extract a vital resource needed by people and the economy,

while at the same time safeguarding the other resources in the

region? The answer in the minds of most Alaskans is clearly yes.

We would hope that as others consider this question, they will

evaluate the merits of the arguments and not be caught up in the

inflammatory rhetoric surrounding the issue. For example, you are

likely to hear how estimated oil reserves in ANWR would provide

only 200 days of U.S. consumption of oil.

This is neither accurate nor representative of ANWR's real, potential

contribution. No giant oil field of three to five billion, or even thirty

billion barrels of recoverable oil will supply 100 percent of U.S. oil

consumption for 200 days. Oil field development simply does not

work that way in Alaska, or elsewhere. Rather, giant fields are

distinguished by their ability to sustain their daily production for

many years. For instance, during the first 10- to 15-year field

production period, a single, giant ANWR discovery could contribute

over 0.5 billion barrels per year to total domestic production, or

nearly 50 percent of the total expected domestic oil production by

the year 2005.

Another argument often advanced to refute the need for opening

ANWR is that the country does not need the oil that may be in ANWR
because there is a large reserve at West Sak. This argument lacks

merit for at least two reasons. One, West Sak, which was discovered

in 1969, is a shallow, low temperature, heavy oil reservoir that has

not proven to be economically recoverable. And two, even if oil were

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively - Page 6
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recoverable from West Sak, domestic demand for oil indicates that

the development of ANWR and West Sak reservoirs are not mutually

exclusive propositions.

It is also important to keep in mind that the time to open ANWR is

now, because the window of opportunity for developing the area

economically is closing fast. According to a report by the U.S.

Department of Energy, the North Slope fields currently using the

Trans-Alaska pipeline are expected to produce so little oil by the

year 2009 that the pipeline could be abandoned.

The huge costs of either restoring an abandoned pipeline or

maintaining an unused one make these two options unfeasible.

Therefore, since the oil companies would need approximately 10-15

years from the time of Congressional approval to produce oil, that

leaves very little time to secure Congressional authorization to open

ANWR for oil development.

Finally, we think it is noteworthy that many of the same arguments

being made in opposition to opening ANWR were raised at the time

Prudhoe Bay development was being debated, and yet we believe

most people would acknowledge that Prudhoe Bay has been, a d

continues to be, a success story.

Let's begin writing the next success story by opening ANWR to oil

and gas exploration, and if we are lucky, for development and

production.

Testimony of Commissioner John Shively - Page 7
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State of Alaska
OFFICE OF -ME jOVEBNOB

J I N t \l

June 19, 1995

Dear Representative:

I understand you may be voting this year on matters related to the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge As

the recently elected Democratic Governor for the State of Alaska, I would like to share with >ou an

Alaskan perspective on this issue. In short, I believe opening the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge for

responsible oil development is vital to the economic well-being of Alaska and the nation.

I am as deeply concerned about maintaining the land Alaskans love as I am about maintaining jobs so we

can live here. Alaska has always been resource dependent We have maintained rich fisheries. We have

built a timber industry while managing lirv.- 'cing buffer zones around our salmon

streams. We have mined our generou cr. and other minerals with greater

environmental awareness than any other region on earui. vn c nave the best cold-weather oil drilling

recovery technology in the world. We have two-thirds of the United States" parkland within our borders.

Despite this fact, Alaska has created the largest state park system in the country.

Alaskans understand better than anybody the importance of treating this land as our true savings account,

paying dividends from generation to generation. We also do not fear harvesting or extracting the

resources found within. As Native Americans have done for 10,000 years, Alaskans will harvest what we

can with respect for the land.

This is the anitude Alaska brings to the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. There is no bener time than

now to open the refuge to drilling and to do it right. While I am on watch as governor. 1 will work to

strengthen the economy of Alaska, lessen the nation's dependence on foreign oil and, most importantly,

maintain this land loved by 600,000 Alaskans and countless others who view our northern beauty only in

their mind's eye.

I strongly urge all Americans to support environmentally responsible development within the Coastal

Plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge.

Sincerely,

C/ Tony KnowlesTony Knowles

Governor
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Guest Opinion.

by George N. Ahmaogak, Sr., Mayor North siope Bomugh

North Slope residents welcome oil industry

The oeoDie of tne Arctic nave an ageless tradition of

'eiy-ng on the and and sea to orovide the oasic necessities

ot our suDsistence way of hfe Our whalers and hunters nave

always made the most efficient use of limited resources, and

iney nave always taKen care of the land so their grandchildren

could continue the traditions

In the 20th centurv. however our aDiiity to practice self-

reliance came under increasing pressure Explorers traders

and settlers replaced our suCsistence economy with a cash-

Dased system and exploited the whale, fur and ivory re-

sources of our region.

With the discovery of oil m our land m 1968 and the

, eslaPiishment of the North Slope Borough in 1972. we were
'

able to enter the new economy and regain the aCitity to

monitor and safeguard the use of our resources.

From modest Beginnings, the North Slope Borough has

evolved into a modem municipal government providing ser-

vices never Before available m the Arctic Our school distnct

provides vocational and academic education for young and

old alike Borough health clinics provide modem medical

sen/ices to residents of even the smallest villages. The

IVIunicipal Seo/ices Department operates water, sewer and

electric utilities, plows roads and njnways. maintains sanitary

landfills and provides Bus sen/ice Other borough depart-

ments provide police and fire protection, search and rescue

services, and rental housing.

I can state unequivocally t^at the people o< ifie <^om Slope

Borough support the presence of tJie oil odusdy o our land. Tha

supoonextendstoexptoratjon and developmertin the coastal plajn

ofANWR (sKxthStooe oil has already provided rwieose benefits

to our people and to our country. We sfxxjW contnue our

successful policy of prudentty dev«topng our nBSOurc«.

The wisdom of our ekMrs teaches us the value of hunting

where game is most plentiful. Ukewise. it makes sense for

our nation to seek oil m an area that ev«n th« U.S. Secretary

of the I ntenor has identified as the country's best prospect tor

new petroleum deposits.

Some Amencans have voiced concerns that the coastal

plain of ANWR IS a pnstine wilderness that shoukJ be dosed

ott forever to hurnan activity But this is no unpopulated,

untouched wiWemess. It is our homeland. We have lived

here and used the land for thousands o» years, and we will

continue to do so.

Unlike most Amencans, we do not have the optksn ot

wortong in a vanety of industnes. Well-meaning people

Chjsading against ANWH development wouW deny us our

only opportunity for |0bs - jobs providing a comfortable,

standard of living for the first lime in our history.
^

"Some Americans have voiced concerns

that the coastal plain ofANWR is a pristine

wilderness that should be closed off forever

to human activity. But this is no unpopulated.

untouched wilderness. It is our homeland.

We have lived here and used the land for

thousands ofyears, and we will contfnue to

do so."

Our people have an ageless respect and concer" 'or ^

land. With centunes of perspective, we Kr^/. -ne oil .

someday be gone. We share a detennination ro orotect our

land and the traditional subsistence lifestyle it sucoorts tor the

Benefit of future generations

We also have a dear-eyed understanding ot tie ootertiai

hazards of oil fie« operations. As a rrxxKm government «enave

exercised our regulatory powers to hoM the oil ndustrv to stna

environmental protection and public health stanaarcs

The results have Been an unqualified success Our f'sh

and wiWIife resources are fkjunshing. For example the Central

Arctic canbou herd has grown from 3.000 m i972 to 23 000

today. IWany residents with full-time |Obs use their vacations to

gather subsistence food not far from their worn sites

As Native people, we have always had to fignt for me ngnt

to detemiine our own future. Self-determmation was at tne

heart of the land claims settlement, and it is central to me

issue of ANWR devek^iment as well We are the people

whose lives will be most impacted by oil development m

ANWR, and we believe our desires and the evidence of our

own expenence should prevail.

The past twenty years have enabled me North Slope

Borough to help its residents enpy a life which while com-

mon to our countrymen, had long been denied to us As

Prudhoe Bay oil production declines, we fear this new nfe

couW disappear as fast as the Arctic summer leaving resi-

dents of the North Stope once again out m the cold

We rlh* North Slope Borou^ see on devetopment m tne

ooasM plan ofANWR as our only opportunity to continue DuiWing

on the aawvwnanBoflhe past 20y«w» and to Keep pursuing the

IAmene«id««n o» Ivfig and wortongr the land of our ancestors

. Utoy 1995 /RESOURCE REVIEW Page:
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Alaska Federation of Natives, Inc.

ALASKA FEDERATION OF NATIVES, INC.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

RESOLUTION 95-0 5

TITLE: A RESOLUTION REGARDING DECLINING STATE REVENUES AND

NORTH SLOPE OIL PRODUCTION AND THE NEED TO OPEN THE

COASTAL PLAIN AREA OP ANWR TO MEET THE CRITICAL HUMAN

NEEDS OF ALASKA'S NATIVE PEOPLE

WHEREAS; the members of the Alaska Congressional Delegation, as

representatives of the people and in their capacity as

newly elected Chairmen of the Senate and House

Committees having jurisdiction over matters related to

Alaska Native people and the management of the energy

and natural resources on public lands, have requested

the Alaska Federation of Natives' Board of Directors to

adopt a resolution in support of the opening of the

Coastal Plain; and

WHEREAS; the Governor of the State of Alaska has requested the

Alaska Federation of Natives' Board of Directors to

adopt a resolution in support of the opening of the

Coastal Plain of ANWR, with a proviso for the

protection of the Porcupine Caribou Herd and the

subsistence needs for the Native people of Alaska; and

WHEREAS; the Alaska State Legislature has adopted a resolution

calling upon the U.S. Congress to adopt legislation

that would open the Coastal Plain of the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge to responsible oil and gas

leasing and development, with protection for the

Porcupine Caribou Herd and the subsistence needs for

the Native people of Alaska; and

WHEREAS; North Slope oil production has declined from more than

two million B/D in 1990, to less than 1.6 million B/D

today; and

1577 'C" Street, Suite 100 = Anchongc. Alaska 99501 o Ph.{907) 274-3611 FAX (907) 27^^989

20-275 0-95-4
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Page 2

Resolution 95-05

WHEREAS; revenues from oil production have been providing about
85 percent of the State's revenues to fund programs to
meet the educational, social welfare, and other needs
of Alaska's people; and

WHEREAS; the small 1.5 million acre Coastal Plain study area of
ANWR, adjacent of Prudhoe Bay and other producing
fields is the nation's best prospect for major new oil
and gas discoveries; and

WHEREAS; opening the Coastal Plain area to an environmentally
responsible and carefully regulated program of
environmental oil and gas leasing would provide
important revenue benefits to the U.S. and to the State
of Alaska; and

WHEREAS; opening the Coastal Plain will create new jobs for
Alaska Native people, new contracting opportunities for
Native-owned companies, and stimulate the State's local
and regional economies;

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the members of the Board of
Directors of the Alaska Federation of Natives calls
upon the Congress of the United States to adopt
legislation to open the Coastal Plain area of the
Arctic National Wildlife Refuge to an environmentally
responsible program of oil and gas leasing and
development.

Adopted this 13th day of June, 1995,

>-J. l.Uc
Julie E. Kitka
President

CORPORATE SEAL:
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The Anchorage Times
Piiblitherr BILL I- ALLEN

•a«U»'ln9 II AJosktuii. putOnf AJoMkafir^'

Editor, OEKNISKKAOIZV PALL IC».K1N>. kVlIJJAM l TOBIN

ihr vi.%1-5 oi iIm ttatA- \4«i* Ii i* «win»n tnffiiblbhm uaiitr aa «««<iiiim «inn lannrr •»»«

TV Tiiit^ at ifa iamcu el ;»i«f»-un • >U»vriii\ ot > i(M (Mill* in ih» aimfl>iin«\-.

^

The AFN joins in
IT WILL BE interesting, indeed, to see how the nata(»al enNiror

mental lobbies and the anti-oii keep-Alaska'a-parfcLmd cxowd re

act to the endosement givai by the Alaska Federation ofNath-es

:

further oil and gas exploratian and developraese on the North SIop«

Mo matterwhat kind c^a spin they tzy to put on this, and no ma:

ter how they try to say the stand rea^ doesn't mean anything,

those opposed to opening the coastal plain ofthe Arctic National

WQdHfe Refuge stiH won't be aUe to ovescome the powerful messagt

ddivercd by the board ofdizecton ofthe AFN.

't)pening the coastal plain win a«> ^^tm^m^^a^mm^-^-^
ate newjohafer Alaska Native people, "nn<»niiiff the
newconMing opportunilias fir Na- ^Jpcning me
tive-owned companies, and stimulate COaStai plain area
the state's k«l«^lr^3l tO an environmen-
eeonomies. taeAFNiaoratunsaid.

Not oily that, it said what many tally reSpOnSlOle

••"iS.i^^S^SSSfl^ and carefully regu-

aneoviransiantaflyrespanaifalaand lated program of f

S^SirShSfiSSSf^ environmental oil
j

provide important zwwiuabaoafits to and gas leasing (

theU.&andtothastateofAlasia.' would Orovidc im- j

TljertaohjtiflB also tooknote of
'^ ««**»* i/»w

j

aomethingtfaa national aad-buaefa poftant revenue
nevermenticttcRsipooaWe benefits tO the U.S
petzoleum activitycan be caDouaeo .

with fun r^axd fir the "prataction for and tO the State 01
the PommmecBibou hard and the AlacVa **

subsistfflCBnBed8lbrthaNaliv»peo-
^^'^^

pit ofAlaska."

Ths eBviroBm«tal proftsaianals — who few andwork insMh

hardship areas as San fVandseo and Washington, O.C —do^t

hcveaflmdgmafnndsntandingQfwfaatitislikatDlivaandwark !

in Arctic Alaska. j. u
^Sai'd think tfaey would dalv to the eipcrtiss Rpfceentad by the

mm andwcnen wfas ase leaden of^ASN. spaaidBg fir 12 1«-

girtw^l Nati*^ ^<wpi B r*if«** »nd 17 mavfiA Naiivc Bwnrisnnns.

Butt^y wont. When it comes toANWR - or to use ifiinaw d»>

soiptiao.thaAictieOaRas«^ - tfaoaawhooppoaaAlaaka's abilii

tsmanaae its own naouroe developmaots can be counted CB to ig-

isrethamaiBagt delivarKl by tfaa AFN. It doesn't fit thair agenda.

It is ameasa^ bofwvvs; that Alaskans now can use — «iih

ertat confidence and hope — to help winanoval in CoBgraas fc^

& opming; tf last, ofthis slandsr strip ofNflKth Sppe land that 15

Anenca's bast opportuni^ fira m^jornew domastic oil discover'

I
TBEANOKmACE'nMES.PJaBiIODasa^ i.l i III AKflSWO
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Potential Baployaent Created by AflWR 0«Yelo{a«at*
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EXECimVi: SUMMARY

At the request of ihc Americin Petroleum Instltuie (API). The WEFA Croup has prepared tins repon on the

economic effecu of the development of the ArnJc Ndlooal Wildlife Refuge (ANWR) for oil tod naiuni gu

produoJon. The study analyzes the future of US. oil and gu exploration and produnloa and the speclflc impjci

that (he development of the ANWR region oould have; the repon abo examines the U.S. macToe£ODomic effecu

of ANWR development.

Btck^roond

Since 1973, petroleum markets have been wMpstwed by a series of unforeseen events that have caused economic

insiabUity. The current state of ihc Industry reflects the aftcrmaih of this destabilizing cycle. Exploration for

oil and natural gas In the U.S., in terms of exploratory wells drilled, more than doubled berween 1973 and 1981,

but lov real oil and natural gas prices since 1986 have led to a oollapse In investment in productive capacity.

Seismic exploration and rig aalvity In the U.S. have fallen to post-war lows. Moreover, replacing the oil

consumed Is more dimcult now than It was in 1973, w|ih the result thai U.S. oil produaion continues to decline

steadily, having already fallen by tJ million bbl/day since its recent peak In early 1986.

Low real oil and natural gas price* along with eoniinuing growth la economic actMiy are also ttimuiaiing

IftCTeased demand. U.S. petroleum product consumption has inaeascd by 2 million bbl/day since 1983 and is

Hearing the high levels of the late 1970i. As a result of growth io consumption and declining production. US.

Import reliance has ocpanded rapidly In recent yean, and petroleum impora are a major contributor to the U.S.

trade deficsu

Over the 20-year forecast period caamiacd In the study sevcnl key trends art expected to emerge. OPEC is

asiumed to repin domlaancc omt the oil market during the early 199(k. Real oil pricea w(U rise gradually

during tlw course of the decide to S3(VBbl in 2000. Raal oil prloa are auumed to continue rising at a slovxer

rate beyond 2000. reaching S3S/Bbl by 2010. The increase ia real prlca causes oil demand growth to slow to

only .7%/yr (torn 1990-2000. Non-OPEC oil supplies decline gradually tnm 29 MMBD to 26 MMBO during

this period, leading lo aa increase In OPEC output of nearly 7 MMBO.

-iB-ihe U.S., with coal, nuclear and hydro contributing at ommi 54 quadrUUoa btu of inacmental supply,

: petroleum and natural gu will b« called on to supply an (acremeni of 6-10 quadrfllloii bco, or the equivalent
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of i.i-S.5 million bbl/day. It ii clear ihat cuneni crends io domailc «xplorailon and de-/<!opmcn( acilvnry '

not support current lev«b of output, let alone IncreaM* of ibis ma|nltud«. As i resuK, the inaeaiir.g %^^

Actwc«n domailc supply aad dcaand must be flilcd by lil|b«r laports. or it must b« '.ios«d by subKanilaiW

bighcr real prlca. U.S. set oU Imporu are thus expcaed lo rise to 8.5 MMBO In 20CD and U MMBO In 2010.

Scop* and Approach

The approxlmaiely 1.5 mlllion-acTe coastal plain portion of tke ANWR facini the Bsaufort Sea has teen

Identified as Mfhly prospecUvc for the signlflcaat accumuUtlon of oil and gu. To deiermlne ihe impact of

ANWR devclopineni, w« simulated the WEFA econometric models of the world oil marlcet and the US.

economy for the period 1989 to 2010, under various sccnarloa for the developmeni of ANWR resoutcei, and we

oompared these simulation results with corresponding reference cue simulations in which ANWR development

does not occur. We eumlaed nn ANWR developmeni scenarios, correspondini to discoveries loullng 3 23

Mllloo barrels In the 'tow case' and 9.25 billion berrels in the "hlgli cue*. The high case Is described In some

detail wlttiin this repon. Ail simulations are described in an appendix to the rcpoa If exploration and

developmeni of ANWR is successful, production Is expected to begin during the late 1990i at the earliest. This

ii ai a time when oil markeu are projeaed to be tight

Measures of the Impact of ANWR development on world oil prices, the U.S. macroecor.omy (including Ct

employment, and the trade dcfldi), and geographial regiona of the U.S^ arc reported. In addition, a number

of alternate sc«.^ario( were run to test the sensitMiy of these measures to the market environment within which

such development would occur. These alternate ases included variation in the level of warld oil prices and the

ecoirrenca of an oil supply dlsrvptlon. These aliemailve cases are also described in an appcndb lo iha report

M«Jer Cronenle EITwu

The principal macrocoonomk cffecu of ANWR development arise from the direa and Indirect effects of such

development in apandtng tke nation's produalve potential by tapping a currently unused (and unknown)

resource. Even if resources are tally employed wiihoui such developmeni, so thai the development requires the

shirting of resources Itom oihcr sectors to Investment in ANWR, there will still be a net economic gain from

the inacased prodtictMqr of thosd resources, since the nation's endowment of productive mourccs will have

laaeesed. To Use eneni ihM there b leas ihu AiU employment of the resources required to develop ANWR,

there will be further gains from such dcvtlopmcnt
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In tddiiion. ihere are j«v«r»l oiher indirect effecu of such developmeni Increajed domesuc oil juppi;ej rej\.c<

US. import re^uiremenu, thus leading to lower world oil pries. Lower resource prices inaease the overall

produciivlry or the economy and reduce the outflow of caplul to oil exporting countries. The developmeot of

ANWR is estimated lo rilse U.S. CNP by more than S0.4 billion dollan (198S $) by ih« year 2005. Domestic

price levels »re estimated to be 0.3% lower by the year 2010 u a result of aNWR development. At its peak,

the development of ANWR would raise US. employment by 73S thousand persons.

The prindpal economic Impacts of ANWR development estimated in the WEFA report are summarized In Table

1.

Table 1

Major U.S. Macroeconoinlc E/Tecu of ANWR Development

Middle Price. High Resource Caac

Cross National Product (billions 88 S)

(difference from base case)

Prices

{% change in CNP Deflator from base case)

Employment (thousands of persons)

By Sector; Manufaaure
Mining

Trade

Services

Construction

FIRE
Industrial Production

(% change from base case)

By Sector: Mining

Manufaciurlng

1995

0.0

36 1

0.0 •0.1 0.3

56
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ta the Di44K prtoB OM, w1(boui aKWR, iJie effea of iocb t dbnipUoD would b« lo nUe US. fricta 6y 0.6^

to ibe ^r 2002. redudoi US. ON? by nejriy M biuion tMS doUan (0.5%), ti a lou of SSO thouund jotM.

wiih ANWR devcIopm«at, \ht prtca increaM attribuubia to UM dbrvptloa to reduced by u much u 10« lo ti*

U|h rawuTM cas«. Stnllarly, ANWR radocei the lou ta ONF by acarly lt% bi tbe Ugh naourea caM. Flail^,

ANWR raducea the |ob lots iiirfbuubia vo luch a dfinipUoo by aa mocb u 17% In tha hl|h rtaooree csml
'

Table 2 prcsana ilic effect of ANWR detlopmeni on the loaaaa attribuiabte lo luch a lapply dlsruptloo.

Tabic 2

EfTcct of ANWR DevclopnMOi od Loaica tnm Supply DtorupUon

Middle Prica Caia

(dUTcrcnca between undbrapied and dtonipted easea

Is the year of dtonipiioa)

No ANWR Hlfh RcaouTce

Qnu Nitfonal Product (bllllona of 1988 S) -33.6 -27.6

Prfcei (% change) *0M 4a56
Efflploymeai (thouunds of penons) -330 •290
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RUCE f VENTO

dongrcss of the United States

tlouse of i;itprE3Entanue8

it)ashington. Bd :o5)5-:ioi

ALASKAN OIL PRODUCTION ON THE RISE-
NO NEED TO DEVELOP THE ARCTIC REFUGE!!

April 6, 1995

Dear Colleague:

Last week, the State of Alaska's own oil economists released a very bullish report on the

future of oil production on the North Slope. Without any development of the Arctic National

Wildlife Refuge, MassachusetU-based Cambridge Energy Research Associates said that Alaska s

oil produaion decline could be offset by production at fields now deemed marginal. Alaska
would be able to produce more oil ten years from now than it does today, with development of

existing fields on the North Slope. Furthermnrc Alaska Federal anri State native lands have vast

stretches of areas that are eligible c for oil. Diligence and
oversight of those areas open to de ,der.

Ironically, the announcement of the favorable oil forecast coincided with an

announcement by Alaska Governor Tony Knowles that he plans to spend S650,000 on a renewed

push to get federal approval for oil exploration and development in the Arctic National Wildlife

Refuge.

By any objective standard, Alaska, with no state income tax and with an annual dividend

check of nearly $1000 for every nun and woman, is in pretty good shape economically

compared to most other states, llie state has already received over $40 billion in oil royalties

over the last twenty years, and according to this new oil forecast, is likely to receive many

billions more. This robust forecast casts serious doubt on the gloom and doom argument about

declining productioa and the impending bankruptcy of Alaska unless the Arctic National Wildlife

Refuge is opened to oil and gas development.

The Coutal Pfiia of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge belongs to each of us as citizens

of the United States. There will never be another place Kke the Arctic Refuge in our national

lands. It is unique aad if devetoped, is gone forever. Optimistic forecasts predict that if oil is

discovered within the Arctic National Wildlife Area, such discovery and development would

provide about a 200 day U.S. cotuumption of oil. Two-hundred days for the nation's oil

appetite, but permanent destruction- despoiling and modifying the caribou calving grounds, the

home of 160,000 pofcupine caribou herd- for our Noith American Serengeii.

Our )iai pristine wildeineas and an industrial complex, cannot co-exist.

Acoordinf to the Sttte'i own oil ecooomisti, there are other places to drill for oil on the

Noith Slope. But there is ao other Arctic National Wildlifb ReAife. Please support, HR 1000,

to preserve this aieu u wilderness. Neither Ameria nor Alaska is rich enough to lose this

precious wilderaess- or poor emufh to need to.

iff
Sincerely,

:?^Wr-
Bruce P. Venlo
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^CambridgeEnergy Research Associates

Claries Squara
20 Univtrsity Road

Cambfld^e. MassactnuacB 02 1 38
Tblephone: (6171 49W446
1kl«x: 6714003 C£KA UW

Rix. (617)49?04J3

Ann-Louise Hlnte

Director, World Oil

May 25. 1995

Rspresenutivs Bruce Veiuo

2304 Raybum HOB
Washington, DC 20315

Dear Representative Vento:

I am responding to your "Dear Colleague" letter of April 6, 1 993 entitled Alaskan Oil
Production On The Rise—No Need To Develop The Arctic Rirfitge! We wish to call your
attention to the fact thai the letter appears to be based oa i^xirts thai completely misstate and
misiDterpret the aoalyiis we presented to tfaa Akska State Legislatun and, specifically, the
concluttioa Our report is not "btillish" on the futm of Noith Slope oil productioa. Indeed,

we see a sharp decline in die ensting fields.

As the authors of that analysis, Cambridge Energy Research Associates (CERA) is very

concerned thai the report's contents not be misinterpreted or misstated. We want to be win to

convey to you the concltision of our repon and why it is at variance with the views

mistakenly attributed in your letter.

You Slated chat "Alaska's oil production decline could be offset without any development of

the Arctic National Wildlife Refvige by production at fields now deemed m.irgin.-il" and that

'Alaska would be able to produce more oil ten years from now than it does today, with the

development of existiiig fields on die Ncmb Slope**. Tliis view is wrongly attributed to us.

We cannot be the source of itucb a view. There is no basis in out rcpon for the sutement in

yonr letter.

The only way chat Alaskan pitxluction ten yean from now can return to cunent levels of

capacity is tbroogb the development c^ all existing fields ±at presently do not have a

development program and, in addition, through the discovery of new ^Ids. The timing and
cooopletioa of any new fields is uncertain. Any new production would only take place if

these projccu can comp«a ecoootnically with other possible investments outside of Alaska.

The developmenrof existing fields alone, without any new discoveries, would result in

overall capacity of 1.42 million ban«l$ daily (mbd) which is 250,000 barrel doily bslaw

cnrreni capacity of 1 .67 mbd

In BUBpe l«.m Oophei. TVai fulm. Fwn Tcttptane ni «2 9« 12 3S Tcl«6>029429go (via USAI Fitm 40 I! 0) 22
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Cambridge Energy Research Associate

Perhaps a source of confusion in your letter is the assumprion that CERA has forecast North
Slope oil production. That is incorrect Our report provides a forecast of North Slope liquid

(includes crude, condensate, and NGLs) producrivt capaciry. The distinction is critical to

interpreting the forecast curves that were included in the report.

Productive capacity, as used in our report, represents our estimates of the combined
maximum volume of hydrocarbon liquids that couUl (not will or would) be produced, over

time, from:

1) all currently producing fields, plus

2) discovered fields under developmeat. plus

3) discovered and delineated fields vrhich are currently uneconomic to develop, plus

4) fields which havt not yet, hut may h» discovered in thmfutvrt.

It should be obvious that the nrtt two cuegoriet have a relatively high degree of

predictability compared to the latter two.

The likelihood of actual pmduaion levels matching forecast levels over any extended period

is dependent on many factors. These include oil or gas price, developntent (capital),

operating and transportation costs and other factors, including reservoir performance and

mechanical and loading problems—ail of which may depot significaatly from predicted

levels. Thus, even for producdon forecasts, analysu generally describe their pitdictions in

terms of the pitibability of their oaually occuiring u forecast. For discovered fields that

have never been produced, and particularly for "oadiseovered" fields, any forecast of

production would be meaninglest. That is why we speak in tenns of productive capacity for

these categories of fields.

The concept of 'productive capaaty' depends upon a number of analytic assumptions. It

assumes thai a certain number of fields of a given size will be discovered oa an estimated

schedule, that their production profiles will reflect pre-developniem predictions, that existing

fields will be produced concurrently as forecast, and that all discovered but currently

uneconomic fields will be brought into production at designated times, and will thereafter

produce as forecast. If o/i of these events occurred, the nsiAt would be the forecast

productive capacity.

Please obsen^ the striking difference between your letter's statements about North Slope

production and our analysis. Our repon's forecast of capacity from Prudhoe Bay f.eld and

from other fields cunratty producing or under development on the North Slope correlates

very closely with the forecasts of odiers. including the State of Alaska. We predict that

Piudhoe Bay's production will decline by 73 percent between 1990 and Z(X}5-from a rate of

approximately 1.43 mbd to a rate of 393,000 barrels daily.

In the same period, we forecast total production from all other currently producing fields, as

well as from those fields cuircotly under development, to have declined by 3 1 percent from a

race of 484,(XX) bd to a rate of 3 1 9.(XX} baiiels daily after a mid-1990s peak of 595,000 bd.

For the year 2010. we forecast the combined production stream to have declined by 79

peicent from its. high ofjust over 2.0 millioe barrels per day in 1988 to 431,000 bd.
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['Cambridge EnergyResearchAssodats

The recognition in our report of the many discovered, but undeveloped oil and gas resents.

as well u the potential rttouretj yet to be discovered on the North Slope, is also coiuistent

with previous forecasts of the suto. The capacity we forecast, other thao that of cuirendy

producing fields and those under development, consists prinurily of the same fields which

state officials identified in Coagressional hearings on North Slope oil potential and

development held during the summer of 1987.

CERA is an independent organization providing objective analysis and research and we do

not cake policy positions on this or other issues. We hope you find this letter useful and

helpful in ctartfying the record so as not to aioibute views to us that are at variance with our

acmal research. And we further hope thai you will ftad the opporrunlty to correa the record

on this matter.

Sincerely.

/!2oiA'loUi
Ano-Louite Hittie

Director. Worid Oil
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(Cambridge Energy Research Associates

20 Ucuvoatty ftMd

Ann-Louisc Hilt(e

Oiractor. World OtI

May 23. 1995

R*pre5cfnativt Brua Ver.to

2304 lUybum HOB
WoshiAgcon. OC 20215

Dew Reorescmuive Vcato:

I Ml reipowfitti to y.o«r 'TXar CoJleaiue" kttw of April 6. 1995 entitled Alaska^y Oil

FreduetlOH On Tht Km-No Nttd To Dtvtlop TtuArctie Rtfutt! We wi»h to caU your

•lUmion W the f«ct ttal tbe teoer «ppe*/« to be bMad OQ repom thu cowpletBly miMttte Md

irisinicrpiec (he analyvs «e pcvsented to (be Alaska Stse Ufitlaout and. ipecifteolly. the

«oacl«uloB. Our report is doi "bulTuh- on (he fmn of North Slope oU pnxtetion Ind««l.

>v« ace a thaiv declifle la the eutdng flcldt.

As the aothori of thai anelyjU. Cambridte Biveoy Research Awociate* (CERA) is very

concerned thai the wost's contents tM. be misincetpreted or missiaied. We u-ani to be »ure to

convey to you dw coo*hi«ott <dow lepart tad why it ii at varuBce widi die view*

mistakettly attiibuDed ki your leoer.

You staled that "Alaska's ofl produedoo decline could be olRet without my development of

the Arctic Netweal WUdUfe Refute by production a( fields now deemed marginal and Aat

"AlaAa would be Ale to pBxJnce moie ofticn years from i»w than it does today, wnh ±e

developtneni of exlida» fields oo the Noith Slope", this vi«w it wronfly attributed to u*.

We cannot bo the sootec of such a vkw. Tbeie b no baill in our report for the staiement u>

yourleaer.

The only way that Alaskan producdon teti yean from now can return to current Itvtis of

capacity ia Areuth the developmeDi of all exlsdns f*lda that Vf^^'l^ "?c1''it. «l
deUlopn-nt pro,™- and. in addition, thtouih d» discovery ofoewf^
™uL« of uiy n.w fieUe is uncertaia. Aay aew ptodue*»G would only take ?!»«[.

ZTp^ S^ecmpete aconotnically with odter posiib;. inv^nrata «««lf«°^ Alaska.

ThTdevSment ofoditei fleWa atoee. without any new dtocov«k^ would result in

IliS^SS^rf l^SSL baiieb dally (tnbd) whkh ia250^
curreflt eapedly of l-6'7 mbdL

,.t«^,.n.o»,a«.7«.^f-«T-.a.-»'-''*"»'*^-^>-^«^«^'*""'*'''"^
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Perhaps a source orconPoston In your letter is the assumption that CER.^ has ferccut Sonb
Slope oil production That Is incorrecL Otjr npon pruvides forec»« of f<onh Slope licjui<i

(inClUCJCS crud«, condensate, ard MOLS) prottui.U*t capaciry. The diitincticn ;> enti««l to

tnDerpretit(g ih« fottcast rur-es t^at wer» included in the report.

Productive capacity, as used in nur repcn, repre»enti oar esurr.aiej of 'J\c comb.r«i

maximum volume ofhydrocarbon liquids that ceuld Jnot will it *ould) b« produced, ov^r

time, from;

1) all currently producing fiel^, plus

2) tfljcovered nelds und4r developrr.ent. piUS

3) discovered anC tidlociK^ nclds wnlcb are cuncmly uneconomic to develop, plus

4) fields which hti\* notytt, but may be tlUcourtd m thcfiiturt.

A Should be obvious Uiat the 1\nt two cavg^^ries have a relatively high dcsrce of

predlctaMnty compared :o (he laaer two.

The UkelUiood of actual produaion levels maKhiny forecast levels over any exunded period

is dependent on mary '•ciors. TImm IlKlude oil or gu price, developnent Caapicml).

operating and immporudoti costs and oOier facton. iitcludog rescrvotr perfomiaoee and

meeltanletl and loading proMems—all of which may deput sijnincamly from predicted

levaU. Thus, eves fOrpfOdiKUon fortcasts. analysts gencnlly deacnbe their predieriens in

terms of th« piObAbility of (hatracniaUy OcauTiag as foteeasi. PordLscov«rtd Tieldattiat

bav« never been produced, and paitlcu!ar)y (br °>Mdiscovered" fklds, any forecast of

production would Oe meanlAilcss. TiMC is *hy we jipeak in lanns of productive capacity for

Utesc cats|oriM of (teld*.

The coocept of 'productive capacity' depends upon a number of analytic anuioptions. It

assumes Out a certain tmiDber sf Oelds of a gives size wOl tx dlscovuod on an •icmatcd

scticdule, tflat ihetr production prontcs win inflect prc'devciopmcnt pt^dicticna. that existins

fields vir'.ll Be produced concumotly as forecast, and that all discovered buteunently

uneconomic fVelds will be brought tntc production at designated titiiea, ai>d will thereafter

pro<Iuce as forecasL Vail of these eveou octurred, t&e lesak would be the forecast

proaucttvt capacity.

7\t»at dbserve the striking diffeitnce between yooi lencr's statciDerts about Hott}i Slope

productioa andouranalytli. Our report's fotecMt of capacity ftom Prvdboe Bay field and

&om oUier flelds cutractly producing or under development on dte >fonh Slcpc ce>rrekt«s

very closely wim tfce fbncasts of others, indutibj the jaie of Alaska. We predict that

Prudhoe Bay's prodtJClion wjU decDne by 73 perccDt between l»0 aad 20O3-(tom a rata of

appronmateiy 1.43 inbd to a rate of 393.000 banelt daily.

In the aarae period, we foiecaet toul production flroin all other cunea-Jy producing fieich. %x

well as ftotn thoae fieWs cuntaUy uoder development, to have decUned by 3 1 pereent from «

rate Of 484.000 bd to a me of 319.000 bantu daily after a mld-iJWa peak of 595,000 w.

For 4« year 2010, w» forecast the combined ptt)ductlon stream to have deeUneri by 79

i frem iahigh of juitt over 10 mlUloo banels per day In 19M 10 1 .000 bd.
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r CMJbrycpSgfyiSaMrdi Aaaocfates

]^w«TJr|^S.^V^« y« cob, 4lKo>*^ » ,h-N»«h Slop.j Ijo co«l««c

prodiKing nelds «k1 o«« under <tev«Iop-«nv «w»i« pn«-niy
«r t-^Jl'J"

*•""*

V^ omciaa ktentined li> Coo|«»ilond h«iiii«i on MohIi Slop, o.l p<««a^ »d

aevelopm«nt heM duriof ihc jurmner of 19«7.

CERA is 4n iodepwxlcat 0/|anl«*rtoo prBvWJ«s o«fl««'v« •••»y»» •«'» ~-*«h and we do

tctual reseKCh. And we ftinliw hopo *«t r« ''^W ft^ ** "^P*****'" ****^
on this nutter.

Sincerely,

^A'iiMi
AiiifUulMHlKle
IMrMtM;WortdOtl
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ANWR UPDATE Xpnl l')4; ANWR

Economics and National Energy Security

Domestic oil production in the U.S. is decreasing rapidly and will continue to decline by million ot barrels

per day over the ne.xt few years. At the same time, national demand for oil has steadily increased to the hiahe>t

levels since the 1970's. Foreign oil impons create a dependence on potentially unstable sources and put the

U.S. in a state of import vulnerability. Our national secunty and economic stability depend on sufficient avail-

ability of domestic oil bupplies. Development of oil and gas reserves in the 1002 .Area is critical to a stead\

supply of domestic crude oil.

Domestic production in the U.S. is declining rapidly.

• Demesne oil production is down lo 6.6 million barrels a day in 1994 — the lowest annual level since 1954

• Domestic crude output fell 1,5 million barrels per day in 1994 compared with 1980 levels; dunng the same

time, domestic consumption increased by 3 4^
• The number of production ngs in the US fell from 4.409 in 1985 to 2.320 in 1990. adrop of 47<7c.

• The number of rotary ngs in the US. fell from 1.969 in 1985 to 719 in 1992.

• Decline cannot be offset solely by increased conservation and alternate energy sources,

• North Slope production 125% of US total > is expected to decline annually at a rate of 10%. from an

average of I 8 million barrels per day in 1991

• Of the original 12 billion barrels of recoverable oil at Prudhoe Bay. only 4 5 billion remain today .-

U.S. demand for oil is continuing to increase rapidly.

• National demand for oil has steadily increased to more than 17.7 million barrels per day. the highest level

since the mid-1970's.

• Even with increased conservation. US energy demand could increase \9% in the next 10 years.

• Oil and gas account for 65% of US energy use.

• Oil will still provide 38% of US energy demand by the year 2030.

• The transportation sector of the US. economy uses 63% of the petroleum and is 98% dependent on oil

• National security and economic stability depend on sufficient availability of domestic oil supplies.

Dependence on foreign imports is increasing rapidly.

• During 1973 Arab oil embargo, the U.S. imported 35% of its oil.

• By 1994. the U S. imported 50.4% of its oil.

• In 1990. imports cost the nation $64 6 billion and accounted for 60% of the US trade deficit, creating

dangerous dependence on potentially unstable sources.

• Energy imports increased by more than $10 million between 1989 and 1990 and are continuing to rise

• U.S. Department of Energy has slated that by the 2(XX). the US could be imponing close to 70% of its oil

• Unless oil prices increase appreciably. US exploration will remain stagnant, foreign impons will continue

to nse. and US vulnerability to oil pnce shocks and possible shortages or stoppages could have large

economic impacts.

There is no conflict between lifting the Alaska North Slope export ban and
development of the 1002 Area.

• The 22-year-old ban is the only law today that requires that a resource be sold only in the other 49 states.

• Allowing the export of North Slope enide will decrease transportation costs (Gulf Coast vs. West Coast)

• By the lime ANWR is developed. Prudhoe Bay production will be at 400.000 barrels per day,

• Even if oil drilling in ANWR brings TAPS back to up capacity of 2.1 million barrels per day, by the time

the field is developed (2005). the growth on the West Coast will justify development.

• Lifting the ban now will reduce the cost of importing oil (moix than 50% of US. trade deficit).

• Allowing ANWR development to begin will reduce the cost of imported oil in the next 10 yeat^. Even if all

the oil isn't needed at that time, the surplus could be sold to foreign markets to further reduce the balance-

of-trade deficit.
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C::^

AMWR

Economic Benefits from ANWR Development

Development of oil and gas resen.es in the 1002 Area would provide countless economic

benefits — including jobs — across the United States. Increased energy efficiency, on the contrary, ^^ould

not create jobs. The Department of Interior estimates a l-in-2 chance of finding 9.2 billion barrels of oil in

the 1002 Area. Development is a sound investment in .America's economic future.

Current North Slope production shows benefits of developing arctic oil reserves.

• Since 1979. North Slope production lOver S billion barrels) has saved the U S approximately S192 billion

in oil import costs alone.

' Every state has experienced economic benefits of oil production from Alaska's Nonh Slope isee mapi

• Development ot North Slope oil fields has contributed more than $300 billion to the US. economy

With continued investment, Alaska can still supply 25% of U.S. domestic oil.

• Owners will spend $1.1 billion this year to increase production from existing wells at Prudhoe Bay

• $15 billion could be spent on North Slope development projects on existing leases in the next 10 years.

Oil imports reached 8.9 million barrels per day in 1994, accounting for the first time for

more than half of U.S. petroleum use.

• Imports reached 50.4%. climbing 3 5 "St from 1993 to 1994

• US prtHJuction continued its decline — fell to a 40-year low m 1994

• Overall US. crude oil production fell to 6.6 million barrels per day. lowest since 1954.

• Previous record for import was 109.000 barrels/day. set in 1977

ANWR holds the greatest potential economic and energy security benefits in the U.S

• Oil not produced in ANWR will be imported from other sources.

• Government estimates show that at least 250.000 jobs would be created as a result of 1002 Area develop-

ment. Pnvate sector studies place the total at 735.000 jobs.

• The United States has no other comparable options for domestic production

• US. GNP would increase by $50 4 billion.

• U.S. could save $14 billion per year in impotu with ANWR's predicted one million barrels a day

• PiwJuction could reach nearly 2 million bbl/day by 2015. nearly one-third of domestic production then.

• ANWR ifj«// would be among the top 8 oil production nations in the world.

• The US. deficit would be reduced with oil lease bonuses, rentals, royalties, and excise/income taxes.

The U.S. Department of Interior, using the best available geologic data, is very

optimistic about production from the 1002 Area.

• There is a l-in-2 chance (46%) thai the 1002 Area of ANWR holds 9 2 billion barrels of oil. according lo

the Department of Interior (April 1993).

• The 1002 Area could produce one million barrels of oil/day for at least 25 years — equivalent to l2<''col ihe

current daily US. production, and enough to provide ail gasoline used by 14% of Americans' automobiles

• ANWR may hold as much as 1 2 billion barrels of recoverable oil.

• U.S. Depanment of the Intenor has slated that net national economic benefits from ANWR development

could reach $325 billion.

Allowing exploration to begin now in ANWR is critical economically.

• Production of ANWR oil would ensure efficient use of the Trans-Alaska Pipeline and North Slope facilities

• US. Department of Intenor estimates that TAPS will be considered uneconomical by the year 201 5. and ihe

law states that it will be removed.

• Without ANWR. I billion barrels of oil will be left in Pnidhoe Bay and in marginal and offshore fields.

• Future jobs are dependent on new discoveries in developed areas where facililies are in place.
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ANWR UPDATE.
Caribou Populations and Calving Areas
Over IW.0 decades of development on ihe North Slope have shown that caribou can co-exist

with development. The Central Arctic Herd, which calves in the Prudhoe Bay and Kuparuk oil

t'lelds. has increased from 3,000 animals to more than 23.500 animals. Facilities in the 1002

.\rea would be designed to protect this imponant species.

Caribou populations in Alaska and throughout North America are flourishing.

• More ihan 3.5 million caribou arc found in .North America in 1 30 herds, as compared lo I 1 million carihou

found in herds in Iceland. Greenland. Scandinavia and Russia.

• Caribou populai ons are generally increasing across North America.

• 900.000 caribou in 33 herds are found in Alaska.

• Four herds are found on Alaska s North Slope: Porcupine Caribou Herd IPCH). Ceniral Arctic Herd

(CAHi. Wesiern Arctic Herd (WaH) and Teshekpuk Herd.

- Porcupine Caribou Herd decreased to 160.000 after an peak in 1989 of 180.000 lA.NWR/Canadai
- Cenual Arctic Herd increased from 3.000 to 23.500 (Prudhoe/Kupanik)

Wesiem Arcuc Herd increasing, now louls 416.000 (NPRA)
- Teshekpuk herd increasing, now loiais 16.700 (NPRA).

• Considerable mixing occurs among herds.

Oil development has not adversely afTected caribou.

• Oil field aciiviiies have not adversely impacted the populauon size of any fish or wildlife species using the

North Slope, including canbou.

• No discernible effect on regional distribution, migration patterns, calving success, herd size, produciivny.

or other biologically imponant characteristics of canbou has been established.

• Oil field layout and structures on the .Nonh Slope are designed to faciliiaic wildlife movements such as

caribou migration

• Oil field structures have not caused large scale blockage of caribou movemenL regional displacement of

major caribou aciivuies. or a significant reduction in available habitat

Central Arctic Herd caribou are healthy and increasing in the Prudhoe Bay region.

• Pregnant cows and cow/calf pairs move into area in early June

• Both se.xes use the coastal regions for relief from heat and mosquitoes

• Caribou spend most of the nine-month winter near the Brooks Range.

• Herd size has increased from 3.000 animals in early 19'70's to an estimated 23.500 animals during mo
decades of development.

Importance of traditional calving areas has been exaggerated.

• Large numbers of cows have been in ihe Jago uplands in 5 of the last 9 years, and only once did the more

than half of cows calve in the area.

• CAH caribou continue to use the traditional calving area now within the Kuparuk oil field, showing only

local avoidance of active roads and paiSs

• Choice of calving area depend-'^ on snow melt and early growth of forage plants and data show considerable

variation in location from year to year

• In 1 3 of the last 19 yean, less than one-fifth of the herd has calved in the "core" calving area.

• The majority of the PCH calved in the "core" calving area only once in the last 19 years.

• 68% of the time, less than 25% of the herd calved in the "core" area.

' Tthe majority of the PCH calved in the 1002 Area only twice in 8 years.

• 50% of the lime, less than 25% of the herd calved in the 1002 Area.
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VVildhte other than caribou — such as bears and wolves — use the 1002 .Axea mtrequenilv and would be un-

affected by de%elopment. Populations of these animals - and others that live in the Refuge such as muskoxen
- are healthy and increasing despite three decades of development at Prudhoe Bav. Oil and gas development

in the 1002 Area would be temporary, and the long-term ability of the habitat to support wildlife would not

be affected.

Grizzly bears use the North Slope oil fields today.

• Cooperaiive studies u.ilh federal and siaie agencies monitor bear sightings and den locations to reduce ihe

likelihood of interaciions between humans and bears

The grizzly bear population has increased to about 26 in the Prudhoe Bay oil field, and industry funded

both monitoring and aversion programs by the Alaska Department of Fish and Game
• No grizzly bears have ever been killed in the North Slope oil fields in the course of routine operations

• In over 20 years of operation, only I 3 grizzly bears have been killed along the Trans-Alaska Pipeline

(compared with 25 black bears in the Anchorage area and 65 in the Juneau area dunng the same time)

Wolves continue to thrive in the Arctic.

• Wolves were abundant on the Nonh Slope in the 1940s to I960's

• Historic reductions in the wolf populations have been aitnbuted to government-approved aenal hunting and

a bounty system specifically aimed at reducing wolf numbers — these programs continued into the early

I970's.

• According to the Alaska Department of Fish and Game, the wolf population is healthy and increasing

• Wolves are more abundant in the foothills and mountainous areas of the Brooks Range and least abundant

on the coastal plain

Muskoxen use the refuge but would be unaffected by development in ANWR.
• Dunng the last survey in 1989. there were 359 muskoxen in ANWR. compared to 476 after calving m

1985.

• There are more muskoxen outside the refuge: Of the approximately 1 .800 muskoxen in Alaska. 3(X) to 4iX)

are on the Seward Peninsula, 200 at Cape Thompson. 500 on Nunivak Island, and 200 on Nelson Island

• Hunting IS carefully controlled by permits. In ANWR. only 5 bull harvests are permitted each year

Between 1983 and 1986. only 16 animals were taken.

Millions of migratory birds would still nest and breed without adverse impact.

• Nesting populations of Brant on Howe Island have increased from 33 pairs in 1984 to 100 pairs in 19Sbto

over 200 paiC3 In 1990

• Nesting populations of Snow Geese on Howe Island increased from 50 nests in 1980 to 455 nests in 1993

• Species diversity and numbers of birds are the same in developed areas and in similar, undisturbed areas of

the coastal plain.

• Some birds nest in higher densities along abandoned peal roads than in undisturbed pans of the oil tlelds

• Both caribou and birds often use abandoned gravel pads rather than adjacent undisturbed tundra

• Recent surveys have shown an increase in the local population of Spectacled Eiders.
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Marine Mammals

Development of the 1002 Areaot A>rWR's .\rctic Coastal Plain will have little or no impact on marine mam-
mal populations. All manne mammals are protected under the Marine Mammal Protection Act of 1972. which

prohibits the unauthorized "take" of any marine mammal. Marine mammals are also protected under a sa-

riety of local, state, national, and international treaties and agreements. Populations of polar bears, bowhead
whales, belukha whales, walrus and seals are healthy and increasing.

Polar bears and their denning habitat are fully protected.

• There are approximaieiy 5.000 bears in ihe Beaufort Sea population.

• The population appears stable, despite a significant subsistence take.

• US Fish and Wildlife Service has confirmed only four polar bear dens in the 1002 .\rea since 1989.

• US Fish and Wildlife Service has testified that effective methods exist to ensure that no significant

adverse effects occur on ANWR wildlife, including polar bears.

• Every exploration and development site is managed to minimize the likelihood of human/bear encounters

• No polar bears have been killed in the Alaskan Arctic in ihe course of routine oil field activities -^

• Only one bear has been killed during exploratory work (in that instance the lethal take was necessary to

protect human lifei.

• Site personnel are trained to deal with human/bear encounters.

Bowhead whales and belukha whales would not be impacted by onshore or nearshore

development of the 1002 Area.

• The western arctic stock of bowhead whales is estimated at 8,000 animals and increasing.

• Whales typically stay in water depths of more than 20-30 meters.

• Whales in the Alaskan Beaufort Sea are migrating through the region. They summer in the Canadian

Beaufort and winter in the Bering Sea.

• The Benng/Chukchi/Beaufon population of belukha whales is estimated at 25,000 animals.

• .^n estimated 1 1.500 whales migrate from the Benng Sea to the eastern Beaufort Sea. The whales migrate

through the Alaskan Beaufon in Apnl/May and September or October

Pacific walrus would be unaffected by development of the 1002 Area.

• Walrus are infrequent visitors to the Alaskan Beaufon Sea. They only rarely range east of Point Barrow

• The village of Kaktovik takes, on average, three walrus per year.

Ringed, bearded and spotted seals would be unaffected by development in ANWR.
• Seals found in the Alaskan Beaufort Sea are ice-associated.

• Population numbers are estimated at: 250.000 spotted seals; 300.000 bearded seals: and 1.5 million ringed

seals.

• These three species are not endangered and would not be impacted by coasul or nearshore developments
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Air Quality on the Nortii Slope

Air quality on Alaska's North Slope meets or exceeds state and federal resulatorv requirements. Natural aas.

one ot" the cleanest-burning fuels available, is used in the turbines at oil production and electrical generation

facilities. Major emissions are nitrogen oxides and carbon monoxide, and data show that concentrations of

these emission^ are well below levels allowed by the National .Ambient .Mr Quality Standards.

.\ir quality on the North Slope is excellent.

• North Slofie ambient air quality is consisiently beiler than required by national EP.^ standards, and iubstan-

tially better than air quality in large cities including Lalte Tahoe. Chicago, and Washington DC . and in

many remoie areas

• Most emissions from North Slope operations come from large natural-gas turbines ihai power production

facilities.

• North Slope natural gas is very low in sulfur and is one of the cleanest fuels available.

Emissions are well under federal and state environmental limits.

• North Slope air quality has consistently met all federal and state standards.

• Nitrogen oxide emission levels in the Western Operating Area of Prudhoe Bay are only one ihird of the

limit stipulated in air quality permits (22.400 tons/year).

• The annual average nitrogen-dioxide concentration for 1994 was 7 7 micrograms per cubic meter, com-

pared to 55 in Washington. DC. 90 in New York, and 105 in Los Angeles.

• The annual ambient nitrogen dioxide concentration for Prudhoe Bay is less than 8% of the national ambient

air quality standard.

• The cold, dry climate of the Arctic protects lichens from sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxide, which require a

moist, warm climate for sigmncant reaction with vegetation. The tundra is thus essentially immune from

damage mosi of ihe year.

• Sulfur dioxide levels are typically below detection.

• Global exploration and production of petroleum is responsible for only 2.570 of total carbon dioxide

emissions.

Occasional black smoke emissions are necessary for safety and are not harmful

to the environment.

• Black smoke emissions result from naiural gas flares, an essential safety system designed to handle sudden

pressure increases in oil and gas facilities.

• Black smoke events are short, infrequent (once a month), and well under allowable limits.

• Material in black smoke is unbumed carbon particles or soot.

• Small volumes released have no adverse environmental impact.

North Slope development activities have not contributed to "arctic haze".

• Natural sources of arctic haze include dust from Asian and African deserts, airborne sea salt, and particles

from volcanic eruptions.

• Man-made sources include emissions from fossil fuel combustion, smelling and other industrial processes.

• Chemical nngerprinling and trajectory analysis have shown that the majority of these man-made emissions

onginate in Europe and Asia.

• NOAA reported in 1987 that Prudhoe Bay emissions do not match the fingerprint of arctic haze.

• Emissions from Prudhoe Bay would have to be iransponed long distances before they could be lifted lo the

40.0U0-fooi altitude where arctic haze is found.
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Reducing the "Footprint" of Arctic Energy Development

Manv new technologies and operational practices have dramatically reduced the impact ofexploratorv dnllina

and de\elopment in the Arctic. All oil tleld infrastructure — from wells to pipelines to production centers

and support facilities — is developed with the goal of minimizing environmental impact. Three decade-, of

success on the .North Slope prove that the A.VWR 1002 Area would be developed responsibly and with mini-

mal impact.

North Slope facilities cover minimal surface area.

• Currem North Slope facilities cover only O.OS'^i: of ihe .-Arctic Coastal Plain (8.180 acres i.

• Prudhoe Bay production faciliiies cover less than 10 square miles of land

• Prudhoe Bay operations cover only 27c of the unitized area, the Kuparuk oil field covers only S'' of us

unitized area.

Technological advances have dramatically reduced the surface area required for drilling

and producing oil and gas.

• If Prudhoe Bay were built today, the footprint would be 1.526 acres instead of 4,178 acres 1 64 T- smaller! ,^'

• Today's production well pads are 70% smaller than 20 years ago (13,5 acres vs, 43.7 acres),

• Today's production pads use 75% less gravel than 20 years ago (1 1 2,700 cu, yds vs, 198,000 cu yds ).

• Spacing between wellheads has been reduced from 135 feel to 35 feet for onshore production pads, and to 10

feet for some offshore wells.

• Ice roads for winter construction have eliminated the need for many gravel access roads.

• Land in the 1002 Area impacted by pads would be reduced by 74% compared with Prudhoe Bay; land im-

pacted by roads would be reduced by 58%.

• Oil and gas separating facilities in ANWR will be at least half the size of comparable Prudhoe facilities

New operating practices and consolidation of facilities further reduce the impact of the oil

industry.

• Use of horizontal or directional dniling, slimhole dnlling, and other advancements consolidate numerous

wellheads on a single pad,

• Consolidation of oil-tield service-company operations at Kuparuk Industrial Center as opposed to individual

leases (Deadhorsel reduces area requirements and ensures greater regulatory compliance,

• Field operations use shared facilities, such as a single power-generanng facility for the entire Prudhoe field

Other operating practices have evolved to minimize waste and improve waste handling.

• Use of new grinder for dnlling muds and cuttings has eliminated the need for reserve pits

• Reserve piu will not be used in the ANWR 1002 Area,

• Improved waste management technologies and recycling would sigiMficantly reduce waste and eliminate many

waste streams.

The potential 12,000-acre cumulative footprint assumed for development in the 19-minion-

acre Arctic National Wildlife Refuge is analogous to:

• An area just a bit smaller than that occupied by the two basketball hoops (2.9 sq. ft 1 over a college basketball

court (4.700 sq ft.)

• The area occupied by home computer (or a VCR) relative to the total floor space of a medium-sized four-

bedroom home (2.5(X) sq. ft.).

• The area represented by a small button lying on the bottom of a bathtub (540 sq. in).

• The area represented by a square 6 feel on each side relative to the area of a football field (56.6(X) sq ft )



ANWR UPDATE.

121

Waste Management, Reduced Energy

Consumption, and Recycling

North Slope oil field operators have taken aggressive steps to reduce energy consumption, reuse materials

wherever possible, use environmentally friendly products, and recycle. Thousands of tons of materials —
from water and newspapers to plastic and barrels — are recycled each year. Better waste manaaement helps

reduce solid waste, save energy, reduce air pollution, and save water and trees.

All oil development wastes are handled in accordance with environmental regulations.

• There is no direci discharge of any matenal onto the tundra.

• Oil field activities produce 65.000 cubic yards of normal wastes per year (sewage sludges, garbage, scrap

meials I. which are disposed of in accordance with applicable regulations

• There has been no bioaccumulaiion of heavy metals or other materials from wastewater in any part of ihe

arctic food chain.

Recycling helps enhance oil recovery and increase oil yield.

• More than 66% of all produced water (nonhazardous) is injected in the oil reservoir to enhance oil recovery

• Enhanced recovery methods such as miscible gas injection and waterflooding are expected lo increase ihe oil

yield by 12% at the Prudhoe Bay oil field.

" Up to 100% of treated wastewater is recycled for enhanced oil recovery.

Industry is moving towards zero discharge of drilling materials.

• 75% less mud is used to drill each well in Pnjdhoe Bay today than in 1989.

• Development of new technology such as washing and gnnding dnil cuttings has eliminated discharges into

surface reserve pits

• ANWR will be developed without reserve pits.

• All of the more than t million barrels of muds and cuttings generated in the Prudhoe Bay oil field each year

are reinjected into the geologic formation.

Industry has an aggressive recycling program.

• All liquid hazardous waste and 90% of all solid hazardous waste were recycled in 1994.

• All North Slope waste lube oil (892 barrels) is recycled in Alaska.

• All lead-acid battenes are recycled each year

• More than 7.300 pounds of aluminum have been recycled since 1991.

• More than I million pounds of paper products have been recycled since 1991

• More than 26.000 tons of scrap metal have been recycled since 1989.

Industry recycling^as resulted in many environmental benefits.

• More than 10.000 trees have been saved since 1991 as a result of recycling paper products.

• More than 4 million gallonsof water have been saved since 1991.

• 33,207 fewer pounds of air pollutants have been released since 1991.

• 1 .797 cubic yards of landfill space have been saved.

• More than 2.5 million kilowatts of energy have been saved since 1991.
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Reclamation and Revegetation

The need for rehabilitation will continue to be reduced as exploratory wells are drilled and production pipe-

lines are built in the winter from ice pads and ice roads that melt without a trace in the sprins. Oil tleld de-

velopment in the Arctic will continue to use gravel pads as an environmentally sound means of construct-

ing a stable work platform in permafrost tundra. Industry has been conducting extensive research on arctic

revegetation and rehabilitation techniques to help evaluate options for the eventual relinquishment of oil tleld

leases. This pro-active approach will help reduce impacts to the environment and encourage the use of the

best available scientific technology.

Exploration sites will be rehabilitated in accordance with federal and state permits.

• The Prudhoe Bay oil field has only just reached the mature phase of development, and there are no major

facilities that have been abandoned.

• Industry is actively working on reclamation and rehabilitation of exploration sites.

• Industry is establishing plans for rehabilitation of gravel mine sites to maximize benefits to fish and wildlife

and provide water for industrial operations.

Environmentally safe procedures are being implemented to remove gravel from the

tundra and rehabilitate sites.

• Since 1990. more than 61.000 cubic yards of gravel have been removed from 912 sites as part of a grav-

elled-tundra rehabilitation project.

• Since 1990, more than 4.165.492 square feel of gravelled tundra (100 acres) have bieen cleaned.

• New techniques are being adopted, such as icing down pads pnor to snow removal, lo reduce the amount of

displaced gravel on the tundra.

• Techniques have been tested to determine the mosi appropriate method of gravel removal to minimize

environmental impact.

• In many cases, vegetation fully recovers in one season.

• Tundra travel is prohibited except when the tundra is frozen and has sufficient snow cover.

Research is continuing to evaluate revegetation techniques and options.

• Federal and slate permits require thai operations sites must be returned to a condition acceptable to the

regulatory agencies.

• As part of a 10-year revegetation project, seed from 33 native plant species was harvested in 1989 and

planted in 144 plots in 1990 to evaluate methods of modifying gravel pads to encourage natural revegeia-

tion. Variables being tested include gravel depth, tilling, topsoil and fenilizalion

• Research is progressing on the feasibility of using specific native grasses such as ArctophilafuUa to re^,iore

altered habitats.

• Research on wildlife use of various natural and disturbed habitals including peal roads and gravel pads will

continue.

There are many examples of revegetation success.

. • BP Pad in Prudhoe Bay has a 85% vegeiation<over success rate after iliree years of revegetation work.

• X Pad has a 90% success rate in 1990 after just 2 years of revegetation.

• Spine Road/Lake Africa and Spine Road washout m Prudhoe Bay have a 90+% success rate.
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Sufficient gravel and water are available on the A.\"WR coastal plain to develop oil and gas reserves in the

1002 Area. New technologies developed and used successfully for three decades at Prudhoe Bav could be
applied to ANWR development. All gravel and skater extraction would require permits and would be care-

fully reviewed by federal and state agency personnel.

Gravel is the most structurally and environmentally sound construction material for
operations and facilities on the North Slope.

• Gravel insubtes the permafrost and provides a stable operating plait'orm.

• Gravel is naiurallv abundant in the HX)2 .Area within 75 feet of the surface, as sho»/n bv e.xposed uravel

tloodplams and by boreholes made dunng the 1983 and 1984 geophysical surveys (over 1.336 line-miles of
seismic surveys were completed).

• Gravel requirements can tie minimized by consolidating support facilities and by dniling 30 to 50 wells

from a single lO-acre pad. depending on the formation and charactenstics of the reservoir

Surface impacts and habitat changes from gravel removal can be mitigated.

• Upland sites can be connected to nearby water systems and turned into water reservoirs and fish overwin-

tering habitat: the bank can be restored successfully by contounng. adding soil cover, and reveeetation

• .Active tloodplams can be flooded and used as water sources while also providing valuable tlsh habitat.

• Removal of gravel does not adversely affect water quality or fish habitat

• Gravel permit conditions typically include restncuons on locauon of the gravel pit, removal techniques,

penods of operation, and restoration requirements.

• Monitonng is routinely conducted to evaluate any unforeseen effects from a project.

Water availability will not limit the industry's ability to operate responsibly in the desert

environment of the coastal plain.

• Naturally occurring water resources (including precipitation) are limned in the 1002 Area, but numerous

options exist.

• To protect habitat and water quality, permit conditions provide strict criteria for water removal techniques.

extraction penods. discharge limits, and water-source restoration plans.

• Limited availability of fresh water will not result in a significant depletion of regional water supplies that

might harm fish and wildlife populations.

• An average exploration well in the 1002 Area would require about 20.000 gallons per day or 600.(XX)

gallons of water per month, equivalent to the average monthly water use of 40 Anchorage households

• An ice pad (500 ft. x 500 ft.) and I mile of ice road (40 ft. wide) would require 1.000.000 gallons

• A rig camp for 60 people would require 6.000 gallons per day

• Ice road maintenance would require 5.000 to 10.000 gallons per day

Proven methods of water extraction have already been used in one or more of the 250

exploratory wells drilled in the Arctic.

• 80% of the water used to drill the KIC well site in ANWR was collected from snow fences.

• At Prudhoe Bay. over I million gallons of treated ocean water are used for waierflooding 30% of the field.

• More than lOO.OOOgallonsof sea water can be desalinated each day from a small plant such as Endicotts

• 300.000 gallons of fresh water could be provided each day by the smallest of the available vacuum evapo-

rator systems.

• Deepening of existing ponds provides water and creates overwintering habitat for anadromous fish.

• Desalination of sea water provides potable water.

• Conversion of gravel pits to water reservoirs provides water.

• Insulation of ponds to prevent freezing to the bottom adds to the waler supply.
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Not the "Biological Heart of the Arctic"

The 1.5-million-acre 1002 .\rea is not the biological hean of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuse. The hean
of the coastal plain is its geology and petroleum potential. Polar bears rarely den in the region and caribou

often calve in other areas, including Canada. Wildlife use of the region is temporary, and the wilderness

qualities of the refuge would remain untouched by development.

The ANWR 1002 Area does not serve a vital or unique role in arctic biological

processes.

• Other areas ol the coastal plain — including the Central Beaufort area — are signiHcantly more imponant

biologically.

• The central Beaufort area (Prudhoe region) — with lis continuum of wetlands, moist tundra, uplands, and

t'ooihills — and the National Petroleum Reserve-Alaska I NPRA) both offer a broader range of habitat types

and support more species and greater overall numbers of wildlife than ANWR.
• NPRA is a more complete, diverse, and virtually undisturbed ecosystem than the 1002 Area in .ANWR ^»

• The Western Arctic Caribou Herd in NPRA is nearly three times as large as the Porcupine Caribou Herd.

• Hundreds of wolvennes inhabit the Wilderness Area, but only a few visit the 1002 Area.

• .More than 200 moose are found in the Refuge, but less than 25 frequent the 1002 Area.

• More than 6800 Dall sheep are found in the Refuge, but they are rarely seen in the 1002 Area.

• The majority of wildlife — including grizzly bears, wolves, peregrine and falcons — preferentially use the

t'ooihills of the Brooks Range in ANWR. an area already protected as Wilderness.

1002 Area used by Porcupine Caribou Herd with significant annual variation.

• The Porcupine Caribou Herd uses the coastal plain for only 6 to 8 weeks per year

• Highly variable use suggests adjacent regions are equally acceptable.

• The distribution of caribou calving in the 1002 Area is largely a function of snow conditions.

• Large numbers of cows have used the Jago uplands, but only infrequently do more than 50% of the cows

calve in the area.

Fleeting wildlife use of 1002 Area is important, but hardly critical.

• The US. Fish and Wildlife Service has conrirmed only four polar bear dens in the 1002 Area since 1989

• The majonty of nvers crossing the 1002 Area do not suppon fish populations.

• The 1002 Area has no standing-water wetlands suitable for waterfowl habitat.

• In some years, snow geese use the 1(X)2 Area during staging for 2 weeks in autumn.

• The distribution of most birds using the area is highly variable.

• The vast majority of birds winter in different countries far from the 1002 Area.

• Only 6 species of birds are permaneni 1002 Area residents.

• Areas outside the 1002 Area boundaries support more tundra swans (95 pairs of tundra swans nested in the

1002 Area in 1989; 135 pairs nested to the west in the Prudhoe Bay and Kuparuk oil fields).

ANWR is not a pristine wilderness.

• The region was used extensively for reindeer herding in the past.

• The 1002 Area has active and abandoned military defense establishments.

• The 1002 Area is home to village of Kaktovik with 220 Inupiat residents.

• The 1002 area is traversed extensively by native subsistence hunters on snow machines and ATVs in search

of wildlife to the south in the foothills of the Brooks Range.

• The 1002 area is used for hunting and fishing.
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Not "America's Last Wilderness"

Only the 1002 .\rea of the .-Vrctic National Wildlife Refuge can be considered for development. The remainina

18.3 nniUion acres would still be off lirruts. with 8 nullion acres permanently designated as Wilderness. The
small fraction of the total wildlife refuge is not a pristine, untouched wilderness area. There are communi-
ties and military developments. The wilderness values of the refuge would not be impacted by development

of the lOO; .Xrea.

.\NWR is not the last remaining Alaskan Wilderness.

• More than 192 million acres of the Stale of Alaska are already protected in Wilderness Areas. .N'ational

Parks. National Preserves. National Forests. National Wildlife Refuges. National Wild and Scenic Rivers.

State Parks. Slate Preserves. Slate Critical Habitat Areas. State Marine Parks, and may other federal and

state conservation units.

• Wilderness areas in Alaska equal the combined area of Pennsylvania. New Jersey. West Virginia, and ^..-

Maryland.

• New government proposals could add over 1 2 million acres of new federal Wilderness across .Alaska.

leaving ihe state with over iwo-thirds ofall federally designated Wilderness.

• Other Wilderness Areas exist thai provide more complete, diverse and virtually undisturtied habitat.

ANWR is not the last remaining undisturbed arctic Wilderness.

• More than half a million acres of Arctic Alaskan coastline between the 1002 Area and the Canadian border

are already designated as Wilderness, adjoining Canada's 3-million-acre Northern Yukon National Park

• More than 943 miles of Arctic Alaskan coastline to the west of the Colville River is not open to develop-

ment; much of this is the 23-million-acre National Petroleum Reserve-Alaska (NPR-A). which is under

consideration for National Wildlife Refuge status.

• Wilderness in ANWR after development of the 1002 Area would be larger than South Carolina.

Industry is not seeking to open the Wilderness Area to development.

• The 1002 Area is not designated as Wilderness; it was set aside for special study because of us unique

petroleum potential.

• Only I 5 million acres (8%) of the 19 8-million-acre Arctic National Wildlife Refuge are under consider-

ation for leasing.

• The Office of Technology Assessment has estimated that structures and pipelines would directly affect

between 5.000 and 7.000 acres of the coastal plain. /eji r/Kin /% of the surface of the 1.5-million-acre 1002

Area.

• 99% of the 1002 Area will remain untoached. even under full leasing.

• After iwo decades of expenence m the Alaskan Arctic, there are no scientific studies by regulatory agen-

cies, academic institutions, or industry thai have ever documented a population decline of any species in

response to arctic oil field operations.

20-275 0-95-5
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Causeways in the Beaufort Sea

Cduseways are gravel structures that have been used to access nearshore oil and gas resen.es in the shallou

waters of the nearshore Beaut'on Sea. They represent an environmentally sound alternative and do not ad-

versely impact tish or the local oceanography. Causeways also provide a stable platform for wells, produc-

tion facilities, and pipelines.

Gravel islands and roadways constructed in shallow nearshore areas on the .\laska

Beaufort Sea serve multiple uses.

• Provide production pad for oil reserves located too far offshore for onshore dnlling

• Provide access to deep water for barge docking and offloading production modules.

• Enhance oil recovery and improve production efficiency by providing access to deep sea waier used in

watertlooding oil reservoirs.

• Provide a stable surface for support of pipelines

Causeways have significant environmental benefits.

• Provide year-round access to offshore sites — access that is vital for emergency response

• Increase ability lo respond to oil spills and enhance capacity lo contain oil spills.

• Help avoid potential damage to pipelines from sea ice movement.

There is no scientific evidence of adverse effects on any fish species.

• .\gency concerns of possible adverse effects on anadromous fish habitat and populations are unfounded

• Over one million lines of data have been collected in 15 years of environmental studies.

• More than S60 million has been spent for environmental monitoring since 1981

• Changes in temperature and salinity at Endicoii are within limits predicted by the project EIS. confined to

the immediate vicinity of the structure, and within ranges of natural variation for the region.

• North Slope Borough monitonng study concluded that fish populations and fishenes have not been ad-

versely affected by causeways.

• Catch levels of Native subsistence fishenes are comparable to pre<onstruction levels.

• The highest commercial catch on record occurred widi both the West Dock and Endicott causeways in

place (35.561 fish, in 1988).

Causeways are proven technology for arctic conditions.

• Causeways are an environmentally safe means of accessing nearshore reserves.

• Alaska sute and local governments have consistently supported causeways

• Projects are highly regulated and monitored by U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. US Fish and Wildlife

Service, National Manne Fishenes Service, and the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, in addition to

state and local government agencies.

• The causeway agreement between industry and the Coips of Engineers states that reasonably breached

causeways may be one of several appropnate technologies for oil and gas development in the nearshore

Beaut'on Sea.
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Almost 6.000 products are made from hydrocarbons — just a few are listed belou Wuhoui oil. our !i\ev

uouM change dramatically. The complex molecules in crude oil are used to create manv petrochemical pr..^

ticts like medicine, soaps, plastics and many items we use every day.

Recreational

-^1^
To>v Legos®. Barbie®

-Migiilv Morphin Power Rangers®

Footballs, soccer balls. Cootball

helmets, tennis racquets

Hockey sticks, masks, helmets.

and shin guards

.Athletic shoes

Tents. larps. mosquito netting

Basketballs and backboards

Gore-tex®. rain gear, wet suits,

survival suits, hip waders

Sleds, kayaks, climbing ropes

Water and snow skis, skj poles

and boots, mitts, hats

Poly-whalever clothing

Fishing poles, lines and nets

Snowboards, wind ^urtin^ hoa.""^

and sails, sailboats

Backpacks, sleeping haus

Thermos® juijs

Swim goggles, ^wim ..uit.,. tin-*,

scuba gear, snorkelmg -n^i

In-line skates, ice skates

Bikes, bike helmets, hike >nort5

TV's. VCRs. video cassettes,

tapes. CDs. records, stereos

Telephones, pagers, clocks,

radios, headphones

Clothing, shoes, boots, jewelry,

plastic hangers

Carpets. ™gs. upholstery, couch

cushions

Lamps, electncal wiring, security

systems, light tuiures. fans

Books, newspapers (paper and

inki. artwork (paintings)

Blankets, loam tor mattress jnd

pillows, linens

Paint, wallpaper, blinds, ^unains.

insulation, garbage cans

Garden tools, potting soil, lawn

chairs, hoses, sprinklers

Bathroom
Medicine, aspinn, bandages

Cleaning agents, scrub brushes,

hydrogen peroxide

Containers for almost everything

Braces for your teeth

Glasses and contact lenses

Cosmetics, lipstick, moisiunzers

Soap, toothbrushes, toothpaste.

shampoo, bubble bath, baby

powder

Linoleum, bathtubs, toilets.

counter tops, cabinets, sinks

Shower curtains, water pipe'

plastic fi.Ktures. towel racks

Diapers, baby bottles

Perfumes, hair d\e. air tresheners.

nail polish, stockings, hair spray

Blow dryers, hair curlers

Kitchen
Floors, counter lops, faucets

Appliances, blenders, toasters,

coffee makers, coffee grinders.

can openers

Paper products, plastic wrap,

aluminum foil

Dishes, glasses. Tupperware®

containers. Teflon® pocs and

pans, plastic dnnk bottles and

milk containers

Cleaners, insecticides, glue

Ravorings and preservatives

Shelf paper, dish drainers

Dog and cat food

Garbage bags, plastic-handled

scissors and knives

Battenes and candles

Industrial

i4B
Gasoline, jet fuel, kerosene.

propane

Healing oil. lubncaiing oil

Paraffin, tar and grease

Medical items like pi'osfheses.

surgical supplies, crutches

Safety windshields, car nres.

antifreeze

Asphalt pavement

Siding and screens

Fertilizers, insulation, sealants

Firefighling equipment

Office
Computers, typewriters, key-

boards and screens, printers,

disks, three-nng binders

Telephones, copiers, facsimile

machines, answenng machines,

calculators

Photographic film and toners for

printers and copiers

Office partitions, veneer for

furniture (desks, bookcases,

chairs, tables)

Desk accessories, pens and inks.

tape, labels, correction fluids

Coffee maken. Styrotoam®

coffee stirrers, plastic spoons. .
'^'

artificial creamers

Amficial plants



128

ORAL TESTIMONY OF
DELBERT REXFORD

SPECIAL ASSISTANT TO
MAYOR GEORGE N. AHMAOGAK, SR.
NORTH SLOPE BOROUGH, ALASKA

BEFORE
THE UNITED STATES

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
RESOURCES COMMITTEE
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AND THE ARCTIC OIL RESERVE

August 3, 1995

I am Delbert Rexford, Special Assistant to George N. Ahmaogak, St.,

Mayor of the North Slope Borough in the State of Alaska. I come before your

Committee today in support of legislation to open the Coastal Plain of the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge ("ANWR"> to oil and gas exploration and development.

V The North Slope Borough

I would like to take a moment to tell you about my home, the North Slope

Biorough. As a political subdivision of the State of Alaska, the Borough covers
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about 89,000 square miles of the northernmost area of the State. The Borough is

the largest municipality in this country - made up of mountains, rivers, plains of

permafrost-covered tundra, and 2,600 miles of Arctic coastline. The large

minority of the Borough's more than six thousand five hundred residents are

Inupiat Eskimo.

«- The Inupiat Inhabitants of the North Slope

Like myself, the vast majority of the Borough's population are Inupiat

Eskimos. Our ancestors have inhabited the area for thousands of years, surviving

the harsh climate primarily through subsistence hunting. Like most of our people,

I am a subsistence hunter of whales, birds, fish, seals, caribou and other wildlife

to feed and clothe my family •• and to share with other residents of our Villages.

As all Inupiat hunters do, I am passing on to my children (and through them to

succeeding generations) the tradition of subsistence activities. Inupiats would not

choose to do anything that could harm the centuries of tradition underlying our

Native way of life.

Some people have stated that the Coastal Plain of ANWR is a pristine
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wilderness that should be closed off forever to human activity. This is simply

wrong. It is not an unpopulated wilderness. One of our eight Villages is in the

Coastal Plain. It is also the site of a major military facility. The Coastal Plain is

used by our people for subsistence and other purposes. The North Slope is home

to thousands of Inupiat people. With the right decisions on resource development

and management, it will remain so for generations to come.

V The Benefits of Oil and Gas Activity to the Borough.

As many of you know, in 1968, the nation's largest commercial oil

discovery was made at Prudhoe Bay, on Alaska's North Slope. North Slope oil

has provided benefits not only for the people of the North Slope Borough, but for

all people in Alaska, and throughout the United States. Federal tax revenues from

oil development are substantial and over eighty-five percent of the State of

Alaska's public programs are fimded through oil revenues.

In 1972, the North Slope Borough was established as a home rule Borough.

From modest beginnings, the Borough has developed into a modem mimicipal

system responsible for more territory than any other local government in the
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nation, and providing essential public services never before available to the Inupiat

people of the Arctic. The North Slope Borough and State programs are now

bringing medical, educational, sanitation, fire protection, police, search and

rescue, and other essential public services to its residents. These benefits of

modem American civilization, common in the rest of the nation, have been built

on the foundation of the North Slope Borough and the presence of the oil industry

and the tax base it generates. This tax base also makes possible regulatory actions

which protect our region's environment, fish and wildlife, and subsistence

resources.

•r OU development can co-exist with environmental protection

The original development of oil at Prudhoe Bay in the late 1960s and early

19708 ca\ised concern among our Inupiat people. Survival on the North Slope

required knowledge of and respect for the weather, the animals, and the land. The

coming of oil production and new technology caused concern and led to fear that

our home might somehow be harmed.

The ejq)erience of the residents of the North Slope Borough over the past 25
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years demonstrate that these fears were unfounded. As a local government, we

have exercised our regulatory powers to hold the oil industry to strict

environmental and public health standards. The results have been an unqualified

success. Our fish and wildlife resources are flourishing alongside oil and gas

production. For example, the Central Arctic Caribou Herd, which occupies

Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope oil fields, has grown from 3,000 in 1972 to

23.000 today.

V We need Prompt ANWR ExploratiMi and Leasing

No one disputes that the Coastal Plain is the nation's best prospect for major

new oil and gas reserves. This does not necessarily mean that there will be a

discovery to equal Prudhoe Bay. Yet, the potential is there to strike one or more

Prudhoe Bay-size oil fields. E:q)loration on the Coastal Plain must begin soon,

however, to allow commercial reserves found in the Coastal Plain to be tran^>orted

to markets in the lower 48 states. If Prudhoe Bay and other reserves continue to

be deleted, the Trans-Alaska Pipeline System will eventually become uneconomic

and be retired and dismantled. If this happens, it is unlikely that Coastal Plain oil

and other potential North Slope oil fields, on-shore and o£f>shore, could ever be



133

frntimoaj rcgudiiig the Coastal FUis of ANWR
by Ddbvt Bctford of Um North Slope Bwough, Alaika

produced. This would also mean that other oil discoveries on the North Slope may

never reach commercial production.

If oil production continues its decline, many of our children, who have now

experienced life with some of the public services that most Americans take for

granted, may have to choose to leave the North Slope. Others, who are away at

college or technical schools will not have the option of returning to their homes,

their families and their culture. If that happens, the Inupiat Eskimo people and

their unique culture, language and traditions would become nothing more than a

memory.

V Immediate Needs on the North Slope: Impact Aid

I must also bring up one issue of great importance to our Borough and, in

particular, to the village of Kaktovik. If the Coastal Plain of ANWR is opened to

development, there will be a lengthy period before any taxes are generated. The

time between leasing and oil production in the Arctic is 10 to IS years. As

Coastal Plain development changes the employment base in Kaktovik, existing

public services will have to be greatly expanded. New public needs and problems
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will be encountered. The Village of Kaktovik is not a taxing entity; the land

around Kaktovik is not subject to real estate taxes because it is owned by the

Kaktovik Inupiat Corporation and remains undeveloped. Accordingly, it has been

the North Slope Borough that has built, and continued to maintain and supply

public facilities and services to the village.

Being forced to pay up front for significant ejq>ansion of services will have

a devastating effect on the North Slope Borough's already stretched budget. On

behalf of the Mayor, I urge the Committee to include provisions for Intact Aid

in the legislation to open the Coastal Plain.

V ConduslMi: the North Slope Borough Supports ANWR Leashig

On behalf of the people of the North Slope, I appreciate the opportunity to

present this testimony to your Committee. As the Mayor's Special Assistant, I can

state decisively that the vast mjyority of people of the North Slope enthusiastically

support the presence of the oil industry on our land. Opening the small l.S

million acre Coastal Plain of ANWR to oil and gas leasing and e]q>!oration is the

right thing to do. This conchision is based on both analysis and 25 years of
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experience at Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope oil fields. As I discussed above,

the potential resources of ANWR's Coastal Plain are of critical importance to the

future of current North Slope Borough residents, the future of their children, and

the fixture of generations yet to come. On behalf of Mayor Ahmaogak and all the

residents of the North Slope, I implore this Congress to make the only logical,

rational and reasonable decision it can on this issue: vote to open the Coastal

Plain of ANWR to environmentally sound and properly regulated oil and gas

leasing, exploration and development.

Thank you.
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I am George N. Ahmaogak, St., Mayor of the North Slope Borough in the State of Alaska. I

submit this testimony today in support of legislation to open the Coastal Plain of the Arctic National

Wildlife Refuge ("ANWR") to oil and gas exploration and development.

1

.

The North Slope Borough

The North Slope Borough is a political subdivision of the State of Alaska. The Borough's

jurisdiction covers approximately 89,000 square miles of the northernmost region of the State. As the

largest municipality in the United States, the Borough is made up of mountains, rivers, plains of

permafrost-covered tundra, and 2,600 miles of Arctic coastline. The more than 6,500 residents of the

North Slope are located in eight sparsely-populated villages ranging from Point Lay with 150 residents,

to Barrow with 3,300 residents, to Kaktovik with 240 residents. The large majority of the Borough's

residents are Inupiat Eskimo. Most residents of the North Slope live in coastal villages. None of the

villages can be reached by road; air travel and telecommunications provide the necessary links for our

citizens. Nevertheless, we are one people: the people of the North Slope.
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One must understand that, in the enormous expanse of the Borough's territory, there is almost no

private land; it is all owned by the United States, the State of Alaska, or Native Regional and Village

Corporations. The Borough, however, has civil jurisdiction over the entire area and therefore is

responsible for the significant infrastructure maintenance and development needed by the people.

Accordingly, the decision of the 1 04th Congress with respect to the future management of the Coastal

Plain area ofthe 19 million acre Arctic National Wildlife Refuge is of tremendous importance to the North

Slope Borough and its residents.

2. The Inupiat Inhabitants of the North Slope

The vast majority of the Borough's population are Inupiat. Our ancestors have inhabited the area

for thousands of years, surviving the harsh climate primarily through subsistence hunting. In addition to

being Mayor of the Borough, I am a Whaling Captain. I am also a subsistence hunter of birds, fish, seals,

caribou and other wildlife to feed and clothe my family — and to share with other residents of our

Villages. Ours is a culture of interdependence and sharing. As all Inupiat hunters do, I am passing on

to my children (and through them to succeeding generations) the tradition of subsistence activities. I

would not choose to do anything that could harm the centuries of tradition underlying our Native way of

life.

In short, we people of the Arctic have an ageless tradition of relying on the land and the sea to

provide the necessities for our families and villages. We pass along the ancient ways to our children and
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grandchildren, taking care to teach them that harm to the land will most likely result in the death of the

Inupiat culture.

Some people have stated that the Coastal Plain ofANWR is a pristine wilderness that should be

closed off forever to human activity. This is simply wrong. It is not an unpopulated wilderness. One

of our eight Villages is in the Coastal Plain. It is also the site of a major military facility. The Coastal

Plain is used by our people for subsistence and other purposes. The North Slope is home to thousands

of Inupiat. With the right decisions on resource development and management, it will remain so for

generations to come.

3. The Benefits of Oil and Gas Activity to the Borough

In 1968, the nation's largest commercial oil discovery was made at Prudhoe Bay, on Alaska's

North Slope. This discovery has lead to enormous technological, economic, and social change. North

Slope oil has provided benefits not only for the people of the North Slope Borough, but for all people in

Alaska, and throughout the United States. Federal tax revenues fi-om oil development are substantial; over

eighty-five percent of the State of Alaska's public programs are funded through oil revenues.

In 1972, the North Slope Borough was established as a home rule Borough. From modest

beginnings, the Borough has developed into a modem municipal system responsible for more territory than

any other local government in the nation. The Borough provides essential public services never before

available to the Inupiat people of the Arctic.
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North Slope oil has created jobs and improved the quality of life for many Borough families. The

North Slope Borough and State programs are now bringing medical, educational, sanitation, fire protection,

police, search and rescue, and other essential public services to its residents. These benefits of modem

American civilization, common in the rest of the nation, have been built on the foundation of the North

Slope Borough and the presence of the oil industry. Oil and gas development created the necessary tax

base to finance not only needed public services, but also regulatory actions that protect our region's

environment, fish and wildlife, and subsisten

Close to three quarters of the Borough's annual revenues are generated by property taxes on oil

field equipment and installations. Close to two thirds of our workforce is employed by the Borough, and

much ofthe remaining workforce works directly for the oil industry, or indirectly by providing contractual

and oil field services. The residents of the North Slope Borough do not want to return to a substandard

existence or the conditions that existed 25 years ago. Yet, in order to avoid that, oil production needs

to continue on the North Slope. The Borough believes that close cooperation between industry and our

local government can ensure that environmentally sound development takes place that will benefit our

residents, the State of Alaska and the entire nation.

4. Impact of ANWR Coastal Plain Leasing on the North Slope Borough

As the elected leader of the North Slope Borough, serving my third term as Mayor, it is my

obligation to have the highest interests of my electorate in mind at all times.

As Mayor, I can state decisively that the vast majority of people of the North Slope enthusiastically
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support the presence of the oil industry on our land. Opening the small 1.5 million acre Coastal Plain of

ANWR to oil and gas leasing and exploration is the right thing to do. This conclusion is based on an

analysis and 25 years of experience at Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope oil fields. It is the product of

a combination of first-hand scientific, economic, and traditional cultural experience and knowledge.

The North Slope Borough has had close to twenty-five years of experience with onshore oil and

gas exploration and development. We have learned that our traditional culture can be balanced and

enhanced with such development. Our local regulations and ordinances have been enacted to both protect

subsistence hunting and to allow development.

1 ask members of this Committee and the Congress to keep in mind that residents of the North

Slope Borough live in a very remote area of the worid. The future of our children and the quality of our

lives are determined in major respects by the short-term, and often narrow, policy objectives of the oil

industry, the Alaska State government, federal agencies and the Congress. As the representative of the

people of the North Slope, the Borough must work to ensure that the activities of the industry, the State

and Federal agencies are conducted in ways that recognize and are consistent with the interests of the

residents of the North Slope. For most people who call the North Slope home, the villages that make up

the Borough are places to raise families, maintain a unique Native culture, and continue traditional

subsistence activities while enjoying the benefits - jobs, schools, medical facilities, communications,

housing ~ that oil has made possible.
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The People of the North Slope Have Learned That Oil Development Can Co-exist With
Environmental Protection

The original development of oil at Prudhoe Bay in the late 1960s and early 1970s caused concern

among the Inupiat of the North Slope. Survival on the North Slope required knowledge of and respect

for the weather, the animals, and the land. The coming of oil production and new technology caused

concern and led many to fear that our home might somehow be harmed.

The experience of the residents of the North Slope Borough over the past 25 years demonstrate

that these fears were unfounded. As a local government, we have exercised our regulatory powers to hold

the oil industry to strict environmental and public health standards. The results have been an unqualified

success. Our fish and wildlife resources are flourishing alongside oil and gas production. For example,

the Central Arctic Caribou Herd, which occupies Prudhoe Bay and other North Slope oil fields, has grown

from 3,000 in 1972 to 23,000 today.

6. Why the North Slope Borough Supports Prompt ANWR Exploration and Leasing

No one disputes that the Coastal Plain is the nation's best prospect for major new oil and gas

reserves. This does not necessarily mean that there will be a discovery to equal Prudhoe Bay. Yet, the

potential is there to strike one or more Prudhoe Bay-size oil fields. Quite simply, the Coastal Plain of

ANWR presents the single most important option available to the nation to add major new domestic

reserves and production.



142

Statement regarding the Coastal Plain of ANWR
by Mayor George N. Ahmaogak, Sr.

North Slope Borough, Alaska

August 3, 1995

Page?

Exploration on the Coastal Plain must begin soon, however, to allow commercial reserves found

in the Coastal Plain to be transported to markets in the lower 48 states. If the Coastal Plain is not opened

to exploration in the near future, there is an increasing risk that Prudhoe Bay and other reserves will be

depleted. This means that the Trans-Alaska Pipeline System will eventually become uneconomic and be

retired and dismantled. If this happens, it is unlikely that Coastal Plain oil and other potential North Slope

oil fields, onshore and offshore, could ever be produced. This would also mean that other oil discoveries

on the North Slope may never reach commercial production.

If exploration and leasing on ANWR's Coastal Plain does not begin soon, the quality of life for

the people of the North Slope may well regress to that of a third-world nation. Prudhoe Bay's oil

production peaked in 1990 and now is in decline. Oil production is down from over 2 million barrels per

day to 1.5 million barrels per day. Absent new discoveries, we will soon see our Borough tax base

seriously eroded. This means the minimal public services we enjoy today will be cut back, or even

eliminated. Further, if oil production continues its decline, many of our children, who have now

experienced life with some of the public services that most Americans take for granted, may have to

choose to leave the North Slope. Others, who are away at college or technical schools, will not have the

option of returning to their homes, their families and their culture. If that happens, the Inupiat Eskimo

people and their unique culture, languages and traditions would become nothing more than a memory.



143

SutcmcDt regarding the Coastal Plain of ANWR
by Mayor George N. Ahmaogak, Sr.

North Slope Borough, Alaska

August 3, 199S

Pages

7. Immediate Needs on the North Slope: Impact Aid

I must also bring up one issue of great importance to our Borough and, in particular, to the village

of Kaktovik. If the Coastal Plain of ANWR is opened to development, there will be a lengthy period

before any taxes are generated. The time between leasing and oil production in the Arctic is 10 to IS

years.

The Village of Kaktovik is not a taxing entity; the land around Kaktovik is not subject to real

estate taxes because it is owned by the Kaktovik Inupiat Corporation and remains undeveloped.

Accordingly, it has been the North Slope Borough that has built, and continued to maintain and supply,

public facilities and services to the villages, as well as exercising zoning, plamiing permitting and other

regulatory responsibilities. As Coastal Plain development changes the employment base in Kaktovik,

existing public services will have to be greatly expanded. New public needs and problems will be

encountered.

Being forced to pay up front for significant expansion of services will have a devastating effect

on the North Slope Borough's already stretched budget. There is much precedent for impact aid in areas

dominated by federal lands. I urge the Committee to include provisions for Impact Aid in the legislation

to open the Coastal Plain. With advanced planning and modest financial aid, Kaktovik and other areas

can be ready to play the necessary roles to support exploration and development.
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Summary and Conclusion

On behalf of the people of the North Slope, I appreciate the opportunity to present this testimony

to your Committee. As I discussed above, the potential resources ofANWR's Coastal Plain are of critical

importance to the future of current North Slope Borough residents, the future of their children, and the

future of generations yet to come. I implore this Congress to make the only logical, rational and

reasonable decision it can on this issue: vote to open the Coastal Plain of ANWR to environmentally

sound and properly regulated oil and gas leasing, exploration and development.

Thank you.

^y-- ,^;^fr^4^ '-
j^/ ^S-k '^}f

ittorgt N. Ahamaogak. Sr., Mayor Date

.L>1LX
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, my name is Mil<e Joyce. I am the

Senior Biologist with ARCO Aloslca stationed in Anchorage. We appreciate the

invitation to update you on a few of the more important biological factors

related to Arctic oil field operation and management. In the brief time I have
today I will only be able to address some of the issues that should be assessed in

making a decision about the feasibvSity of future oil field development in the

Arctic Oil Reserve. I have over 21 years of direct experience in planning,

building, and managing how oil field operations interact with Arctic wildlife,

hence I hope we have the chance to talk about a few additional issues in the

time allotted to us for questions and answers.

I have been active on the Arctic Oil Reserve issue since the mid 1 980's. I have
always been puzzled why so little credibility is given to the existing biological

record of the North Slope oil fields. Those opposed to oil development in the

Arctic Oil Resen/e most frequently state that their opposition is based on the

serious damage that will occur to local wildlife and their habitats. Where is the

evidence that supports those concerns?? Why do these opponents continue to

either ignore or discredit the evidence collected over 20 years of operating

Arctic oil fields? Much of that evidence was collected by the state or federal

resource agencies. Why is it that only their assumed negative impacts from

existing oil fields, by the way, which are all based on old technology transfer to

a new area, while all the positive conclusions, like caribou will pass under an
elevated pipeline, will not correlate with a new development in a new
location? Why do they expect the animals 80 miles east to behave completely

different from those for which we have over 20 years of evidence. That

evidence is clear. By all defensible scientific accounts the fish and wildlife

resources in the Prudhoe Bay region are healthy, productive and perform

normally. Animals living 80 miles east should be expected to behave the same
way.

Let's look at some of that biological record. Lets take the two animals that are

most sensitive to development. One mammal and one bird. Most of you know
the record for population growth for the Central Arctic Caribou Herd. That herd

has grown 8 fold since the first population estimate in 1972. The last good full

herd estimate was in 1992 and concluded there were about 23,500 animals. The

Alaska Department of Fish and Game ( ADF&G) conducted a new sun/ey this

summer but has not yet tallied it's count. So, as you know, the oil fields have
not affected the population growth of the Central Arctic Herd (CAH). But let's

look at another aspect of caribou and oil fields and habitat requirements. This

summer the Central Arctic Herd calved for the most part south of the Kuparuk oil

field, about 15 to 20 miles inland, as has been its normal pattern for the past 7 to
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8 years. Caribou calving locations are driven in large part by annual tundra

snow melt patterns and in normal years the coastal strip, within 10 miles or so of

the Beaufort Sea, is the lost to become snow free. Hence, this coastal strip is not

critical for successful calving, and indeed calving typically does not occur this

far north. However, this coastal strip is very important to these caribou during

the insect harassment season in July. These same habitat use and distribution

patterns hold true for both the Porcupine and Center Arctic caribou herds. The

oil fields within the range of the Central Arctic Herd are mostly within this coastal

strip. Thus, an important question is have the existing oil fields impeded relief

from the annual insect harassment? The answer is no. In fact, we hove seen a
very interesting adaptation in the way these caribou respond during this insect

season to the presence of our oil development. During hot, wind free periods

when insects are most active, hundreds and collectively thousands of caribou

will move onto our gravel pads and stand there for hours to minimize their insect

harassment. Tests have shown insects numbers to be substantially less on the

gravel pads. The two exhibits I brought with me illustrate this behavior.

Remembering the evidence tells us the Porcupine Caribou Herd also usually

calves south or east of the Arctic Oil Reserve coastal strip, but frequently moves
to that coastal strip to avoid insects, why shouldn't we expect the same type of

adaptation and beneficial use by caribou of gravel drill pads and roads ?

There is one additional aspect of caribou and oil fields I want to bring to

your attention that should have direct bearing on the caribou questions

being asked about the Arctic Oil Reserve. In 1992 the US Fish and Wildlife

Service, Alaska Department of Fish &Game, the North Slope Borough, and the

Alaska Oil and Gas Association formed a joint caribou steering committee to

evaluate and synthesize the effects of oil field mitigation measures on caribou

movement and normal behavior. The final report was issued last fall and its

conclusions were approved by all participating groups. Concurrence signatures

of the Regional Director of USFish and Wildlife Service , Commissioner of the

Alaska Department of Fish and Game, and the Director of the North Slope

Borough Wildlife Department are inside the report's cover. I have submitted a

copy of that report for the record. That report's basic conclusion is that with the

exception of cows with new bom two to three week old calves, the mitigation

measures implemented by the industry have been effective in allowing free

movement of caribou throughout the field. After calves mature past about two

to three weeks they as well move freely throughout the field.
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Lets look at ttie other sensitive animal, the tundra swan. Because swans are

less tolerant of disturbance than other waterfowl we monitor swan nesting

and brood rearing distribution and abundance as an indicator of overall

waterfowl health within the oil fields. Sort of an early warning sign that

something may not be right. This summer we are completing our 9th

consecutive survey of this activity in the KRU. Remember KRU was being built

in the decade of 1980s and rapidly expanding its presence and activity. In

general, during these nine years swan numbers and numbers of nests have
been slowly increasing or holding stable inside the KRU. This summer ( 1 995) we
had our highest count of nests with 108 nests located inside the oil field. That is a
1 1 6% increase over 1 994. We also observed 452 adult swans which is a 46%
increase over 1994. The swan population and waterfowl populations continue

to be healthy and productive inside all existing North Slope oil fields. Again, we
should expect birds 80 miles to the east to show a similar positive response to oil

field activity.

Let me ver/ quickly mention one additional bird. In 1993 the Spectacled

Eider was listed as a threatened species. This bird does nest in the existing oil

fields. In cooperation with the USFWS we monitor that birds abundance and
distribution every year and have found its numbers to be stable inside the fields.

But of importance to an Arctic Oil Reserve issue, I point out that in listing this

species, the US Fish and Wildlife Sen/ice said the North Slope oil fields have not

been a substantial contributor to the decline of this bird. In fact, the oil fields

appear to be a local strong hold with numbers up substantially in 1995.

In the time I have left I would like to turn to two related construction and
operational environmental issues. Some have said in the recent months that

there is not enough water or gravel in the AOR to support oil development.

Most of the rivers and streams in the AOR are large braided systems that are

of mountain origin and thus carry a lot of gravel in their bed load and have
large unvegetated gravel bars within their floodplains. These rivers are

uniformly spaced about ever/ 10 miles or so east to west across the AOR.
The USFish and Wildlife Service conducted a six year study of best gravel mining

practices in Alaska and concluded and recommended that the gravel can and
should be mined from these floodplain deposits. I've also brought a copy of

their Guidelines Manual on Gravel Site Development in the Arctic and submit it

for the record. With active gravel replenishment from these mountain origin

streams, reduced development footprint size, and well spaced braided

rivers; gravel is available in more that sufficient quantity to support potential

development.
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Now let's tie in the water availability question. The secondary benefit of the

physical character of the gravel deposits is they can be developed in

accordance with these Guidelines in a manner that also provides adequate
water to support an oil field. The USFWS Guidelines recommend that in large

braided rivers deep holes be excavated in the inactive floodplain and allowed

to fill with water. After mining, these pits can then be connected to the active

channels to provide deep water fish habitat. Proper placement of these mine

sites will also then provide sufficient year round water for oil field support. The

Alaska Department of Fish and Game also supports these recommendations

and stipulated these guidelines be used in mine site location, design, operation,

and rehabilitation.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today.
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My name is Judith Brady, and I am the Executive Director of the Alaska Oil and Gas Association

(AOGA). Thank you for the opportunity to present testimony on leasing the coastal plain of the

Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR) and the inclusion of leasing revenues in the Budget

Reconciliation. AOGA is a trade association whose 18 member companies account for the

majority of oil and gas exploration, production, transportation, refming and marketing activities

in Alaska. The oil and gas industry makes a very significant contribution to the economies of the

State of Alaska and the nation, both directly in the form of taxes, royalties, and jobs and

indirectly in the form of goods and services purchased by the industry.

AOGA strongly supports legislation allowing Congress to open the 1002 Area of ANWR to oil

and gas competitive leasing, exploration, development and production under reasonabfe

operational and environmental conditions.

The majority of Alaskans support opening the Arctic Coastal Plain to oil and gas exploration and

production, including the State of Alaska, the Alaska Legislature, the North Slope Borough and

the Alaska Federation of Natives.

My statement today will focus on three topics; current North Slope operations, minimization of

environmental impacts; and economic benefits of development of the 1002 Area, both to the

State of Alaska and the nation. But first, it is important to restate that the 1002 Area was

specifically set aside by Congress apart from the Wilderness area in ANWR not because of any

unique biological or aesthetic qualities, but because of its outstanding petroleum potential. This

tremendous resource can be developed without compromising the environmental values of the

area. Oil development and wildlife can and do coexist in harmony on Alaska's North Slope

today. AOGA urges the Committee to review the geologic potential of the 1002 Area, the

environmental record on the North Slope, economic benefits from development, and energy

needs for today and tomorrow.
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Responsible Nonh Slope Operations

After more than four decades of exploration and development on Alaska's North Slope, the

industry continues efforts to simplify facilities, streamline operations and pursue advances in

technology. A philosophy of continuous improvement and commitment to environmental

excellence has allowed the Alaskan oil and gas industry to build a record of successes on which

to base future developments. The lessons learned at Prudhoe Bay will allow the 1002 Area to be

developed and produced responsibly and cost-effectively with technical integrity and minimal

environmental impact The industry has learned that environmental sense and business cents are

inextricably linked. Technical advances in arctic drilling, construction, and operating practices in

the past 40 years have dramatically reduced industry's "footprint" on the tundra, minimized

wastes produced, and continued to ensure use of the land by both resident and migratory wildlife.

In the 1970's, a production pad covered 40 acres and wells were spaced as much as 100 feet

apart. Drilling wastes were disposed of in reserve pits, in compliance with environmental

regulations in place at the time. Wells were drilled and pipelines were built using gravel pads.

Bottom hole locations for wells often extended l.S miles or more from a surface location.

Today on the North Slope and potentially in the 1002 Area, exploratory wells are drilled and

pipelines are built from ice pads and roads that melt in the spring leaving little trace. Wells are

clustered and spaced as close as 10 feet apart on 10 acre production pads, a 70 percent reduction

since the 1970's. New and innovative waste management techniques have eliminated surface

disposal or "reserve pits" for drilling wastes. Extended reach drilling now enables recovery of oil

reserves as far as three miles away firom a single surface location. Under a full development

scenario, the pads, roads and pipelines associated with oil production would directly affect S,000

to 7,000 acres of the Arctic Coastal Plain.
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Minimal Environmental Impact

The vast majority of the 19 million acre Arctic Refuge will remain untouched if the 1002 Area is

opened for competitive leasing. Less than one percent of the 1.5 million acre 1002 Area would

be affected. The area directly affected by oil and gas development in ANWR would be

equivalent in size to that of Dulles International Airport in Washington, D.C., in an area

approximately the size of South Carolina.

North Slope operators have gone beyond regulatory standards with innovative practices and new

technology to ensure protection of the Arctic environment The industry looks it the long-term

environmental impacts of its daily activities and searches for ways to further reduce waste,

prevent spills, and protect wildlife and habitat.

Studies conducted on the North Slope by industry, government agencies, and independent groups

have shown that environmental impacts from development have been minimal. Long-term

environmental studies target every facet of operations ft'om exploration through lease closure.

Wildlife and habitat studies help identify sensitive areas and seasons so that disturbances can be

avoided or minimized - the primary means of protecting wildlife and habitat. Wildlife use of

areas near facilities and transportation conidors is carefully monitored. Rehabilitation projects

are designed to enhance the value of sites no longer in use and provide wildlife habitat.

Wildlife populations continue to flourish within the North Slope oil fields. There has been no

discernible effect on regional distribution, migration patterns, calving success, herd size,

productivity, or other biologicaUy important characteristics. Caribou from the Central Arctic

Herd (CAH) and Porcupine Caribou Herd (PCH) move freely through the oil fields. In fact, the

population of the Central Arctic Herd has increased from 3,000 animals in 1972 to more than

23,500 today.

20-275 0-95-6
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Similar conclusions have been reached regarding waterfowl and shorebirds. Studies show that

the same number of species and the same number of birds within the developed area of Prudhoe

Bay as in similar undeveloped areas. The grizzly bear and polar bear populations are healthy and

increasing. After 40 years of activity, there are no scientific studies (including those conducted

by the regulatory agencies and academic institutions) that have ever documented a population

decline of any species in response to arctic oil field operations.

Economic Benefits to the Nation and to Alaska

Oil production from Alaska's North Slope currently averages about 1.6 million barrels per day,

accounting for nearly 25 percent of all domestic production. Oil development on Alaska's North

Slope has provided hundreds of billions of dollars to the Alaska and U.S. economies - $1.3

billion in fiscal year 1994 alone. By comparison, the state's second-largest revenue generator,

commercial fishing, brought in $44.8 million in 1994, less than 3 percent of the State's income.

Development of the 1002 Area will provide much-needed jobs for Alaskans and all Americans

alike. The oil and gas industry provides thousands of direct and indirect jobs in Alaska.

According to the University of Alaska, Institute of Social and Economic Research, oil revenues

account for one in every three jobs in the State. According to the Alaska Department of Labor,

oil producers may experience a decrease of 20 percent or more in 199S over 1994. In Alaska,

employment in the last year has decreased more than 18 percent, and the combined downturn in

support industry jobs will average 10 percent. Since 1982, over 450,000 jobs ~ more than half of

all the jobs available in the U.S. petroleum industry - have been lost Government estimates

show that at least 250,000 jobs would be created as a result of 1002 Area development Private

sector studies put the total as high as 735,000 jobs in all U.S. sectors.
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Economic benefits to the United States could be significant. The U.S. Department of Interior has

stated that net national economic benefits from ANWR development could reach a staggering

$325 billion. In May 1995, the U.S. imported $11.4 billion worth of oil and in the next five

years, the U.S. could be importing more than 60 percent of its daily petroleum consumption. At

one miUion barrels per day, new production from the 1002 Area could increase the U.S. GNP by

more than $50 bilUon by the year 2005. The nation could save $14 bilUon per year in imports

and reduce the trade deficit

Of the $1.89 bilUon in unrestricted revenue that the State of Alaska expects to collect this year,

$1.58 billion - or 84 percent - will be from oil and gas. Just about $5 of every $6 of available

state revenue comes from oU and gas, not including royalties deposited in the Pennanent Fund.

Alaska revenue forecasts show that petroleum revenues will continue to dominate sutc revenues

for the next five fiscal years. However, despite continuing efforts by industry to increase

production through enhanced recovery and addition of smaller fields adjacent to the producing

fields, North Slope production has been decUning since 1988.

The geologic potential and economic benefits of the 1002 Area, by anyone's estimate, are

significant. The ANWR Coastal Plain represents the nation's best onshore prospect for major

new oil discoveries. In its April 1991 report entitled Overview of the 1991 Arctic National

Wildlife Refuge Recoverable Petroleum Resource Update, the U.S. Department of the Interior

revised its estimate of the likelihood that the coastal plain of ANWR contains at least one

economically viable oU field to 46 percent, a considerable increase from iu 1987 estimate of 19

percent. The Department of Interior reported that there is a 95 percent probability that ANWR

contains at least 615 million barrels of oil and a 5 percent probability that it contains at least 8.8

billion bands. The General Accounting Office reviewed and concurred with the Interior Dept.

estimate in 1993. By comparison, the supergiant Prudhoe Bay oil field is expected to yield 13

billion barrels.
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Opponents argue that the yield will be only a 200 day supply of oil. This assumes that the 1002

Area will be the country's only source of oU. It is more realistic to examine potential production

as one million barrels per day for the next twenty years, contributing 12 percent of current

domestic production, enough to provide all the gasoline used by 14 percent of America's

automobiles. Using the American Petroleum Institute (API) estimate of reserves at 15 billion

barrels, production from the 1002 Area could last for 25 years, peaking at about 2 million barrels

per day and meeting nearly 33 percent of the current U.S. daily production.

Potential production from the 1002 Area is critical given the decrease in domestic production in

1994 to 6.6 million barrels per day, the lowest annual level since 1954. Domestic crude output

has fallen 1.5 million barrels per day since 1980 levels, while domestic consumption has

increased 3.4 percent. U.S. demand is continuing to increase rapidly and is now at 17.7 million

barrels per day. Even with increased conservation, oil will still provide 38 percent of the U.S.

energy demand by the year 2030.

Facilities built to transport petroleum resources from the 1002 Area could provide the

infrastructure to allow development of nearby marginal fields on state and federal lands.

Development of the 1002 Area could also help ensure the long term operation of the Trans

Alaska Pipeline System (TAPS).

A Look Into the Future

AlthoogtHhert aic many views of what ANWR development will be, no one can predict the

petroleum potential or the nature of development until the area is leased and explored.

Development in the 1002 Area will depend on the subsurface geology and the surface

environment. The dimensions of the field and the characteristics of the reserves wiU dictate

surface development.
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One certainty about future development in the 1002 Area is that it will provide another

opportunity to expand existing technology and explore new and innovative ways to develop

resources to meet today's growing energy needs without compromising the environment for

future generations.

What is known is that environmental impacts would be avoided and minimized to the maximum

extent practicable. Low-impact vehicles will be used for tundra travel. Exploration would be

completed from ice pads and ice roads that melt leaving little trace in the spring. Production and

transportation facilities will be consolidated. Wells will be clustered on small pads and drilled

directionally. Service areas for contractors will be reduced 95 percent Pipelines will be elevated

and separated from roads, if there are roads. Used drilling fluids would be injected into

subsurface formations eliminating the need for surface disposal in reserve pits. Facilities will be

designed halon-free. Comprehensive spill prevention measures, extensive recycling programs,

and environmental audits will be in place. Air and water quality will be preserved.

Facilities will be designed and constructed to reduce direct habitat impact and accommodate

important wildlife habitat and migration routes. The wilderness quality of the Refuge will not be

reduced. Caribou will still follow migration routes and calve on the coastal plain. Wolverines,

grizzly bears, wolves, moose, Dall sheep, and peregrine falcons will still use the Wilderness area.

Musk oxen and wolves will continue to thrive. Polar bear dens will remain fully protected under

the many local. State, national and international treaties and agreements on marine mammals.

Millions of migratory birds will nest and feed without adverse impact, including snow geese.

Brant, tundra swans, and eiders.
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Cgnclusion

The key to this issue is balance. AOGA urges the members of the Committee to weigh the

temporary aesthetic impacts and the economic benefits to reach a careful balance.

If the resources of the 1002 Area are not developed in a timely manner, the State, the U.S. and

the native landholders will suffer.

The decision to allow multiple use in the 1002 Area is not a mutually exclusive decision for

energy or environment. Arctic oil and gas operations in Alaska are the most environmentally

safe in the world. Nowhere else has so much oil been produced with such minimal

environmental impact

The Alaska Oil and Gas Association strongly supports the opening of the ANWR Coastal Plain

to oil and gas competitive leasing, exploration, development, production and transportation under

reasonable operational and environmental conditions. Such development would enhance

national energy security, provide income to both the federal and state governments and would

generate jobs and business opportunities for Alaskans as well as for residents in all SO states.
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Mr. Chairman,

Arctic Power is a not-for-profit, grass-roots, citizens organization, with

headquarters in Anchorage, Alaska, which has the sole objective of

opening the coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR)
to responsible oil and gas leasing. Arctic Power has approximately

12,000 individual members in Alaska and the Lower-48 states, and is non-

partisan. I am a consultant to Arctic Power and have prepared this

testimony from a background of over 25 years living in Alaska including

many years spent on the North Slope and in ANWR.

I appreciate the invitation to testify before you today and wish to

concentrate my remarks on a somewhat quizzical look at positions taken

by many who are opposed to the opening of the coastal plain to leasing.

This is done not with any malice, but to point out some of the

inconsistencies of their deeply held positions. One has to hope that there

is some way for both sides to win on this issue. Such an outcome has

prevailed in the past, so it should be achievable in the future.

Benefits of Alaskan oil

When OPEC initiated its first oil embargo in 1973, the resulting shock to

our economy and our national security was perceived to be extreme and

over the succeeding years, including the second oil supply manipulation in

1979, OPEC countries milked the United States of an extra $4 trillion,

which a constant oil price and a normal market would have denied them.

The problem to the U.S. would have been even more critical but for the

fact that the massive Prudhoe Bay Oil Field had been discovered on the

Page 1
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North Slope in 1969. In 1973 its development was being held up by

environmental groups who were opposed to the construction of the Trans

Alaska Pipeline. Their reasons were all too familiar to those of us

involved in the ANWR issue - the certain devastation of caribou herds and

of Alaska's land environment.

With the onset of the Arab-Israeli War in 1973 it took Congress a matter

of months to recognize where the real danger lay and the Trans Alaska

Pipeline Authorization Act was passed. History has shown that Congress

was right - caribou have nourished and the pipeline has performed with

outstanding efficiency. Equally importantly, the knowledge that 1.5

million barrels of Prudhoe oil would soon begin flowmg to domestic

markets greatly ameliorated the political pressures imposed by the

embargo.

A few years later, in 1979, when Iran triggered the second doubling in

the price of oil, the reality of Prudhoe Bay oil saved the Amencan

economy from crippling impacts. To have been demed 25% of our

domestic oil supply because of an incorrect concern for caribou would

have been catastrophic at that time. Yet some people are bent on

repeating that mistake in the future. As Winston Churchill pointed out,

"Learn all you can about the history of the past, for how else can one ever

make a guess what is going to happen in the future?"

The Phao«;nphv of Opposition to Opening ANWR

We can now confidently predict that our future dependence on imported

foreign oil is unlikely to be less than the present 50% irrespective of our

zeal for conservation and alternative energy. We can predict that OPEC

will soon regain a monopoly share of the worid's oil markets, with all that

that implies, and we can suggest that the concerns about the Porcupine

caribou are as overstated as similar concerns for other caribou in the past.

Furthermore we can expect Alaska's contribution to our domestic oil

production to remain about 25% or more because the decline in the rate

of North Slope output will be less steep than that of oil from the Lower-

48 states.

But must we wait, as in the past, for a third oil crisis before taking

legislative action to protect ourselves with ANWR coastal plain oil, or can

we learn from history? Just how much research and practical e^peneiice

is necessary to conclude that caribou habituate easily to benign facilities

such as well pads or pipelines, or that they can calve in an oil field as they

do routinely at Kuparuk? Surely there comes a time when the last iota ot
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risk can be accepted. We do it in every other aspect of our lives - why
not with caribou and oil? It is ironic that a great many people are killed

every year in their automobiles - a risk which we accept - yet the lesser

risk to one Porcupine caribou interacting negatively with a coastal plain

oil field, is sufficient in some peoples' minds to deny access to the oil

which fuels the vehicle that kills them! Perhaps all that makes sense, but

only if we are willing to walk, not drive.

In the same fashion, the Gwich'in Indians in Arctic Village, who are so

fearful of oil development on the coastal plain, are quite comfortable with

oil development on their own lands where they wish to perpetuate their

traditional life style. It is interesting how we selectively embrace change.

The Gwich'in want to preserve the past, but with four wheelers for

hunting and diesel fueled home heating stoves. No reasonable person can

deny them these modem conveniences, but as users of petroleum products

their attitude towards the production of oil should be a little more

reasoned than it appears to be.

The Gwich'in embraced the concept of producing oil on their own lands,

but do not believe that it can be done safely on other lands to the north.

No doubt they argue, as do our Canadian neighbors, that drilling on

Gwich'in lands or within the range of the Porcupine Caribou Herd in

Canada, is different than drilling on the coastal plain which sometimes

includes part of the birthing areas of the caribou herd. The Canadian

Government didn't worry about that when it was hell bent to find oil its

side of the border. It happily allowed wells to be drilled in important,

traditional calving areas. Fortunately for the Canadians and the Gwich'in

no oil was found on their lands therefore they didn't have to face the

consequences - good, bad or non-existent - of the long term production of

oil from their areas.

Offshore, in the Beaufort Sea, which some people would argue is a much

more hazardous and difficult environment, the Canadians show no

hesitation in doing everything they can to establish oil production. One

has to conclude that Canada's self-righteous objection to coastal plain

development is cynical and hypocritical. They will hugely benefit if they

develop their arctic crude and prevent the United States from doing the

same. It would be ironic, if, in the future, Washington, Oregon and

California imported some of their energy needs from arctic Canada rather

than from arctic Alaska.

The criticism leveled at Canada can also be aimed at the Gwich'in Steering

Committee - which seems to be composed of white environmentalists - if
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only because they have consistently refused every invitation to visit the

North Slope and examine the oil field facilities for themselves. The
Gwich'in have refused to meet with the Inupiat Eskimos who have had 20
years experience of oil development and have learnt what its true impact

is on their traditional culture. Is this refusal predicated by the expectation

that the Inupiats" viewpoint might be convincing? Does the old adage

apply that, "There are none so blind as those who dont want to see'"?

Other Environmental Questions

Why can the National Audubon Society safely produce oil for 25 years

from the Paul J. Rainey Sanctuary in southern Louisiana where thousands

of Lesser Snow Geese over-winter, while an experienced oil company
cannot develop oil on the coastal plain where those same snow geese graze

and fatten themselves every fall for their flight to Louisiana? The
Audubon Society' has already habituated them to responsible development

so what is the problem?

Why can eight National Wildlife Refuges around the nation (including one

in southern Alaska) have successful oil operations within their borders,

but not a ninth one in northeastern Alaska? Why can the Department of

the Interior, with major input from the US Fish and Wildlife Service,

sjjend seven years studying all aspects of the coastal plain, conclude it

should be open for leasing, and suddenly determine that the 77 scientists

and experts who reached that conclusion, were badly wrong and the area

should become Wilderness? So much for science - long live politics!

How can the environmentalists, who oppose the opening of the coastal

plain, live with themselves when they know that the 8 million barrels of

oil a day we import from foreign countries is produced with often casual

regard or even disregard for the environment, and always less

environmental protection than would be accorded a barrel of Alaskan oil?

This argument is irrefutable to anyone who has seen many foreign oil

fields, yet this unnecessary incremental damage to planet earth is

apparently of no consequence to anti-ANWR environmentalists.

Indeed it is fair to say that a barrel of North Slope oil has less impact on

the environment than any other domestic oil. This is a function not only

of the extreme care accorded to the arctic tundra, etc. by the oil

producers, but also the fact that an average Alaskan oil well can be

expected to produce 2000-3000 barrels of oil per day versus its Lower-48

counterpart which averages 13 barrels of oil a day. Simple mathematics

shows that 150-200 wells are required in the continental US to equal the
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energy output of one Alaska well. Which is environmentally preferable,

one well or two hundred?

If we were logical and really wanted to protect the environment, we
would preferentially produce Alaskan oil over all other sources.

Environmentalists are concerned that so few people visit the coastal plain

(about 200 each summer) that it diminishes the value of their argument

that the area should be set aside for such visitors. They say that when
Yellowstone was made the first National Park nobody visited it either, but

now it is enjoyed by millions. However the question must be asked, how
do people get to Yellowstone or ANWR? Do they walk or do they use

transportation which inevitably bums up petroleum products? Can one

truly disconnect thinking about visiting a national park and not consider

how one gets there?

We all have become blase about such problems, but a gallon of gasoline is

cheap, so who cares? Apparently not the environmentalists.

It is pertinent to consider that probably 99% of the people who have

visited Alaska's arctic (the vast majority of whom have thoroughly

enjoyed the experience) have done so because of the presence of the

Prudhoe Bay oil fields, not their absence. If the environmentalists truly

want more people to experience the special qualities of the coastal plain of

ANWR, they should encourage an oil field to be developed there. One
suspects however, they don't want lots of people to visit ANWR, but

prefer to keep it for their own kind who have plenty of money.

What is sad about these arguments is that surely we are all

environmentalists now. Short of some goonish villain in a Batman movie,

does anyone seriously want to despoil the globe? Or more specifically, is

there an Alaskan who is not fully aware of his or her responsibilities

towards our environment? I have not met such people.

The Qoestion of Reserves

It does not really matter what the Department of the Interior calculates

for oil reserves lying, waiting to be discovered, beneath the coastal plain.

Actually, both the U.S.Geological Survey and the Bureau of Land
Management, have estimated quite high figures for volumes of

produceable oil. So has the National Wildlife Federation and the

American Association of Petroleum Geologists. But until exploration

wells are drilled nobody will know. In fact, everybody will be wrong.

Page 5



169

What is certain is that oil companies are ver>' carefully making their own
calculations and those are the only ones that matter. It is the oil

companies who will be bidding with hard cash on leases in a coastal plain

lease sale, not the federal government. The government will receive its

money up front and laugh all the way to the bank (to the great benefit of

our budget imbalance). It is the oil companies" money which will be at

risk during the exploration drilling phase when expensive winter wells

will try to discover the oil they think is there. The caribou, who will

have migrated away, and the tundra, which is frozen solid, will not be at

risk.

If the wells are successful and large quantities of oil are found we will all

benefit with new jobs and a better economy. Then we will know how
much oil we have and can plan accordingly. The figures we are using

now are honest best guesses or cynical political distortions. Neither are of

real use, but both serve some purpose.

Other Thooghts

Occasionally we all have dark thoughts about energy. One hears

grumbles at hydro projects, nuclear electricity and the dirt potential of

coal, to say nothing of oil. Even solar and wind and ethanol generate

strong opposition. We all are great at consuming the stuff and some of us

are getting good at conserving it, but neither of those activities creates a

single Btu of energy. The State of Alaska has the largest coal reserves

and the largest oil reserves of any state in the nation. We are a producer

of energy. (We have lots of hydro and wind power too). Our singular

responsibility is to worry about how we produce that energy for the

greatest good and the least harm, not just for ourselves, who consume

little, but for the nation as a whole.

We think we are doing a good job in this regard and over three-quarters

of Alaskans are totally supportive of careful development of the coastal

plain. Arctic Power represents a sampling of that 75% which includes

members of the Gwich'in tribe. We obviously perceive this to be an

Alaskan issue, but we fully understand that the right decision on the

coastal plain is critical to the whole of America. We hope this committee

will make the right decision and allow environmentally good oil to be

produced from beneath the coastal plain without detriment to caribou or

people.
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee. My name is Dave Cline. I'm

regional vice president for the National Audubon Society in Alciska. Alaska

is my home and I have resided there for 24 years. I very much appreciate you

providing us this opportimity to testify on your proposal to lease the coastal

plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge for oil and gas exploration and

production and the inclusion of the leasing revenues in the budget

reconciliation.

The mission of the National Audubon Society is to conserve and restore

natural ecosystems focusing on birds and other wildlife for the benefit of

humanity and the earth's biological diversity. We currently have about

600,000 members nationwide including 2,600 in Alaska.

Audubon has a long history of involvement in and familiarity with the

Arctic Refuge. We supported its establishment in 1960 by President Dwight D.

Eisenhower "to preserve unique wildlife, wilderness, and recreation values".

Through the Alaska National Interest Lands Conservation Act of 1980

(ANILCA) we worked with the Congress and thousands of Americans to get

the refuge more than doubled in size and a portion included in wilderness.

Then from 1988 to 1992 we participated in an exhaustive reevaluation of

whether or not the Arctic Refuge should be opened to oil and gas

development. As you know, after thorough examination of facts on both

sides of the issue, the American people sent the Congress a resounding No!

Don't develop the Arctic Refuge!

Since ending our debate here in 1992, ongoing wildlife studies have simply

confirmed earlier findings that the coastal plain constitutes the biological

heart of the refuge. For example, in talking with state biologists and the

refuge manager just last week, they reported that 92 percent of calving by the

Porcupine caribou herd this last spring was concentrated in the so-called 1002

area, that section of the coastal plain proposed for leasing.

And last fall, more than 300,000 snow geese that we share with Canada,

stopped to feed on the coastal plain before proceeding on their long migration

to wintering grounds in the south where they are enjoyed by millions of

Page 1



172

Americans. Biologists have found the geese extremely sensitive to human

disturbance during this critical part of their life cycle.

No reputable wildlife biologist that I know feels that placing an industrial oil

complex in the heart of the refuge's coastal plain habitats will not seriously

disrupt such spectacles of nature so important to so many people.

In fact, recent findings of the Alaska Department of Fish and Game and

National Biological Service conclude that avoidance of, and fewer

movements within, the Prudhoe Bay oil field complex by female caribou of

the Central Arctic herd are ostensibly in response to the dense network of

production and support facilities, roads, and above grovmd pipelines, and the

associated vehicular and human activity. Impaired access to this area

constitutes a functional loss of habitat. Moreover, in their 14 years of radio

tracking caribou in this herd, not a single radio-collared caribou is known to

have passed entirely through the main oil field in either direction.^

In a 1994 report. Dr. Ray Cameron of the Alaska Department of Fish and

Game reported a decline in the growth rate of the Central Arctic caribou herd.

Construction of the Milne Point road system displaced maternal females and

their calves. The high frequency of reproductive pauses among female

caribou exposed to distvirbance this way may be attributed to their relative

inability to compensate for the metabolic costs of milk production, Cameron

concluded. 2

State and federjQ wildlife agencies have also confirmed the vital importance

of the traditional calving ground on of the Arctic Refuge coastal plain tO' the

viability of the Porcupine caribou herd. Use of this area favors calf survival,

principally through lower predation risk and improved foraging conditions.

State and federal wildlife biologists are in agreement that if p>etroleimi

^ Cameron, R.D. et al. 1995. Abundance and movements of caribou in the oilfield complex near

Prudhoe Bay, Alaska. Rangifer, 15(1) pp 3-7.

2 Cameron, R.D. 1994. Distribution and productivity of the Central Arctic caribou herd in

relation to petroleum development: case history studies with a natemal perspective. Federal

Aid in Wildlife Restoration Research Final Report, Alaska Department of Fish and Game,

Juneau, Alaska. 18 pp.
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development displaces calving from the coastal plain, calf mortality likely

will increase.^

I have enjoyed the good fortime over the past 24 years of becoming intimately

familiar with the Arctic Refuge. As a wildlife biologist working for the U.S.

Fish and Wildlife Service in the early 1970's, I participated in a team study of

the refuge as required by the Wilderness Act. Our assignment was to

determine its suitability for inclusion in the National Wilderness

Preservation System. It was one of most enjoyable and easiest assignments of

my career. We determined that the entire refuge - including its coastal plain -

qualified as wilderness, and recommended that it be designated such by

Congress.

Over the ensuing years I have come to appreciate the Arctic Refuge together

vdth the adjoining Ivuauik National Park in Canada as representing

superlative wilderness sanctuary for wildlife anywhere in the drcumpolar

Arctic. They lie in one of the most remote and primitive wild regions left on

earth.

Having camped, hunted and fished in the Arctic Refuge, and waJked across its

coastal plain from the Sadlerochit Mountains to the Beaufort Sea, I know

from personal experience that it provides unexcelled opportunities for

solitude, and primitive and unconfined outdoor adventure. Its wildlife is

readily observable because of the open landscapes and limited human

presence. The refuge constitutes the only wildlife refuge in North America

that protects a complete spectrum of Arctic landscape features and wildlife

populations in near pristine condition. And, as the Department of Interior

concluded in it resource assessment of 1987, the coastal plain is the most

biologically productive part of the entire refuge, and center of vdldlife activity

in the unit.

A diversity of wildlife in an incomparable wild setting is what makes the

Arctic Refuge a special place to conservation-minded Americans.

We must realize that it was established by law to:

^ Whilten, K.R., et al. 1992 Productivity and early calf survival in the Porcupine caribou herd.

J. Wildlife Mgt. 56(2):pp 201-212.
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1. Conserve fish and wildlife populations and habitats in their natural

diversity;

2. Fulfill international treaty obligations of the U.S. with respect to fish,

wildlife and their habitats;

3. Provide opportunities for continued subsistence uses by local residents;

4. Ensure water quality and necessary water quantity within the refuge.

Nothing is said about oil in these purposes! Oil field development is

incompatible with such conservation purposes.

As a member of Alaska Governor Tony Knowles' Oil and Gas Policy Council,

I've been provided the opportunity to sit at the table with highly

knowledgeable and articulate leaders of the oil industry in Alaska - ARCO, BP

Exploration and EXXON. They represent companies whose business is

finding and selling oil for maximum profits to their stockholders. And they

are very, very good at it.

Much of the coundl's debate is focused on finding incentives for

development of smaller and more marginal oil fields on Alaska's North

Slope by making Alaska's tax and royalty regime more globally competitive.

And just what do these North Slope oil reserves consist of? According to a

July 2, 1995 Fairbanks Daily News Miner article entitled, "No Shortage at

Prudhoe Bay", "information provided to the state's Oil and Gas Conservation

Commission by the Alaska oil industry reveals "Prudhoe Bay, the nation's oil

field remains the mainstay of Alaska's Oil Patch and is now expected to

provide nearly 200,000 barrels a day as far into the future as the year 2030.

Other overlapping fields, containing known oil reserves at different depths,

enhance the North Slope's long-term value".^

^ O'Donoghue, B. 1995. No Shortage at Prudhoe: Oil reserves will keep going and going, debate

reveals. Fairbanks Daily News Miner. July 2, 1995.
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Richard Fineberg, an independent oil policy consultant from Fairbanks

characterizes the situation this way: "The ten year trend (in North Slope oil

fields) is like the Energizer Bunny. It just keeps going and going and going."

Mr. Mike R Bowlin, President and CEO of ARCO, confirmed the importance

of North Slope oil reserves to his company's future in a speech delivered in

Anchorage on June 25, 1995: "This state [Alaska] figures prominently in all

our plans for the future. We have huge reserves yet to be produced on the

North Slope" (emphasis added). "We expect to invest $1 billion in Alaska

over the next five years. Most of that - $850 million - is allocated to existing

fields. The rest is earmarked for exploration and delineation...We're going to

concentrate on high quality projects in areas where infrastructure is readily

available, or can be made available at reasonable cost. Areas near existing

fields will get a lot of attention.", Mr. Bowlin concluded.^

And in a report presented by OXY USA, Inc. to the state's Oil and Gas Policy

Council on June 19, 1995, entitled, "Unlocking the Heavy Oil Potential on

Alaska's North Slope", company executives stressed the importance of royalty

relief as an incentive to develop some 26 billion barrels of oil sands in-place

in oil fields such as West Sak, Kuparek and Milne Point. YES, 26 BILLION

BARRELS! That's more than the most widely optimistic estimates of light oil

reserves at Prudhoe Bay and the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge combined!^

Although I don't want to underplay the technological difficulties and

economic constraints in extracting this heavy oil, we do know that it is there,

that the technology is proven to extract it, and that it is owned by the f>eople

of Alaska. Ten percent of the production at Milne Point is already coming

from shallow oil sands.

Not to be overlooked in this discussion is the fact that the North Slope gas

owners (principally ARCO, BP and EXXON) are sitting on at least 37 trillion

cubic feet of proven natural gas reserves (Department of Energy figures).

5 Bowlin, M.R. 1995. ARCO and Alaska: partners for the future. Speech presented in

Anchorage, Alaska on June 25, 1995.

^ Unlocking the heavy oil potential on Alaska's North Slope. Presentation by OXY USA Inc.

before the Alaska Oil and Gas Policy Council on June 29, 1995.
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Yukon Pacific Corporation is positioned to deliver this natural gas to Asian

markets in liquid form. Building the Trans Alaska Gas System (TAGS) will

cost $14 billion, create 10,000 construction jobs in Alaska and 600 permanent

workers, and contribute a minimum of $400 million annually to the state

treasury for decades.

Meanwhile, the 1995 National Assessment of US Oil and Gas Resources

concludes that "assuming existing technology, there are approximately 110

billion barrels of technically recoverable oil onshore and in US waters. This

includes measured (proved) reserves, future additions to reserves in existing

fields, and undiscovered resources."^

So why are we proposing to invite both US and foreign owned oil companies

into a flagship wildlife refuge and wilderness area when they haven't even

developed what they've got? It simply doesn't make sense!

It's not like Alaska and the nation are in some sort of energy emergency that

requires the sacrifice of our nation's natural treasures. And it's not like

Alaska's economy is doomed if we don't exploit the refuge. After all, every

Alaska citizen receives an annual dividend check of almost $1,000 from

earnings on our $15 billion Permanent Fund. And unlike other states, we pay

no state income or sales tax to fund essential government services like

schools, police, roads, harbors and wildlife conservation.

So I ask you, Mr. Chairman and members of this committee. What is really

going on here? It just doesn't add up. The worse case scenario that I can see

coming out of this proposal is the sacrifice of a national treasure, the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge, to sell off our national energy assets at rock bottom

prices to foreign consumers. It's the height of folly to suggest that this is in

the long term national security and economic interest of the United States.

Exploitation of the Arctic Refuge was slipped into the budget reconciliation

while denying Americans the opportunity to fully debate and understand the

consequences of the proposed action. Legislation is necessary to do that.

^ US Geological Survey, National Oil and Gas Resource Assessment Teann. 1995. Natiorwl

assessment of United States oil and gas resources. Circular 1118.

Page 6



177

Where is the legislation to open the refuge and what does it say? The

American people deserve to know.

An editorial in The Oregonian of June 26, 1995 sununed the issue up best:

"Rushing into oil development along Alaska's north slope in

the wildlife refuge is not in the U.S. national interest..."

"...opening the wildlife refuge in the absence of urgent need is

prematxire and Wcisteful and feeds a national addiction."

"For a country without a resolute energy policy, tapping the

v^ldlife refuge's oil reserves is the moral equivalent of handing

a bottle of booze to an alcoholic. It is an invitation to go on

another binge. It cancels the visit to the treatment center."

"Let's take the cure, not find excuses to dodge it."*

The battle to save the last four percent of the great American v^ldemess has

now reached the shores of the Arctic Ocean. It can go no further. It's not the

mark of a great nation, particularly at this point in history, to choose

exploitation of one of its finest wildlife refuges and wilderness areas to

continue the wasteful practices that even our fiercest economic competitors

are abandoning.

Such short-sighted, piecemeal decisions only set the stage for an energy crisis

of our ovm making, thus simply postponing the day when the United States

must change course in its production and use of energy. Such change will

prove essential not only to meet the needs of its citizens but to stay

competitive in world markets and help save the planet. Europe and Japan,

although lacking an abundance of cheap domestic oil like the U.S., have

already developed economies that function well in a high energy cost

environment. They have done this by reducing waste, insisting on greater

° The Oregonian. No drilling in Artie Refuge. Editorial of June 26, 1995.
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energy efficiency find turning to alternative energy sources, primarily

renewables.

Given the disastrous state of this country's energy policy, our over-

dependence on oil and deplorable waste of oil, there is simply no justification

for opening the Arctic Refuge to exploitation. The United States should

instead develop a sustainable energy economy for the future, one that is

efficient, dean, economical, renewable and home grown. This would save

consumers hundreds of billions of dollars, while creating new jobs,

strengthening our national security and protecting our environment.

Furthermore, it would make exploiting sensitive ecosystems Uke the Arctic

Refuge totally unnecessary and insure that such special wild places will

continue to be there for the use and enjoyment of our children.

I know from having served on the US delegations to the eight nation

Arctic Environmental Protection Strategy and its international

working group on the Conservation of Flora and Fauna, that our Arctic

neighbors are looking to the US for leadership in the conservation of

Arctic biodiversity, pollution abatement and clean up, and an expanded

system of protected areas. This development proposal for the Arctic

Refuge leads us in the wrong direction. The world's community of

nations is looking to the United States, the wealthiest and strongest

nation on earth, to provide leadership in safeguarding the future of

our planet. How we resolve the dispute over the future of the Arctic

Refuge in Alaska will say a lot about whether we can rise to the

challenge or not. It will also say a lot about our sense of values.

So I see a golden opportunity for you to referee a win-win situation on

this contentious issue Mr. Chairman, in the best Alaskan tradition of

compromise. I challenge you to start by withdrawing leasing of the

Arctic Refuge from the budget reconciliation. Instead, do what you can

to help this great nation reduce its waste of oil, while allowing Alaska

to get the best prices from its bountiful, proven reserves over the

longest period of time. Simultaneously, allow the Arctic National

Wildlife Refuge to continue providing natural beauty and living
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bounty to the Gwitch'in Indians, and the values cherished by miUions

of other Americans as important to the qualities of their lives.
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Newsfrom:^dub0n
NATIONAL AUDUBONSOCIETY 950 TlmdAyenue. New York. N. Y. 10022

NO COMPARISON ;

ENERGY DEVELOPMENT IN THE ARCTIC NATIONAL WILDLIFE REFDGE

VS.

DRILLING ON AUDUBON'S RAINEY SANCTUARY

NEW YORK, June 5, 1987 — The controversial plan to open up the Arctic
National Wildlife Refuge to oil and gas development is in no way justified by

the existence of small-scale natural gas production on a National Audubon
Society wildlife sanctuary in Louisiana.

The National Audubon Society strongly opposes oil and gas development on
the coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, a national treasure
of our federally protected lands.

"We are not blindly opposed to energy development on federally protected
lands, and expect that 95 percent of oil and gas resources on these lands
eventually will be tapped," said National Audubon President Peter A. A. Berle.

"What we oppose is industrial activity in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge
because it would destroy the unique wilderness quality of the coastal plain
forever. If Audubon owned undeveloped land on Alaska's North Slope, we would
never lease out any of those holdings to oil and gas development."

Possessing extremely diverse wilderness and wildlife, the 100-mile
coastal plain of the the Arctic Refuge is the only place on the North Slope

that still is fully protected from development. The National Audubon Society
believes that wilderness designation by Congress is the best way to

permanently protect the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge, unless additional
scientific evidence confirms that petroleum extraction can be compatible with
the refuge's fragile ecosystem — and only if the presumed oil beneath the

coastal plain 2an meet the nation's immediate and long term energy needs.

Despite Audubon's opposition to drilling in the Arctic refuge, the
Society's operation of a few natural gas wells on its Paul J. Ralney Sanctuary
in Louisiana has been cited by development advocates as "proof" that massive

drilling can take place in the Arctic ecosystem.

"In terms of size, fragility of ecosystems, extent of drilling and

wilderness character — the Arctic and Louisiana refuges are completely
different," said Mr. Berle. "You can't compare the limited natural gas
production that has occurred at the Ralney Sanctuary — a marsh land off the
Gulf of Mexico — to the development that is being proposed for the 1.5

million acre coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge. The kind of exploration and
development planned for the Arctic coastal plain would be on a massive scale

with a far greater potential to disrupt wildlife and habitat."

(more)
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The 26,000-acre Ralney Sanctuary Is located on the western shore of

Louisiana's Vermilion Bay, some 25 miles south of Abbeville. The sanctuary

has eight miles of frontage on the Gulf of Mexico and is accessible only by

water.

J. P. Myers, Audubon's Senior Vice President for Science, pointed out that
much more scientific data is available on Rainey's ecosystem compared to the

Arctic' s.

"Scientific understanding of the Arctic ecosystem is in its Infancy," Dr.

Myers said. "Given how sketchy information on the Arctic is, it's difficult

to judge long-term effects of energy development on the ecosystem. In
contrast, the temperate marsh ecosystem of the Ralney Sanctuary is

well-studied, and we are better able to predict what will happen to the
envi ronment

.

"

The production of natural gas at Ralney poses less of a risk to the

environment than oil production would at the Arctic refuge, noted Dr. Myers.
"Natural gas is probably the most environmentally benign fossil fuel that we
have available to us. The large-scale oil development that is being proposed
for the Alaskan refuge is more risky because there's always the chance of a

major oil spill."

In Anchorage, David Cline, Audubon Regional Vice President for Alaska,
emphasized that the extent of drilling at Ralney is small compared to what
full development of the Arctic Refuge's coastal plain could encompass.

"At Ralney, we're talking about 30 wells that have been drilled over a
period of three decades (only two wells are currently operating). The small
operation at Ralney bears no resemblance to what is being proposed in the

Arctic, where a major oil field could mean the construction of as many as

2,500 wells," said Mr. Cline.

Brock Evans, Audubon's Vice President for National Issues, warned that one
of the most destructive features of development in the Arctic would be the

construction of roads. "No matter how carefully done, oil field development
is a large scale Industrial activity. It requires huge quantities of scarce

fresh water for ice roads or gravel in order to build networks of roads, drill

pads, airports and seaports."

"The long-term environmental impact would be devastating to the fragile
Arctic ecosystem," said Mr. Evans. "In addition, noise from heavy machinery
operating around the clock would displace wildlife, including the huge
Porcupine caribou herd that uses the coastal plain as a calving area."

(more)
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In detail, here are several major reasons why drilling In the Arctic
National Wildlife Refuge should not be compared to activity at the Ralney
Sanctuary:

1. Fragility of ecosystems ; The Arctic ecosystem is much more fragile than
that of Ralney' s. The semi-tropical climate at Ralney provides a year
round growing season so the marsh soils are very productive. Any damage
to Ralney' s marsh lands would be repaired quickly by nature. Most
transport activity at Ralney is done via existing canals and waterways.
In the harsh Arctic climate, however, the tundra is underlain by

permafrost which makes the environment especially sensitive to any
industrial Intrusion. Energy development and the road construction that
accompanies it would cause irreparable damage to the fragile Arctic
environment and would result in permanent scarring of the landscape.

2. Ma.jor differences in scale of development ; Exploration and development at
Ralney has occurred on a very limited basis. Over the past three decades,
natural gas drilling at Ralney has affected only 400 acres of the
26,000-acre sanctuary. On the other hand, massive exploration and
development is being proposed for the entire 1.5 million-acre coastal
plain of the 19-milllon-ac re Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. Although
the drilling pads in the Arctic would cover 1,200 to 1,600 acres, 357,000

acres could potentially be Influenced by development.

3. Monitoring Controls ; Given the inevitable political-economic pressures
and the major differences in scale of development, drilling at the Arctic
refuge would not be as strictly monitored as it Is at Rainey. All
operations on Rainey are planned by Audubon's wildlife manager, in

cooperation with an engineer, geologist and the petroleum company, to map
out the access route that will cause the least disturbance to the marsh.
Through the leasing agreement, Audubon has the authority to stop any
activity on the sanctuary that is potentially damaging to the
environment. Audubon oversees all cleanup activities at Ralney to ensure
the marsh lands have been properly restored.

4. Wilderness character : The Arctic National Wildlife Refuge offers diverse
wilderness and spectacular scenery in one of the world's last pristine
animal ranges. The coastal plain of the refuge is the only place on
Alaska's North Slope that still is fully protected from development.
Although the Rainey sanctuary is home to a wide variety of bird and animal
species. It is not wilderness . Long before Audubon obtained the

sanctuary in 1924, it was criss-crossed with man-made canals and was used
extensively for comfflerclal water transport.

According to Lonnle Lege, manager of Ralney, drilling at the sanctuary is

conducted In a way that does not compromise proper environmental management of

the refuge.

"1 have the power on the spot to halt any activity that is taking place
that Is not environmentally sound," Mr. Lege said. "We keep a close watch on

drilling to correct human error and there has never been a blow-out or oil
spill on the sanctuary. Extra safety precautions, such as concentric levees
around drilling sites, have kept environmental damages to a minimum," he added.

(more)
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Audubon monitors all cleanup activities after companies have completed
drilling and production at a well and its adjacent area. Mr. Lege makes sure

that companies restore drill sites and surrounding marsh lands as near to

their natural state as possible.

Mr. Lege said that by proper placement of canals, levees, and a system of

wiers (low dams with spillways), the sanctuary's habitat has actually been
improved for many species of wildlife.

On Rainey, there have been 14 producing gas wells, one oil well and 15

unproductive gas wells drilled. No new drilling has occurred since 1983, and
two producing gas wells remain.

History of Audubon's Involvement in Gas Drilling

The story of how Audubon became involved in gas drilling Is a complicated
one. The Paul J. Rainey Sanctuary was donated to Audubon in 192A, but the
original donors of the sanctuary retained a major part of mineral rights

beneath the refuge. Under Louisiana law, a partial owner of mineral rights
cannot refuse access to any other owner of similar rights over the surface of
the land.

Audubon therefore was presented with a choice of allowing the drilling to
occur with the society's safeguards in place, or with no controls at all.

Audubon entered into a lease with the other owner of the mineral rights in
order to control drilling activities on the sanctuary. Since the 1950s,

Audubon has been monitoring all exploring, drilling and production activities
on the Rainey sanctuary.

For more information, contact:

David Cline , Regional Vice President of Audubon's Alaska office in Anchorage
at 907-276-7034 .

Brock Evans , Vice President for National Issues in Washington, D.C. at
202-547-9009.

J. P. Myers , Senior Vice President for Science at Audubon's headquarters in New
York at 212-547-9281 .

Robert SanGeorge , Vice President for Public Affairs, or Betty Olt , Assistant
Director at 212-832-3200 .

i t # if
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Gwich'in Steering Committee
P O Box 202768 • Anchorage. Alaska 99520 • (907) 258-6814 • Fax (907) 274-4145

Statement of Sarah James

of Arctic Village, Alaska

before the

House Committee on Resources

on the

Arctic National Wildlife Refuge

Augusts, 1995

'In no case may a people be deprived of its own means of subsistence."

~ International Covenants on Human Rights

'Money doesn't last long. Caribou last forever."

- Peter Tritt, Gwich'in Elder

Sarah James, Arctic Village • Jonathon Solomon. Ft. Yukon • Norma Kassi, Old Crow • Johnny Charlie. Ft. McPherson

Ernest Erick, Venetie • Kay Wallis, Ft. Yukon • Gladys Metro. Old Crow • Alestine Andre. Arctic Red River
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Sheluk naii (All my relations.)

My name is Sarah James. I am Netsi Gwich'in from Arctic Village, Alaska. Thank

you for invitmg me to speak for my Gwich'm people. 1 am here with the direction of

the Elders of the 15 Gwich'in villages m northeast Alaska and northwest Canada

For a long time some members of Congress have tned to ignore the Gwich'm on this

issue of oil development m the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge Maybe they think

we are not important enough to mterfere with oil development. But we are the

people the most at nsk because we rely on the Porcupme canbou herd for our

economic and cultural survival.

Every summer lots of people from Congress come to Alaska to see Prudhoe Bay

and to visit the oil compames. They fly over the Refuge and go to Kaktovik, but

they never stop m Arctic Village. We always invite them to come to Arctic Village

so we can show them our way of life. We are hospitable people but they always say

they have been told it's too hard to get to our village. That's not really true because

you have to fly right over Arctic Village on your way to the North Slope. We have

a good airport big enough for your plane.

My people have lived on this land for thousands of years. You cannot understand

this issue by flying over the refuge and meeting only with people who want oil

development. So today I invite you all to stop m Arctic Village dunng your visit to

Alaska this summer. You need to see our homeland and listen to the concerns of

my people too before you decide how to vote on this issue.

What happens to the Arctic Refuge is not only an environmental issue. It is a

human n^ts issue too, because the survival of the Gwich'in culture depends on the

protection of the birthplace of the Porcupme caribou herd. It is about the basic

tribal right we have to carry on our traditional ways.

The Gwich'm are caribou people. Our ancestors lived with the caribou right where

we are today. The canbou provides 75 percent of the protem for my village. But it

is not just what we eat, it is who we are. Our whole way of life as a people is tied

to the Porcupme canbou. It is m our language, and our songs and stories. 1 grew up

hearmg all the stones from my parents and Elders, leammg how to hunt and
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preserv e the meat for winter, and how to take good care of the old people and the

children.

Villages like Arctic Village and Old Crow hunt the most caribou but all 15 Gwich'in

villages m Alaska and Canada rely on it through sharing and trade Lf the canbou

herd is not healthy, we have no where else to go. We are strong because we live on

our ancestral land. It is our responsibility to keep this land clean and to pass it on to

our children and grand-children, and for your children too.

The oil companies say that development won't hurt the caribou but they are not

telling the truth. Our Elders know that. They say we should never disturb the

canbou birthplace because it is a sensitive place. Now the biologists have found out

the same thing with science.

Even after 20 years, pregnant females and canbou with calves still avoid the haul

road and pipeline. Biologists say the herd could decrease by 20-40 percent, and it

could change its migration route if the birthplace is disturbed. The central arctic

canbou herd used to have their calves at Prudhoe Bay, but they don't calve there

anymore. They were lucky because there were good places for them to go to the

east and west. They have their calves in those places now. It's not like that m the

Arctic Jlefuge. The mountains come too close to the ocean and the caribou will not

have another safe and healthy place for calvmg if they have to move.

Lately it seems like people who want development will say almost anything about

the Gwich'm to get oil development. It's hard to fight this way because our Elders

told us to protect the Arctic Refuge and to "do it in a good way." But I will try to

point out some of the mismformation people are using against us.

The Arctic Slope Regional Corporation says we oppose their right to develop their

own land. This is not true. We have never taken a position on development on

Kaktovik lands m the Arctic Refuge. Our position is that no oil development should

be allowed m the 1002 Area which is public land and contains the most important

caribou calving areas. The Arctic Reftige is the only piece of the North Slope that is

closed to oil drilling.

I was told Senator Murkowski said caribou calves were not bom in the 1002 Area in

the last three years. Thjs is not true. This summer 95 percent of the Porcupine

canbou calves were bom in the exact area where they want permission to drill

accordmg to State of Alaska biologists. They think you cannot have oil



187

development in the 1 002 Area \A.ithout hurting the Porcupine canbou herd, but then

our governor and oil companies tell you just the opposite That's not the nght way
to decide things

Smce the Alaska Federation of Natives passed its resolution for oil development,

lots of people sa\ Alaska Natives all agree with development in the Arctic Refuge.

Again, they are not giving you a true picture. Many Alaska tribes support the

Gwichm, The AFN resolution only passed because of a block vote by the Native

regional corporations. What they don't tell you is people representmg 70 percent of

the villages and Native non-profits voted with the Gwich'm. The AFN vote

strengthened my people because it proved we have good support in other tribes,

especially the rural areas where people still live by subsistence.

We are really concerned because there are so many wrong things being said and we
are not able to tell everyone how things are. I urge the committee to understand and

respect the concerns of the Gwich'm people. We hope to see you in Arctic Village

when you come to Alaska.

Mahsi' choo (Thank you very much.)
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TESTIMONY

THE FUTURE OF THE COASTAL PLAIN AREA
OF THE

ARCTIC NATIONAL WILDLIFE REFUGE
BEFORE
THE

HOUSE RESOURCES COMMITTEE

August 3, 1995

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, my name is Oliver Leavitt. I

appreciate this opportunity to appear today and to submit testimony on the Coastal Plain

area of Alaska's North Slope.

I appear today in my capacity as Vice President of Arctic Slope Regional

Corporation (ASRC). ASRC represents the views and interests of its more than 7,000

Eskimo shareholders vs'ho live in the eight remote Villages on Alaska's North Slope. I

also serve as the President of the North Slope Borough Assembly.

1. Introduction

The future status of the small Coastal Plain area of the 19 million acre

Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR) is very important to the nation's long-term

economic well-being and to its energy security. The status of the 1.5 million acre

Coastal Plain area is also of critical importance to the future of the Inupiat Eskimo

people. We are the full-time, year-round residents of Alaska's North Slope. Our
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ancestors have lived in the Arctic for thousands of years and have been the stewards of

its land, environment and wildlife.

2. ASRC's Interest in the Coastal Plain Decision

The interests of the Inupiat people in the Coastal Plain are economic and

cultural. Congressional action on the future use of the Coastal Plain will determine

whether or not my people will have a long-term tax base from which to provide essential

public services. It will also determine whether there will be jobs and economic activity

for our young people and our children.

Congressional decisions will also determine whether we will have the resources

to maintain our culture: to teach the Inupiat language in our schools; to maintain our

traditions; to honor our elders; and to preserve our unique culture. Finally, this decision

will determine whether we, the people who once held aboriginal title to Prudhoe Bay

and all of the North Slope's 56 million acres , will be permitted to develop the 92,160

acres of highly prospective private lands that we own in the Coastal Plain at and near the

Village of Kaktovik.

Let me summarize briefly my people's specific interests in the Coastal Plain.

a. Tax base, public services and local government

Prior to the discovery of Prudhoe Bay in 1968, there was no tax

base and no effective means to provide essential public services to the Inupiat people in

Page 2
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our eight remote Villages. In these Villages, sewage service was by "honey pot." Water

was hauled by sled (usually as ice) from lakes and streams. Children were sent to BIA

schools thousands of miles away. Access to quality medical care did not exist. Fire and

police protection were exceptions to the rule. Electrical service was unreliable.

Communication with the outside was sporadic. Housing conditions were very poor.

The cost of food and other essentials was many times that of other areas of the United

States.

My people survived by their wits, by barter, by subsistence hunting, and by

continuing our Inupiat tradition of "sharing."

Prudhoe Bay's discovery and subsequent developments brought major changes.

These changes included, for the first time, jobs, economic activity, a local industrial tax

base, and an opportunity to establish a local Borough (County) form of government. We

established the "North Slope Borough" government in 1972. The Borough has actively

addressed my peoples' most important needs for essential public services. For the first

time, we are now able to provide our people with police, fire, medical and educational

services. Prudhoe Bay, the pipeline and the commercialization of new smaller oil fields

made this possible.

b. ASRC and private economic development

Prudhoe Bay's discovery also brought private sector jobs and an

opportunity for economic activity to my people. Through ASRC, our regional

Page 3
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corporation, and our Village Corporations, my people are now a part of this activity.

Today ASRC owns and operates construction, pipeline and oil field service companies

which provide jobs, dividends and economic opportunity for our Inupiat shareholders.

Development activities at Prudhoe Bay and other new smaller, but important. North

Slope oil fields made this possible.

c. Value and use of our private lands

Finally, Prudhoe Bay's discovery and the construction of the Trans-

Alaska Pipeline gave economic value to the potential mineral estate of the land rights we

were granted under the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act. Through lease

relationships with major energy companies, ASRC has generated capital to expand our

construction and service companies and to create new jobs.

Unfortunately, the revenue from our lands, to date, has come only from lease

payments. Prior to 1971 we, the Inupiat Eskimo people, owned Prudhoe Bay and all of

the North Slope by aboriginal title. Yet, we have had no commercial oil discoveries or

production on our land. We have no ownership interest in a single barrel of the

10 billion barrels the North Slope has produced.

Page 4
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d. Uncertain economic future

Obviously, oil development in the Arctic has improved my people's

quality of life in many ways. Oil production has opened new educational, employment

and economic opportunities.

But, in major respects, our future is still very uncertain. My people's future is

linked to a Congressional decision on future uses of the Coastal Plain.

Prudhoe Bay's oil production began in 1977 but now is in decline. Oil

production peaked at over 2.1 million B/D in 1988 and is now down to about 1.5

million B/D. This is a 25 percent decline. And oil production continues to decline at 10

percent annually, even with the opening of some new smaller fields.

Major new discoveries are needed to attract exploration capital and extend the

economic life of the pipeline. If discoveries are not made we will soon see our Borough

government's tax base seriously eroded. This means the minimal public services that the

Eskimo people enjoy today will have to be cut back.

Already, we are seeing job opportunities disappear as North Slope oil production

declines and many oil industry activities are down-sized, consolidated and reduced to

"maintenance" level operations.

Finally, without Congressional action, the economic opportunities for our Eskimo-

owned companies on the North Slope and the economic value of our land will shrink

and eventually disappear.

Pages
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That is the future we see if Congress does not act to open the Nation's best

prospect for new "world class" oil and gas reserves to leasing.

3. Nation's Best Prospect and Need for Decision

If Congress acts to open the Coastal Plain to multiple uses - to refuge

management and to leasing and properly regulated exploration and development - we

see a brighter future, for all of Alaska's Native people, for the State of Alaska, and for the

nation. This future could mean as many as 735,000 new jobs in ail fifty states; an

increase in our gross national product of $50 billion; a major reduction in our balance of

trade deficit and the $40 billion annually we now spend for imported oil; and a major

source of new revenue to reduce the Federal deficit.

No one disputes that the Coastal Plain is the nation's best remaining prospect for

major new oil and gas reserves. Government and private geologists are in full agreement

here. They have identified 26 separate major oil and gas prospects in the Coastal Plain.

This does not necessarily mean Prudhoe Bay's 10 billion barrel discovery will be

repeated. But it does means the potential is there for one or more Prudhoe Bay size oil

fields and many smaller oil fields.

The need for immediate Congressional action is clear. Oil imports now exceed

50 percent of total United States demand. Various projections are that oil import

dependence will soon grow to 60 and 70 percent.
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Domestic oil companies are willing to commit additional resources and capital on

the North Slope. But, absent authorization for leasing in prime areas such as the Coastal

Plain, these resources and jobs will be allocated to exploration projects in other

countries.

4. Potential of the Coastal Plain

The Coastal Plain of ANWR presents the single most important option

available to the nation to add major new domestic oil reserves and production.

This option is available in a time frame which will permit new reserves to be

transported to markets in the lower 48 states. If the Coastal Plain is not opened soon,

however, there will come a time when Prudhoe Bay and other oil reserves will be

substantially depleted. This means that the Trans-Alaska Pipeline System (TAPS) will

eventually become uneconomic and will be retired and dismantled. This could happen

in 10 to 15 years. Because of long lead times for Arctic development, a Coastal Plain

decision is needed now, this year.

The dismantling of TAPS would make it unlikely that Coastal Plain oil and other

potential North Slope revenues could ever be produced. This also means that other

small offshore and onshore discoveries on the North Slope would never reach

commercial production.

Page 7
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5. Clear Precedent for Development

Opening the Coastal Plain to leasing does not set new a precedent.

Prudhoe Bay and other fields next to the Coastal Plain were leased thirty years ago.

The Department of the Interior has had an aggressive Beaufort Sea OCS leasing

policy in offshore waters adjacent to the Coastal Plain for more than a decade. The State

of Alaska had been leasing lands within the three mile limit - touching the shore of the

Coastal Plain - for years. Wells are being drilled in these waters and discoveries are

being made. Yet, the dangers presented by development in these icy, turbulent, wind-

driven federal and state waters exceed those presented in the onshore Coastal Plain.

6. Legislative Recommendations

a. Impact Aid for Kaktovik Village

ASRC recommends that Federal legislation to lease the Coastal Plain

include appropriate impact aid for Kaktovik Village to provide essential infrastructure and

any necessary social services. A decision to open the Coastal Plain will bring greatly

increased visitor traffic and other pressures on a Village whose people support oil

development, but who desire to retain their privacy, their culture and their character as a

traditional subsistence Eskimo community.

With advance planning and modest financial aid both the Borough and Kaktovik

can play an important role in meeting the legitimate needs of the government in

connection with Coastal Plain exploration and development.
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The impact aid provision should also be available for any other community that

might be effected by leasing and development. An impact aid fund may not be needed,

but would provide a safety net.

b. Major Oil Companv Amendment to Take Eskimo Property Rights

In previous Congresses, several major oil companies have made an

effort to secure adoption of an amendment to Coastal Plain legislation which would be

an unlawful taking of the contractual and property rights of ASRC and its Eskimo

shareholders. This amendment would prevent ASRC from engaging in exploratory

drilling on the private lands owned by ASRC in the Coastal Plain on the date of

enactment of leasing legislation. Instead, such activity could not occur on our private

lands until after the first lease sale is held.

As background, ASRC received the rights to 92,160 acres of subsurface in and

adjacent to the Coastal Plain in an August 9, 1983 land exchange with the United States.

Approximately 69,000 acres of this subsurface estate is not in the Coastal Plain. ASRC

was free, from the date of the receipt of this land, to engage in exploratory drilling on

these lands. However, approximately 23,000 acres of ASRC's subsurface estate is within

the Coastal Plain as that term was defined in section 1002 of ANILCA. On this 23,000

acre parcel, ASRC had agreed to refrain from exploratory drilling until the date of

enactment of legislation opening either the Coastal Plain of ANWR or the ASRC lands to

oil and gas exploration or development. Once Congress acts to open the Coastal Plain

Page 9
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of ANWR to oil and gas exploration or development, ASRC has a right to engage in

exploratory drilling on this 23,000 acres of privately owned land (known as "the fourth

township"). Enclosed for the information of the Committee as Appendix A is a

February 28, 1989 memorandum that describes in more detail ASRC's rights to engage in

exploratory drilling on the fourth township.

Several major oil companies have been active in proposing an amendment to

preclude ASRC from engaging in exploratory drilling on this fourth township of land until

after the first lease sale. Ironically, Exxon and other oil companies pushing this

amendment were invited to submit lease offers on our Kaktovik land in the mid-1980s.

Now they want Congress to give them an advantage they declined to purchase on the

open market.

We believe that the proposed amendment is bad public policy, it would

constitute an unfair legislative taking of our private property rights. Some major oil

companies contend that this amendment will ensure a "level playing field" for all

participants in the first lease sale in ANWR. At the same time, several of the proponents

of this amendment have participated in exploratory wells in the Federal and State

offshore areas directly adjacent to the Coastal Plain of ANWR and the ASRC lands. By

preventing ASRC from engaging in exploratory drilling on ASRC's private lands while

engaging in these same activities on adjacent offshore leases, these companies are in fact

heavily tilting the playing field in their favor.
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c. Land Use and Environmental Provisions

As a member of the Borough Assembly, as an officer of ASRC, as a

Whaling Captain and as a subsistence hunter of caribou, I have carefully watched oil

development on the North Slope. As a young man in the 1960's, like many of my

people, I had concerns, I feared the impact of this new technology.

History and thirty years of experience demonstrate that my fears were unfounded.

Health stocks of fish and wildlife are compatible with responsible oil development. The

Central Arctic caribou herd at Prudhoe Bay is larger than ever - 3,000 in 1972 and

24,000 today - and thriving. Some species of once endangered birds are coming back

in the oil fields.

And the footprint of development is constantly getting smaller. Technology is

showing major gains. Horizontal drilling means more wells able to reach farther from

smaller drilling pads. Better land use planning consolidates common facilities. Gravel

roads are being replaced by winter ice roads which melt without leaving a trace of man's

activity.

But these gains do not happen by chance. They are the product of hard work by

an industry that is constantly being pushed by the North Slope Borough, by the State of

Alaska and by the Federal government. The push is to produce the oil we need more

efficiently with fewer and fewer impacts on the land, the environment and the fish and

wildlife.
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d. Wildlife in the Coastal Plain

Mr. Chairman, those who oppose leasing in the Coastal Plain and

advocate designation as Wilderness, have advanced a wide range of shifting arguments

over the years. In recent times, they have turned their arguments on the need to protect

the Porcupine Caribou herd.

There is a need to protect aN species of fish and wildlife from being adversely

impacted. This includes caribou and other species. Fortunately, we know how to do

this. Prudhoe Bay demonstrates compatibility with the Central Arctic Herd. It also

demonstrates years of caribou-friendly planning and operational experience.

The canbou is a very adaptive animal. The Canadians showed this when they

drilled fifty or more oil wells just east of the Coastal Plain over the past twenty five

years. They also demonstrated this when they built the Dempster Highway through the

heart of the range of the Porcupine Caribou herd.

There are many known and proven ways to explore for and develop oil fields in

ways that are compatible with caribou. These included raised pipelines and covered

ramps to assist pipeline crossing; seasonal closing of exploration during the short calving

season; and concentrating year round activities such as hotels and maintenance facilities

in areas least used by caribou and other wildlife.
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7. Alaska Federation of Natives Support

The Alaska Federation of Natives (AFN), the highly respected state-wide

organization of Alaska's Native institutions, supports leasing the Coastal Plain. I would

like to submit AFN's June 13, 1995 Resolution for the hearing record.

AFN supports leasing in the Coastal Plain for a wide variety of reasons that are

very important to Alaska's Native Americans.

Over 85 percent of Alaska's revenues for education, medical care, public

sanitation and other programs come from taxes and royalty on North Slope oil

North Slope oil provides many of the jobs for Native people and much of the

economic activity that is necessary to Native-owned businesses enterprises.

Many of Alaska's rural villages lag behind urban areas in employment, public

services and opportunity. These are often Native Villages. Closing this gap requires the

real resources that North Slope oil and the Coastal Plain can provide.

Finally, Mr. Chairman, I should note that passage of the AFN Resolution was not

unanimous. This is what happens in democratic institutions. The vote was 16 to 9 by

AFN's Board, an almost 2 to 1 majority. Ms. Sarah James, a member of the Gwich'in

Steering Committee, and a witness on this panel spoke against the AFN Resolution. I

want to make a couple of points about the Steering Committee's opposition:
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First. I do not believe they represent the views of the majority of the Athabascan

Indians who live in the interior of Alaska or Doyon, the Athabascan Regional

Corporation.

Second, in 1980 those who call themselves the Gwich'in leased all of their 1.8

million acres of land on the Venetie Indian Reservation. This oil and gas lease was to

the Rouget Oil Company for $1.8 million.

Third, the lease, which was recorded a matter of public record, did not contain

any provisions to protect the Porcupine caribou herd which often passes through the

reservation during its annual migration.

Fourth, after the expirations of the original oil and gas lease, the tribal government

for the 350 residents of the two Villages on the Venetie Reservation again advertised and

offered all of their 1.8 million acres of land to any oil company for oil and gas leases.

Fifth, a number of the present Members of today's Gwich'in Steering Committee,

including Ms. Sarah James, were among the officials who signed the oil and gas leases as

well as the subsequent offer to lease.

Mr. President, to keep the history straight, I submit these lease documents for the

hearing record.

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, my people want what the Gwich'in

have already had. We want the opportunity to have the economic benefit of our private

lands. We also believe that the public land area of the Coastal Plain should be
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developed for its highest and best use. This will enable all Native people in Alaska to

have a better life with greater opportunity for their children.

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, my people appreciate the opportunity to present our views. The

future of the Coastal Plain is of critical importance to our future and our children's

future. We recognize that our interests sometimes get lost in debates involving national

energy policy, balance of payments, the budget deficit and other fundamental issues of

government policy.

We strongly urge the Committee to open the Coastal Plain to a carefully

regulated, environmentally sensitive program of leasing, exploration and development.

[The attachments to this statement were placed in the files

of the committee.]
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I am Scott Kerr, Kuparuk Development Manager for ARCO, Alaska, Inc. with

offices located at 700 G Street in Anchorage. I would like to share with you my
knowledge regarding oil and gas development on the North Slope. I am
responsible for identifying and developing new reserve opportunities in the

Kuparuk River Unit and the surrounding area.

Attachment 1 : Map of North Slope Accumulations

I would like to discuss the West Sak oil accumulation, most of which overlies the

Kuparuk reservoir. I will describe ARCO's past efforts to develop West Sak and
the technical and economic challenges we must overcome in order to

produce this resource. Because of the large amount of oil in place. West Sak is

often mistaken for another Prudhoe Bay. However, due to poor oil quality and
poor reservoir rock quality that is not the case. Put another way, not ever/

seven-footer can play in the NBA.

We know a lot about West Sak. It was discovered in 1971 . West Sak is a shallow

reservoir, located just beneath the permafrost at depths ranging from 2,500 feet

down to 4,500 feet. The formation extends over 300 square miles, stretching from

the southern boundary of the Kuparuk River Unit to the Arctic Ocean. The

formation is 25 miles long and 15 miles wide. As the Kuparuk and Milne Point

fields have been developed, the industr/ has drilled hundreds of wells which

have penetrated the West Sak on their way down to the Kuparuk reservoir. This

has allowed us to obtain extensive reservoir information, including log analysis,

core samples and fluid analysis from the entire West Sak.

West Sak oil is what we call heavy oil. The oil is of similar quality to other heavy
oil accumulations world wide. Unfortunately West Sak is in Alaska.... not

California or Oklahoma. As a result, the value of West Sak oil is diminished not

only by the temperature of the oil and the oil properties but also by the cost of

overcoming Arctic conditions and transporting the oil through an 800 mile
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pipeline to tantcers whicin must then carry tine oil to market. These are significant

economic hurdles that makes West Sak development a risky venture.

We estimate that West Sak oil-in-place exceeds 10 billion barrels, which

makes it larger than the Kuparuk field, but smaller than Frudhoe Bay.

Oil-in-place is a measure of the total oil volume contained in the formation.

Because only a fraction of the oil-in-place in any accumulation can be
produced, reserve estimates are a better measure of an oil accumulation's true

potential. Reserves - by the Securities and Exchange Commission definition -

are barrels of oil which can be economically produced using today's

technology at today's oil price.

The State of Alaska estimates original total reserves of 2.5. billion barrels at

Kuparuk and 12. 2 billion barrels at Prudhoe Bay. In contrast, ARCO currently

carries no West Sak reserves in its SEC filings. We have been working to develop

technology which will enable us to book West Sak reserves. But even under our

most optimistic scenario we anticipate potential reserves in the range of a half

billion barrels ~ a significant number but substantially less than the giant fields to

which West Sak is often compared. Half a billion barrels is still a significant prize -

one that ARCO has pursued and will continue to pursue.

Attachment 2: West Sak Type Log/Prudhoe Type Log

Our estimate of potential reserves is low because in addition to containing

heavy, viscous oil, the West Sak is not one thick, continuous formation. Instead, it

is composed of five primary oil-bearing strata. Each contains several sub layers

of varying thickness and areal extent which are separated from each other by

impermeable shales. These isolated oil-bearing strata and sub strata are thin

and of poor rock quality when compared to producing heavy oil accumulations

elsewhere in the world. In comparison to Prudhoe Bay, the West Sak is of ver/

poor quality and would be challenging to produce with today's technology.

Attachment 3: East / West Cross Section

Analysis of data collected during Kuparuk development shows that the West

Sak formation gets deeper to the East. As the formation becomes deeper, the

oil becomes warmer, less viscous and easier to produce. Reservoir rock quality

also varies widely across the field. This variability has encouraged development

of a limited area of the West Sak in the Milne Point field.
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Attachment 4 : West Sak Core Area

It may also allow development of a relatively small area of the West Sak

within the existing Kuparuk River Unit boundary. Rock and oil quality are good
enough in this area to justify research and testing of new technologies which

could allow production of a small portion of this large resource.

Attachment 5: West Sak Time Line

ARCO has been working towards West Sak Development since 1971 . Our
approach has been driven by oil price, tax and royalty regimes, technology

and well performance. Our first priority was to bring on production from the

underlying Kuparuk resen/oir. As Kuparuk development has proceeded, we
have collected West Sak data from hundreds of wells.

In early 1981 , ARCO initiated a significant West Sak delineation and research

effort in conjunction with ARCO Exploration and Production Technology Center

in Piano, Texas. This effort cost over $200 million, spanned nine years and
included a three-year West Sak production pilot which began in 1983. Oil prices

at that time were significantly higher than today, encouraging us to attempt

commercialization of what was seen, even then, as a marginal asset with many
technical challenges.

We produced more than 1 million barrels of West Sak oil and learned that both

waterflooding and tertiary EOR will be required to produce West Sak

successfully.

We also tested completion techniques necessar/ to produce cold, thick oil

through a low permeability and highly unconsolidated resen/oir rock. The

oil doesn't flow easily and when it does it tends to carry large amounts of

formation sand with it sand which is deposited in producing wells choking off

production.

We hod to perform expensive additional wellwork to obtain reasonable well

productivity and to keep the heavy oil from carrying sand into our well

bores in order to maintain these reasonable production rates. The pilot project

was a technical success but an economic failure. We developed the

technology required to provide a 300 to 400 bopd rate in the very best part of

West Sak. However, the cost of operating the pilot project was too high to

continue production from even the best part of the West Sak accumulation.
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The pilot was abandoned in 1986 and production has never resumed. Research,

continued, however, followed by an additional well and production test in early

1989. Plans for a second West Sak pilot were scrapped later that year. That

decision was based on a number of factors including a decision by the state to

increase severance taxes at Kuparuk by an estimated 40 percent. This was a
major hit because every barrel of West Sak production would have been taxed

at the higher Kuparuk tax rate. West Sak is a marginal prospect which could not

support the cost of its own, stand aione processing facilities.

Our decision was also influenced by an expectation that oil prices would remain

low for a number of years and the fact that there were still significant remaining

technical challenges. In late 1994 ARCO resumed work on West Sak. We took

this step because a lot has happened in recent years.

On the technical front, our industry has had a decade of technological

advances .... many of which could help lower costs and increase production

rates at West Sak. In addition, a large scale, tertiary enhanced oil recovery

project has been approved and is being developed at Kuparuk. The availability

of this EOR infrastructure for use at West Sak significantly lowers a prior

economic hurdle.

On the political front, the state of Alaska is actively seeking ways to encourage
development of marginal oil accumulations. Earlier this summer. Governor Tony

Knowles signed legislation giving the state the flexibility to adjust royalty rates for

fields like West Sak. The state has also developed a mechanism for preserving

the separate tax status of separate reservoirs produced through a common
processing facility.

Given all that has changed, it made sense to look at West Sak again to

determine if now is the time to again begin moving towards commercialization.

Our goal is to make West Sak viable in a low oil price worid. The current effort

began in our technology center where a group of scientists and engineers

identified new and emerging technologies which might be applied to the

problems of producing West Sak. Teams in Piano and Alaska are assessing these

technologies to design necessar/ field tests. We want to determine if we can
break through impermeable shale barriers with massive hydraulic fractures. We
want to determine if multilateral wells targeting multiple strata can provide

adequate production rates at an affordable cost. We want to test new sand

control methodologies.
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We will be seeking funding to re-enter the 1 989 test well and possibly drill new
wells for the purpose of conducting these field tests. By 1 997 we hope to have
a prototype well completion which could be used to develop the most

attractive portions of the West Sak accumulation.

Field development will depend on whether these efforts increase well

productivity while also decreasing development and operating costs. It is our

hope that these new technologies will allow us to proceed with field

development. When that day comes, our approach will be conservative

and incremental. Field development will be accomplished through a series of

cautious, carefully planned steps designed to minimize the considerable

economic and technical risk inherent to West Sak.

As I said before, because West Sak is a marginal resource which can't

support the cost of stand-alone development, ever/ barrel of West Sak oil

will be produced through existing Kuparuk facilities. As the Kuparuk rates

decline and as we eliminate the economic and technical hurdles, we will

begin developing the very best part of the West Sak. We will drill a handful of

wells, test and enhance the economic viability of our operations and improve

our technology before expanding our operations into areas of decreasing

resen/oir quality and increasing risk.

In short, we hope to establish a foundation from which we can expand as

project performance dictates. West Sak will not require major new facility

expansions. It will require, however, fabrication of smaller expansion modules

along with drill site production modules that will be constructed in Alaska. West

Sak development will also require the drilling of hundreds of new development
wells over the production life of the field. This work could be spread over a
decade or more.

Attachment 6: Kuparuk and West Sak Rate Forecast

This graph shows estimated West Sak production rates. If West Sak could

compete economically with Kuparuk field production for processing space, it

would be brought on sooner. The converse is also true. Initial West Sak

production rates will be low and will gradually replace Kuparuk production. We
estimate maximum rates of less than 150,000 bopd. This is equal to less than 10

percent of current, daily North Slope oil production.
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Attachment 7: North Slope Rate Forecast

West Sak will not keep TAPS full. In fact, ARCO's forecast of future West
Sak potential is a very small part of the future forecast of known resource

potential. But in combination with production from other North Slope
resource areas - including those areas not currently accessible -- it can
extend the life of this strategic national asset and make a meaningful

contribution to US daily production.

Attachment 8: Summary

In summar/, the West Sak contains a significant amount of oil but, it does
not have multi-billion barrels of reserves like the Prudhoe Bay or Kuparuk
fields contained. Due to its heavy oil and lack of sand continuity, the

percentage of oil recovered from West Sak will be significantly lower than other

NS fields. We estimate that the overall recovery of oil from the West Sak will be
below 10% of the oil in place, compared to almost 40% recover/ in Kuparuk and
over 50% recovery in Prudhoe Bay. In the best areas, the recovery from West

Sak can approach 30% but, a large area of the West Sak will not be economic
to produce.

Production from the West Sak will be much lower than other North Slope fields,

requiring the drilling of numerous wells to produce the field. West Sak is both a
technical and economic challenge. We have spent over $200 MM on this field

and still have not come up with solutions to all the technical challenges facing

us. Future development will be risky and require new drilling and completion

technology not yet in common use. This technology has greatly improved
during the past 10 years and we believe that portions of the West Sak reservoir

can be economic to develop and produce into existing NS facilities. ARCO sees

the West Sak as a key resource to our company and is committed to bringing

the field on production in an economic fashion.
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4 J ^ MAPCOPETROUEUIVIe

As president of a company that refines and markets American petroleum

products, I respectfully submit this statement on behalf of the over 400 employees in

Alaska and 2,700 employees nationwide which comprise MAPCO PETROLEUM Inc.

Our company owns and operates two refineries, one in North Pole, Alaska, and

one in Memphis, Tennessee, and over 250 retail gasoline convenience stores in Alaska

and the Southeastern United States. We fully understand the importance of

increasing domestic energy production and support the exploration and development

of oil and gas resources in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (ANWR). We believe,

like many others, that this area in northern Alaska can retain its environmental

integrity while yielding to progress and sensibility.

For far too long and at too great a price, our nation has depended on foreign

oil. Even more troubling, the trend is not only continuing, it's growing and at an

alarming rate. The results are obvious - a declining number of good jobs for American

workers, pipelines like the Trans-Alaska Pipeline System that could eventually run dry,

and a state of national security that depends on events in the Middle East. It's time

for this to change and an important part of the answer is found in the domestic energy

production which ANWR can provide.

In this fertile coastal plain lies the hope of opportvinity, a potential econonuc

stimulus for the country and for our national energy infrastructure. According to

knowledgeable sources, including government estimates, access could mean hundreds

of thousands of new jobs for skilled workers, new sources of revenue for Alaska and

federal deficit reduction, stable volumes for pipeline shippyers, and security for the

future.

leOOSOUTH BALTIMORE AVENUE POST OFFICE BOX »45 TULSA. OKLAHOMA 74101.<)e45 (81«) 58M727
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But we must act now if we are to realize the results that have been forecast and

expected by so many. By waiting, we risk losing a window of opportunity because

tomorrow's hof>es depend on today's discoveries.

Deemed the Last Frontier, Alaska and its North Slope hold the key to our

energy future and the jobs to fuel our economy. I appreciate this chance to share

MAPCO's views and encourage you to support legislation that opens the coastal plain

ofANWR to safe exploration. It's the right thing to do because America benefits.
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STATEMENT
OF THE

AMERICAN PETROLEUM INSTITUTE
BEFORE THE HOUSE COMMITTEE ON RESOURCES

AUGUST 3, 1995

This is the statement of the American Petroleum
Institute, which represents more than 300 companies involved
in all aspects of the oil and natural gas industry --

including exploration, production, transportation, refining
and marketing.

The American Petroleum Institute (API) believes that
Congress should act now to open the coastal plain of the
Arctic National Wildlife Refuge to oil exploration and
development. Opening the coastal plain offers the best
single opportunity to increase significantly domestic oil
production. Failure to act could lead to an early shut-down
of the Trans Alaska Pipeline and the loss of potentially
enormous domestic oil reserves. Moreover, a quarter century
of oil operations on Alaska's North Slope has shown that oil
exploration and development on the coastal plain would be
fully compatible with arctic wildlife and environment.

Exploration and development on the coastal plain offer
four substantial benefits to the American people. The first
is a real boost to domestic oil production. There could be
vast amounts of oil in ANWR's coastal plain. The U.S.
Department of the Interior has estimated that there is a 46
percent chance of discovering economically recoverable oil
in the coastal plain -- possibly as much as 9.2 billion
barrels. These are extraordinarily good odds, since only
one out of every 50 wells drilled in unexplored areas has
resulted in a major discovery of a million or more barrels
of oil or an equivalent amount of natural gas. An analysis
by the American Association of Petroleum Geologists contends
that the 9.2 billion barrel estimate is conservative and
that ANWR could hold 15 billion barrels of recoverable oil,
larger than the nation's largest oil field, Prudhoe Bay,
just 70 miles to the west. ANWR's oil would help replace
declining production from existing Alaskan fields that now
provide 25 percent of U.S. domestic oil production.

Second, ANWR offers significant economic benefits for
the United States. In 1987, the U.S. Department of the
Interior stated that net national economic benefits from
ANWR development could reach $325 billion. While these
estimates will vary with the assumptions used, it is likely
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that, in any case, net economic benefits would be in the
hundreds of billions of dollars. Development of the North
Slope oil fields has already contributed more than $300
billion to the U.S. economy. Assuming reserves of 15
billion barrels, production in ANWR could last for 25 years,
peaking at about 2 million barrels a day. That would be
nearly 33 percent of the current daily U.S. production. A
production level of 2 million barrels a day would mean that
the coastal plain was one of the world's most productive
fields. Were it a country, the coastal plain would rank
among the top eight oil-producing countries in the world.

Third, ANWR offers a significant source of income for
the federal government, no insignificant benefit at a time
of tight budgets. Depending on the world price of oil, the
U.S- Treasury could count on an influx of several billion
dollars a year in revenues from lease sales and production
royalties from ANWR oil. Revenues from the ANWR lease sale
would be paid up front, providing funds to help reduce the
federal budget deficit in the short term.

Fourth, ANWR offers a significant source of income for
the government and people of Alaska. The petroleum industry
is already the largest source of income for Alaska. The
industry provides 35 cents out of every dollar produced in
Alaska and 78 cents out of every dollar that finances
Alaska's state government.

Critics cite certain environmental disadvantages, which
have b^en blown out of proportion. Three facts will keep
this proposed activity in proportion. First, exploration
and development of ANWR will take up only a small fraction
of its millions of acres. Oil operations in ANWR would take
place on a small portion of the coastal plain. The coastal
plain covers about 1.5 million acres, which is only about 8

percent of ANWR's total area. But the actual operations
would take up about 19 square miles, or less than one
percent of the coastal plain, and less than one-tenth of one
percent of the full ANWR. Nineteen square miles are roughly
equivalent to the size of Washington, D.C.'s Dulles Airport.
(ANWR itself is about the size of South Carolina.)

Second, oil development will not adversely affect the
area's wildlife. Oil field activities already conducted on
the North Slope have not had any significantly adverse
impact on the population size of any fish or wildlife
species, including caribou. In fact, the caribou have
thrived. The Central Arctic Herd, which grazes in the
Prudhoe Bay oil field, now numbers more than 23,000. That

20-275 0-95-8
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is eight times larger than when oil development first began
in the Prudhoe Bay area in the early 1970s. The oil
companies have worked with federal, state and local
authorities to make sure their structures permit such
wildlife movements as caribou migration. Other forms of
wildlife, such as bears and wolves, use the projected ANWR
site only infrequently and would not be affected by oil
development. For example, not a single grizzly bear has
ever been killed in the North Slope oil fields in the course
of routine operations.

Third, oil operations cause only a temporary loss of a
very small amount of habitat. Federal law mandates that the
environment must be protected during oil and gas development
anywhere on federal lands. Once oil operations are
completed, companies are required to remove all of their
equipment and restore the land as closely as possible to its
natural state. The oil industry is perfecting reclamation
and rehabilitation of exploration sites in the Prudhoe Bay
field. Since 1990, more than 61,000 cubic yards of gravel
have been removed from 912 sites, and more than 4.1 million
square feet of gravelled tundra have been cleaned, as part
of a gravelled-tundra rehabilitation project. As part of a

10-year revegetation project, seed from 33 native plant
species was harvested in 1989 and planted in 144 plots in
1990 to evaluate methods of modifying gravel pads to
encourage natural revegetation.

To sacrifice this potentially huge source of domestic
oil production for the insubstantial reasons offered by some
envirohmentalists would be a grave mistake. It would be
compounded by the fact that such a decision could adversely
affect the feasibility of other North Slope development,
even at known locations. A 1991 study by the U.S.
Department of Energy says that technology and economics make
it difficult or impossible to operate the Trans Alaska
Pipeline at flow rates of less than 300,000 barrels per day.
Unless new fields can be developed to maintain such a rate
of flow, the pipeline will shut down, probably irreversibly,
leaving large amounts of recoverable oil behind. Former
Energy Secretary James Watkins argued that such a shutdown
"may be tantamount to permanent shut-in of the entire
region." In an area like ANWR, it could take at least 10-12
years to begin production after the initial lease sales. So
an early sale could play a significant role in forestalling
such a wasteful and premature shutdown.

To summarize the industry's position: the potential
benefits of oil development in ANWR are enormous; the
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potential environmental effects of such development would be
negligible, and for the most part temporary; and the failure
to lease ANWR could have an adverse and irreversible effect
on current and future petroleum production in Alaska. We
believe ANWR should be opened to oil and gas exploration
now.
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Written Testimony
to the

House Committee on Resources

by
John C. Morgan, President

BPX (Alaska) Inc.

August 1, 1995

Mr. Chairman.

BP strongly supports all efforts to secure the opening for the coastal

plain of ANWR for exploration and development. The coastal plain of ANWR is an

extension of a demonstrated, global scale hydrocarbon province. Various estimates

have defined potential of several billions of barrels of resources. Because of the long

lead times of new field development, we need to begin to explore now to assure the

potential of ANWR can help supply the energy needs of the United States early in the

next century.

This testimony highlights the improvements in oil field technology that

have been made on the North Slope of Alaska and how those improvements will

minimize the impact of future development. The oil industry can explore and develop

ANWR safely and environmentally responsibly.

BP is the largest producer of oil in the United States because of our

North Slope production. We operate or have interests in all seven producing fields on
the North Slope, which account for nearly a quarter of the oil currently produced in the

United States. We are actively developing new production within these fields and
hope to develop additional fields in the near future.

During more than four decades of exploration and development activities

on the North Slope, BP and other Alaskan producers have demonstrated our

commitment to minimizing the environmental impacts of our operations, to maximizing

production through ongoing investment and new technology, and to continuously

improving our performance. We're always searching for new and better ways to

conduct our business.

Reducing the Impact of Development

I would like to discuss how North Slope oil and gas development
technology has evolved over the past two decades and how this has enabled us to

significantly simplify our facilities and operations, reduce the cost of development and
simultaneously reduce environmental impacts of development. This process is

ongoing, and new fields such as Badami and Northstar that are being considered for

development will use the best current and new technology to assure technical

integrity and minimize environmental impact.

We expect that lessons the industry has learned since Prudhoe Bay
development began in the early 1970s will enable us to significantly reduce the

impacts of our future activities while maximizing the region's contribution to energy
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supplies. Strides that we have taken in the past two decades have been both good
business and good for the environment.

Research by industry, government and independent parties has shown
that environmental consequences of oil development on the North Slope have been
minimal. Long-term studies help us to determine how wildlife and oil development can
coexist. They target every facet of our operations from exploration through closure.

A number of advances in development and exploration technology have
enabled us to significantly reduce the impact and enhance the economics of oil

activities on the North Slope. Among them are:

Elimination of surface storage, or "reserve" pits for disposal of drilling

wastes;

Closer spacing of wells on a gravel drilling pad;

Extended-reach drilling, enabling recovery of oil reserves as far as 3
miles away from a single surface location where wells are clustered;

Simplifying facilities in order to make them more space- and cost-

efficient, including consolidating processing facilities with living quarters;

Using ice, instead of gravel roads for pipeline installation and other

construction activities so they'll melt in spring, leaving little trace;

Using ice roads and pads for exploratory drilling, and conducting land

seismic operations on snow-covered tundra, again leaving little trace.

In the past, exploration drilling was conducted from gravel pads and
sometimes required gravel air strips for support. Today, all exploration wori< is

conducted from ice pads and ice air strips, which leave virtually no impact on the

tundra when they melt.

What of the Future

Two techniques new to the North Slope are under consideration as we
endeavor to find ways to economically develop the Badami discovery, lying about 30
miles east of Prudhoe Bay. These are a buried, chilled pipeline and no access road

from existing oil field infrastructure to the West. These methods would significantly

further reduce development costs and environmental impacts, and we believe they

are both feasible and economic for Badami. They may or may not be applicable for

other new developments.

Well Pad Evolution

In the past 25 years there has been roughly a 70% reduction in the size

of an average North Slope drilling pad (figure 1 ). The same number of wells that

required a 20-acre gravel pad in the 1970s can now be drilled from a pad covering

about 5 acres.
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This has resulted primarily from major changes in well spacing, the

disposal of drilling wastes and the size and complexity of production facilities. Drilling

technology has advanced to the point where we can space wells as close as 10 feet

apart, and 15 feet is common. In the 1970s, Prudhoe Bay wells were spaced
approximately 1 00 feet apart.

We've also eliminated the use of surface reserve pits to store drilling

wastes. Instead, rock cuttings and the spend drilling mud are washed and ground into

a slurry, then injected into a confining geologic zone more than 3,000 feet beneath the

surface. No surface disposal of drilling wastes are expected on future North Slope

projects along the Arctic coast.

Extended Reach Drilling Technology

Advances in directional or extended reach drilling (ERD) technology also

have enhanced oil recovery efforts while reducing surface impacts. When Prudhoe
Bay began production in the mid-1970s, we were able to deviate about a mile-and-a-

half, horizontally, from a well's surface location.

Today, extended reach drilling is enabling us to tap accumulations

neariy three miles offshore from an onshore location at our Niakuk field, and we
expect to extend our reach to neariy four miles in the near future. Such distances

already have been achieved at a BP development in southern England, and we have
been transferring that technology to our North Slope operations.

Percent of Operating Area directly involved in Development

As a result of this evolution in development techniques, gravel

placements on the tundra have been significantly reduced (figure 2). Approximately

5,000 acres, or roughly 2% of the surface area of the Prudhoe Bay Field, are covered

by gravel. If we were to develop Prudhoe Bay today, and incorporate all the lessons

we've learned in two decades of North Slope development, grave! would cover less

than 2,000 acres -- more than a 60% reduction.

Less than 1 % of the surface is affected by development in the Kuparuk
Field to the West of Prudhoe Bay, and Badami development would have an impact on
less than half of 1 % of the surface area. These reductions have cut costs as well as
minimizing environmental impact, and they would be reflected in any future North

Slope development activity.

Summary

BP and the industry continue to be on the forefront of technology. We
will get the most from existing fields and we feel confident that we have the ability and
will to apply those technologies to other areas of Alaska's North Slope. We are

committed to continuing to simplify our developments and operations, to reducing the

cost of those developments and simultaneously reduce and minimize their

environmental impact.
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Mr dudmuA and membcn of tha oommittBci, I am Senator Drue Pfeaxtei,

IVeddent of the Alaska Stata Senate. I am providing teitlmony to you on
behalf of the Alaska State Senate and State Houae on eocploration and
development of the ArcticOU Retorve in tha Arctic Nattonal Wildlife

KefugeinAlaeka.

First I would like to indicate the overwhelming support in Alaska for

exploratian and development of this area, which congress wisely set aside

in 1960 asbeijng the best oil prospect in tha United States.

During the past legislative session^^ Alaska legislature ohoe again

affirmed our support by passing resolutions with near unanimous votes,

lliese resolutions are included in^ documents we have provided to you.

Resolutions in support have also been adopted bv the Alaska Municipal

League, the Alaska Fedention of Natives, the Alaska AFL-OO and the

Kaktovic Village Corporation representing the local native residents.

In addition, last month, a statewide public opinion poll was conducted in

Alaska which showed 75% of Alaskans favored exploration aivi

development of ^Arctic Oil Reserve area. 6% were undeddad.

Why is there such overwhelming support? There are two iMsic reasons.

First Alaskans have had extensive ejqpeiience with oil development and
we know that with proper contzolsr it can be achieved with minimal

disruption of the environment

Second, revenues from petroleum prodtiction fUnd the majority of our

state programs for education, public safety, public health, and u\e

environment.

Regardiz^ our commitment to environmental protectiorv Alaska's

expenditures are unparalleled in the United States. The 1993 report

"Resource Guide to State Environmental Management" published by the

Cotmdl of State Governments lists Alaska as number one in state spending

on &e environment with per ct^ta q?ending of $520 annually. The next

closest state was Wyoming at S221 per year. The loweet state was Indiana

at $14 per year.
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These basic govenunent services tre important to ftepfiojilfipfAlaska.

Hie media and opponents of oil developoient always focus on the "Ug bad
multinational oil campanies" and ienore the intensta of the people. As
elected RpreKntetives of the people of Alaska it is our responsibility to

preeent tttt interests of our dtizens to you.

But this is not just an Alaskan issue. Ifyou will look at the mape showing

the projected number ofjobs diet oould be gentfated bv pebioleum

development on the arctic coastal plaiiv you will see that California and
Texas are both expected to benefit from more jobs than alaaka. Thedirect

benefits will be spread all across the united states.

America's trade defidt in eneigy is getting worse every year and could be
reduced eubitantially by development of Qie arctic oil reserve. Last year

our trade defidt in eneiW was $50 billion^ neariy efjual to our trade defidt

with Japan at over $60 Milioa Last monUi the Dmvtment of Commerce
reportttl that petroleum Imports increased bv 173% inmay to a monthly

defidt ofM .93 billion. Our trade defidt witti Japan for tiiat month was $5

3billion.

Why is it thatwe seem to cere somuch about our trade defidt with Japan
and yet ignore our almost equal trade defidt in petroleum products? u it

because we prefer to attadc some outside enemy rather than confront a

domestic issue which is dearly our own responsibility?

Alaska is not the only state that feels this way. We have joined in a

coalition called The Energy Coundl with 9 other major energy producing

states Indudlng Alabama, Arkansas, Colorado, Loulsianig Mississippi,

New Mexico, Oklahoma,Texfls, and Wyoming, representing S5% of

enefgy production in the United States.

The Energy Coundl supports the domesti

q

maduetjon of all forms of

energy induding alternative fuels and also supports conservation

measures. Given that petroleum still constitutes 65% of energy usage in

the Uruted States (40% oil and 25% gas), a program to promote domestic

petroleum produdion until we can make a transition to other fuels only

makes common sense.



230

The Energy Coundl itates lupport • pncticil piognun for increoaing

petroleum produetton ii\ Ameiici indudlf\g teoeee to Meral landi;, t tax

etruchire which orcttes inoentivee for exploration and etpturee tax

revenues in fht production phase, and a reasonable reguUtoty and
pennltting stiucture.

Within this contflxt, the Arctic Oil Reserve represents a tremendous

opportunity for America. These opportunities are spelled out in a

Congressional Research Service report for Congress entitled The Arctic

National WildUfe Refuge" dated August 30 1993 and updated July 21 1995.

I would recommend this report to all ofyou for a comprehenaive

description of the issues which Congress will address on this issue:

Although the Arctic Oil Reserve cannot alone make up for U.S. Energy
imports^ it can make a substantial contribution. The Congressional

Research Service report states that

"Estimates of tmdiscovered economically recoverable reserves rax\ge

from less than 1 billion barrels to more than 9 billion barrels of petroleum."

"....if economicallv reooverable oil is found, itm mean resource estimate

is about 3 JS7 billion barrels. This estimate would translate to a production

peak of about 600,000 barrels per day."

The report continues: "...AhfWR cxnild contribute to the balance of trade.

Replacing 600,000 barrels of oil imports per day at $16 JO/barral (aMay
1993 price) would reduce the trade deficit by about $3 .7 billion per year."

Mr Chairman, we have heard the argument put forward that this would

only be 200 days supply of oil for the country. Frankly in my nuuiy years of

public service as an dected official, this is one of the most ridiculous

arguments i have ever heard.

If you used the same logic you would say tirat PrudhoeBbay would only

provide 540 days oil supply for^a iration. Prudhoe Bay represents

approximatelv 20% of america's oil production for the past 17 years and
has generated $21 billion for the US treasury. (Alaska Department of

Revenue estimates). Importing the same amount of oil produced so far at

Prudhoe Bay would have added over $160 bUlion to America's trade deficit
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Are ttiejr saying thit Pnidhoe Bay is insignificint and should never have;

bacn developed? *

nils effort to trivializepotential Arctic Oil Reserve production is totally

ftlse and mialeading. The Congressional Research Service report puts this

issue in a much more realistic perqMcUve:

"If the low range of DOI's estimate (one fidd of less than one billion

barrels) is correct ttien 30 years of production could begin about 10 years

after drilling is authorized. More likely are several fidds of vaiyix\g sizes

producing sequentially over 50 years or more."

Well, what of ihs o^er more serious arguments against development?

Concemiivg wildlife habitat issues, the Department of Interior conducted a

five year study on the Arctic Coastal Plain area called the "1002 reporT.

John Turner/ Director, US Hsh and Wildlife Service , Department of

Interior tistifled before the Subcommittee on Fishoriee and Wildlife

Conservation and the Environment US House of Representatives on May
1, 1991:

'The impact analyses predicted that exploration and development

drilling adivitieB would generate only minor or negligible effects on all

wildlife reeourcee on the 1002 area." End ouote. This arulysis has been

borne out by our actual experience in prudnoe bay.

The main area of concern seems to be the porcupine caribou herd.

Fortunately, we have some real data on (^bou and oil field development

in Prudhoe Bav. Over the 20 years of oil development thane, the central

arctic caribou nerd has increased by over 600%.

Caribou are actually relatively insensitive to human activity unless it is

hunting season and you are shooting at ^em. At the extreme end, whole

herds of them have been domesticated and tended in Alaska, Rxissia and

Canada. However, at Prudhoe Bay, company pdides are designed to

minimize human contact with caribou. Possession of flreanns and hunting

are strictly prohibited.
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So what is the real iBsue here? Tlia Gmgresdonal Kasiardi Sendoa report

correctly states: '

To understand the controversy surrounding the refuge debate It le

important to understand that dioee who wish to prevent development are

not baaing dielr aigumenta prUnarily on eponoonic teets nor pollution

risks..."

"Any but the most txansitory intrusions would in diilr view, damage dw
'child-Iilde sense of wonder' they see the arei as instilling. Tlius, even if a
number of measures of biodiversity were to remain stable in tho face of

development, from their perspective/ the peace of the area as a pike
where a larger trutii maybe sought would be seriously corrupted."

'Moreover, the mere knowledge that a pristine place exists whether one
ever visits it; can be important to thoee w^o view me debate in this light'"

End quote

I will leave it up to the committee to assess the value to our tuition of

maintaining these type of fantasies. From Alaska's viewpoint; our biggest

objection to this whole approadt is that it denies the existence of tfie

people of Alaska, particulariy the Inupiat of the north slope who have lived

in the ANWR area for thousands of years. .

In Alaska, we live very dose to the environment To promote the ideal of

people outside the environment in absdute Vildemess" represents to us a
serise of alienation from naturt by people in urbanized areas of the U5.
which is so deep that we actually see it as a form of mental illness.

Beyond this existential approach/ other factors also come into play

including the fact that AIsmR is a msior fundraisii^g issue for

environmental organzations. "Everyming is going to be killed and
destroyed • please send money."

And this disconnected view leads to some very perverse outcomes. It is

very frtistrating for us Mr Chairman, to see our Vice President promoting
oil field development in the Russian arctic where enviroiunentd practicee

are a disaster, while at the same time areuing aniiut oil field

development in the American arctic in Alaska where we have die highest

environmental standards in the world.
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Although this may fulfill t politiGBl oommitment itmaka absolutely no

senst as a national -policy. Wa look Corwud to the day when our nation

will actually take pride in our envifordnental aehiflvments.

Mr Chairmaa we are confident tiuit petroleum exploratian and

production can be safely conducted within the Arctle Oil Reserve area of

ANWR . If the leases Include strict reclamation laiuuage such as we have

Induded in our state leasee on ^dhoe bay/ ttere uunud be no permanent

lose of habitat 6om this development.

Responsibly developing the Arctic Oil Reserve could provide significant

revenues to die federal treasuiy, reduce our trade deficit and reliance on
foreign oil and provide jobs to Americans. We urge this committee and aU

of Congress to move forward with a leasing program which will fulfill the

potential which the Arctic Oil Reserve represents.
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CARIBOU ENTERPRISES
DEBBIE AND DENNIS MILLER Photojournalists Contract filming

Aerial photography
1446 Han. Way Air taxi

Fairbanks, AK 99709 (907) 479-2189

August 14, 1995

Representative Don Young, Chairman
House Resources Committee
U.S. House of Representatives
Raybum Building, Room 23 31
Washington D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Young and committee members,

Enclosed is a copy of my August 2 testimony before the
Senate Energy and Natural Resource Committee hearing on the
proposed budget measure that would allow oil leasing within the
Arctic National Wildlife Refuge coastal plain. Having spent a
large portion of time in the Arctic Refuge over the past 20
years, I'm opposed to any development on the coastal plain.
Petroleum development would destroy the wilderness values of the
area, and displace or reduce fish and wildlife populations in the
area. Such impacts were well documented in the 1987 1002 Report
to Congress by the Dept . of Interior, and development activities
would be contrary to the purposes of why the Arctic Refuge was
established.

I urge you to strike the Arctic Refuge budget provision and
consider other offsets and budget reductions. Please enter my
August 2 testimony into the record for your August 3 hearing. In
summary these are the key reasons why we shouldn't allow
development

;

* The extraordinary wilderness and wildlife values of the
Arctic Refuge outweigh any monetary gain from development

.

Proposed development would destroy the wilderness values of the
area, and displace or reduce fish and wildlife populations,-

* The coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge is the only
coastal zone that is protected within a conservation unit in the
Arctic; the rest of Alaska's North Slope and millions of offshore
acres are available for current or future oil exploration and
development (roughly 90% of everything north of the Brooks
Range) ,-

* There are lands with moderate to high hydrocarbon
potential in the immediate Prudhoe Bay/Kuparuk area, with
existing infrastructure. The State of Alaska and the North Slope
Borough have plenty of opportunity to explore or develop these
adjacent lands. There is absolutely no reason to invade the
Arctic Refuge.

f^r\ °f words, wings, and wilderness ^^^n
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* Energy security arguments have faded. Does it make
sense to lift the oil export ban, open our wildest and most
wildlife-rich refuge, and send its oil (if any) to Asia?

* The Gwich'in people of Alaska, the Yukon and Northwest
Territories, and the Camadian government are united in their
opposition to development of the calving grounds of the Porcupine
caribou herd.

Representative Young, as a 20-year Alaska resident, and a
person who has written two books on the natural and political
history of the Arctic Refuge, there is no justification for
developing the coastal plain of the refuge. The coastal plain is
the most biologically productive area of the entire refuge. It
is an integral part of the wilderness setting, and can't be
developed without degrading the region. The Arctic Refuge is 9ne
of few wild places left on earth that should be left in its
natural state.

If there were no other alternatives, if oil was our only
source of energy, if there were no other places on earth for
multi-national corporations to explore for oil, then one might
argue that there is justification for selling off the coastal
plain. But this is simply not the case. We can make many other
wiser choices.

It is sad that the Alaska delegation, our state legislature,
and our governor, are so tied to oil development, that they are
overlooking the values of this magnificent area. We must leave
the Arctic Refuge in its whole, wild state for our children and
for the great diversity of wildlife.

Our Alaska leadership should strive to achieve a balance
between resource development and conservation of resources on
Alaska's North Slope. We clearly have a balance, with the scales
tipped toward oil development for all lands west of the Canning
River. Shouldn't that be enough?

Please think of future generations, and let's leave the
Arctic Refuge alone.

<3^-

Sincerely,

Debbie S. Miller
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INTRODUCTION :

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Senate Energy & Natural
Resources Committee, my name is Debbie S. Miller and I reside in
Fairbanks, Alaska. I'm a 20 -year Alaska resident, and currently
serve on the board of the Alaska Wilderness League. I'm a former
elementary school teacher who once taught in the Athabaskan
Gwich'in community of Arctic village, located on the southern
boundary of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. while teaching
in Arctic village in the mid- 70s, my husband, Dennis, and I had
a tremendous opportunity to learn about one of the most
extraordinary Native American cultures in North America, and to
explore the vast Arctic National wildlife Refuge.

Over the course of the last 2 years Dennis and I have spent
the majority of our summers exploring the Arctic Refuge. In
1990, my book MIDNIGHT WILDERNESS: JOURNEYS IN ALASKA'S ARCTIC
NATIONAL WILDLIFE was published by Sierra Club Books. This book
is based on 13 years of wilderness explorations in the Arctic
Refuge with much natural and political history information woven
through the text. In 1993, I co-authored a photo-essay
publication titled ARCTIC NATIONAL WILDLIFE REFUGE, pxiblished by
Alaska Geographic. This quarterly captures the essence of the
Arctic Refuge in words and beautiful color images. I would like
to enter both of these publications into the hearing record as
they will shed light on the debate of whether we should lease the
coastal plain to oil development.

Last year I authored a book for children, titled A CARIBOU
JOURNEY. This book describes the life cycle of the Porcupine
Caribou Herd. In February I traveled to elementary schools in
California and Oregon to share my book and slides of the Arctic
Refuge with more than 4,000 children. The students were in awe
of the wild animals that live in the Arctic Refuge and the
Arctic's magnificent beauty. After viewing polar bears,
thousands of caribou, grizzly bears and wolves, many of Che
students commented that they wished they could go to the Arctic
Refuge someday. When I told the students that oil development
was proposed on the coastal plain, the frequent response was lots
of furrowed brows and puzzled faces, and comments such as "they
shouldn't do that."

I'm here today to share with you the unsurpassed wilderness
and wildlife values of the coastal plain of the Arctic National
Wildlife Refuge, and to present arguments why oil development
should be prohibited in this vitally important coastal region.
I'm here to convince this committee, and other members of
Congress, that the coastal plain of America's worldclass Arctic
Refuge should remain as it is, for our children.
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ARCTIC REFUGE LEASING REVENUES IN THE BUDGET RECONCILIATION

The Arctic National wildlife Refuge encompasses 20 million
acres of our nation's greatest wilderness along with a tremendous
diversity of arctic and subarctic species. The Arctic Refuge is
the nation's premier wildlife refuge, often referred to as the
crown jewel of the National Wildlife Refuge System.

Mr. Chairman, you and the Alaska delegation, have proposed
to balance the budget by selling off the most vital portion of
the Arctic Refuge - the 1.5 million acre coastal plain zone known
as "1002" area. This coastal plain is the most productive and
wildlife-rich stretch of tundra in the entire refuge. It
represents our nation's only sliver of arctic coastline that is
protected within a conservation unit. In addition to slipping
this proposed revenue measure into the federal budget, you and
your allies mislead the public by referring to the 1002 area as
the "Arctic Oil Reserve."

Under the 1980 Alaska Lands Act, Section 1002 mandated
extensive studies of the coastal plain area including assessments
of the fish and wildlife resources and the area's oil and gas
potential. Sections 1002 and 1003 clearly state that only an Act
of Congress can authorize oil and gas development in the Arctic
Refuge. Given the comprehensive nature of these studies, the
historical record of debate on this issue, and the level of
national interest, it is unfair to Alaskans and Americans at
large to legislate oil development via a line item in the budget.
This type of backdoor politics was not the intent of Sections
1002 and 1003 of the Lands Act. Any budget provision offering to
balance the federal budget through the sale of assets in our
national refuges or parks, without full public debate, completely
undermines the purpose of why America set conservation areas
aside in the first place.

Last Friday, the House of Representatives voted to eliminate
many of the riders in H.R. 2099, riders that substantially
weakened environmental protection laws without full public
debate. Congressman Boehlert of New York noted that such riders
"limited the ability of members to fully debate the issues and to
vote their conscience." Mr. Chairman, the Arctic Refuge revenue
provision directly relates to the rider issue. Instead of
drastic changes to environmental protection laws, you propose to
sell off one of our greatest national treasures. Members of the
Senate, and the public at large, are limited in fully addressing
and considering this important issue which jeopardizes the future
of America's premier wilderness. I urge this committee to
withdraw any Arctic Refuge leasing revenues from the Budget
Reconciliation. Any proposal to open the Arctic Refuge to
development should be contained in a separate piece of
legislation, and subject to fair and full debate.



239

WZLDESMESS VALUES OF THE COASTAL PLAIN

The coascal plain of the Arctic Refuge is located in one of
the greatest wilderness regions remaining on the planet . Of the
established conservation units, the Arctic National wildlife
Refuge, together with Canada's Northern Yukon Park compose one of
the largest protected blocks of wild habitat in the world.
Located on the fringe of the North American continent, the ISO-
mile long coastal plain represents the only protected stretch of
arctic shoreline in America. The rest of Alaska's arctic coast,
roughly 1,000 miles, has been set aside for past, current, and
future oil exploration and development.

My wilderness experiences on the coastal plain of the Arctic
Refuge have been rich and varied. I've visited the 1002 area on
numerous occasions and consider those trips among the most
memorable wilderness experiences of my life., I've hiked or
kayaked along many of the coastal plain's exquisite and wild
rivers; the Okpilak, Canning, Hulahula, Marsh Creek, Katakturuk,
Jago, and Aichilik rivers. I've assisted the U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service with the censusing of the Porcupine caribou
herd, and worked with Ave Thayer, former manager of the Arctic
National wildlife Refuge, on a wilderness assessment study of the
coastal plain.

The results of the wilderness assessment of the 1002 area
are briefly summarized in the Dept . of Interior's 1987 Arctic
Refuge Coastal Plain Resource Assessment. With the exception of
two relatively small abandoned DEW Line sites on the coast, the
entire 1002 area meets the criteria for wilderness. In 1988, Mr.
Thayer testified before the U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries and emphasized that
there was no place for development within the boundaries of the
Arctic Refuge. He recommended that the 1002 coastal plain area
be formally designated as wilderness.

Based on my personal experience on the coastal plain,
Congress indeed should designate the coastal plain as wilderness.
Having hiked through many wilderness areas in the Rockies,
Sierra, Cascades, and Canadian Selkirks, I ramk the Arctic Refuge
above all others because of the pure nature of its wilderness,
its magnificent beauty, and its remote location.

The 25-35 mile wide coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge is
bordered by the highest glaciated peaks of the Brooks Range.
There is no place on the North Slope of Alaska where the Brooks
Range comes in such close proximity to the Arctic Ocean. The
scenic vista of these steeply rising mountains from the open,
flower- specked coastal plain is beautiful and breathtaking. You
can not take the coastal plain out of context with the
surrounding mountains. As someone once said, "what are the
mountains without the plain?" You cannot develop the coastal
plain without affecting the wholeness of this northern
wilderness. Just like if you shoot a man in the heart, the
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bullet makes a small hole, but what happens to the man?

The mountainous area bordering the coastal plain is located
in an 8-million acre zone that was classified as wilderness under
the 1980 Alaska Lands Act. When standing on top of these peaks,
one looks directly across the narrow band of coastal plain to the
ice-packed Arctic Ocean, and beyond toward the North Pole. It is
a far-reaching, sweeping view of the finest wilderness remaining
in North America. One has the sense that you are standing on top
of the world, in one of the few wild places remaining on earth
where man only represents a tiny fraction of global life. On the
coastal plain the wandering herds of caribou, muskoxen and
countless migratory birds outnumber man. No roads criss-cross
the sweep of tundra, no pipelines, no buildings or
industrialization, only one small Inupiat village with a few
hundred people.

Oil development on any scale would permanently destroy the
wilderness character of Arctic Refuge coastal plain, and the
aesthetics of existing classified wilderness that borders the
coastal plain. The thought of a web of roads, pipelines,
airfields, and buildings stretching across this truly wild
expanse of tundra is unconscionable.

Any major development would bring thousands of workers and a
host of negative impacts associated with gravel extraction, waste
disposal, oil spills, water pollution, and hundreds of miles of
pipelines and roads. Nitrogen oxide emissions from the North
Slope oil fields are the equivalent to that Washington D.C. The
1995 Journal of Atmospheric Chemistry reports that 24,000 tons of
methane are leaked into the atmosphere from the Prudhoe Bay oil
fields each year (see attachment 1)

.

The industry boasts that any oil development in the Arctic
Refuge would result in a much smaller footprint than Prudhoe BSy,
claiming that only 13,000 acres would be disturbed. While that
figure may sound small in relation to 1.5 million acres, one can
clearly see by looking at the Prudhoe Bay complex that oil
development is not consolidated. Its spiderweb growth pattern
affects a far greater area. An estimated 12,000 acres of lost
habitat are scattered across an 800 square mile zone of tundra
through industry's extensive web of roads, pipelines, drilling
pads and facilities. This estimate of disturbed habitat is less
than what industry predicts for habitat loss in the Arctic
Refuge.

As documented in the DOI's 1987 Arctic Refuge Coastal Plain
Assessment, industry's footprint under a full leasing scenario
would include numerous roads, hundreds of miles of pipeline,
marine and salt water treatment facilities, large and small
processing facilities, four airfields, numerous drilling pads,
and millions of cubic yards of gravel. By its very nature oil
development will destroy the wilderness values of the coastal
plain, and in adjacent wilderness designated lands that border
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5".

the 1002 area.

There are few wild places remaining on the earth that have
extraordinary wilderness values similar to the Arctic Refuge.
Only 4% of lands in America have been classified as wilderness,
and most of those lands are in Alaska. The Arctic Refuge is our
nation's greatest wilderness asset given its size, remote
location, sparse human population, and tremendous diversity of
arctic habitats and wildlife. There is no greater wilderness in
America. It should be the last place that we should consider
drilling for oil. Instead of putting speculative Arctic Refuge
lease sale revenues in our federal budget, you, as stewards,
should preserve the coastal plain as wilderness to pass on to
future generations

.

WILDLIFE VALUES:

The Arctic National wildlife Refuge is the only conservation
unit that protects a complete spectrum of arctic and subarctic
species and habitats, while the coastal plain represents only
10% of the Arctic Refuge, it is the most productive habitat
offering refuge for the greatest diversity of species. The
highest concentrations of animals such as caribou, snow geese,
and denning polar bears occur on the coastal plain zone proposed
for oil development.

Where in America can one witness tens of thousands of
caribou flowing by your tent? where can one watch a polar bear
feed on a whale's carcass, or a group of muskoxen encircle their
young near a stalking wolf? Or a grizzly bear chase down a
caribou in a pure wilderness setting? All of these wildlife
spectacles take place on the coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge.

On one memorable trip to the Arctic Refuge, my one-year old
daughter, Robin, tried to babble to a wolf that was walking by
our camp along the Aichilik River. The puzzled wolf stopped and
stared at her for what seemed a long time, then gradually moved
up the valley. Robin was likely the first human toddler this
wolf had ever seen. On another occasion I remember Robin
bouncing up and down on the tundra pointing and squealing at
thousands of caribou walking by us. Such wildlife experiences
are treasured memories. I can only hope that future generations
will have the same opportunities in the Arctic Refuge, without a
maze of roads, pipelines and drilling rigs.

Each year the Porcupine caribou herd migrates to the coastal
plain, their summer range and calving ground. For centuries
these animals have etched countless trails across the tundra,
witnessing the aggregation of the Porcupine Herd on the coastal
plain is a once-in-a-lifetime experience. Each year as many as -

40,000 calves are born in the area proposed for development. In
fact, between 1972 and 1995, the 1002 area had heavy calving
concentrations for 21 out of 24 years. There have been some years



242

when the caribou have delivered their calves in Canada, or in
other adjacent areas, b-_t the vast majority of the cows and
calves have always moved into the 1002 area after calving (see
attachment 2) . It is clear that the coastal plain is a vital
part of the Porcupine Caribou Herd's range.

The coastal plain also supports the highest concentration of
land denning polar bears in Alaska, several hundred muskoxen,
arctic foxes and wolves, wolverines, grizzly bears, and about 135
species of birds. Migratory birds from all continents fly to the
Arctic Refuge each spring to nest and feed. Coastal plain
visitors include tundra swans from the Carolinas, snow geese from
the Central Valley of California, and plovers and other
shorebirds from South America.

There is no conservation area in America that offers a home
for such a great diversity and concentration of migratory
species. I like to think of the coastal plain as a wildlife
mecca for many species whose ancestors have made journeys to the
Arctic for thousands of years

.

The Athabaskan Gwich'in people of Arctic Village, and other
villages in Alaska, the Yukon and Northwest Territories, have
depended on the Porcupine Caribou Herd for their subsistence and
cultural needs for many thousands of years. They are united in
their opposition to development on the coastal plain. Having
lived with them and experienced their traditional culture, I am
stunned that their voices have fallen on deaf ears.

IS OIL DEVELOPMENT COMPATIBLE WITH THE PURPOSES OF THE ARCTIC
REFUGE?

Under the 1980 Alaska Lands Act the first and most
fundamental purpose for the establishment of the Arctic National
wildlife Refuge is to conserve fish and wildlife populations and
their habitats in their natural diversity. As evidenced by 25
years of development at Prudhoe Bay, the infrastructure and
activities relating to oil development are not compatible with
the Arctic Refuge's primary purpose. While wildlife and oil
development may co-exist on the North Slope oil fields, there are
many cases where animal populations and their habitats can no
longer be found in their natural diversity.

EXAMPLES OF NORTH SLOPE OIL DEVELOPMENT IMPACTS TO WILDLIFE:

1) Female caribou of the Central Arctic Herd avoid oil field
infrastructure, and are extremely sensitive to disturbance during
the calving season. Studies by the Alaska Dept . of Fish and Game
indicate that caribou in the oil fields are less productive than
caribou living in undisturbed areas (see attachment 3) .
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2) Alaska Dept . of Fish and Game studies reveal that about a
dozen once-wild grizzlies have turned into garbage bears on the
North Slope oil fields. There are 15 camps in the oilfields and
Deadhorse . These range from a few small (less than 50 people) to
large facilities (more than 500 people) . Camp dumpsters and the
35-acre landfill at Deadhorse have become attractive food sources
for bears (see attachment 4) .

3) Some species of birds, such as the American golden plover
and the semi-palmated sandpiper, have as much as a 50% lower
nesting density along the web of oil field roads (Bird Use of
Prudhoe Bay Oil Field, 1992, Troy Ecological Research Associates,
Anchorage)

.

4) Scavengers, such as gulls and arctic foxes, have
increased dramatically in the vicinity of garbage dumps, what
affect this increase might have on predator/prey relationships is
unknown. Gulls and arctic foxes are known to prey upon bird eggs
and chic)<s (USFWS, personal communication) .

5) The spillage of petroleum products, contaminants, and
reserve pit fluids have degraded habitat in the North Slope oil
fields. The Alaska Dept. of Environmental Conservation (DEC)
reports that 100,098 gallons of petroleum products were spilled
in the oil fields in 1993; 24,968 gallons in 1994. Most clean-up
monitoring of the oil spills is handled by phone because of
related costs.

6) U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service studies report that snow
in the Prudhoe Bay fields have high concentrations of heavy
metals such as zinc, lead, copper and barium (USFWS, Northern
Ecological Services, personal communication)

.

These examples clearly document that oil development in the
Arctic Refuge is clearly not compatible with the Arctic Refuge's
purpose of conserving fish and wildlife populations in their
natural diversity.

The Alaska Lands Act included three other purposes for the
establishment of the Arctic Refuge. In short they are to fulfill
international treaty obligations, such as the U.S. Porcupine
Caribou Herd Treaty,- to provide an opportunity for local
residents to continue their subsistence way of life,- and to
protect water quality and its quantity within the refuge.

The DOT'S 1987 Coastal Plain Resource Assessment summarizes
27 unavoidable impacts to the wildlife and habitat of the 1002
area under a full leasing scenario (see attachment 5) . These
impacts further illustrate that oil development is clearly not
compatible with the Arctic Refuge's four purposes. Some of the
major impacts include:
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1) reduced use by caribou of up to 37% of concentrated
calving areas;

2) destruction of vegetation, contamination of waters, or
mortality of small food organisms due to an unknown number
(possibly hundreds) of petroleum and contaminant spills;

3) Loss of subsistence hunting opportunities throughout
approximately one-half of the 1002 area, and possible reduction
in subsistence opportunities to communities outside the 1002
area

;

4) Direct and indirect habitat losses for snow geese,
muskoxen, grizzly and polar bears, and arctic grayling.

It is well documented in the 1002 report that opening the
coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge to oil jievelopment will
displace or reduce wildlife populations, cause direct and
indirect loss of habitat, and bring a host of environmental
problems from air and water pollution to oil spills. Activities
associated with oil development have no place in America's
wildest refuge. It is unacceptable to propose such grave and
drastic impacts without full and free debate.

NATIONAL NEED AND ENERGY SECUKITY:

I believe the recent lifting of the oil export ban clearly
demonstrates that there is no pressing need to explore and
develop the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge. Does it make sense
to destroy the wilderness and disrupt the wildlife of our only
Arctic Refuge so that we can send oil to Asia?

The oil industry has asserted for years that there is a
great necessity to open the Arctic Refuge for exploration and
development because the Prudhoe Bay oil field is diminishing.
Yet, North Slope production over the past decade has only
slightly diminished and forecasts through the year 2010 are very
favorable. In fact, in the four years since Congress last
refused to open the Arctic Refuge, Alaska's Dept . of Revenue
forecast for North Slope production for the year 2010 has more
than doubled

.

Mr. Chairman, I was not present at the recent July 18th
hearing on "Estimated Oil Reserves, Drilling and Operating
Technology in Arctic Alaska, " but I understand your committee was
warned that North Slope production was likely to cease between
2008 and 2014 without a boost from the Arctic Refuge. Last month
in Alaska we learned that Prudhoe Bay planning documents indicate
that the major North Slope producers actually think Prudhoe Bay
will be producing until 2040, as presented before the Alaska Oil
and Gas Conservation Commission on May 16, 1995.
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At the same time Chat a representative of the North Slope
producers told your committee why he thought West Sak could not
replace Prudhoe Bay, other oil companies with interests in that
same field have been touting West Sak's potential. For example,
at a heavy oil conference in Calgary in June, BP representatives
presented a paper describing the factors that could easily make
West Sak an important commercial discovery (see attachment 6)

.

The report presents a very promising picture for the future
production of the Schrader Bluff /West Sak/Ugnu reservoirs,
estimated to hold 26 billion barrels of car sands oil. New
technology, such as coiled tubing, enhanced oil recovery
techniques, and piggybacking on existing facilities, have helped
to make these giant reservoirs more economical and attractive to
producers

.

On June 29, in Anchorage, OXY USA told the Alaska Oil and
Gas Policy Council that the potential of West Sak rivals that of
the Arctic Refuge, with two significant differences. One, you
don't have to invade the Arctic Refuge and build a linking
pipeline, and two, the oil in question is already discovered, not
hypothetical. Occidental described, for example, how a five-year
state royalty holiday could add more than 300 million barrels to
the production forecasted from this field, which has been
producing in modest quantities since 1991.

I present this information because the West Sak formation is
a sleeping giant. If the reason for invading the Arctic Refuge
is to find oil, we've already found it near Prudhoe Bay. I

respectfully suggest that you consider the information I've
referred to from the Heavy oil conference in Calgary in June, and
from the Alaska Oil and Gas Policy Council in order to make a
balanced assessment.

OTHER AREAS TO EXPLORE

The State of Alaska currently has 1,037 active oil leases,
approximately 3.4 million acres of onshore and offshore tracts.
Nine lease sales have been proposed by the State of Alaska under
their Five-Year Oil and Gas leasing Program. Five of these
proposed sales are located on the North Slope and in the Beaufort
Sea, and tracts to be considered amount to 4.7 million acres.

The North Slope lease sale 87, scheduled for 1998, consists
of 2 million acres of "moderate to high" hydrocarbon potential.
These high potential lands border the National Petroleum Reserve
and include the Kuparuk Uplands and the Colville River Delta,
which is considered a high prospect area by industry. A portion
of the sale is jointly owned by the State of Alaska and the
Arctic Slope Regional Corporation. While still in a proposal
state, this lease sale illustrates that there are other moderate
and high potential exploratory areas in the immediate vicinity of
the existing North Slope oil fields.
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lo.

In summary, there is no need to invade the Arctic National
Wildlife Refuge. There are many other lands that have been
proposed for future exploration, and some with moderate to high
potential. Current projections for North Slope oil development,
without invading the- Arctic Refuge, are very favorable.

ENERGY POLICY

The 1992 Energy Act mandated that our country adopt a
national energy strategy based on the principles of energy
conservation, efficiency, renewables and alternatives. If we
reduce our dependence on the use of oil, this will preclude the
need to develop the Arctic Refuge coastal plain. The fact that
the Arctic Refuge development provision was removed from the
energy bill prior to its passage, cleai^ly demonstrated that
developing our only Arctic Refuge was not an acceptable plan for
our long-term energy policy.

Instead of raising the speed limit to 65 mph, we should
lower it and conserve energy, particularly since more than half
of our oil is used by the transportation sector. As was pointed
out in 1987 testimony before your committee, increased energy
efficiency and conservation is the best way to reduce our level
of oil consumption. Reduced use of oil will preclude future
needs of exploring and developing special places like the Arctic
National wildlife Refuge.

In conclusion, I urge this committee to withdraw the Arctic
Refuge leasing provision from the Budget Reconciliation and
consider other alternatives to balancing the budget. Selling off
our nation's greatest wildlife refuge to help close the budget
gap is an unprecedented travesty. The devastating ramifications
from such a decision far outweigh any monetary gain.

Congress should have the wisdom and vision to preserve a
portion of the undisturbed Arctic for future generations of
humans and wildlife. I hope that when our children grow up that
they will still be able to visit the Arctic Refuge in its
extraordinairy wilderness state. Thank you for considering my
testimony on this most important national issue.
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August 16, 1995

The Honorable Don Young, Chair

House Resources Committee

Room 1324 Longwirth House Office Building

Washington, DC 20515

RE: Arctic National Wildlife Refuge

Dear Representative Young:

On behalf of Defenders of Wildlife's 118,106 members and supporters, we are

submitting these comments for inclusion in the August 3, 1995 hearing record

on leasing the coastal plain of the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge (Arctic

Refuge) for oil and gas exploration and development. We are adamantly

opposed to opening the Arctic Refuge to oil and gas development by any

means, particularly through the budget reconciliation process.

The northeast comer of Alaska was first protected as the Arctic National

Wildlife Range in 1960 for "its unique wildlife, wilderness, and recreational

values."' In 1980, the Alaska National Interest Lands Conservation Act

(ANILCA) doubled the area protected, renamed it as a wildlife refuge and

designated 8 million acres of the original area as wilderness. Today, the

Arctic Refuge is one of the largest wildlife refuges in the United States,

covering 19 million acres of ice and tundra. Its stunning landscape is habitat

to a diverse array of wildlife including, migratory birds, caribou, grizzly bears,

Dall sheep, polar bears, and musk oxen. The nearby continental shelf

provides the coastal waters with a rich nutrient base which in turn supports an

unusually wide variety of marine mammals.

TTie Arctic Refuge contains one of the most fragile and ecologically sensitive

ecosystems in the world. The harsh, forbidding climate leaves little flexibility

for survival for its many inhabitants. The short growing season in the Arctic

allows species that have been harmed little time for regeneration. The
system's relatively short food chain means that the loss of one component can

have disasttous consequences. In addition, as an adaptation to the climate,

the inhabitants tend to have long life spans, which also makes species recovery

difficult and lengthy. Human disturbances could do tremendous harm to this

delicately balanced ecosystem. Drilling for oil in the Arctic Refuge would

affect terrestrial animals through destruction of habitat by roads, pipelines and

drilling pads. Roads and pipelines would fragment wildlife habitats restricting

movement and population dynamics.

1101 Founeemh Street, N'

Suite 1400

Washington. DC 20005

Telephotie 202.682-9400

Fax 202.682-1331

!
' Fred A Seaton, Secretary of the Interior, Public Land Order 2214, Establishing the

i

Arctic National Wildlife Range, 1960.
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Arctic wildlife generally require large habitat ranges and occur in scattered numbers. In

addition, roads are often accompanied by an increase in hunting and trapping in the

adjacent areas. The largest impact would be on the 152,000 member Porcupine Caribou
Herd which is the main food source for many predators including wolves, grizzly bears,

and wolverines. Caribou are also central to the diet and culture of the Gwich'in people.

Tens of millions of birds that migrate to the Arctic coastal plain each spring to nest in its

wetlands would also be impacted by oil drilling activities. These birds travel from six

continents from locations including the Chesapeake Bay, California, and East Coast

states. Over 185 species of waterfowl, shorebirds, and seabirds have been observed in

the Arctic Refuge including tundra swans, common eiders, arctic terns, and breeding

brants. Last fall, more than 300,000 snow geese stopped to feed on the coastal plain

before proceeding on their long migration to wintering grounds in the south. Biologists

have found the geese extremely sensitive to human disturbance during this critical part

of their life cycle. For all waterfowl species, oil drilling would disturb the nesting and

foraging habitats as well as potentially have toxic effects. Of course, any declines of

these migratory birds in Alaska would affect populations in the lower 48 states.

While the protection of all wildlife is important. Defenders is particularly concerned with

the Arctic Refuge's polar bear and caribou populations. Polar bears inhabiting the U.S.

Arctic are divided into two overlapping populations. The northern, or Beaufort Sea

population is estimated to be 1,800 individuals. Individuals in this population spend

most of their lives on pack ice well off shore from the coast of northern Alaska coming

onshore in the early winter months to mate, den, and bear young. Maternity denning

habitat is especially important to protect because, as noted by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife

Service (FWS), this is "where reproductive success can most easily be altered."-

Pregnant female polar bears typically build maternity dens in October or November, give

birth to one or two cubs in December, and remain inside the den until March or early

April. During this period, the new bom cubs depend on the den and their mother for

protection. Successful rearing requires a relatively undisturbed denning environment.

As noted in the FWS' just completed Polar Bear Habitat Conservation Strategy, the

coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge is known to be especially important polar bear

derming habitat of the Beaufort Sea population of polar bears. In the Beaufort Sea, the

FWS has found that 43 percent of radio collared pregnant females came on shore to den

within the Arctic Refuge.' This represents a significantly higher concentration of polar

bear dens than would be expected if dens were distributed evenly across the coast.

Because polar bears exist in relatively small populations and have low reproductive rates

(only a quarter of the female bears become pregnant in any given year), they are highly

susceptible to even small decreases in population numbers. While Alaska's Beaufort Sea

population of 1,800 polar bears appears to be stable, even small decreases in bear cub

^ FWS, Draft Conservation Plan for the Polar Bear, 17 (December, 1993) ("FWS Plan")

' "FWS Plan" at 18
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survival or increases in female mortality could be devastating. Further, in 1991

congressional testimony, polar bear expert and Marine Mammal Commissioner Jack

Lentfer noted: "Any new activity that adversely affects denning would likely decrease cub
survival and thereby lower recruitment and cause the population to decline.'"*

In addition to the harm caused by disrupting denning activities, oil and gas exploration

activity may also disturb polar bear feeding and migration patterns. Polar bears may be

harassed by aircraft, ships and other vehicles. Bears may be forced to avoid favored

feeding areas and migration routes, or, alternatively, be attracted by the sights and smells

of human activity, thus increasing the possibility of dangerous human—bear encounters.

In addition, polar bear habitat can be also be damaged or destroyed by dumping,

dredging, drilling, and construction of platforms, pipelines, roads, and support facilities.

These disruptions would also affect the caribou of the Arctic Refuge. The coastal plain

is vital calving ground to the Porcupine Caribou Herd. In fact, state biologists and the

refuge manager just recently reported that 92 percent of calving by the Porcupine

Caribou Herd was concentrated in the 1002 area this last spring. Oil drilling in this area

would greatly disturb the calving process. Predators are common in the foothills to the

south of the coastal plain, and relatively scarce on the coastal plain itself. The more
time the calves can spend on the coastal plain the less likely they are to fall prey to

predators. In addition, forage plants are more abundant and more digestible on the

coastal plain, allowing for quicker growth of the calves. Oil drilling on the coastal plain

could force the caribou up into predator territory and away from prime foraging habitat.

Development in the Prudhoe Bay area has disrupted both calving and migration patterns

of the Central Arctic Herd. If Prudhoe Bay is even a remote indication of what might

occur in the coastal plain, then it is inevitable that there will be disruption in natural

patterns of the Porcupine caribou. The Alaska Department of Fish and Game and the

National Biological Service have recently concluded that the avoidance of, and fewer

movements within the Prudhoe Bay complex by female caribou of the Central Arctic

Herd are ostensibly in response to the dense network of production and support

facilities, roads, and above ground pipelines, and the associated vehicular and human
activity.' Likewise, caribou found near these production areas have an overall health

condition substantially lower than normal.

The wildlife of the Arctic Refuge that depend upon the coastal plain belong not just to

Alaskans, or the United States. These wildlife species know no political boundaries.

Alaskans share this wildlife with the other 49 states, with Canada and with the rest of

the world. The Canadian Ambassador to the U.S., Raymond Chretien has recently

spoken on this issue. In a letter to the Senate Energy and Natural Resources

Committee, he remarked that the plan to open the coastal plain could disrupt the

* J. Lentfer, Testimony Before the House Subcommittee on Fisheries and Wildlife Conservation and

the Environment, June 11, 1991.

' David Cline, Testimony before the House Resources Committee, August 3, 1995.
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migration of the caribou into Canada.' Migration routes of polar bears would similarly

be disturbed by oil drilling. In the Beaufort Sea, polar bears make extensive east-west

movements between the United States and Canada. Also of concern to the U.S. is the

fact that isi 1973 a treaty was signed by the U.S., Canada, Denmark, Norway, and the

Soviet Union and was ratified by the U.S. Senate in 1976 that promised protection of

polar bears. Article II of this treaty clearly states that "each contracting party shall take

appropriate action to protect the ecosystems of which polar bears are a part..."'

Opening of the Arctic Refuge's coastal plain to oil and gas drilling would be a clear

abrogation of this international commitment.

The coastal plain of the Arctic Refuge is a precious resource that should not be wasted

for unsubstantiated and small oil reserves. Oil drilling activities are not compatible with

the purposes of the Arctic Refuge and should never be allowed.

Sincerely,

\^^y[;^\Cu^>^ C - fietJoJUA^cy\ .

Linda Winter Patricia Hankenson

Program Associate Intern

Habitat Conservation Division Habitat Conservation Division

' Raymond Chretien, Canadian Ambassador to the United States, letter to the Senate Energy and

Natural Resources Committee, July 31, 1995.

' International "Agreement on Conservation of Polar Bears", Article II, 1973.
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August 2, 1995

The Honorable Don Young
Chairman
Committee on Resources

U.S. House of Representatives

Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of the Seafarers International Union of North

America, AFL-CIO, I wish to commend the committee for conducting

an oversight hearing on the issue of opening the Arctic National

Wildlife Refuge (ANWH) for exploration and development. As we
expressed in previous congressional hearings on this issue, the

Seafarers International Union strongly supports legislation to permit oil

exploration and development within the ANWR. Unfortunately, the

Congress has delayed the decision over the last several years and

valuable time to begin exploration has been lost. The Seafarers

International Union believes that it is essential that the United States

act affirmatively now in order to guarantee the Nation's future energy

independence well into the next century.

Developing oil reserves on ANWR's coastal plain will be one of

the most important steps that this country can take to provide for a

stable and secure Americaii economy. The oil embargo of 1973 and

subsequent oil shortages ddtnonstrate the effect of unsecure oil

supplies on America's economy. The Persian Gulf conflict just a few

years ago highlighted once again the uncertainty in the Middle East

and the need for the United States to maintain its independence,

whether it be through stable energy supplies or through the retention

of a viable U.S.-flag merchant fleet. Development of the Arctic

National Wildlife Refuge would increase the Nation's secure energy

supplies in the next few years and ensure increased energy

independence for future generations.

In addition to energy security, production of oil within the

ANWR will be a major boost to the U.S.-flag maritime industry. Oil

production on Alaska's North Slope presently employs nearly half the

tanker tonnage in the United States. Since ANWH development will

take more than a decade to reach its initial potential and Prudhoe Bay

Oelds will decline in the coming years, authorizing ANWH production

now will prevent further erosion of the all important U.S.-flag tanker
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neet. Any further delay will only serve to idle the fleet, forcing vessels to be scrapped

and thereby limiting the number of skilled mariners available to respond to the Nation's

call in a future national emergency to man both the commercial fleet and the

government's reserve fleet.

The Seafarers International Union urges the Congress not to delay any farther in

addressing the Nation's future energy independence. We request that you move forward

with legislation to permit ANWR oil exploration and development. It will strengthen the

American economy and its maritime industry, generate American jobs, and enhance the

Nation's energy security.

Sincerely,

MichaeTSacco

President
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